### **FINAL REPORT**

# Lessons learnt from alcohol and tobacco for cannabis regulation

Alison Ritter<sup>1</sup>, Liz Barrett<sup>1</sup>, Keelin O'Reilly<sup>1</sup> and Claire Wilkinson<sup>1</sup>

#### with

Vendula Belackova<sup>1</sup> & Robin Room<sup>2</sup>

Drug Policy Modelling Program, University of New South Wales
 Centre for Alcohol Policy Studies, LaTrobe University

#### 26 August 2022

The study was mandated and funded by the Swiss Federal Office of Public Health

Suggested citation; Ritter, A., Barrett, L., O'Reilly, K., Wilkinson, C., Belackova, V. & Room, R. (2022). Lessons learnt from alcohol and tobacco for cannabis regulation. Sydney: DPMP, UNSW.

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	4
PART 1 INTRODUCTION	17
Chapter 1: Introduction and background	
1.1 Comparing alcohol, tobacco and cannabis	
1.2 Aims	
1.3 Scope of the review	
1.4 Populations and outcomes of interest	
Chapter 2: Methods	
2.1 The search parameters	
2.2 The databases and search results	
2.3 The structure to the review	
PART 2 REVIEW OF MEASURES	_ 30
Chapter 3: Market structure	_ 31
3.1 Market structures – production and wholesale arrangements and impacts on public health	34
3.2 Market structures – retail sales and impacts on public health	
3.3 Not-for-profit market models	_ 37
3.4 Industry influences	
3.5 Market structures - Implications for cannabis regulation	
Chapter 4: Pricing and taxation	
4.1 Pricing and taxation impact on total population consumption patterns	
4.2 Price and tax impacts on different demographic groups/subpopulations	
4.3 Impact of price on harms (direct and third party)	
4.4 Different types of tax/price levers	
4.5 Black market and unrecorded consumption – price/tax considerations	
4.6 Price/taxation - Implications for cannabis policy	
Chapter 5: Consumer information, product labelling and health warnings	
5.1 Product labelling for healthier choices	
5.2 Warning labels and graphic images	
5.3 Plain (standardised) packaging	_
5.4 Child-resistant and tamper-resistant packaging	
5.5 Safer use (low-risk) consumption guidelines	
5.6 Consumer information and product labelling – Implications for cannabis	
Chapter 6: Regulating product types and product modification	
6.1 Regulating the psychoactive ingredients	
6.2 Product type	
6.3 Factors influencing selection of product type	
6.4 Product types and product modifications – Implications for cannabis	
Chapter 7: Regulating advertising and promotion	
7.1 Relationship between advertising and consumption	
7.2 Effectiveness of advertising bans	
7.3 Regulation of online and social media marketing and promotions	
7.4 Statutory versus voluntary codes of advertising	
7.5 Restrictions on advertising – Implications for cannabis	_ 81

Chapter 9: Pegulation of retail cales	82
Chapter 8: Regulation of retail sales	
8.2 Trading Hours and Days	
8.3 Online sales	
8.4 Sales to minors and minimum legal drinking age laws	
8.5 Regulating drinking environments, responsible server training, and alcohol server liability_	
8.6 Rations or quantity purchase limits	
8.7 Enforcement of retail regulations	
8.8 Retail sales and distribution – Implications for cannabis	
Chapter 9: Drink-Driving Countermeasures	
9.1 Blood alcohol concentration limits	
9.2 Mass media (drink-driving campaigns)	
9.3 Designated driver programs	
9.4 Law enforcement: drink-driving checkpoints and random breath testing	
9.5 Interventions aimed at people convicted of drink-driving offences	_ 94
9.6 Drink-drive countermeasures – Implications for cannabis	_ 95
Chapter 10: Regulating allowable places for consumption	_ 97
10.1 Smoke-free policies and population health outcomes	
10.2 Smoking behaviours	_ 98
10.3 Childhood health outcomes	100
10.4 Strategies to make smoke-free policies more effective	100
10.5 Regulating allowable places of consumption – Implications for cannabis	101
PART 3 CONCLUSIONS	103
Chapter 11: Synthesis	104
11.1 What works best: alcohol and tobacco?	104
11.2 Young people, high risk consumption and harmful use, and third party harms	105
11.3 Vulnerable populations and equity considerations	108
11.4 Some other important considerations for cannabis regulation	110
11.5 Limitations	112
11.6 Research gaps	113
REFERENCES	116

\_\_\_\_\_

#### **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

#### Introduction, aims and methods

The aim of this work was to conduct a comprehensive review of the published meta-analyses and systematic reviews of alcohol and tobacco control. In doing so, this work sought to identify measures from the fields of alcohol and tobacco regulation that have proven successful in reducing the negative health impacts of these products and could potentially be transferred to the regulation of cannabis. The study was mandated and funded by the Swiss Federal Office of Public Health.

We reviewed structural regulatory measures for alcohol and tobacco that prevent or reduce harmful consumption and foster less harmful, less risky consumption patterns. Structural measures focus on the environment, the settings, and the control measures that can be implemented beyond a focus on any one individual.

As specified by the Swiss Federal Office of Public Health, the review concentrated on the following populations and outcomes: 1. prevention of high-risk consumption of alcohol or tobacco; 2. reduction of harms amongst those consuming alcohol and/or tobacco at high risk levels; 3. prevention of underage use of alcohol and/or tobacco; and 4. protection of third parties.

All systematic reviews and/or meta-analyses that reported empirical data on the effectiveness of alcohol or tobacco structural measures were obtained through systematic searches of multiple databases. Where there were regulatory measures that had not been subject to systematic review/meta-analysis, we used individual studies to assess the measure(s). The searches produced 5,475 papers (having removed duplicates). Many of the entries concerned interventions for alcohol or tobacco dependence (for example meta-analyses of medication options for alcohol dependence). Nevertheless, we used the master database of 5,475 to then structure our review: selecting from within the database the relevant articles for each regulatory measure under review.

#### The regulatory measures

Eight regulatory areas were examined:

- Market structures (Chapter 3)
- Price/taxation measures (Chapter 4)
- Consumer information and product labelling (Chapter 5)
- Regulating product types and product modifications (Chapter 6)
- Restrictions on advertising (Chapter 7)
- Regulating retail sales and distribution (Chapter 8)
- Drink-drive countermeasures (Chapter 9)
- Regulating allowable places of consumption (Chapter 10)

Within each of these broad regulatory areas, specific measures were examined, as summarised in the below table. The final column indicates whether there have been systematic reviews and/or meta-analysis of the effectiveness of these measures in reducing alcohol or tobacco consumption and harms and/or harms to third parties (Yes/No), and where Yes, if the reviews have shown their effectiveness (V).

Systematic reviews Measures available (Y/N); evidence of effectiveness (√) Market structure (Chapter 3) Government monopoly Yes Private (for-profit) Yes Not-for-profit No Curtailing for-profit industry influence Yes Pricing/taxation (Chapter 4) Higher retail price Yes (v) Minimum unit price Yes (v) Higher prices on more harmful forms Yes (v) Consumer information (Chapter 5) Product labelling/consumer information Yes Health warnings Yes (v) Plain (standardised) packaging Yes (v) Child resistant and tamper resistant packaging Yes (v) Safer use guidelines No Product types and product modifications (Chapter 6) Regulating psychoactive ingredients Yes (v) Regulating different product types Yes (v) Flavoured tobacco products Yes (v) Advertising and promotion (Chapter 7) Full advertising bans Yes (v) Partial advertising bans Yes Point-of-sale advertising restrictions Yes (v) Internet-based/social media marketing restrictions No Film, television portrayal restrictions Yes Sponsorship, sports events, merchandise restrictions Yes (v) Industry self-regulation Yes Retail sales (Chapter 8) Outlet density restrictions Yes (v) Trading hours restrictions Yes (v) Online sales No Sales to minors Yes (v) Responsible server training Yes Alcohol server liability Yes Rations/quantity purchase limits No Enforcement of retail sales regulations No Drink-drive countermeasures (Chapter 9) **BAC limits** Yes (v) Checkpoints and random breath tests Yes (v) Designated driver programs Yes Interventions & license suspension for those convicted Yes Regulating allowable consumption sites (Chapter 10) Smoke-free policies Yes (v)

### **Key findings**

#### **Chapter 3: Market structures**

Market structure: Evidence for a preferred market structure (comparing government monopoly, privatised for-profit, and community not-for-profit) for alcohol and tobacco largely comes from individual studies with only two systematic reviews concerned with market structure. Government monopoly arrangements (at wholesale, production and retail level, and whether individually or in hybrid models where both government and for-profit sit side by side) is associated with lower alcohol consumption and alcohol-related harms (Gilmore et al., 2011; Hahn et al., 2012; Mäkelä, 2002; Stockwell et al., 2009). As such, the cannabis market structure with the most public health gain would be a government monopoly model. The advantage of a government monopoly model is that the enforcement of the other regulatory aspects, such as promotions, labelling, retail sales hours and so on, all become part of the governmental system, and compliance and enforcement is not required. It also obviates the need to manage a for-profit industry, with goals that might conflict with public health goals.

**Privatised retail markets:** Natural experiments where government retail alcohol monopolies ceased and were replaced with privatised markets, have revealed that alcohol became more readily available, leading to increased consumption, leading to increased alcohol-related harms (Babor et al., 2010; Her et al., 1999). Individual-level studies of alcohol retail privatisation found increased drinking was greater for those already drinking at high-risk levels and may increase and sustain high-risk drinking among youth (Gohari et al., 2021). While a government monopoly is strongly evidence-based for public health outcomes, if one goal is to counteract the black market, accessibility of retail outlets would be important.

Cannabis and government monopolies: Government monopoly arrangements have received much attention when thinking about cannabis regulation (Rehm & Fischer, 2015). Haden et al., (2014) recommended setting up a governing body like a Cannabis Control Commission which would control cannabis production, packaging, distribution, retailing, and revenue allocation. A consensus of nine policy experts deliberated on cannabis market arrangements finding that a state monopoly for cannabis production, wholesale and retail operations was rated as most effective for three outcomes: reducing youth cannabis use, excessive cannabis use amongst the general population, and cannabis-impaired driving (Blanchette et al., 2022). There is some evidence from Canada of increased cannabis availability (significantly more stores per capita and longer retail hours) in hybrid models (private and government) when compared with government-only retail models (Myran et al., 2019).

**Not-for-profit models:** Compared to the evaluation literature on switching from a government run alcohol retail system to a privately owned and operated one, research on not-for-profit alcohol ownership is more descriptive in nature, with no systematic reviews evaluating the public health impacts of not-for-profit alcohol market structures. There is much literature on cannabis social clubs (one not-for-profit model) (Decorte & Pardal, 2017; Decorte et al., 2017; Jansseune et al., 2019; Obradors-Pineda et al., 2021; Pardal et al., 2020), but no empirical analyses comparing consumption and harms with other market structures.

Industry influence: The political influence of tobacco and alcohol industries has included deceptive and manipulative activity, tactics to prevent tax increases or other stricter forms of regulation, and lobbying on public health matters (McCambridge et al., 2019; Mialon & McCambridge, 2018; Petticrew et al., 2020; Savell et al., 2016). The role of a cannabis for-profit, private industry requires very careful monitoring for their influence on public health policy and research. There is already evidence of inappropriate influence (Adams et al., 2021; Rotering & Apollonio, 2022; Subritzky et al., 2016). Self-evidently a government monopoly at the production and retail ends of the market would circumvent this problem of industry influence. In its absence, and with some segments of the market open to competition from for-profit providers, the effectiveness of regulation (such as product price, advertising, and sales restrictions) becomes paramount.

**Enforcement:** In the absence of government monopoly, enforcement of any regulations in the production and retail sales of cannabis becomes crucial. Unfortunately, the compliance and enforcement literature for what works for alcohol and tobacco is not strong. There is strong evidence of non-compliance and evidence that the effects of enforcement decay over time, suggesting significant investment in routine compliance checks, across all stores, is necessary (Wagenaar et al., 2005a). The ways in which compliance can be checked (through routine inspections, test purchases, mystery shoppers) have not been compared for their relative cost-effectiveness in detecting non-compliance. The penalties that can be applied (fines, public shaming, loss of license/permit) have also not been compared for their effectiveness in deterring retailers from breaches.

#### **Chapter 4: Price/taxation**

**Price effects:** There is strong evidence from alcohol and tobacco that higher prices decrease population consumption and also decrease related harms (Sharma et al., 2017; Wagenaar et al., 2009). Meta-analysis has demonstrated that a 10% increase in the price of alcohol is expected to decrease overall consumption in the population by 5%, and some studies in tobacco demonstrate a similar range of effect (Gallet, 2007). Existing data on the elasticity of cannabis demand indicate similar cannabis elasticities, for example -0.418 (Halcoussis et al., 2017); -0.42 to -0.60 and -0.5 to -0.6 (Riley et al., 2020) (although acknowledging that cannabis elasticity studies have a more limited pool of data to draw from). It is therefore extremely likely that higher cannabis prices will contribute towards lower total population consumption and lower rates of harm than might be expected with lower market prices..

Differential price effects (young people, heavy use, income): While increased price/tax was found to reduce overall consumption, price elasticities of alcohol and tobacco varied among different cohorts, with young people found to be less responsive to alcohol price increases than the general population although more so for tobacco. People with heavy use were also found to be less price responsive, although still responsive (Elder et al., 2010; Scott et al., 2017). Given that people who drink more heavily have a higher rate of consumption, even if price impacts are more moderate than for the general population, they will yield a larger magnitude of reductions in consumption for this group, and the associated health gains could therefore be significant (Sharma et al., 2017). Income was found to have a moderating effect on the impact of price rises across both tobacco and alcohol (regardless of country) as those with higher disposable incomes can more readily absorb price increases (Bafunno et al., 2020; Elder et al., 2010; Wagenaar et al., 2009). Understanding how

people with different patterns of cannabis use and incomes respond to different price increases will be critical to implementing appropriate cannabis policies.

**Different types of taxation/price systems:** Systematic reviews of alcohol and tobacco did not make a comparison of which tax/price systems are the most beneficial in terms of public health. Complicated tax regimes create the potential for industry loopholes. There are five main potential tax/price arrangements for cannabis:

- An excise tax based on THC content (that is products with higher THC content have a higher tax rate)
- a value added sales tax as a fixed percentage of retail price, or of weight
- differential price by type of product (that is, additional taxes for more harmful forms or for certain forms to be discouraged)
- a minimum unit price (that is a floor price for any cannabis product)
- bans on price discounting and promotions

Determining the taxable amount based on THC content is complicated because of the presence of CBD – which mitigates some of the harmful effects of THC. One option is to consider tax rates based on the ratio of THC to CBD (rather than simply THC alone).

Minimum Unit Pricing also offers a potential model for setting base level prices of cannabis. The alcohol literature demonstrates that when implemented in conjunction with taxes, minimum unit pricing is effective at raising the prices of the cheapest drinks, often consumed by those who drink most heavily, so offering an effective policy option for tackling heavy use (Boniface et al., 2017). As revenue from minimum unit pricing flows to industry, ensuring that pricing policies are also supported by appropriate tax levels will be critical to maintain government revenue that may then be used for treatment and prevention strategies.

**Industry evasion:** The evidence from alcohol and tobacco shows that corporations will either try and find loopholes to avoid taxes (through the creation of new products or new tiers of products), or in some cases absorb taxes to retain market share. In addition to strategies such as minimum unit pricing, a ban on product discounting may also be effective in maintaining appropriate pricing levels. Bans on price discounting and promotions is especially important considering findings from tobacco literature that product discounting and coupons were used more readily by young people and those with lower socio-economic status (Golden et al., 2016; Guindon et al., 2020).

Price effects, product substitution and nudge strategies: Alcohol and tobacco research demonstrates that where tax or pricing policies (or other inputs) create differences in costs of products, substitution can occur (Ciapponi et al., 2021). Price signals for less harmful cannabis product types will be a potential 'nudge' strategy, as seen in individual studies of e-cigarettes (lower price) compared to cigarettes. The evidence from e-cigarettes suggests that flavoured products are likely to encourage consumption (and hence harms). Either banning flavours or placing an additional tax on flavoured cannabis product are regulatory options supported by evidence from tobacco control (Huang et al., 2017).

**Price and the black market and unrecorded/illicit consumption:** Minimising black-market activity is often cited as one of the main drivers and benefits of cannabis policy liberalisation. At least in the short run, this therefore requires that the price and availability of cannabis be set at a level which is equal to or more accessible than the black market (i.e., similar prices, similar availability). The

suggestion to implement lower prices of cannabis is in direct contrast to the public health arguments that have often been made for alcohol and tobacco – which aim to set the price as high as possible. While there is evidence from alcohol and tobacco showing that when prices increase, the extent of unrecorded consumption also increases (Krishnamoorthy et al., 2020; Miracolo et al., 2021), there are also studies showing that unrecorded alcohol consumption (a marker of the alcohol black market) did not automatically increase with increases in alcohol taxation (Rehm et al., 2022).

Price is not the only influencing factor on consumption rates (Pacek et al., 2019), with sociocultural factors, availability, convenience and taste also influencing price elasticities of alcoholic beverages and likely to also impact the price elasticity of cannabis products.

#### **Chapter 5: Consumer information and product labelling**

**Product labels:** Consumer information about the product being purchased or consumed is important to increase awareness and enhance the likelihood of healthy choices. Alcohol includes standard drinks labelling and ethanol content; and cigarettes display the nicotine contents. There is strong evidence that consumer/health information labels lead to changes in awareness and knowledge, but only moderate evidence that such labels lead to changes in consumption behaviours (Shemilt et al., 2017; Wettlaufer, 2018). Current labelling requirements in legal cannabis markets include THC and often also CBD potency in milligrams, percentages and/or ratios. Recent research has shown poor consumer comprehension of THC amounts (Leos-Toro et al., 2020). This study showed that 'traffic light' labelling or 'recommended doses' were more effective in communicating THC levels.

Health warning labels: Evidence for behaviour change comes mostly from the experience with tobacco warning labels; the key to their success appears to be the use of large, prominent, graphic warnings (Clarke et al., 2021; Pang et al., 2021; Ünal & Metintaş, 2021). Warning labels on cannabis products may reduce cannabis consumption (and hence harms) moderately, and will be more effective depending on their size, shape, colours and placement (Kim et al., 2022). Mandating health warning labels for cannabis is more effective than voluntary cannabis warning labels (Goodman et al., 2022).

Plain packaging: The evidence for plain packaging comes from tobacco control, with consistent evidence that plain packaging of cigarettes reduced product appeal and deterred people from initiation to smoking (Moodie et al., 2021). Plain packaging also increased intentions to quit smoking. There is not, however, strong evidence for behavioural impacts on people who smoke (i.e. reduced tobacco consumption). We note that the major impediment to tobacco plain packaging has been industry legal action in the context of existing free trade agreements. For cannabis, there are no free trade agreements, and as such plain packaging could be introduced without industry interference.

**Child-resistant and tamper-resistant packaging:** In relation to tobacco, and notably e-liquids and e-cigarette cartridges, one review has shown that child resistant packaging reduced child exposure to nicotine (Jo et al., 2017). In Canada, all cannabis-containing edibles are required to have tamper-proof and child-resistant packaging.

**Safer use (low risk) guidelines:** Low-risk alcohol consumption guidelines do not have strong evidence of effectiveness in preventing high risk consumption or in reducing the harms amongst

those consuming at high risk levels (Holmes et al., 2020). At the same time, they do no harm and are not a costly intervention.

#### **Chapter 6: Regulating product types and product modifications**

Regulating the psychoactive ingredient: In attempting to apply the lessons from alcohol and tobacco to cannabis, it is important to recognise the unique characteristics and different harm profiles for each substance. The psychoactive ingredient in alcohol is the main source of harm from the product, while much of the harm from cigarettes and other smoked tobacco products does not come directly from nicotine, the main psychoactive ingredient, but from the route of administration (smoking) and the carcinogens found in different tobacco products. For cannabis the psychoactive profile is more complex and there are differences in types and degrees of potential harm between different potencies, cannabinoid composition, and modes of use (as well as consumption patterns).

Setting appropriate limits in potency for cannabis products will be a critical consideration, not just for THC but also the balance of THC and CBD. In US states where cannabis is legal, the regulations for THC content are specified as maximum THC levels per serving (varying by state, but between 5mg and 10mg for combustibles, higher for edibles) (Gourdet et al., 2017). Noting the complexity of specifying a standard dose, a recommendation for a 5mg THC content has been proposed (Freeman & Lorenzetti, 2020).

The evidence in relation to capping the level of nicotine (through research on Very Low Nicotine Cigarettes) suggests that if the caps on THC levels are such that they nullify the psychoactive effects of the product, consumers will source cannabis from alternative sources. However, some people may be encouraged to take up products with lower psychoactive properties especially where there are significant differences in price.

Regulating product types: A number of cannabis researchers, especially from the US, have been documenting the proliferation of cannabis products and modifications (Goodman et al., 2020) with some concern. The prevailing assumption is that a greater range and number of cannabis products and types is associated with increased likelihood of cannabis uptake or continuation – which would suggest limiting the range of product types available. We did not locate any alcohol or tobacco systematic reviews that could confirm this.

One lesson from tobacco research on e-cigarettes shows that increasing the availability of lower-harm forms of nicotine will have public health benefits but is associated with concerns of youth uptake. In line with e-cigarette research, vaping of cannabis offers a method of consumption with fewer harms than smoking, although with the same discussion around whether or not the availability of vaping encourages or acts as a gateway to smoking cannabis (Budney et al., 2015).

Flavoured cannabis products: The evidence from the tobacco literature demonstrates that flavoured products are potentially more attractive to a younger cohort. Flavoured smoked tobacco is banned in many countries for this reason along with banning names similar to childhood confectionary. Given the evidence on the link between flavours and use of tobacco products in children, a ban on flavoured cannabis products and names/brands marketed to children could also be applied. Given the evidence from the US that retailers may try and subvert such bans (for instance rebranding from 'grape' to 'purple'), a large scope and clear guidance will likely be necessary alongside appropriate

enforcement mechanisms. Another strategy is to place an additional tax on flavoured cannabis products.

#### **Chapter 7: Restrictions on advertising and promotion**

The evidence on the association between exposure to advertising/promotion of alcohol and tobacco and increased consumption and/or intentions to consume alcohol or tobacco products is strong (Capella et al., 2011; Paynter & Edwards, 2009; Robertson et al., 2016). These impacts are felt across all locations of promotion including traditional media, point-of-sale, sporting events and social media. It is a reasonable assumption that cannabis advertising will be associated with the same or similar positive intentions to consume cannabis and greater uptake of cannabis consumption.

The extent of advertising restrictions – whether a full ban on cannabis advertising or a partial ban – is linked to decisions about the market structure. We assume that if a government monopoly were chosen, there would likely be a full advertising ban. With a hybrid or privatised market (with forprofit and/or not-for-profit retailers), the regulations around advertising and their effective enforcement become important.

Evidence from tobacco studies and from studies on Norwegian alcohol advertising bans suggest that total advertising bans would be more effective than partial bans (although evidence is still largely indicative). Ensuring that total bans include appropriate regulation to moderate online and social media promotions will be critical. The tobacco advertising meta-analysis by Capella et al., (2008) suggests that advertising bans initiated at the introductory stages of the product life cycle are likely to yield a significant impact. This suggests that cannabis advertising bans should be implemented at the outset, before the product lifecycle matures. This is in line with the argument that it is better to introduce stricter regulation at the start, leaving the opportunity for future loosening of regulations.

Multiple marketing violations by current cannabis businesses, particularly in-store promotions and content posted online (Carlini et al., 2022), suggest that appropriate regulatory mechanisms will also need strong compliance infrastructure to be effective.

#### **Chapter 8: Regulating retail sales**

**Outlet density:** Research shows that when there are more alcohol and tobacco outlets in a given area, overall consumption and harms increase (Popova et al., 2009; Sherk et al., 2018; Valiente et al., 2021). The research on young people smoking and tobacco outlet density reinforces that regulating outlet density may prevent underage consumption (especially outlet density in residential areas) (Finan et al., 2019). Regulating cannabis store outlet density is supported by this research from alcohol and tobacco. Furthermore, research has shown that a greater density of medical cannabis stores has been associated with increased cannabis use and presentations to hospitals for cannabis-related problems (Berg et al., 2018).

**Trading hours and days restrictions**: The evidence from alcohol points to a strong correlation between longer sales times and greater days of week, and higher consumption and alcohol-related harms (for example Hahn et al., 2010; Middleton et al., 2010; Popova et al., 2009; Sanchez-Ramirez & Voaklander, 2018; Sherk et al., 2018; Wilkinson et al., 2016). Limiting the days of the week and the

trading hours for cannabis sales is likely to be an effective regulatory measure based on the alcohol literature (Haden & Emerson, 2014).

**Online sales:** There are no systematic reviews of the effectiveness of online sales regulations for alcohol and tobacco, and as such, no empirical evidence to transfer across to cannabis. Whether legal online sales of cannabis are allowed or not could be informed by the general principles surrounding availability and access – for alcohol and tobacco where availability and access is high, consumption is high, and where consumption is high, harms are high.

**Specialist stores only**: There are no systematic reviews investigating the impact of limiting retail trade to specialist stores on consumption of alcohol or tobacco, although they have certainly been instigated as a method of reducing access, particularly by people under the age of 18. Accessibility is linked to consumption and harms, and so instigation of specialist retailers may be informed by general principles surrounding availability and access. We note that restricting cannabis sales to specialist outlets only is a model used in the Netherlands and parts of the US, and an initiative suggested by some as having relevance for cannabis (Transform Drug Policy Foundation, 2022).

Sales to minors: Rates of alcohol and tobacco consumption amongst people under the age of 18 are lower than those over the age of 18. Whether this is driven by the ban on sales to minors or is a simple age-effect is not able to be precisely determined, but there is little disagreement that a ban on sales to minors is a sensible policy. For alcohol, there is limited empirical evidence about setting the age at 18 years compared to 21 years of age as the legal age for purchase and/or consumption, but when the legal age is lowered, alcohol-related harms appear to be higher (Baldwin et al., 2022; Stockings et al., 2016).

**Responsible service training, alcohol server liability**: Responsible server training for alcohol does not have a strong evidence-base. Research on alcohol server liability has shown that liability laws are associated with reductions in driving-related alcohol harms (Rammohan et al., 2011), in the context of on-premise alcohol consumption.

Rations or quantity purchase limits: While there are no systematic reviews of the public health effects of alcohol quantity purchase limits, historical experience of rationing systems (e.g. Bratt system, Sweden) suggests that when such limits are removed, total alcohol consumption increases (Room, 2012). Given that the rationing schemes arose following alcohol prohibition (the parallel with cannabis), this suggests that cannabis rations or purchase quantity limits may reduce the levels of total population consumption.

**Enforcement of retail regulations**: There is limited evidence to inform enforcement regimes around retail sales regulations: either in terms of methods for detecting non-compliance with retail regulations, or assessment of the effectiveness of different penalties. There is evidence from both alcohol and tobacco literature that enforcement effects decay over time (Wagenaar et al., 2005a), suggesting significant investment in routine compliance checks is necessary.

#### **Chapter 9: Drink-drive countermeasures**

Drink-drive countermeasures have been regarded as a highly successful public health measure that has reduced alcohol-related harm – both for people consuming alcohol and for third parties.

Drink-driving countermeasures that have been demonstrated to be effective are those which legally specify a blood alcohol limit for drivers and enforce that limit through checkpoints and/or random breath tests (Esser et al., 2016; Morrison et al., 2003). Legal consequences for exceeding BAC levels (i.e. license suspension) have mixed evidence for effects on road traffic crash reductions (McArthur & Kraus, 1999). Remedial programs, which aim to provide treatment and education to people who have been convicted for drink-driving, appear to be effective at reducing recidivism rates (Miller et al., 2015).

In terms of communicating the risks of driving under the influence, mass media campaigns have not be shown to be highly effective for alcohol but may play a role to reduce the likelihood of driving under the influence (Elder et al., 2004). For cannabis, as a stand-alone tool, it is unlikely to be effective (and given the absence of strong evidence of cannabis-impaired driving, the factual basis for any such campaign could be questioned).

Research on cannabis and driving is still emerging, with some evidence that cannabis does impair driving, although modestly (Alvarez et al., 2021; Sevigny, 2021). The key to the success of the drink-drive countermeasures has been the ability to specify a legal limit of alcohol in a driver's blood that is associated with impairment and increases the risk of a road accident, known as *per-se* laws.

There is no strong evidence yet that a specific range of THC concentration is strongly correlated with driving impairment (Arkell et al., 2021) and detection methods remain a pressing research priority. In Canada, however, they are using sobriety/impairment tests plus have a per se THC threshold for driving of  $\leq 2$  ng/mL and  $\leq 5$  ng/mL, despite considerable uncertainty (Peng et al., 2020; Windle et al., 2021). While this research agenda emerges, a parsimonious cannabis regulation would be to avoid specifying a legal limit given the unknown evidence for any such limit and provide strong advice to not drive after consuming cannabis (the "wait" policy). One review of medicinal cannabis and driving found the driving impairments from cannabis tended to be most prominent in the 2-hours after reaching the 'subjective high', then gradually decrease in the subsequent 4-hours (Neavyn et al., 2014). An 8-hour wait time was therefore suggested as a 'conservative' recommendation. However, some studies found some impairment over the 24-hours post-consumption (Neavyn et al., 2014).

There is strong evidence that the combination of alcohol and cannabis is associated with higher crash risk (Neavyn et al., 2014). Enforcing drink-driving laws (through random breath testing) is likely therefore to have an effect on driving-related crashes involving cannabis and alcohol.

### Chapter 10: Regulating allowable places of consumption (smoke-free policies)

**Smoke-free policies:** Smoke free policies for tobacco (given the health harms of both smoking and exposure to second-hand smoke) have been a highly effective public health measure for both decreasing tobacco consumption and protecting the health of third parties (Callinan et al., 2010; Faber et al., 2017).

Comprehensive smoking bans have been associated with reductions in smoking behaviours, including smoking prevalence and quantity of cigarettes smoked (Callinan et al., 2010). In addition, there have been considerable positive health outcomes from comprehensive smoke-free policies, such as reduced heart and lung disease (Faber et al., 2017). Comprehensive smoking bans have also

been associated with reduced respiratory infections, asthma, and second-hand smoke exposure for children, as well as reduced smoking initiation in young people (Been et al., 2014; Freedman et al., 2012).

The implementation of the Framework Convention on Tobacco Control with its ban on public smoking of tobacco could be extended to cover cannabis (Steinberg et al., 2019). In Canada, most provinces ban cannabis consumption (smoking or vaping only) where similar tobacco consumption is prohibited (Shanahan & Cyrenne, 2021). The face-validity of regulations banning cannabis smoking in public places relies on evidence of harms from second-hand cannabis smoke. Some people mix their cannabis with tobacco when smoking, and in those cases, the second-hand tobacco smoke is well-known to be toxic to third parties (Carreras et al., 2019). There is also evidence of second-hand cannabis smoke toxicity (independent of tobacco) (Chatkin et al., 2019; Holitzki et al., 2017). The research on whether there are second-hand harms from vaping cannabis is nascent (Cone et al., 2015; Wilson, 2016).

Although it has been suggested that public smoke-free policies could increase smoking in the home (with children present), this has not eventuated with tobacco (Nanninga et al., 2018). Whilst it is unclear whether the same would apply for cannabis, ensuring public venues are free from second-hand cannabis smoke, particularly when children are present, should remain a priority.

Further considerations may be whether other non-inhalation forms of cannabis consumption are allowable in public (such as edibles). It may require considering the intention of the policies — is it to reduce consumption (as is one of the intentions of tobacco smoking bans) or to reduce the harms associated with second hand-smoke exposure? If the intention is to reduce consumption, placing bans on consuming other forms of cannabis may be considered. However, if the primary goal is to prevent harms to third parties, then evidence of such harms would be required to justify such a policy.

#### Other considerations (Chapter 11)

Beyond the specific effectiveness of the above regulatory measures, there are several other considerations when applying lessons from the alcohol and tobacco literature to cannabis.

The substances differ: Like alcohol and tobacco, cannabis is a potentially harmful substance. While the adverse health effects of cannabis are less severe than alcohol and tobacco (Weissenborn & Nutt, 2012), cannabis is still a dependence producing drug, and prolonged use can be associated with poor psychosocial outcomes, mental health concerns, and cardiovascular disease (Hall, 2017). The distribution of consumption for cannabis is also similar to other psychoactive substances – that is a majority of the substance is consumed by a small proportion of people using heavily (Rehm et al., 2019). Therefore, some of the public health concerns that animate alcohol and tobacco regulation – for instance around harm minimisation and protecting vulnerable populations susceptible to dependence – are also relevant for cannabis regulation. Like tobacco, cannabis is commonly smoked, which warrants regulations like banning indoor smoking. Cannabis is also associated with acute intoxicating effects, which like alcohol, might require prioritising measures like drug driving or regulating the potency of the substance.

**Underlying population prevalence:** The underlying population prevalence matters for the choice and relative emphasis between regulatory control measures. Effective regulation differs for low prevalence versus high prevalence substances. The current prevalence of use in Europe differs significantly between the three substances (last month consumption: alcohol = 60%; tobacco = 18%, cannabis = 4%). The stage of an epidemic is an important issue to consider when applying regulatory strategies (Caulkins, 2007). Prevention strategies are most important early on when prevalence is low; harm reduction and treatment strategies are more important later, when prevalence is higher.

Policy goals: reduce adult population consumption versus reduce harmful adult consumption. The most common outcome measure used in alcohol (and to a lesser extent tobacco) control research is total population consumption, rather than high-risk or harmful consumption. Regulatory measures are regarded as effective if they reduce total population consumption. This is because the levels and patterns of drinking at a total population level are directly related to the levels of heavy drinking and alcohol-related harm. Known as the 'total population consumption' model of alcohol (Room & Livingston, 2017), this has driven the public health approach to reducing alcohol-related harm.

Regulatory measures are regarded as effective if they reduce total population consumption. Assuming the population distribution of cannabis consumption follows the same pattern as alcohol (that is higher total population consumption is associated with greater harms), then public health focussed cannabis regulation would be concerned with reducing total population prevalence. This is an assumption that should be empirically interrogated for its application to cannabis.

**Current socio-political context:** The alcohol and tobacco policy research is situated within particular socio-cultural times. All the recent alcohol control research is within the context of a privatised market, with the global shift away from large government and high levels of state intervention in countries where most of the research takes place. Moving from prohibition to a regulated market means that many lessons may come from the cessation of alcohol prohibition, yet this occurred in a very different socio-cultural time.

The 'harm to others' paradigm: A key feature of tobacco policy is the success of the 'harm to others' framing. Passive smoking harms opened an avenue for policy reform that introduced smoke-free places, premised on protecting the 'innocent' population members from the ill-effects of second-hand tobacco smoke. Evidence for harms from second-hand cannabis smoke is emerging, for vaping it remains unknown, and evidence for harms to third parties from other forms of consumption (e.g. edibles) is unknown.

**Vulnerable populations and equity considerations**: Some population groups are more susceptible to higher consumption and/or greater harms from alcohol and tobacco, including people of low socioeconomic status, sexual and gender minorities (LGBTIQ+) and ethnic and racial minorities. Most regulatory policy levers fail to account for differential impacts on vulnerable populations. There is strong evidence of alcohol and tobacco industry marketing to racial minorities (and in poorer neighbourhoods) (Grier & Kumanyika, 2008). Retailers are less compliant with regulations in poorer neighbourhoods (Higgins et al., 2019). For cannabis regulation, this suggests attention to both the location of retail outlets, and strong enforcement of regulations in poorer neighbourhoods.

Regulatory levers should not increase inequity. The application of higher prices for tobacco and alcohol has been shown to increase health equity (that is provide positive health outcomes for people of lower socio-economic status) but at the same time reduce economic equity (that is higher prices have a greater impact on the poverty of poorer people). Balancing health equity and economic equity is a challenge.

**Black market and public health:** Much literature on cannabis regulation is concerned with reducing the black market but does the presence of a cannabis black market matter for public health outcomes? Are there better health impacts in a legal cannabis market compared to an illegal cannabis market, especially when emergence of a legal market will most likely increase population consumption? Research evidence is lacking, but these questions are useful to consider when formulating regulations from a public health perspective.

#### **Limitations**

Our review focussed on English-language published systematic reviews and meta-analysis. There are thousands of empirical studies of alcohol and tobacco and their regulation, which examine public health outcomes. While randomised controlled trials are unusual (because regulatory features mostly cannot be randomised, just observed) other methods are employed to ensure valid comparisons between a regulatory intervention and a suitable comparison or control, including cohort studies, case control studies, time-series analyses, and cross-sectional studies. Systematic reviews take all these individual studies and synthesise findings across studies. They represent the highest level of evidence, and they overcome the potential confounds in any one individual study. Focussing on systematic reviews also made the three-month project manageable. The limitation is that for some regulatory interventions there were no systematic reviews (to date), or only one or two systematic reviews available. We moderate our conclusions in these circumstances, and in some cases, we cite selected strong individual empirical studies as indicative of effectiveness.

We did not conduct an analysis as applied to the Swiss context specifically – there will be particular cultural, social, and normative aspects in Switzerland where some of the English-language literature is less likely to be applicable; and where the regulatory options need to be shaped by local conditions.

# **PART 1 INTRODUCTION**

# **Chapter 1: Introduction and background**

On 25 September 2020, the Swiss Parliament passed an amendment to the Federal Act on Narcotics and Psychotropic Substances (NarcA). With its new Article 8a NarcA, the revised Act provides a legal basis for conducting scientific pilot trials with cannabis that are limited in terms of both time and place. In addition, the Federal Office of Public Health (FOPH) is to conduct accompanying departmental research in order to obtain scientific evidence for a possible new regulation of cannabis for non-medical purposes as soon as possible.

With the decision of the Social Security and Health Committees (SSHC) of both chambers of Parliament to follow up on the parliamentary initiative to regulate the cannabis market for better youth and consumer protection, the urgency for evidence-based results for the new regulation of cannabis has once again been reinforced. The initiative aims to create a legal cannabis market and to comprehensively regulate the cultivation, production, trade and consumption of cannabis containing THC. The SSHC of the National Council has initiated a corresponding legislative procedure to prepare a draft decree. The FOPH is therefore pushing ahead with the corresponding departmental research. The most important findings on cannabis regulation from a public health perspective are to be included into a Federal Council report, which is currently being drafted. To this end, lessons from the regulation of other already legal addictive substances, in particular alcohol and tobacco, are to be drawn for the regulation of cannabis.

Switzerland is moving in line with many other countries to regulate the legal supply and consumption of cannabis. With this, a question commonly explored is whether public health measures used to address other legal substances – like alcohol or tobacco – can inform cannabis regulation.

In the first instance, it is important to understand both the similarities and the differences between alcohol, tobacco and cannabis. Substances can differ with reference to prevalence and patterns of use, intoxication, constituent parts and active ingredients, contaminants, routes of administration, overdose, as well as other features such as home production, and the size of the black market. In the below section we articulate the key similarities and differences.

#### 1.1 Comparing alcohol, tobacco and cannabis

Any comparison of regulatory measures across substances needs to take into account both similarities and differences between the substances, as summarised in the below table.

Table 1: Summary of similarities and differences between alcohol, tobacco, and cannabis on key dimensions

	Alcohol	Tobacco	Cannabis
Prevalence and	In 2019, 60% of the	In 2019, 18.4% of the	In 2019, 3.9% of the EU
patterns of use (EU) –	EU adult population	EU adult population	adult population had
last month use	had consumed alcohol in the last month.	reported daily smoking (22.3% men; 14.8% women).	consumed cannabis in

Alcohol Tobacco Cannabis Abstention from the last month<sup>1</sup> Abstention from alcohol in the past tobacco in the past (Manthey et al., 2021) year was 26.2%. year was 74% (European Abstention from 8.4% of the EU adult Commission, Public cannabis in the past year population consumed Health, Tobacco was 93.2% alcohol daily (4% of Overview) females and 13% of males), 28.8% weekly, and 22.8% monthly (eurostat: hlth\_ehis\_al1e) Active ingredients Ethanol **Nicotine** THC; CBD. and constituent parts CBD limits the psychoactive/intoxicating effects of THC Oral (drunk) Route of Inhalation (through Inhalation (through administration smoke or vaporised) smoke or vaporised) Oral (snus/chewing Oral (edibles) tobacco) Contaminants Rare, but methanol is Nitrosamines, carbon Pesticides, the most common monoxide, tar fungi, mould, bacteria and dangerous solvents, microbes, heavy metals contaminant (Dryburgh et al., 2018; (Lachenmeier et al., 2021; Neufeld & Subritzky et al., 2017) Rehm, 2018) Intoxication Yes No Yes Overdose Yes (Lachenmeier & Yes (but very rare) No (Lachenmeier & Rehm, 2015) (Lachenmeier & Rehm, 2015) Rehm, 2015) Home production Yes No Yes Black market 25% of alcohol 8% (EU) of all 100% cigarettes smoked consumption is 'unrecorded' (KPMG, 2020) (Lachenmeier et al., 2021), one measure of the alcohol black market. Other Social supply: yes Social supply: yes Social supply: yes Consumption sites: Consumption sites: Consumption sites: home/social home/social home/social settings/public settings/public settings/public venues venues venues

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Data for Switzerland from 2016 indicates 3% total population use over the last 30 days (Gmel, 2017; Vogel et al., 2019)

Prevalence of use differs significantly between the three substances (see Table 1). The widely different prevalence rates speak to the social acceptability and norms surrounding regular alcohol, tobacco or cannabis consumption. The stage of an epidemic is an important issue to consider when applying regulatory strategies, as per Caulkins' work (2007) demonstrating regulatory effectiveness is impacted by the epidemic stage. Prevention strategies are most important early on when prevalence is low; harm reduction and treatment strategies are more important later on when prevalence is higher. This would suggest that given the current low population prevalence of cannabis use (see Table 1) relative to tobacco and alcohol, a focus on regulations that support prevention of commencement of consumption would be most appropriate.

In terms of the damaging health effects of the three substances, tobacco (nicotine) does not produce intoxication, unlike both alcohol and cannabis. Overdose from alcohol occurs and can be fatal whereas while nicotine overdose can produce very unpleasant effects, it is rarely fatal. Cannabis does not have any known mortality associated with excessive consumption (other than when used in combination with other substances) (Hall, 2017). All three substances are dependence-forming and can lead to substance use disorder (Hall, 2017). From a pool of people initiating cannabis use, one in five develop cannabis use disorders (Leung et al., 2020). In terms of overall health risk, applying the Margin of Exposure approach<sup>2</sup> Lachenmeier has shown that cannabis represents an overall very low risk, and alcohol and tobacco a very high risk (Lachenmeier & Rehm, 2015). Thus, despite cannabis sharing features with both tobacco and alcohol, it is less harmful than each (Caulkins & Kilborn, 2019).

The population distribution of cannabis consumption is similar to other psychoactive substances — that is, a substantial majority of the substance is consumed by a small proportion of people who consume heavily (Room & Örnberg, 2019), in line with the "Pareto Principle" (80% of the total amount consumed is being consumed by 20% of the consumers). Therefore, the public health concerns that animate alcohol and tobacco regulation — for instance protecting vulnerable populations susceptible to dependence, decreasing the likelihood of harmful levels of consumption, and regulating availability and price — are also relevant for cannabis regulation.

Like tobacco, cannabis is commonly smoked, which warrants considering regulations like banning indoor smoking. But cannabis is also associated with acute intoxicating effects, which like alcohol, might require prioritising measures like drug-driving or regulating the potency of the substance. Where cannabis diverges from alcohol and tobacco is in the variety of edible products. Yet the psychoactive components (ethanol, nicotine, THC) can be the focus of regulation (Matheson & Le Foll, 2020).

The size of the existing black market in a product will influence the choice and strength of different regulatory strategies, especially if the regulatory goal is to reduce the size of the black market. The WHO estimate for "unrecorded alcohol" is 25% (World Health Organization, 2018, p. 43) that is, the proportion of alcohol consumed that is not recorded in any official statistics. The alcohol industry

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The Margin of Exposure (MOE) is a novel approach to compare the health risk of different compounds and to prioritize risk management actions. The MOE is defined as the ratio between the point on the dose response curve, which characterizes adverse effects in epidemiological or animal studies (the so-called benchmark dose (BMD)) and the estimated human intake of the same compound. Clearly, the lower the MOE, the larger the risk for humans (Lachenmeier & Rehm, 2015).

has been keen to point out the risks of an alcohol black market and there is suspicion that this issue is exaggerated to counteract increasing taxation (with arguments that increasing taxes will support a black market). The black market for illicit tobacco, estimated by KPMG to be around 8% of all cigarettes consumed in Europe, is smaller than for alcohol. For cannabis, the black market is currently 100%. The size of the black market reflects the accessibility and availability of a substance and thus the need to shape regulations such that they compete with the established illegal market. This challenge seems to be key (Caulkins & Kilborn, 2019; Crépault et al., 2021; Watson et al., 2019).

Throughout this report, readers should keep in mind these differences between alcohol, tobacco, and cannabis and hence the implications for cannabis regulation. Finally, we would point out that harms related to alcohol and tobacco persist at high levels despite the public health measures designed to address them, which suggests that approaches used to minimise their harms are unlikely to be enough to minimise the harms related to cannabis (Hall, 2017). Indeed, both alcohol and tobacco remain leading causes of premature death, "so the question may not be, How can we regulate cannabis like alcohol or tobacco? but rather, How can we regulate cannabis better than we have regulated alcohol and tobacco?" (Caulkins & Kilborn, 2019). 'Better' might mean implementing stronger public health approaches than those currently in place when regulating alcohol or tobacco (Caulkins & Kilborn, 2019; Hall, 2017). Better might also mean different and more creative policy approaches. And finally, 'better' may also be specific to cannabis, given that the underlying assumptions surrounding effective alcohol and tobacco regulation (total consumption model and harm to others) need to be tested for cannabis (see Chapter 11).

#### **1.2** Aims

The aim of this work was to conduct a comprehensive review of the published meta-analyses and systematic reviews of alcohol and tobacco control in order to identify measures from the fields of alcohol and tobacco regulation that could potentially be transferred to the regulation of cannabis.

There are thousands of empirical studies of alcohol and tobacco and their regulation which examine public health outcomes. While randomised controlled trials are somewhat unusual (because regulatory features mostly cannot be randomised, just observed) other methods are employed to ensure valid comparisons between a regulatory intervention and a suitable comparison or control. These include cohort studies, case control studies, timeseries analyses, and cross-sectional studies. When reviewing the scientific literature, we should preference the strongest empirical designs: those with the most likelihood of producing valid conclusions and reducing any bias. This 'hierarchy of evidence' places systematic reviews and meta-analysis as the highest level of evidence (above individual cohort, case control, time series, and cross-sectional studies). Systematic reviews and meta-analyses take all the individual studies which meet empirical and design criteria and analyse the overall results of an intervention across the body of empirical literature.

For this project, we focussed on systematic reviews: this is the highest level of evidence, and it overcomes the potential confounds in any one individual study. It also made the three-month project manageable.<sup>3</sup> The result is a focus on the strongest level of evidence and conclusions that can be made with confidence about the evidence for effective regulation of alcohol and tobacco to improve public health outcomes. The limitation is that for some regulatory interventions there were

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> It is entirely beyond the scope of this project to review all of the original studies against all of the regulatory interventions.

no systematic reviews (to date), or only one or two systematic reviews. We moderate our conclusions in these circumstances, and in some cases we cite selected strong individual empirical studies as indicative of effectiveness.

#### 1.3 Scope of the review

The focus of this review of alcohol and tobacco control is at the regulatory level with structural measures that prevent or reduce harmful consumption and foster less harmful, less risky consumption patterns. Structural measures focus on the environment, the settings and the control measures that can be implemented beyond a focus on any one individual. Structural measures can include regulations about the physical environment (such as smoke-free policies), economic incentives (such as price and taxation), consumer information, sales regulations and limits on advertising, the social norms around alcohol or tobacco consumption and ultimately changing the underlying social conditions (such as poverty) that contribute to increasing the risks of harmful alcohol and tobacco consumption. Structural prevention measures have become more prominent in the Non-Communicable Disease public health arena because of recognition that individual healthcare measures (such as screening and treatment) have limited population-level impact. While this review, therefore, does not include screening, brief intervention or treatment services for alcohol and tobacco use, these remain effective at changing individual's behaviours (and as such should not be forgotten).

#### 1.4 Populations and outcomes of interest

As specified by the Swiss FOPH, this review concentrated on the following populations and outcomes:

- 1. Prevention of high-risk consumption of alcohol or tobacco
  - The population of interest here are people who may already be consuming alcohol/tobacco, and the public health outcome is to prevent escalation of their use to high-risk levels. In the case of the alcohol, this means remaining within low-risk consumption guidelines.
- 2. Reduction of harms amongst those consuming alcohol and/or tobacco at high risk levels The population of interest here is people who are consuming alcohol/tobacco at harmful levels (in alcohol, referred to as 'heavy drinking' or 'heavy episodic drinking'). The public health goal is to reduce harmful consumption, and reduce the harms associated with that consumption.
- 3. Prevention of underage use of alcohol and/or tobacco

The population of interest here is young people, under the age of 18 years, and the outcome being sought is to prevent commencement of alcohol/tobacco use.

- 4. Protection of third parties
  - The population of interest here is the general population who may experience harms from other people's alcohol/tobacco consumption. For alcohol this includes violence, injury, and road accidents; for tobacco this includes exposure to second-hand smoke.

The most common outcome measure used in alcohol (and to a lesser extent tobacco) control research is total population consumption, rather than high-risk or harmful consumption. Regulatory measures are regarded as effective if they reduce total population consumption. This is because the levels and patterns of drinking at a total population level are directly related to the levels of heavy

drinking and alcohol-related harm. Known as the 'total population consumption' model of alcohol (Room & Livingston, 2017), this has driven the public health approach to reducing alcohol-related harm. It directs regulatory attention to population control measures, such as price, restrictions on retail sales, health warning labels and so on. Illicit drugs research, inclusive of past cannabis research, has been less concerned with total population consumption (with the exception of preventing initiation to drug use). Indeed, arguably illicit drugs research has been at pains to point out non-harmful consumption patterns (recreational use) which has supported drug law reform efforts. These issues are picked up in more detail in Chapter 11 but suffice to say that the following chapters predominantly focus on total population consumption outcomes; because that is what has largely been measured in alcohol and tobacco regulatory research.

# **Chapter 2: Methods**

We sought to search for, locate and analyse all systematic reviews and/or meta-analyses that reported empirical data on the effectiveness of alcohol or tobacco structural prevention measures. The inclusion criteria for the literature were:

- Meta-analyses/systematic reviews which reported empirical data on alcohol and/or tobacco structural prevention measures;
- Studies published in peer-reviewed journals, and limited to full-text English-language;

Where there were regulatory measures that had not been subject to systematic review/meta-analysis, we sought individual studies in order to assess the measure(s). Where there were multiple systematic reviews to draw from and where it was possible, we have attempted to distinguish results between Western and non-Western nations due to cultural, historical, and social relevance for Switzerland.

#### 2.1 The search parameters

The three search criteria were:

- 1. Substance alcohol, tobacco and all associated synonyms for alcohol and tobacco AND
  - 2. Systematic review, meta-analysis, systematic literature review and all associated synonyms for systematic reviews

AND

3. Regulatory control/structural prevention measures.

In order to effectively search for relevant literature to meet this third criterion, we developed a preliminary list of all potential regulatory measures, engaged in discussions with the FOPH to add to that list, then conducted preliminary searches to identify the relevant keywords to use for each regulatory measure. The list of regulatory measures (and associated descriptors) is given in the table below.

Table 2: Regulatory measures and descriptors used to then identify "keywords" and "subject/topic" words for the systematic searches.

Regulatory measures	Potential search terms
Pricing/taxation	Tax
	Price
	Cost
	Minimum unit price
	Excise
	Duty
Availability (restrictions on	Availability,
sales/distribution)	Outlet density,
	Hours of sales,
	On-premise,
	Off-premise
	Trading hours
	Physical availability
	Lockouts

**Regulatory measures** Potential search terms Age limits Minimum legal age Test purchasing Rationing, quantity limits Licensing systems Licensing **ID** scanners Responsible Beverage Service Responsible Service of Alcohol Dram shop liability License revocation Staff training Market structure Monopoly Remonopolisation Free market Self-regulation Alcohol trusts Privatisation Market structure Restrictions on certain (non-Smoke-free zones commercial) consumption sites Alcohol-free zones Consumption site bans Restrictions on consumption **Public consumption Driving laws** Drink driving regulations/policy/controls Driving under the influence Alcohol-Impaired Driving Blood alcohol limits Sobriety checkpoints Random breath testing Advertising/promotion Advertising Promotion Sponsorship **Packaging** Package labels Labelling Media exposure, TV, film advertising Product placement Industry self-regulation Advertising bans. Mystery shoppers/test purchase Product quality control Ethanol content Nicotine content Product packaging and Plain packaging information Health warnings Warning labels Labelling **Product labelling** Harm reduction initiatives & Harm reduction Safe use guidelines Safer use Safe drinking guidelines

Regulatory measures

Potential search terms

Safe consumption guidelines
Drinking guidelines
Alcohol guidelines
Dietary guidelines
Structural harm reduction
Environmental prevention

Other terms

Passive smoking
Third party harms
Workplace measures/workplace incidents
Home brew
Self-supply
"Nudge"

#### 2.2 The databases and search results

We searched five databases: PubMed, Embase, Psychinfo, PAIS, and the Cochrane Library. A librarian was consulted to help develop search strategies for each database.

Each database is set up with slightly different approaches to the use of search terms, subject areas and keywords. The specific subject topics and keywords (as they applied to each of the five databases) are provided in Appendix 1.

The searches produced 5,475 papers which met the three search criteria (having removed duplicates). Many of the entries turned out to be not relevant to our analysis, notably many reviews concerned with individual interventions for alcohol or tobacco dependence (for example meta-analyses of medication options for alcohol dependence). Nevertheless, we used the master database of 5,475 to then structure our review: selecting from within the database the relevant articles for each regulatory measure under review.

#### 2.3 The structure to the review

There are several different ways of theorising and classifying alcohol and tobacco control measures. In Babor et al's (2010) alcohol policy book, *No Ordinary Commodity*, interventions are sorted into the following categories:

- Regulating physical availability
- Taxation and Pricing
- Altering the drinking context
- Education and persuasion
- Regulating alcohol promotion
- Drinking-driving countermeasures
- Treatment and early intervention (out of our scope)

The Framework Convention on Tobacco Control uses the following categories:

Measures relating to the reduction of demand for tobacco

Price and tax measures to reduce the demand for tobacco Non-price measures to reduce the demand for tobacco Protection from exposure to tobacco smoke Regulation of the contents of tobacco products

Regulation of tobacco product disclosures

Packaging and labelling of tobacco products

Education, communication, training and public awareness

Tobacco advertising, promotion and sponsorship

Demand reduction measures concerning tobacco dependence

Measures relating to the reduction of the supply of tobacco

Illicit trade in tobacco products

Sales to and by minors

Provision of support for economically viable alternative activities

• Protection of the environment

The WHO *Global Strategy to Reduce the Harmful Use of Alcohol* uses the following policy response categories:

- (a) leadership, awareness and commitment
- (b) health services' response
- (c) community action
- (d) drink-driving policies and countermeasures
- (e) availability of alcohol
- (f) marketing of alcoholic beverages
- (g) pricing policies
- (h) reducing the negative consequences of drinking and alcohol intoxication
- (i) reducing the public health impact of illicit alcohol and informally produced alcohol
- (j) monitoring and surveillance.

None of these categorisations felt perfectly suited to our analysis of effective alcohol and tobacco control measures in order to apply lessons to cannabis. As a result, we have used the following categories to summarise the alcohol and tobacco literature:

- Market structure
- Pricing/taxation
- Consumer information
- Product type and product modification
- Advertising and promotion
- Retail sales
- Drink-drive countermeasures
- Regulating allowable consumption sites

Within each of these broad regulatory areas, specific measures were examined, as summarised in the below table (Table 3). The final column indicates whether there have been systematic reviews and/or meta-analysis of the effectiveness of these measures in reducing alcohol or tobacco consumption and harms and/or harms to third parties (Yes/No), and where Yes, if the reviews have shown their effectiveness (V).

Table 3: Measures, availability of systematic reviews

	Measures	Systematic reviews available (Y/N); evidence of effectiveness (V)
Market structure (Ch	napter 3)	, ,
	Government monopoly	Yes
	Private (for-profit)	Yes
	Not-for-profit	No
	Curtailing for-profit industry influence	Yes
Pricing/taxation (Cha		
	Higher retail price	Yes (v)
	Minimum unit price	Yes (V)
	Higher prices on more harmful forms	Yes (V)
Consumer information		. ,
	Product labelling/consumer information	Yes
	Health warnings	Yes (V)
<u> </u>	Plain (standardised) packaging	Yes (V)
	Child resistant and tamper resistant packaging	Yes (V)
	Safer use guidelines	No
	roduct modifications (Chapter 6)	
	Regulating psychoactive ingredients	Yes (v)
	Regulating different product types	Yes (V)
	Flavoured tobacco products	Yes (V)
Advertising and pron	,	1
	Full advertising bans	Yes (v)
	Partial advertising bans	Yes
	Point-of-sale advertising restrictions	Yes (V)
	Internet-based/social media marketing restrictions	No
	Film, television portrayal restrictions	Yes
-	Sponsorship, sports events, merchandise restrictions	Yes (V)
	Industry self-regulation	Yes
Retail sales (Chapter		
•	Outlet density restrictions	Yes (v)
	Trading hours restrictions	Yes (V)
	Online sales	No
-	Sales to minors	Yes (V)
	Responsible server training	Yes
	Alcohol server liability	Yes
	Rations/quantity purchase limits	No
	Enforcement of retail sales regulations	No
Drink-drive countern		
	BAC limits	Yes (V)
	Checkpoints and random breath tests	Yes (V)
	Designated driver programs	Yes
	Interventions & license suspension for those convicted	Yes
	e consumption sites (Chapter 10)	103
	Smoke-free policies	Voc (1/)
	Smoke-nee policies	Yes (v)

These eight types of regulatory control measures are dealt with in individual chapters (3 through 10). Choices in one area, such as market structure (Chapter 3), will influence the approach in other areas, such as retail sales regulations (Chapter 8). Pricing considerations (Chapter 4) need to take into account product types (Chapter 6). At the conclusion of each Chapter we summarise the findings and their application to cannabis regulation, giving consideration to intersecting regulatory measures. A concluding chapter (Chapter 11) provides a summary of the alcohol and tobacco literature, followed by some broader considerations for cannabis regulations when lessons from alcohol and tobacco are being considered. This final chapter concludes with limitations and research gaps.

# **PART 2 REVIEW OF MEASURES**

### **Chapter 3: Market structure**

Market structures refer to the arrangements for suppliers and for retailers with reference to the extent of competition (or not) between suppliers and between retailers, and the ownership of supply and retail companies (whether government, for-profit, or not-for-profit). There have been, and are, a variety of market structures for both alcohol and tobacco (Camara et al., 2009; Hawkins et al., 2018; Jernigan & Ross, 2020; Lee & Eckhardt, 2017; Pasitska, 2017). Market structures influence product availability, price, advertising and promotion, product range, enforcement and compliance, and product packaging and labelling. Empirical evidence for the relationship between market structure and public health impacts is the subject of this chapter, noting that empirical evidence from systematic reviews is very limited.

Before examining the relevant literature on public health impacts of differing market structures, we firstly clarify some key terms. In traditional economics, there are four basic types of market structure: pure competition (where there are multiple suppliers for the same product), monopolistic competition (multiple suppliers with product differentiation), oligopoly (a few suppliers) and pure monopoly (a single supplier).<sup>4</sup>

The literature indicates that the type of owner can have an impact on public health. In this context there are three different types of owners: private (for profit) companies, government, and not-for-profit/community owners.

Lastly, there are two different market levels of relevance here: the production/wholesale level <sup>5</sup> and the retail level. This distinction is important because there can be a (government) monopoly on retail sales but not production, or production and not retail. <sup>6</sup> And at the retail level, there is a division in most alcohol regulatory systems between sale for "on-premise" and sale for "off-premise" <sup>7</sup> consumption.

In theory then this leaves us with a matrix of different options, as displayed in Table 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> https://thismatter.com/economics/market-models.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> We combine production and wholesale for the sake of simplicity

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> We draw this distinction because it needs to be thought through for cannabis: it is plausible to have cannabis produced under a government monopoly but then retailed through private sellers; or the reverse.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Also referred to as "on-trade" and "off-trade" sales

Table 4: Matrix of potential market structures

	SUPPLIER		
STRUCTURE	Government	Private	Not-for-profit
Pure	<ul> <li>Production/wholesale</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Production/wholesale</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Production/wholesale</li> </ul>
competition	AND/OR	AND/OR	AND/OR
	Retail (on/off	Retail (on/off	Retail (on/off
	premise)	premise)	premise)
Monopolistic	<ul> <li>Production/wholesale</li> </ul>	Production/wholesale	Production/wholesale
competition	AND/OR	AND/OR	AND/OR
	Retail (on/off	<ul> <li>Retail (on/off</li> </ul>	Retail (on/off
	premise)	premise)	premise)
Oligopoly	<ul> <li>Production/wholesale</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Production/wholesale</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Production/wholesale</li> </ul>
	AND/OR	AND/OR	AND/OR
	Retail (on/off	Retail (on/off	Retail (on/off
	premise)	premise)	premise)
Pure	<ul> <li>Production/wholesale</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Production/wholesale</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Production/wholesale</li> </ul>
monopoly	AND/OR	AND/OR	AND/OR
	Retail (on/off	Retail (on/off	Retail (on/off
	premise)	premise)	premise))

When applying this matrix of potential options to alcohol and tobacco, broadly speaking the most commonly discussed arrangements<sup>8</sup> are:

- Government 'monopoly' on wholesale/production and/or on retail sales
- Private (for-profit) competitive market (for both production and retail sales)<sup>9</sup>
- Not-for-profit/community ownership for production and/or retail sales

Table 5 presents the main characteristics of each of these arrangements.

Table 5: Alcohol and tobacco market types with brief characteristics

Market arrangement	t Characteristics	
Government	Production, importation and wholesale and/or retail stores	
'monopoly'	government owned and run	
	Profit is part of government revenue	
	Staffed by government employees, paid at civil-service rates	
	For government retail monopolies, the state controls what liquor	
	products are sold, where, and when, and can set the price(s)	
Privatized system (for-	Private production and/or retail sales	
profit)	Profit to owners/shareholders	
	Staffed by private employees	

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> These are not mutually exclusive and usually appear blended. Furthermore we note that there are many other combinations and permutations around the globe for market structure and ownership arrangements. For simplicity we focus on those that have been discussed most prominently in the literature.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Note for tobacco, this is largely an oligopoly – dominance of a small number of companies.

Market arrangement
 Government regulates private industry via laws, policy and regulations
 Subject to government regulations, competition and free trade determines how product addresses its market (product choice, price, packaging etc).
 Not-for-profit ownership (community community)
 Where licensing is used, community purchases license Subject to government regulations, dual interests of community

benefit and enterprise viability determines how product addresses its

It is important to note that these are idealised types of arrangements. In most places, blended models exist. For example, at the retail level, it is possible to have a system which is partly government-run and partly private enterprise, or partly privately-run with also some community owned retailers for example, government monopolies for off-premises alcohol sales in many Nordic countries, while in New Zealand in some communities, alcohol is sold via community-owned liquor stores (Stewart & Casswell, 1992).

market (product choice, price, packaging etc).

Government monopoly arrangements do not appear to exist for production of alcohol or tobacco in Western nations anymore, although for alcohol they still exist at the wholesale level, for instance in most Canadian provinces (Room, 2020). Room (2000) notes that most of the monopoly systems of the Nordic countries and in the US were established at the end of alcohol prohibition so they did not involve the State taking over existing private industries/interests (of relevance for cannabis)<sup>11</sup>. There are examples of joint ventures between state-owned entities and private companies (e.g. beer production in China). Babor et al., (2010) note the general trend away from state controls over production and distribution (most are privatised/commercial operations). Within fully private markets there are also differences in ownership of production (large global corporations or multiple smaller brewers or a mix). For tobacco, government monopolies were present in Europe up until the early 2000s, still exist in other parts of the world and are estimated to account for 40% of world tobacco consumption, with the Chinese tobacco monopoly being the largest state-owned tobacco company (Gilmore et al., 2011).

Three other features of market structure are worth highlighting before we move to the evidence for the public health impacts of these arrangements. Firstly, the government level for any regulatory control may be national, sub-national or local. For example, in a number of countries local or provincial/state governments regulate the for-profit industry with respect to granting liquor licenses, whereas in other places, a federal regulatory system applies.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> There is a potential distinction between a strictly not-for-profit non-government ownership, and a community-owned enterprise that might be for-profit, but these further distinctions are beyond the scope of this review.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> We do note that in some cases it was connected to WW1 and WW2 where the State did take over private interests in order to get control over important agricultural crops that can be used equally in liquor production and food supply.

Secondly the relationship between production/wholesale and retail levels is a potential source of regulatory control by preventing vertical integration. Vertical integration is where the same supplier controls production, wholesale and retail sales. In the US, they forbid this type of vertical integration for alcohol (the so-called "three tier" system)<sup>12</sup> at the end of national prohibition to reduce alcohol-related harms (and due to concerns about monopolistic behaviour), although the "three tier" system has since been considerably compromised in a number of US states.

Thirdly, in relation to alcohol, product type matters. A distinction between hard liquor, wine and beer has been made in many jurisdictions, where the market structure for liquor (e.g., government monopoly) sits alongside a different market structure (e.g., pure competition) for wine and/or beer. (Most commonly it is the beverages with a higher alcohol content that are under a government monopoly in a partially monopolized system).

We now turn to evidence for the relationship between these various market arrangements for alcohol and tobacco and the associated public health impacts, firstly considering the production/wholesale level, followed by the retail level.

# 3.1 Market structures – production and wholesale arrangements and impacts on public health

Monopolies at the wholesale level are an efficient means of ensuring government revenue from wholesale taxes. In addition, as Room (2000) argues there are three ways in which government monopoly at the wholesale level may have relevance for public health: firstly, by ensuring purity of supply; secondly by discouraging illicit markets and thereby ensuring price controls (which in turn limit consumption); and thirdly in reducing the influences of private interests in promoting consumption. Arrangements where there is a private market dominated by a few for-profit companies have been argued to have negative impacts on health due to the power of the companies to influence policy (and arguably marketing) (Babor et al., 2010; Lee & Eckhardt, 2017). This last point, on the role of industry interests in public health and policy-making, is taken up in section 3.4.

We found no systematic reviews of the public health impacts of production/wholesale market arrangements for alcohol and only one for tobacco (Gilmore et al., 2011) but there are commentaries and historical studies which do not lend themselves to systematic review. We have drawn on those studies here.

Most experts agree that a government monopoly at the wholesale/production level of the market is likely to be of benefit to public health. In comments about the American state-based alcohol wholesale monopolies, whereby the state monopolises the distribution of alcohol, but not the onpremise retail sale of alcohol (Room, 2008), researchers have noted that such systems reduce

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> In the US, state monopolies operate in a market with a three-tier distribution, whereby "suppliers (the first tier—e.g., brewers, vintners, and distillers) are required to sell only to wholesalers (the second tier—e.g., distributors and shippers) who, in turn, are required to sell only to retailers (the third tier—e.g., liquor stores, restaurants, and bars)" (Back, 2020). However it is not only state alcohol monopolies that operate in this system - it is also true for systems with privately owned stores. (Also: no US state runs an on-premise monopoly, and beer is not monopolised in any US state, so there is a private retail interests everywhere).

competition and keep the prices of alcohol high, reduce access to youths, and reduce overall levels of alcohol consumption (Pacula et al., 2014).

Evidence from the privatisation of state monopolies of tobacco production in Europe and Eurasia during the 1990s and 2000s suggests that privatisation poses a threat to public health with prevalence and consumption increasing once monopolies ceased (Gilmore et al., 2011). For instance, in the first year of privatisation in Russia, the number of women smoking doubled, and the rates for men significantly increased. Such increases in Europe and Eurasia were found to be linked to establishment of marketing specifically aimed at encouraging uptake among 'key' demographics (young people and women), and a lowering of prices/taxes that occurred due to privatisation. The type of privatised market seemed not to matter with marketing and increased consumption for instance, existing in markets with private monopolies, oligopolies, and those with more spread competition (Gilmore et al., 2011). Corporations in privatised markets were also found to lobby for lower regulation and less taxes, and to try and circumvent legislation — an experience found in other reviews cited in this report (see for instance section 4.4.1), whereas in monopolies government maintained direct regulatory control.

At the wholesale level there might be some evidence that the purported advantages of a government monopoly may not always be realised. This evidence is circumstantial but comes from places where a government monopoly system was replaced with a privatised system (for alcohol, USA). Under a privatised system, the popular expectation was that prices would fall (that is, the advantage of government monopoly for price control would be lost). This was not the case in Washington State at least, where increased taxes on alcohol counteracted any reduction in alcohol prices (Williams et al., 2020).

Another level of production/wholesale is the informal and home-brewing markets. We note differences of opinions on health risk/harm minimisation of home brewing and distilling – some studies argue that there are potential issues with methanol poisoning; others position small brewers as producing less potent beverages (Babor et al., 2010; Luu et al., 2014; Manning & Kowalska, 2021). There is very little research examining home-brewing and we found no research on the relationship between home-brewing regulation and public health impacts.

In summary, there is one systematic review on the relationship between the market structure of production for public health outcomes for tobacco that demonstrates government monopolies for production have fewer public health harms than private market production. Beyond this review there is an absence of research evidence on the structure of wholesale/ production markets for alcohol in preventing high risk consumption, reducing harms from consumption, preventing underage consumption, and protecting third parties. <sup>13</sup> The prevailing expert opinion, and the experience from tobacco has been that government monopolies at the production/wholesale level of the alcohol market are advantageous for public health, largely through the ability of government to exercise direct regulatory control. We now turn to the retail level of the market, and the relationship between retail level market structures and public health outcomes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Most studies of alcohol market privatisation are of the privatisation of both wholesale and retail levels together – which is why there are not particular studies of wholesale privatisation.

#### 3.2 Market structures – retail sales and impacts on public health

We found one systematic review of the public health impacts of retail arrangements of alcohol. Drawing on 19 individual studies, Hahn et al., (2012) conclude there is "strong evidence that privatization of retail alcohol sales leads to increases in excessive alcohol consumption". The review draws on studies of 12 privatization events and one study of monopolization. Given only one systematic review we also draw on relevant individual research studies below.

#### 3.2.1 Impact on alcohol consumption

Hahn's systematic review (2012) found 18 studies using alcohol consumption as an outcome measure (17 using sales data and one study drawing on survey data). In this review, 12 separate privatization events between 1950 and 2000 in the US, Canada and Finland were drawn on. All related to the privatization of the off-premise retail market, and all but one study used alcohol sales data as the outcome measure (proxy for population level alcohol consumption) (Hahn et al., 2012). This systematic review concluded that there is strong evidence that privatization increases alcohol consumption at the general population level. Averaging data across all the privatization events, alcohol consumption of privatized off-premise beverage sales increased by a median of 44%, ranging from 0 to 305% (inter-quartile range 4.5-122.5). Sales of beverages only available through monopoly retail (not part of the privatization) fell by a median of 2.2%.

A single study used survey data to assess the impact of privatization of medium-strength beer in Finland (Mäkelä, 2002). Per capita alcohol consumption increased by 46% after privatization, and 86% per cent of this increase was due to medium-strength beer. Drawing on a large representative population survey conducted before and after the privatization, the authors found self-reported consumption increased by all drinking groups, but it was the people who drank most heavily who were affected by the new law to a greater extent than people who drank more moderately (Mäkelä, 2002). The authors note that further research was needed to determine if the differential effect of alcohol privatisation by initial consumption level is generalizable, noting that the greater effect for heavy drinking may have been a result of 'pent-up demand' under Finland's previously comparatively tight alcohol control. The authors conclude that "a best estimate for the differential impact of future increases in alcohol consumption is that moderate and particularly heavy drinkers will be affected to a greater extent than will light drinkers or abstainers" (Mäkelä, 2002).

Evidence consistent with the 2012 systematic review conclusion that privatization of alcohol retail sales is associated with increased alcohol consumption comes from individual studies. For example, privatization of hard liquor (e.g., vodka, rum, whiskey) in Washington D.C. found the sales of these products increased by ~6.5% in the subsequent two years (Dilley, 2019). A 2021 study of alcohol privatisation in Canada suggests this change was associated with increased drinking among young people (Gohari et al., 2021). Another study examined per capita alcohol consumption in British Colombia when government retailers existed alongside private retailers (Stockwell et al., 2009). They found that the number of private stores per 10,000 residents was associated significantly and positively with per capita sales of alcohol, while the reverse held for government liquor stores. The percentage of liquor stores in private versus government ownership was also significantly associated with per capita alcohol sales when controlling for density of liquor stores and of on-premise outlets (Stockwell et al., 2009). The

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> That all but one study was of instances of retail sales moving from monopolies to private sales (rather than the other direction) reflects a broader international trend towards greater liberalisation of alcohol since the mid twentieth century.

authors conclude that "the trend towards privatisation of liquor outlets between 2003/04 and 2007/08 in British Columbia has contributed to increased per capita sales of alcohol and hence possibly also to increased alcohol-related harm". A 2018 simulation modelling study (Stockwell et al., 2018) estimated the impacts on alcohol consumption and harms if the Swedish off-premise monopoly system, Systembolaget, were to privatise alcohol sales. Two privatized market structures were modelled: privately owned liquor stores or alcohol sales in grocery stores. Study authors concluded that annual population level alcohol consumption would increase by 20-31% with privatisation (Stockwell et al., 2018).

## 3.2.2 Impact on alcohol-related harms

The impact of different retail arrangements on alcohol-related harms is less clear than the impact on population alcohol consumption. Hahn et al.'s systematic review (2012) included a small number of studies examining alcohol-related harms (car accidents, liver cirrhosis, hospitalisations). In the strongest study design Ramstedt (2002) examined the re-monopolization of medium-strength beer in Sweden, from privately owned convenience stores to the state-owned monopoly, and found evidence that reversing privatization led to reduced alcohol-related harms. Alcohol-related hospitalizations, such as psychosis, injuries and accidents decreased in the four years following the switch in availability, although the only decrease to reach significance was for motor vehicle crashes, which decreased by 14% for all but those aged 20-29 years (Ramstedt, 2002).

The 2018 study by Stockwell et al. (2018) modelling impacts should Sweden privatise off-premise alcohol retail sales found that depending on the methods used to model impacts, alcohol attributable deaths (liver cirrhosis, deaths from injuries and suicide) would increase by 763 to 1,418 per year and alcohol attributable hospitalisations, including from assaults and drink-driving offences, by 29-42%.

In summary, there is one systematic review (Hahn et al., 2012) of the relationship between retail market arrangements and public health outcomes for alcohol or tobacco. The evidence that privatisation of retail markets (following government monopoly arrangements) increases general population alcohol consumption is strong; the evidence is more mixed that private markets increase alcohol-related harms compared to government monopolies. The prevailing evidence and expert opinion is that privatisation of retail sales increases alcohol consumption via increases in the number of outlets, hours of sale and advertising, and introducing the profit motive for expanding sales (Babor et al., 2010; Her et al., 1999). However, the impact of privatisation depends on the effectiveness of the government regulation over the resulting private market (such as regulating outlet density etc). A discussion of the regulation of retail sales (outlet density, bans on alcohol sales, etc.) is presented in Chapter 8. We now turn to the evidence concerning not-for-profit market models and their relationship with public health outcomes.

## 3.3 Not-for-profit market models

Compared to the evaluation literature on switching from a government run alcohol retail system to a privately owned and operated one, research on not-for-profit alcohol ownership is more descriptive in nature. To date, there are no systematic reviews evaluating the public health impacts of not-for-profit alcohol market structures. Academic work that does touch on community and public health impacts is limited and have mixed findings.

Research on Licensing Trusts (Rychert & Wilkins, 2019), an extant form of not-for-profit alcohol retail ownership specific to New Zealand, has tentatively suggested that Licensing Trusts appear to provide more restricted access to alcohol than their private commercial counterparts. There are also claims

that alcohol prices are higher in communities where Licensing Trusts exist. Trust community owners have also claimed that alcohol related harm is lower in Trust communities than elsewhere, although these claims are contested (Rychert & Wilkins, 2020) and not easily verified by routine health and crime statistics.

Case studies of not-for-profit alcohol outlets operated by Aboriginal community councils in Australia find examples where community health benefits seem to apply through supporting moderate alcohol consumption (Brady, 2017). But there are also clear counterexamples, where despite the not-for-profit approach, the sale of alcohol can still become a major source of funds for a resource-strapped community; in such cases, due to the conflict of interest between revenue raising and protecting at-risk members of the population (Shanthosh et al., 2018), the not-for-profit approach can be at risk in practice (Brady, 2017).

### 3.4 Industry influences

Given the predominance of a private market structure for alcohol and tobacco, there has been great interest in analysing the influence that the private for-profit industry may have on government decision-making. There is an extensive literature on this, especially following the well-known egregious behaviour of Big Tobacco in denying the health harms associated with cigarettes. Indeed, in tobacco research a measure of the degree of interference has been developed – the Tobacco Industry Interference (TII) Index (Assunta & Dorotheo, 2016; Chamberlain et al., 2020).

Several systematic reviews have collated strategies and tactics used by the tobacco industry to influence governments and the public health agenda (Amul et al., 2021; Lee et al., 2012; Savell et al., 2014; Smith et al., 2013; Weishaar et al., 2012). The tactics and strategies have included so-called corporate social responsibility, deceptive/manipulative activity, tactics to prevent tax increases, political influence and direct and indirect lobbying, the promotion of voluntary codes and alternative policies, and the formation of alliances with other industrial sectors. There are considerable commonalities between tobacco and alcohol industry political activity, as shown in further systematic reviews of alcohol industry tactics (McCambridge et al., 2019; Mialon & McCambridge, 2018; Petticrew et al., 2020; Savell et al., 2016).

There have also been reviews of the mechanisms that can help limit corporate influence in health policy, science and practice (Mialon et al., 2021). The main objectives of the mechanisms are to manage conflicts of interest and ethical issues and increase the transparency of public-private interactions. Mechanisms to limit influence can apply to the work of governments, international organizations, universities, the media, and civil society. In their paper Mialon et al., (2021) identified 49 different mechanisms (for 41 of these mechanisms, they found examples where they have been implemented but do not analyse effectiveness).

In addition to influence in health policy-making, industry has been shown to influence public health research: a number of systematic reviews in relation to tobacco industry research influence confirm this (Etter et al., 2007; Fabbri et al., 2018; Martinez et al., 2018; Pisinger et al., 2019). The same has been found for the alcohol industry (McCambridge & Mialon, 2018). One example is pertinent. Gallagher and colleagues (2019) examined tobacco industry data on the size of the illicit tobacco

trade. <sup>15</sup> They reviewed 35 different industry studies of the size of the illicit trade in tobacco, finding that in 31 of the 35 studies the industry estimate was higher than independent assessment (Gallagher et al., 2019).

### 3.5 Market structures - Implications for cannabis regulation

Market structure: We considered two different market levels: production/wholesale and retail and endeavoured to assess the evidence for preferred market structures (government monopoly, privatised for-profit and community not-for-profit). In reality, most systems are blended (having market arrangements that simultaneously include some government, some private and some not-for-profit); additionally most of the evidence comes from changes to both production/wholesale and retail levels simultaneously. While there is an absence of systematic reviews or meta-analysis, a number of individual studies (with reference to alcohol) show that government monopoly (at wholesale and retail) is associated with lower consumption and harms (Hahn et al., 2012; Mäkelä, 2002; Stockwell et al., 2009). As such, the cannabis market structure with the most public health gain would be a government monopoly model. The advantage of a government monopoly model is that the enforcement of the other regulatory aspects, such as promotions, labelling, retail sales hours and so on, all become part of the governmental system, and compliance and enforcement is not required. It also obviates the need to manage a for-profit industry, with goals that might conflict with public health goals.

Despite no systematic reviews showing the impact of different governmental systems (for example Treasury, Agriculture, Public Health) that would oversee and manage the market structures, which arm of government manages the systems will frame the regulatory context and policy goals. For instance, placed within a finance or treasury office, income/profit becomes the main concern; placed within a health office, public health goals become the main concern.

**Privatised retail markets:** Natural experiments where government retail alcohol monopolies ceased and were replaced with privatised markets, have revealed that alcohol became more readily available, leading to increased consumption, leading to increased alcohol-related harms (Babor et al., 2010; Her et al., 1999). Individual-level studies of alcohol retail privatisation found increased drinking was greater for those already drinking at high-risk levels and may increase and sustain high-risk drinking among youth (Gohari et al., 2021). While a government monopoly is strongly evidence-based for public health outcomes, if one goal is to counteract the black market, accessibility of retail outlets would be important.

Cannabis and government monopolies: Government monopoly arrangements have received much attention when thinking about cannabis regulation (Rehm & Fischer, 2015). Haden et al., (2014) recommended setting up a governing body like a Cannabis Control Commission which would control cannabis production, packaging, distribution, retailing, and revenue allocation. A consensus of nine policy experts deliberated on cannabis market arrangements finding that a state monopoly for cannabis production, wholesale and retail operations was rated as most effective for three outcomes: reducing youth cannabis use, excessive cannabis use amongst the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Industry here are presumed to inflate estimates of the illicit trade in order to argue for lowering regulations.

\_\_\_\_\_

general population, and cannabis-impaired driving (Blanchette et al., 2022). This paper also notes: "Policies regulating cannabis businesses and products were judged more effective than policies targeting consumer use and behavior" (Blanchette et al., 2022). There is some evidence from Canada of increased cannabis availability (significantly more stores per capita and longer retail hours) in hybrid models (private and government) when the retail sales are compared with government-only models (Myran et al., 2019).

**Not-for-profit models:** Compared to the evaluation literature on switching from a government run alcohol retail system to a privately owned and operated one, research on not-for-profit alcohol ownership is more descriptive in nature, with no systematic reviews evaluating the public health impacts of not-for-profit alcohol market structures. There is much literature on cannabis social clubs (one not-for-profit model) (Decorte & Pardal, 2017; Decorte et al., 2017; Jansseune et al., 2019; Obradors-Pineda et al., 2021; Pardal et al., 2020), but no empirical analyses comparing consumption and harms with other market structures.

Industry influence: The political influence of tobacco and alcohol industries has included deceptive and manipulative activity, tactics to prevent tax increases or other stricter forms of regulation and lobbying on public health matters (McCambridge et al., 2019; Mialon & McCambridge, 2018; Petticrew et al., 2020; Savell et al., 2016). The role of a cannabis for-profit, private industry requires very careful monitoring for their influence on public health policy and research. There is already evidence of inappropriate influence (Adams et al., 2021; Rotering & Apollonio, 2022; Subritzky et al., 2016). Self-evidently a government monopoly at the production and retail ends of the market would circumvent this problem of industry influence. In its absence, and with some segments of the market open to competition from for-profit providers, the effectiveness of regulation (such as product price, advertising, and sales restrictions) becomes paramount.

**Enforcement:** In the absence of government monopoly, enforcement of any regulations in the production and retail sales of cannabis becomes crucial. Unfortunately, the compliance and enforcement literature for what works for alcohol and tobacco is not strong. There is strong evidence of non-compliance and the effects of enforcement decay over time, suggesting significant investment in routine compliance checks, across all stores, is necessary (Wagenaar et al., 2005a). The ways in which compliance can be checked (through routine inspections, test purchases, mystery shoppers) have not been compared for their relative cost-effectiveness in detecting non-compliance. The penalties that can be applied (fines, public shaming, loss of license/permit) have also not been compared for their effectiveness in deterring retailers from breaches.

# **Chapter 4: Pricing and taxation**

Raising the price of alcohol and tobacco, either through taxes on the products or through other price-setting mechanisms, is expected to reduce consumption and therefore reduce harms and improve public health. Increasing excise taxes on alcoholic beverages is one of the WHOs 'best buys' for alcohol; and for tobacco the WHO best buy is "increase excise taxes and prices on tobacco products". This chapter considers the evidence, as derived from systematic reviews and meta-analyses, confirming the relationship between higher taxes and prices for alcohol and tobacco and reduced consumption and harm.

There are a range of tax and price controls that influence the price of the final sale of a product to consumers. Taxes are compulsory payments made by people to the government and can be imposed on products through excise tax (a tax on the manufacturing of alcohol or tobacco), general sales taxes which include alcohol or tobacco in their scope, specific taxes at the retail level on the active ingredients (e.g. ethanol content or volume), the beverage size or its value, a tax on specific product types (e.g. 'alcopops' tax), or an import tax, applied to products being brought in from other countries. These various tax mechanisms are not mutually exclusive and may be used together.

Price controls can determine a legal threshold at which price products must be sold, with legal consequences for retailers selling under minimum prices. Common price controls in alcohol and tobacco include minimum sales or 'floor' prices and this can be calculated based on alcohol or tobacco content in the final product. A ban on product discounting is another form of price control that restricts enticements or product discounting. Examples are banning two for one sales or coupon discounts. The type of market within which products are manufactured and sold also influences final product price – with government monopolies for instance providing more certain opportunities for price control (see Chapter 3 market structure).

The literature often conflates prices and taxes, with the terms used interchangeably in many studies even though taxes may only represent a fraction of total purchase price (as other inputs, such as production or raw material or transport costs may have a larger impact on total product price (Wagenaar et al., 2010)). The information here refers to both prices and taxes unless specific information is provided on a particular type of tax or pricing policy lever. Where tax rates are raised, it is not inevitable that the entire amount is passed on to the consumer at the retail level (Rabinovich et al., 2012).

We found 60 systematic reviews that included analysis of alcohol or tobacco tax or pricing policies; 24 reviews were focussed only on alcohol; <sup>17</sup> and 31 reviews were focussed only tobacco. <sup>18</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup>Alcopops was the term given to ready-made, pre-mixed spirit-based beverages.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> (Anderson, 2011; Anderson, Chisholm, et al., 2009; Baldwin et al., 2022; Boniface et al., 2017; Elder et al., 2010; Fogarty, 2006; Gallet, 2007; Lachenmeier et al., 2011; Martinez-Loredo et al., 2021; Metzner & Kraus, 2008; Muhunthan et al., 2017; Nelson, 2014, 2015; Nelson & McNall, 2016, 2017; Patra et al., 2012; Rehm et al., 2022; Scott et al., 2017; Sharma et al., 2017; Siegfried & Parry, 2019; Sornpaisarn et al., 2013; Wagenaar et al., 2009; Wagenaar et al., 2010; Wilson et al., 2014)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> (Bader et al., 2011; Bafunno et al., 2020; Bafunno et al., 2019; Berman & Glasser, 2019; Brown et al., 2014a; Cantrell et al., 2020; Ciapponi et al., 2021; Contreary et al., 2015; Faber et al., 2017; Gallet & List, 2003; Golden

A further five included some consideration of both alcohol and tobacco price or tax policies. <sup>19</sup>

The reviews were varied with some just concerned with investigating the effect of taxation and pricing policies, and some considering them alongside a range of other interventions. This chapter reviews the evidence within these reviews particularly as it relates to:

- The extent to which prices/taxes impact consumption rates, including price responsivity of different product types and possible substitution effects
- Differing effects of price and tax policies on consumption rates of different demographic or socioeconomic groups
- Evidence for effects of price/tax changes on harms from alcohol/tobacco use (both direct and indirect)
- Different types of tax and pricing policies
- The impact of price and tax on the black market and unrecorded consumption

## 4.1 Pricing and taxation impact on total population consumption patterns

Overall, a number of reviews looked at price elasticity of demand and reported a strong negative correlation between higher prices/taxes and higher consumption and demand of both alcohol and tobacco i.e. at a general population level, increases in prices or taxes were linked to decreases in drinking or smoking (Sharma et al., 2017). The reverse was also true: lower prices/taxes were associated with higher consumption and demand. This finding was uncontested across the systematic reviews.

Meta-analyses on alcohol suggested that a ten per cent increase in the price of alcohol reduces consumption by approximately 5 per cent (Sharma et al., 2017). For instance, Wagenaar et al., (2009) in their analysis (n= 112 studies that contained 1003 estimates of effects of alcohol taxes and prices on alcohol sales and drinking behaviour) applied weightings to each estimated effect. They calculated the effect of tax/price on general alcohol consumption (i.e. based on all people who consume alcohol) to be -0.51 (Wagenaar et al., 2009). Gallet et al., (2007), reporting on the median price elasticity of all studies (from 1925 – 2002, n= 132), found the median reported elasticity of alcohol be -0.535. although there were greater effects in the long-run than the short-run. Therefore, policies that raise the price of alcohol were found to be an effective means of reducing drinking, a finding supported across other systematic reviews (Anderson, 2011; Elder et al., 2010; Fogarty, 2006; Sharma et al., 2017).

Analysis from reviews of tobacco studies also found that when prices rise overall consumption decreases. One meta-analysis by Gallet and List (2003) (analysing 86 studies) on general population-impacts of cigarette pricing on consumption found overall mean price elasticity for cigarettes was - 0.48 (i.e. a 10% price increase is associated with a 4.8% consumption decrease). However the standard deviation (0.43) was found to be large, as was the range of estimates (1.41 to 3.12), owing

et al., 2016; Golechha, 2016; González-Roz et al., 2019; Guindon, 2014; Guindon et al., 2020; Guindon et al., 2015; Hill et al., 2014; Jawad et al., 2018; Krishnamoorthy et al., 2020; Lee et al., 2012; Lorenc et al., 2013; Main et al., 2008; Mannocci et al., 2019; Nazar et al., 2021; Reed et al., 2020; Sloan & Wang, 2008; Smith et al., 2013; Stoklosa et al., 2016; Thomas et al., 2008; Wilson et al., 2012; Yao et al., 2020).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> (Jain et al., 2020; Miracolo et al., 2021; Nystrand et al., 2020; Toumbourou et al., 2007; Wright et al., 2017).

to significant differences in price elasticities across studies. A more recent review of 23 studies using the Cigarette Purchase Task exploring 5 different demand indices (intensity of demand, elasticity of demand, maximum expenditure, price associate and the breakpoint – the point where price supresses consumption) found medium to large effect sizes (elasticities) on consumption of price (González-Roz et al., 2019).

Reviews considering natural experiments of tax and price changes in alcohol (i.e. when a country or region has changed tax or pricing policy for alcohol) have similarly found that increasing the price of alcohol has resulted in decreased consumption and vice versa, albeit with some attribution issues where tax/price changes were accompanied by other alcohol policy interventions. Patra et al., (2012) (n=54 studies from 1987 to 2011) and Anderson et al., (2009) note that studies on a change in Finnish alcohol policy in 2004 found that a reduction in excise duties by 33% somewhat countered by a reduction in traveler's import allowances contributed to a 10% increase in alcohol consumption.

Income was noted to have a moderating effect on the impact of price rises across both tobacco and alcohol, as those with higher disposable incomes could more readily absorb price increases (Bafunno et al., 2020; Elder et al., 2010; Wagenaar et al., 2009). Those with lower incomes were on the whole found to be more responsive to tobacco pricing (Brown et al., 2014b) (discussed more in 4.2.2 below). It has been noted that the majority of econometric analyses rely heavily on data from the United States (Nelson & McNall, 2016). Reviews considering non-Western nations only have also found similar size of effect for alcohol, and that affluence can mute the size of effect of both substances, but tax and price are still effective tools to reduce consumption of alcohol (Sornpaisarn et al., 2013) and tobacco (Guindon et al., 2018; Nazar et al., 2021).

Other factors which had an impact on price elasticities were found to be:

- Product type and product substitution
- Off-premise versus on-premise purchases
- Demographic characteristics.

These are now considered in turn.

#### 4.1.1 Product types and product substitution

The size of price/tax effect has been shown to vary across different types of alcohol and tobacco products, with some products having a smaller effect size for price increases than for others. For alcohol, beer was found to be less elastic (i.e. people who drink beer are less responsive to price changes) than for wines and spirits across a number of different reviews, although all were statistically significant inverse relationships, as demonstrated in Sharma et al., (2017).

For different tobacco products, there were fewer price elasticity reviews (than for different alcohol product types). A meta-analysis conducted by Jawad et al., (2018) on price elasticity of demand for different types of non-cigarette tobacco products (rolling tobacco, e-cigarettes, cigars and bidis) found that price is negatively associated with demand for non-cigarette tobacco products. Drawing on 36 papers they found that a 10% price increase would reduce demand by: 8.3% for cigars (95% CI 2.9 to 13.8), 6.4% for roll your owns (95% CI 4.3 to 8.4), 5.7% for bidis (95% CI 4.3 to 7.1) and 2.1% for smokeless tobacco (95% CI –0.6 to 4.8). Jawad et al., note that the impact of price increases for non-cigarette tobacco products fall within the WHO estimated price elasticity of demand for

cigarettes in high income countries of -0.4<sup>20</sup>, indicating that, as for cigarettes, price is an effective tool in reducing non-cigarette tobacco use. A review by Stoklosa et al., (2016) using pooled timeseries data on e-cigarette sales from the EU found that a 10% increase in e-cigarette prices is associated with a drop in e-cigarette sales of 8.2% (although the effects are found to be larger in the long-run over the short-run).

Beyond different elasticities of demand for different alcohol and tobacco products, there is also evidence of product substitution in association with price changes. For alcohol, one review found that when prices are raised, consumers reduce their overall consumption and switch to cheaper beverages, with people who drink most heavily buying cheaper products within their preferred beverage category (Anderson, Chisholm, et al., 2009). Substitution to black-market or illicit products is also a concern but there was relatively little data on this in the reviews (a discussion on unrecorded consumption and the black market is given at the end of this chapter).

For tobacco and product substitution, a review by Krishnamoorthy et al, investigating the impact of price on tobacco use in the global south (South America, Africa and southeast Asia, using 13 studies) (2020) found that people were likely to switch brands to lower cost cigarettes or switch tobacco product (e.g. to roll your own from pre-manufactured cigarettes) in the face of price increases. This finding is supported by other systematic reviews, including Jawad et al., (2018) (36 studies), Ciapponie et al., (2021) (drawing from 49 studies) and Berman et al., (2019) (78 studies), with the latter two specifically looking at price as an influence for people switching from cigarettes to ecigarettes. (E-cigarettes are dealt within greater detail in Chapter 6 – product types). Other reviews found that non-rechargeable e-cigarettes substitute for cigarettes among young people when the former are lower in price (Cantrell et al., 2020). However not all studies comparing pricing of ecigarettes and cigarettes have shown similar effects (Yao et al., 2020), and the relationship is likely to be complicated by the user's frequency of use (Snider et al., 2017). One review (Berman & Glasser, 2019) found an experiment that appeared to show increased demand for very low nicotine products where prices for other nicotine products rose, although this was not unanimous across all of the experiments reviewed by the authors.

Given research that shows price can be a motivating factor for product use, some researchers have advocated for taxation and pricing policies to be used to discourage people from certain products and to nudge them towards lower harm products (Hatsukami et al., 2022) such as charging less tax on beverages with a lower alcohol content (Toumbourou et al., 2007), or as in the review above charging less tax on low nicotine products (Berman & Glasser, 2019). Such policies are already utilised by governments and in the past have included for instance a special 'alcopops tax' implemented in Germany, France and Switzerland when it was perceived that these beverages were encouraging alcohol use among young people (Metzner & Kraus, 2008).

However, the success of using tax/price as a standalone strategy is likely to be linked to motivational factors for product choice (i.e. price may not be the only determinant of use). For instance, from the alcohol literature, the reason why price elasticities varied across beverage types were argued to be due to sociocultural factors such as the national and cultural popularity of beverages, and some

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Found in: National Cancer Institute and WHO, 2016 *NCI Tobacco Control Monograph Series 21 - The Economics of Tobacco and Tobacco Control*: Monograph 21. The Economics of Tobacco and Tobacco Control (cancer.gov)

beverages like beer being treated as a staple food in some populations (Fogarty, 2006; Sharma et al., 2017) and reasons unrelated to price including availability, convenience and taste (Elder et al., 2010). A meta-regression by Fogarty (2006) using data from 64 studies conducted between 1923 and 1991 found that beverages with the largest market share in any country are less elastic than those that are "less preferred" and have less market share. As market share of different types of beverages changed so too did the price elasticity, which the author argues should be taken into consideration by governments seeking optimal tax rates for alcoholic beverages (Fogarty, 2006).

#### 4.1.2 Off-premise vs on-premise purchases

The location of purchase (whether on-premise or off-premise) matters for price/tax effects. Alcohol is almost always cheaper when purchased for off-premise consumption, since on-premise prices have to include the cost of labour serving the beverage and space for customers to socialise in, and off-premise retail sales, have a larger customer base and market power, use alcohol and a 'loss leader' and engage in discounting and promotions. In many European countries off-premise alcohol sales appears to be growing relative to on-premise sales (Rabinovich et al., 2009). Pricing strategies in off-premise outlets therefore have the potential for a significant effect on consumption (Callinan & MacLean, 2020).

Sharma et al. (2017), in their review of alcohol pricing impacts (drawing on data from over 200 studies from the UK, Canada and Australia) found that purchases of alcohol from off-premise sites (e.g. from supermarkets, liquor stores) were found to be more responsive to prices than purchases from on-premise sites, e.g. from bars and restaurants (no size of the effect was provided).

#### 4.2 Price and tax impacts on different demographic groups/subpopulations

## 4.2.1 Underage and young adult consumption

Gleaning information on youth and 'underage' consumption in relation to price and tax is complicated by different legal ages between countries and the varied approach to who is considered as a young person. All reviews with a focus on young people are reported on here.

Evidence on the impact of prices on underage alcohol or tobacco use overall found that increased prices and taxation on both alcohol and tobacco reduced levels of consumption among young people. But young people appear to be less responsive to changes in alcohol prices than adults. The literature on alcohol found that while increased prices overall reduced drinking among young people, they appeared to be less price responsive than the general population (Gallet, 2007; Sharma et al., 2017). Evidence on the size of effect of price increases for young people was mixed. Elder's analysis (2010) using data from 9 youth specific studies (from a review of 72 studies on price/tax) found six studies that consistently indicated higher prices or taxes associated with lower prevalence of drinking among young people (defined as those aged under 25 years), with the other three studies reporting mixed results. One systematic review on alcohol marketing influence on adolescent drinking behaviour found that alcohol discounts had a significant effect on alcohol consumption on underage (under 18s) consumption, with binge drinking reducing as prices increased (Scott et al., 2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> 'Loss leader' refers to a product that a retailer is willing to lose money on in order to bring customers into the store.

Evidence on tobacco pricing was more uniform, but in contrast to alcohol studies suggests that young people are more sensitive to change than the general population and that increased taxes are an effective measure for reducing smoking among young people (aged under 18) and young adults (aged under 25) (Bader et al., 2011; Gallet & List, 2003; Thomas et al., 2008). Bader et al., for example found that people below the age of 19 were two to three times more price responsive than the general population (Bader et al., 2011). A Review by Brown et al., (2014a) on youth smoking found different price effects within groups of young people aged under 25 years based on their social economic status (SES), with low SES more responsive to price/tax increases than high SES young people. A meta-analysis by Gallet and List found that teenage girls tended to be less price sensitive to cigarettes than teenage boys (2003).

Studies concerned with price impacts on initiation were predominantly concerned with young people, however no systematic reviews were found that included data on alcohol initiation so these data pertain to smoking initiation only. The role that prices play as a deterrent of smoking initiation is not clear, with mixed results reported across systematic reviews. For instance a review drawing on data from the Global Adult Tobacco Survey found that increased price/tax does have a deterrent effect on smoking initiation (Bafunno et al., 2020), whereas a systematic review by Bader et al., (2011) reported that some studies found higher prices prevented smoking initiation, some studies found no correlation and others found that prices only impact initiation in some cases. A review by Guindon et al. (2014) (n=27) found that most studies in this area have methodological limitations, so that overall the existing studies do not provide strong evidence that tobacco prices or taxes affect smoking onset.

### 4.2.2 Socioeconomic Status

As noted earlier, incomes were found in reviews to potentially have a moderating effect on price elasticities, with those on higher incomes more able to absorb price increases. Some reviews note that it is expected that the inverse of this is also true – that groups with less disposable income are more sensitive to changes in prices, although a review by Elder et al. (2010).did not find enough information to make a determination in regards to alcohol.

Reviews on tobacco, however, found that low SES adults were more responsive to increases in price/taxes of toabcco than high SES (Brown et al., 2014a, 2014b; Hill et al., 2014) although high SES adults were found to be more responsive than low SES when price increases were accompanied with smoke-free policies (Brown et al., 2014b). A review of tax/price modelling studies (n=9) by Contreary et al., (2015) found that although low income tobacco users cease smoking at higher rates than high income users after price increases, some continued to use tobacco products, and the extra expense from increased prices therefore represented a burden for those individuals, whereas those who ceased smoking benefited from reduced spending on tobacco.

A consideration for implementation of tax and pricing policies is distributional equity, in that higher prices of tobacco and alcohol may be regressive, impacting people on lower incomes more than those on higher incomes and contributing to increased poverty where increased costs does not prevent consumption (Elder et al., 2010). At the same time, where consumption is concentrated in low SES groups (as it is for smoking in many Western countries), tackling inequality in consumption is seen as critical to reducing health inequalities (Brown et al., 2014a; Hill et al., 2014). Elder et al., suggest that regressive taxes can be addressed through compensatory changes to other elements of the tax system to prevent overly burdensome financial penalties on low SES consumers of alcohol or tobacco (Elder et al., 2010).

## 4.3 Impact of price on harms (direct and third party)

## 4.3.1 Impact of prices on harmful or heavy patterns of use

Reviews that investigated the price elasticity of demand amongst people who drink heavily found that it varied in magnitude across studies, but almost all reviews found that increases in prices reduced consumption among "heavy drinkers" (Elder et al., 2010; Gallet, 2007; Martinez-Loredo et al., 2021; Sharma et al., 2017; Wagenaar et al., 2009; Wagenaar et al., 2010). The dissenting evidence on price impacts on heavy drinking and patterns of binge drinking was found in reviews by Nelson only (Nelson, 2014, 2015). In terms of the size of the effect, Elder et al., (2010) found that the reported elasticities for the relationship between price and binge drinking were largely comparable to the general population (ranging from –0.29 to –1.29). Others have found lower elasticities for heavy drinking compared to moderate or light drinking. Three systematic reviews found that people who drink heavily are less responsive to price variations than the general population (Gallet, 2007; Wagenaar et al., 2009; Wagenaar et al., 2010). For instance, Wagenaar et al's (2009) meta-analysis of estimates from 10 studies found that the price elasticity of demand among people who drink heavily is -0.28 (compared to general population estimates of -0.51).

One challenge for this literature is the use of price elasticity of demand as a comparsion measure between people who drink heavily and those who do not. If someone who is drinking 10 drinks a day reduces to eight drinks a day as a result of a price increase, that is an elasticity of -.20, while if someone who is drinking two drinks a day reduces to one, that is an elasticity of -.50 -- much larger. This can explain why people who drink more heavily tend to have lower elasticitities of demand; but the price lever still works. And from a public health point of view, the reduction from 10 drinks to eight drinks matters more for health than the reduction from two drinks to one drink (Sharma et al., 2017).

Reviews that considered real life case studies i.e. the impact of country-wide tax and price policies, also found that an increase in alcohol tax or price was associated with reduced high risk drinking (and alcohol-related harm) and a reduction in tax or price was associated with increased high risk drinking or harm (Boniface et al., 2017; Patra et al., 2012). For instance, an analysis of cross-sectional studies from the UK, Ireland and Australia found statistically significant associations between cheaper alcohol and heavier drinking (Boniface et al., 2017).

Other considerations also impacted price elasticity among people who drink heavily, including age, with Elder et al., (2010) finding that the range of effects for heavy and binge drinking among young people (aged between 16 and 21 years) were more variable and reported to be between -0.53 and -3.54, and survey data on binge drinking among young people was mixed, with some studies finding some decreases in drinking following price rises and some finding no change (Elder et al., 2010). Another review noted the impact of gender suggesting lower correlation between hazardous drinking among women and price elasticity (Martinez-Loredo et al., 2021), whereas another review found that males who drank heavily were less influenced by price changes (Nelson, 2014).

Finally, the pricing levers on the type of alcohol and its current price to consumers likely matter to reduce heavy drinking. Sharma et al. (2017) found that increasing the price of cheap alcohol is likely to have a bigger impact on heavy drinking, especially those with low SES, rather than light drinking. Those who drink heavily tend to purchase cheaper alcohol (and below any minimum unit price – see 4.4.2).

## 4.3.2 Impact of price and taxation on alcohol-related harms (direct and third party)

Evidence suggests that price/taxation policies can also reduce alcohol-related harm through its effect in reducing consumption. Reviews investigating the impact of price and tax changes on alcohol-related harms include a broad range of direct and third party harms including mortality and morbidity, violence, car crashes, rates of sexually-transmitted diseases (STDs) and risky sexual behaviour, and other drug use and crime. Overall, reviews found that increasing price/tax of alcohol reduced a range of harms to the person drinking and to third parties, although evidence varied depending on the type of harm being measured.

In their 2010 paper, Wagenaar et al., (drawing from 50 studies) analysed effect of prices on mortality and morbidity including violence, traffic crash fatalities, drunk driving, rates of sexually-transmitted diseases (STDs) and risky sexual behaviour, and other drug use and crime. Aggregate results show that beverage alcohol prices and taxes were significantly and inversely related to alcohol-related morbidity and mortality across all harms except suicide, with effect sizes largest for alcohol morbidity and mortality, followed by traffic crash outcomes (Wagenaar et al., 2010). Effects on crime, violence and STDs were smaller, although still statistically significant. According to their analysis, a doubling of alcohol taxes would be associated with a 35% reduction in alcohol-related mortality, an 11% reduction in traffic crash deaths, a 6% reduction in STDs, a 2% reduction in violence, and a 1.2% reduction in crime (Wagenaar et al., 2010).

A review by Elder et al. (2010) found significant correlation between variables in alcohol price (lesser so for alcohol taxes) and alcohol-related crashes but less correlation for all crash fatalities with price elasticities between -0.50 and -0.81. Studies they reviewed on non-motor-vehicle mortality outcomes found strong correlations between alcohol prices and death from liver cirrhosis, although estimated strength of this relationship varied substantially between studies. General rates of violence and STDs also found a correlation between prices and outcomes.

A review by Patra et al., (2012) (n=54 studies) found that when taxes on alcohol are increased, rates of alcohol-related problems - including traffic crashes, crime, violence, STDs, and alcohol-related mortality - decline, although impacts were not found for domestic violence.

Analysing country-level changes to tax and reported harms, Anderson et al., (2009) found that a decrease in the alcohol excise duty rate of 33% in Finland led to a 17 per cent increase in the number of alcohol-positive deaths per week, with the largest number of deaths occurring in people described as underprivileged (Anderson, Chisholm, et al., 2009). Another review looking at the before and after effects of alcohol supply reduction policies (Baldwin et al., 2022) found that after the introduction of 70% tax on premixed drinks in Australia (drinks found to be primarily consumed by young people), most studies found declines in hospital presentations of young people aged 12 to 17 for injuries and alcohol intoxication and poisonings (although results varied by jurisdiction with some studies/jurisdictions finding limited impact). As tax increases were accompanied by other alcohol policies including changes to liquor licensing, Baldwin et al. note that findings for their review are indicative only of a positive relationship between targeted alcohol tax and the health of children and adolescents (2022).

Analysing natural experiments in price/tax and alcohol consumption and harms in 9 different countries (studies n=45, mostly from Finland), Nelson and McNall (2016) overall found mixed results across different classifications of harms. For example, lower alcohol prices resulted in some short-term reductions in alcohol-related mortality and hospitalisations in Denmark, Hong Kong and

Sweden; produced mixed results for mortality in Iceland and the US; but had no pronounced effects in Finland and Russia. Effects of price and tax changes were found to be largely dependent on the particular circumstances of each country, and it was noted that local drinking culture and market saturation may be relevant in explaining a limited impact of drinking taxes/price reform in Nordic countries.

A review of studies from five different countries (Denmark, Finland, Hong Kong, Sweden and Switzerland) investigated impacts of major alcohol policy changes such as removal of quotas on tax-free imports by travellers and reduction in alcohol taxes (using 29 studies) (Nelson & McNall, 2017). In Switzerland, they found that a reduction in import duty on foreign spirits (that reduced prices for foreign spirits between 30-50%) had limited impact on alcohol consumption rates and cirrhosis, with both following a continued decline both before and after the policy introduction (noting that foreign spirits only accounted for 8-10% of total market sales). Comparing results across the five countries the authors found that policies introduced to reduce alcohol prices and increase availability did not show an impact on rates of binge drinking and drunkenness, and no differential changes among people who drank heavily were apparent. Overall, they found a lack of consistent results from which to draw robust development of alcohol-tax policy (Nelson & McNall, 2017). However, a review by Siegfried and Parry (2019) found that the studies by Nelson and McCall were all at high risk of bias given they "utilised data from the same database supplemented with discrete searches to evaluate the effects of price and taxation... and no assessment of study quality or integration thereof into the results".

### 4.4 Different types of tax/price levers

### 4.4.1 Industry response to tax/price policies

The literature shows that industry response to, and particularly the ability to evade, different price/tax initiatives influences the effectiveness of such policies to increase product prices. In Western countries there is an assumption that taxes get passed on to the consumer, but the tobacco industry has been found to create different cost tiers in the face of increased tax, offsetting increased costs in premium products and introducing discount brands in order to maintain consumption rates (Golden et al., 2016; Krishnamoorthy et al., 2020). In emerging markets/non-Western nations, there is also evidence that some tax on production is absorbed by tobacco companies in order to get a foothold into the market (Krishnamoorthy et al., 2020; Lee et al., 2012).

Some systematic reviews included an investigation of how tobacco companies use price discounting as a marketing tool. These studies generally do not report on individual impacts of pricing on use/harms but do have some lessons for policy makers in the ways that companies in free markets respond to restrictions. For instance, Guindon et al. (2020) note that discounting of cigarettes was more prominent in low SES neighbourhoods in the US and in areas with higher proportions of African Americans – a point they note that is supported by evidence from tobacco industry documents detailing how manufacturers used race, class and geography to target vulnerable populations. They note: Our findings suggest that regulations that can limit industry price manipulation such as minimum, maximum, and uniform prices, and high specific excise taxes should be considered. There is emerging evidence that price-promotion restrictions and minimum-price laws can be useful approaches to reduce price disparities and lower tobacco consumption" (Guindon et al., 2020, p. 11).

Similar findings were made by Golden et al. (2016), who found that the tobacco industry utilised a range of tactics to keep prices low for consumers (thereby encouraging ongoing use), for instance through the use of price promotions and creation of different tiered products. Golden et al. found consumers tended to respond to increased prices by switching to lower priced products or discounted/cheaper brands and that young people and those from low SES backgrounds were more likely to use price coupons or respond to price promotions. At the same time, those substituting products due to cost were less likely to reduce smoking or attempt smoking cessation (Golden et al., 2016). Nearly one quarter of the articles reviewed (n=15) recommended combining pricing policies with taxes to prevent use of price minimising strategies.

To achieve public health outcomes from tax/pricing policies then, it is important for governments to pick the appropriate combinations of levers to limit the number of loopholes that may be used by industry to avoid passing on costs to consumers. One particular pricing policy, minimum unit pricing, is one such policy lever.

#### 4.4.2 Minimum Unit Price

Minimum Unit Price is used as a means to regulate alcohol prices in a number of countries including parts of Canada, Scotland and Russia, and can be configured in a number of different ways such as setting a minimum price for a unit of alcohol, litre of beverage, or by banning "below cost" sales of beverages (e.g. setting cost price at a particular rate that can consider excise or other taxes) (Chalmers et al., 2013). It has commonly been used by states/provinces in federal countries where the level of government (e.g., Scotland; Northern Territory in Australia) lacks the power to raise alcohol excise taxes.

Two systematic reviews considered the impact of Minimum Unit Pricing (MUP) policies of alcohol on consumption. Boniface, Scannell and Marlow (n= 33 studies) (2017), the most comprehensive review on MUP, found that it was highly probable that introducing Minimum Unit Pricing for alcohol reduces alcohol-related harms and alcohol consumption. Studies from Canada demonstrated that a 10 per cent increase in minimum prices were associated with significant reductions in alcohol consumption of 3.4-8.4 per cent as well as reductions in alcohol-attributable hospital admissions and in alcohol-related mortality (Boniface et al., 2017). Boniface et al. note that it was beyond the scope of their review to analyse the equity impacts of minimum unit pricing, but argue they found that this policy only affects the price of the cheapest drinks which are normally consumed by those who drink the heaviest, and so suggest that it is a pricing regime likely to narrow health inequalities (2017). A review by Sharma et al., (2017) found the same, agreeing that minimum unit price provided an effective policy option for reducing heavy drinking.

One of the concerns of minimum pricing regimes is that any increased revenue flows to the retailer where there is an absence of government monopolies, rather than the government. Thus, revenue to government that could be hypothecated is not maximised. The benefit for governments in the imposition of taxes is that they receive the revenue, whereas pricing policies deliver revenue to retailers. An argument for the imposition of so-called 'sin taxes' (additional taxes on harmful products) is that this revenue can then be used by governments to fund programs that prevent uptake of smoking or harmful alcohol use and to treat addiction and health problems relating to alcohol and tobacco use (Elder et al., 2010).

Sharma et al., (2017) found that while implementation of minimum unit pricing represents potential lost government revenue, they expected implementation of MUP in the UK to be revenue neutral

due to increases in sales tax revenue (the UK's Value Added Tax) applied to the new minimum unit price. In this way, they argue, tax and price policies can work together to prevent industries from circumventing new taxes, while also ensuring that governments benefit from commodity price increases (Sharma et al., 2017).

## 4.5 Black market and unrecorded consumption - price/tax considerations

Price/tax regulations self-evidently cannot be employed in the black market. But prices in a legal market can shift purchases to the black market when the black market prices are cheaper. Setting appropriate prices so as to discourage black market purchases was a consideration often applied for alcohol in the early years of legalisation after prohibitions, and in contemporary times in low- and middle-income countries with a strong history of home production. Although it should be noted that in the latter evidence has found informal market prices can also rise when the price of taxed alcohol is raised (Okaru et al., 2019; Rehm et al., 2022).

One measure of a black market is what is referred to as "unrecorded consumption". Unrecorded consumption relates to consumption of products that are not taxed and outside of the usual systems of government control. Unrecorded alcohol consumption relates to beverages unrecorded by any regulation and applies to homebrew, black-market purchases, cross-border imports or surrogate sources of alcohol (such as mouthwash). Thus, not all unrecorded alcohol is illegal. Unrecorded tobacco consumption includes untaxed and illegal products such as counterfeit cigarettes, illegal cross-border imports or homegrown tobacco.

One review was found on how alcohol taxation impacts unrecorded consumption rates (Rehm et al., 2022).<sup>22</sup> Rehm et al., investigated the argument that raising taxes results in increased unrecorded consumption with consumers switching to alternative (untaxed or illicit) sources of alcohol. They looked at evidence from four different geographical areas (Lithuania, Russia, Nordic countries, Kenya and Botswana). Evidence from the Nordic countries (most relevant to Switzerland) is that most unrecorded consumption comes from cross-border imports, and studies did not find a simple relationship between taxation and unrecorded consumption increases. Overall, unrecorded consumption in Nordic countries was found to be impacted by other factors including the availability of unrecorded alcohol products, countermeasures against unrecorded consumption and presence of large-scale producers of unrecorded alcohol.

Unrecorded alcohol consumption for western nations is estimated to represent 20 per cent of all alcohol consumption (Lachenmeier et al., 2011). Literature on the intersection of unrecorded alcohol and taxation (using data from all nations) notes that where a substantial illicit market for alcohol exists, taxation adjustments are needed to bring the illicit market under effective government control, e.g. by lowering taxation on specific products, alongside additional enforcement measures (Anderson, Chisholm, et al., 2009). While there is evidence from alcohol and tobacco showing that when prices increase, the extent of unrecorded consumption also increases (Krishnamoorthy et al., 2020; Miracolo et al., 2021), there are also studies showing that unrecorded alcohol consumption (a marker of the alcohol black market) did not automatically increase with increases in alcohol taxation (Rehm et al., 2022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Although this paper is a literature review of case studies, narrative reviews and systematic reviews (not an SR itself) it is included here due to relevance.

There was relatively little information on unrecorded tobacco consumption within the systematic reviews. One review (Krishnamoorthy et al., 2020), analysed two studies from Uruguay (both with the same author) that found increased prices and taxes of cigarettes led to a rise in the manufacture of illegal cigarettes. A review by Miracolo et al., (2021) analysing a range of sin taxes and their effect on consumption in Latin America between 2000 and 2018 (n=34) found that after a cigarette excise tax was implemented in Brazil in 2012, overall population consumption decreased but illicit consumption grew from 16% of all tobacco use to 42.8% in 2016.

### 4.6 Price/taxation - Implications for cannabis policy

**Price effects:** There is strong evidence from alcohol and tobacco that higher prices decrease population consumption and also decrease related harms (Sharma et al., 2017; Wagenaar et al., 2009). Meta-analysis has demonstrated that a 10% increase in the price of alcohol is expected to decrease overall consumption in the population by 5%, and some studies in tobacco demonstrate a similar range of effect (Gallet, 2007). Existing data on the elasticity of cannabis demand indicate that cannabis is also similar, with studies estimating elasticities of -0.418 (Halcoussis et al., 2017); -0.42 to -0.60 and -0.5 to -0.6 (Riley et al., 2020) (although acknowledging that cannabis elasticity studies have a more limited pool of data to draw from). It is therefore extremely likely that higher cannabis prices will contribute towards lower total population consumption and lower rates of harm than might be expected with lower market prices.

Price effects for young people: While increased price/tax was found to reduce overall consumption, price elasticities of alcohol and tobacco varied among different cohorts, with young people found to be less responsive to alcohol price increases than the general population although more so for tobacco, and people with heavy use also found to be less responsive, although still responsive (Elder et al., 2010; Scott et al., 2017). However, given that people who drink more heavily have a higher rate of consumption, even if price impacts are more moderate than for the general population, they will yield a larger magnitude of reductions in consumption for this group, and the associated health gains could therefore be significant (Sharma et al., 2017). Understanding how people with different patterns of cannabis use respond to different price increases will be critical to implementing appropriate cannabis policies.

**Off-premise vs on-premise elasticities:** People purchasing alcohol off-site have been found to be more price responsive than when purchasing alcohol on-site (Sharma et al., 2017) and off-site purchases of alcohol are growing and therefore have the potential for a significant effect on consumption (Callinan & MacLean, 2020). The same effects are likely to be found for cannabis.

**Different types of taxation/price systems:** Systematic reviews of alcohol and tobacco did not make a comparison of which tax/price systems are the most beneficial in terms of public health. Complicated tax regimes create the potential for industry loopholes. There are five main potential tax/price arrangements for cannabis:

- a sales tax based on THC content (that is products with higher THC content have a higher tax rate)
- a value added sales tax as a fixed percentage of retail price, or of weight

- differential price by type of product (that is, additional taxes for more harmful forms or for certain forms to be discouraged)
- a minimum unit price (that is a floor price for any cannabis product)
- bans on price discounting and promotions

Determining the taxable amount based on THC content is complicated because of the presence of CBD – which mitigates some of the harmful effects of THC. One option is to consider tax rates based on the ratio of THC to CBD (rather than simply THC alone).

**Minimum Unit Pricing** also offers a potential model for setting base level prices of cannabis. The alcohol literature demonstrates that in conjunction with taxes, minimum unit pricing is effective at preventing industry cost cutting strategies and at raising the prices of the cheapest drinks, often consumed by those who drink most heavily, so offering an effective policy option for tackling heavy use (Boniface et al., 2017).

**Industry evasion:** The evidence from alcohol and tobacco shows that corporations will either try and find loopholes to avoid taxes (through the creation of new products or new tiers of products), or in some cases absorb taxes to retain market share. In addition to strategies such as minimum unit pricing, a ban on product discounting may also be effective in maintaining appropriate pricing levels. Bans on price discounting and promotions is especially important considering findings from tobacco literature that product discounting and coupons were used more readily by young people and those with lower socio-economic status (Golden et al., 2016; Guindon et al., 2020).

Price effects, product substitution and nudge strategies: Alcohol and tobacco research demonstrates that where tax or pricing policies (or other inputs) create differences in costs of products, substitution can occur (Ciapponi et al., 2021). Price signals for less harmful cannabis product types will be a potential 'nudge' strategy, as seen in individual studies of e-cigarettes (lower price) compared to cigarettes. The evidence from e-cigarettes suggests that flavoured products are likely to encourage consumption (and hence harms). Either banning flavours or placing an additional tax on flavoured cannabis product are regulatory options supported by evidence from tobacco control (Huang et al., 2017). (See also section 6.2.3).

Price and the black market and unrecorded/illicit consumption: Minimising black-market activity is often cited as one of the main drivers and benefits of cannabis policy liberalisation. At least in the short run, this therefore requires that the price and availability of cannabis be set at a level which is equal to or more accessible than the black market (i.e., similar prices, similar availability). The suggestion to implement lower prices of cannabis is in direct contrast to the public health arguments that have often been made for alcohol and tobacco – which aim to set the price as high as possible. While there is evidence from alcohol and tobacco showing that when prices increase, the extent of unrecorded consumption also increases (Krishnamoorthy et al., 2020; Miracolo et al., 2021), there are also studies showing that unrecorded alcohol consumption (a marker of the alcohol black market) did not automatically increase with increases in alcohol taxation (Rehm et al., 2022).

Price is not the only influencing factor on consumption rates (Pacek et al., 2019), with sociocultural factors, availability, convenience and taste also influencing price elasticities of alcoholic beverages and likely to also impact the price elasticity of cannabis products.

**Hypothecated taxes**: There is the option to ensure that revenue to government from taxation is hypothecated, that is the tax revenue is designated to be spent on cannabis prevention,

\_\_\_\_\_

treatment and/or harm reduction. This is not an area that has been subject to empirical analysis but it has intuitive appeal.

**Medicinal cannabis:** Medicinal cannabis and its pricing and availability will bear on the effectiveness of recreational cannabis pricing strategies. Given that the boundary between medicinal use to improve one's state of mind and recreational use is very fuzzy, the level of tax on recreational cannabis needs to take into account the price and availability of medicinal cannabis (and consideration of a tax on medicinal cannabis).

# Chapter 5: Consumer information, product labelling and health warnings

The provision of accurate, helpful consumer information on products (product labelling) is a regulatory measure to improve public health outcomes that have been widely implemented for both alcohol and tobacco. In addition to product labelling, regulating product packaging to reduce attractiveness (through plain packaging and graphic warnings) has also been implemented, at least for tobacco. One of the five WHO best buys for tobacco control is to "implement plain/standardized packaging and/or large graphic health warnings on all tobacco packages". This chapter reviews the evidence in relation to product warning labels, plain packaging, product labelling, and low-risk use guidelines.

Thirty-one systematic reviews were identified that explored the impact of packaging and labelling on subsequent substance use. Of these, the majority (n=23) examined tobacco products, seven examined alcohol and one (Purmehdi et al., 2017) looked at both alcohol and tobacco. Reviews were conducted between 2008 and 2021. This is an area of active research with four systematic reviews published in 2021 alone. The systematic reviews drew on naturalistic (in-field) as well as experimental (in laboratory or online) research designs. There was a focus on impacts for youth within the tobacco literature.

Most of the systematic reviews examined product warning labels, where one or more adverse health consequences to an individual or to others of consuming alcohol or tobacco is communicated on a label, which could be in text or an image (photographic or pictorial). There is also evidence about product labelling more generally, alongside specific strategies such as plain 'packaging'. This chapter considers:

- Product labelling for healthier choices
- Warning labels and graphic images
- Plain (standardised) packaging
- Child-resistant and tamper-resistant packaging
- Safer-use (lower-risk) guidelines: consumer information.

## **5.1 Product labelling for healthier choices**

Product labelling can be defined as a "nudge" strategy: "any aspect of the choice architecture that alters people's behaviour in a predictable way without forbidding any options or significantly changing their economic incentives" (Bauer & Reisch, 2019). These so-called "nudge" interventions generally involve changing some aspect of product or the physical environment that shapes behaviour often without people's awareness. Here, the ways in which alcohol and tobacco are labelled can shape consumption behaviour and as such can form an important part of regulatory frameworks. In addition, research has shown that consumer information is a more acceptable nudge strategy than price nudges (Reynolds et al., 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Note that the literature also refers to tactics by industry to alter the choice architecture in favour of unhealthy options, that is alcohol and tobacco industry tactics to encourage consumption. These are referred to as "dark nudges" and "sludges" (Petticrew et al., 2020).

One review paper on healthier choices, Bauer et al., (2019) reviewed 39 studies focussed on healthier food choices and identified the provision of information (for example food labelling and nutritional information on menus) as one of five important areas.<sup>24</sup> However, these reviewers concluded that mere provision of information is unlikely to have strong effects (in this case in relation to caloric information on food) but greater salience of positive health information (colours, positioning of labels) can increase the effect.

For alcohol, one form of product labelling is the use of 'standard drinks' labels, indicating the number of standard drinks within any one container/bottle (Kerr & Stockwell, 2012). The idea behind it is that the confusing variety of container sizes and beverage strengths make it difficult for the consumer to know how much they are drinking. Standard drinks labelling has been adopted in countries such as Australia, New Zealand, and the United Kingdom. A 'standard drink' varies between countries in terms of the number of milligrams of ethanol. For example, 8 grams for the British "standard unit"; 10 grams for the Australian "standard drink"; and 13.45 grams for the Canadian standard drink.

One review assessed the impact of standard drink labels (n=11 studies) (Wettlaufer, 2018). The review focused on studies assessing awareness of standard drinks, and the impact of standard drink labels on pouring behaviours, and consumption patterns. The review found that most people who drink in countries where standard drink labels have been introduced, are aware of the concept of a standard drink, and this awareness increased over time after such labels were introduced. Standard drink labels can help people estimate the number of standard drinks in their preferred beverage as well as pour a standard drink, however the size, position and vividness of the standard drink label influences the degree that someone can use the information. The review found there was no comprehensive evaluation studies that would enable the assessment of the impact of standard drink labels on alcohol consumption (Wettlaufer, 2018).

Labelling of tobacco as 'light' or 'mild' has been banned in more than 50 countries including the USA, Australia, Canada, Japan and the UK, given the view that such labels send the purportedly false message about reduced harm (Yong et al., 2011). In the case of alcohol however, the use of light, low strength alcohol labelling has arguably improved the ability of people to make healthier choices.

One systematic review focused on explicit label messages about low product strength (e.g. "low alcohol" "low tar") (n=26 studies) (Shemilt et al., 2017). Of the 26 studies included, there was one study on alcohol products and six on tobacco. All of these were non-randomised control studies, meaning they are of lower evidence quality. No conclusion could be drawn about the effect of product information labelling regarding 'low alcohol'. The single study to examine alcohol beverages (Bui et al., 2008) did not report on the impact of 'light'/'regular' labelling on drinking behaviour or intention. The study did find that participants did correctly identify that the beverage labelled as 'light' had less calories and carbohydrates than that labelled 'regular', indicating the label supported consumers' identification of a beverage with less calorie content.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> The other areas were: use of salience and social norms (priming and social norms); changes in the default (making healthy options the default choice); changes to the physical environment (positioning, presentation, portion size, food variety); and incentives and planning (price changes, positive incentives).

For the six tobacco studies, two studies examined the impact of a ban on 'mild/light' labelling on cigarette packets; one reported non-significant results, the other found that pre-ban, consumption of 'light' cigarettes had a greater market share compared to after the ban (and an increase in the proportion of people who smoked consuming 'regular' cigarettes after the ban) (Shemilt et al., 2017). The authors conclude that "there is currently insufficient evidence from research available in the public domain to inform choices between alternative descriptors, or about the types or strengths of alcoholic beverage products to which they should be applied" (Shemilt et al., 2017).

## 5.2 Warning labels and graphic images

There is a vast literature examining the impact of placing warning labels on tobacco products; less so for alcohol. Systematic reviews typically examine the impact of warnings on awareness, knowledge, recognition, attitudes, and beliefs. And while impacts on behavioural outcomes (product selection, consumption etc.) are rarer (Francis et al., 2017), the increasing implementation of product warning labels has provided the opportunity to examine behavioural outcomes at the population level.

A number of reviews of the effectiveness of alcohol warning labels in terms of their ability to influence knowledge and in turn behaviour were undertaken in the late 2000s to inform government debate in Australia, Canada, and the European Commission (Wilkinson & Room, 2009). Overall, the evidence for alcohol warning label impacts is limited to experiences where warning labels are small and not prominent, and it is perhaps not surprising then that there is little evidence to indicate that these health warnings have had an impact on drinking behaviour.

The research evaluating experience with labelling as currently implemented internationally emphasises that the effectiveness of alcohol warning labels is dependent upon the content, format, and presentation of the messages. A recent systematic review with meta-analysis by Clarke and colleagues (2021) (based on 14 randomised control experimental studies, three about alcohol products) examined the impact of health warning labels (text and image) and product selection. Pooling the results from nine studies (non-alcoholic products included), participants were 26% less likely to select products that had a health warning label compared with the choice of a product with no health warning label. Pictorial labels deterred product selection more than text only labels, but this was not statistically significant (Clarke et al., 2021).

The literature on tobacco package warning labels offers a contrast to the alcohol warning label experience, both in terms of the different form labelling has taken, and the impacts. Evidence from tobacco suggests that health warnings that are large, rotating, pictorial, prominently displayed (and with specific text, size and formatting requirements) may be more effective than the existing typically text-based alcohol warnings.

Studies of tobacco warning labels were effective at reducing the number of cigarettes smoked daily by adults. In terms of warning placement and type, warnings are mostly effective when prominently displayed both on the front and back of the pack and strengthened by using pictures (Bafunno et al., 2019). A recent meta-analysis by Ünal & Metintaş (2021) examined the impact of product warning labels or anti-smoking TV ads and media campaigns on smoking prevalence rates (11 studies). The findings of these two interventions were often reported in combination, as both were considered as 'information campaigns' amongst a broader suite of tobacco control strategies. The authors found

these interventions decreased the smoking prevalence rate in adults by 13% in the longest follow-up period (Ünal & Metintaş, 2021).

Research suggests a number of factors increase the impact of warning labels, including vivid messages which provoke an emotional reaction, specific unambiguous warnings rather than general messages, and warnings that are attributed to a specific authoritative source (e.g. in the USA the Surgeon General) (Wilkinson & Room, 2009). Of those looking at pictorial labels, one review focused on the impact of graphic warning labels (n= 35 longitudinal studies) (Pang et al., 2021). Overall, the study found that the presence of graphic health warnings increased awareness of health harms of smoking over time and increased intention to quit.

## 5.3 Plain (standardised) packaging

Plain packaging, sometimes referred to as standardised packaging, of tobacco products has now been fully implemented in 15 countries after first being introduced in Australia in 2012 (Moodie et al., 2021). Plain packaging means everything about every package or container of a product is the same, irrespective of type or brand. No distinctive features, colours, brand images or logos can be used. Only the brand and product name can be displayed and in a standard colour and font style.

Six reviews were found that focused on assessing the impact of plain packaging<sup>25</sup>, with the most recent in 2021 a synthesis of two systematic reviews on the impact of introducing plain packaging in the UK (Moodie et al., 2021). From all reviews there is consistent evidence that cigarettes in plain packaging are judged to be less attractive than alternative (e.g. branded) tobacco packs (Hughes et al., 2016; Melendez-Torres et al., 2018; Moodie et al., 2021) including among young people (although two studies only) (Papanastasiou et al., 2019). The Moodie review found evidence that plain packaging reduced product appeal and acted as a deterrence for smoking initiation (Moodie et al., 2021).

Findings were mixed with respect to whether plain packaging were associated with increased perceptions of harm. There was some evidence that it increased attention to and the effectiveness of health warnings and increased the effectiveness of those warnings, with people reporting that the warning label made them want to quit smoking, although it should be noted no studies in the reviews directly explored cessation or relapse prevention (Moodie et al., 2021). The impacts on behaviour (rather than intention) of existing smokers are less clear. An observational study from Australia (in McNeill et al., 2017) suggests plain packaging may reduce smoking prevalence. Some people switched to cheaper cigarettes in association with the introduction of plain packaging (Moodie et al., 2021).

#### 5.4 Child-resistant and tamper-resistant packaging

One review (eight studies) assessed the impact of child-resistant and tamper-resistant product packaging on health and behavioural outcomes (Jo et al., 2017). The authors sought to draw out implications for tobacco product packaging, and prevent poisonings due to tobacco product ingestion, particularly e-liquids and electronic cigarette cartridges. Products with child-resistant

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> (Hughes et al., 2016; McNeill et al., 2017; Melendez-Torres et al., 2018; Moodie et al., 2021; Papanastasiou et al., 2019; Stead et al., 2013).

packaging (e.g. an opening mechanism requiring participants to push down and turn the cap) restricted product access compared to non-child-resistant packaging. Child-resistant packaging reduced child exposure to toxic products, and in some studies was linked to reductions in child mortality.

## 5.5 Safer use (low-risk) consumption guidelines

Another way of providing consumer information on low-risk consumption is through safe use guidelines or recommendations. For alcohol, the concept of a "standard drink" coupled with recommendations about the maximum daily or weekly number of standard drinks plus labels on alcohol beverages indicating the number of standard drinks<sup>26</sup>, has been a way to inform consumers and increase heathy choices.

The prevailing view is that there is no safe level of tobacco consumption (WHO, Tobacco Fact Sheet, 2021). Thus, there are no safe use guidelines for tobacco. For alcohol, the research showing any protective effects of low alcohol consumption have now largely been dismissed (Naimi et al., 2013; Roerecke & Rehm, 2014; Zhao et al., 2017). The absence of protective effects, however, does not then lead to the assumption that any consumption is harmful. The question becomes, what level of consumption is associated with minimal or no harm? Safe drinking guidelines, such as those developed in Canada, France, Australia, the United Kingdom and other countries, attempt to define a safer level of alcohol consumption in order to provide people with consumer information that will moderate their alcohol consumption. In general, the various national guidelines suggest that around 10 standard drinks per week, the inclusion of one or two alcohol-free days, no consumption in young people, and an absence of binge drinking is a safer pattern of consumption.

The potential for population health effects if safer drinking guidelines were followed is high (Stockwell et al., 2012). Sadly, compliance with guidelines appears rather low (Lovatt et al., 2015). We did not locate any systematic reviews of the effectiveness of drinking guidelines (usually measured in terms of awareness of the low-risk drinking guidelines rather than behaviour change or population level impacts in reducing alcohol consumption). However, a number of individual studies confirm that salience and awareness is low (see for exampleBowring et al., 2012; Casswell, 2012; Harrison et al., 2011) and that there is no substantial or sustained effect on population-level alcohol consumption (Holmes et al., 2020). However, when the Australian guidelines reduced the maximum number of drinks on an occasion for men by one-half to be the same as the guideline for women, the responses on what was a safe level of drinking for their gender fell for men but not for women (Livingston, 2012).

## 5.6 Consumer information and product labelling – Implications for cannabis

**Product labels:** Consumer information about the product being purchased or consumed is important to increase awareness and enhance the likelihood of healthy choices. Alcohol includes standard drinks labelling and ethanol content; and cigarettes display the nicotine contents. There

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> "Standard drinks" are also used in on-premise drinking venues to ensure that retailers dispense a standard drink (in theory, so that consumers can count their drinks).

is strong evidence that consumer/health information labels lead to changes in awareness and knowledge, but only moderate evidence that such labels lead to changes in alcohol drinking or tobacco smoking behaviours. This is in the context of high levels of public knowledge of different alcohol strengths (e.g. beer vs wine vs spirits). For cannabis, the public may be significantly less well-informed about THC levels. Current labelling requirements in legal cannabis markets include THC and often also CBD potency in milligrams, percentages and/or ratios. However, recent research has shown poor consumer comprehension of THC amounts (Leos-Toro et al., 2020). This study showed that 'traffic light' labelling or 'recommended doses' were more effective in communicating THC levels.

In addition, there is no standard way to communicate THC amount. As noted by Hammond et al., "What little research exists suggests that current regulatory practices of labelling THC levels on packages may be ineffective due to consumer difficulties understanding numbers (e.g., mg vs. percentage), and the different ways THC levels are communicated across product categories" (Hammond, 2021). This suggests that the consumer information labelling for cannabis products requires much thought, and traffic light labelling in addition to THC content and/or THC-CBD ratios combined are likely to be more effective. This should also be seen in the context of the alcohol and tobacco evidence which shows that consumer information labelling is only moderately effective in changing behaviour.

Health warning labels: Evidence for potential behaviour change comes mostly from the experience with tobacco warning labels; the key to their success appears to be the use of large, prominent, graphic warnings. Warning labels on cannabis products may reduce cannabis consumption (and hence harms) moderately, and will be more effective depending on their size, shape, colours and placement. In a US study comparing the current required cannabis warning labels (small font and a composite health risk statement) with an experimental enhanced warning label (varying textual and pictorial components), the authors found improved recall accuracy amongst young people (Kim et al., 2022). Mandating health warning labels for cannabis is more effective than voluntary cannabis warning labels (Goodman et al., 2022). For other experimental work on cannabis warning labels see: (Mutti-Packer et al., 2018; Winstock et al., 2021).

Plain packaging: The evidence for plain packaging comes from tobacco control, with consistent evidence that plain packaging of cigarettes reduced product appeal and deterred people from initiation to smoking. Plain packaging also increased intentions to quit smoking. There is not, however strong evidence for behavioural impacts (i.e. reduced tobacco consumption). We note that the major impediments to tobacco plain packaging have been industry legal action in the context of existing free trade agreements. For cannabis, there are no free trade agreements, and as such plain packaging could be introduced without industry interference.

**Child-resistant and tamper-resistant packaging:** in relation to tobacco, and notably e-liquids and e-cigarette cartridges, one review has shown that child resistant packaging reduced child exposure to nicotine. In Canada, all cannabis-containing edibles are required to have tamper-proof and child-resistant packaging.

**Safer use (low risk) guidelines:** Low-risk alcohol consumption guidelines do not have strong evidence of effectiveness in preventing high risk consumption or reducing the harms amongst those consuming at high risk levels. At the same time, they do no harm and are not a costly

\_\_\_\_\_

intervention. Despite there being no strong evidence from meta-analyses or systematic reviews of alcohol guidelines to indicate population-level effects, the development and promulgation of safer cannabis use guidelines may provide relevant consumer information that will increase the likelihood of lower risk behaviours. Lower-risk cannabis use guidelines have been published (Fischer et al., 2022). These guidelines were developed based on extensive review of the literature of cannabis and health harms. The guidelines provide 12 recommendations, alongside three general principles, the first of which is: "People who use cannabis need to know that there is no universally safe level of cannabis use; thus, the only reliable way to avoid any risk for harm from using cannabis is to abstain from its use" (Fischer et al., 2022).

# **Chapter 6: Regulating product types and product modification**

There are many different forms of alcohol, largely defined by strength or ethanol content. Regulations differ depending on the product type (for example different taxation regimes for low strength alcohol versus high strength alcohol). Similarly, nicotine comes in different forms, such as snus, electronic delivery devices and so on. This chapter is concerned with systematic review evidence of the relationship between product type and/or product modification and public health outcomes, including prevalence of consumption, high-risk consumption and harm to third parties.

For alcohol, we tend to take for granted that there is a huge variety of products (both across and within the broad categories of beer, wine, spirits, potentially numbering in the 100s). In addition, the ethanol content within alcoholic beverages varies greatly, with beers at around 3% to 10% alcohol by volume (ABV), wine between approximately 12% and 20% ABV, and spirits between 30% and 80% ABV broadly speaking. Low and reduced alcohol products have emerged on the market as an alternative to "full-strength" beverages, and the WHO's global alcohol strategy has encouraged the alcohol industry to reduce alcohol content in beverages as a means of reducing alcohol-related harm.

While cigarette smoking is the dominant form of tobacco use in many countries, there are a range of other tobacco products available including waterpipes, chewing tobacco and snuff. Over the past 20 years there has been an emergence of significant new tobacco products through the introduction of vaporisers and e-cigarettes. There are also product modifications such as smokeless tobacco (snus), and governments have been discussing the potential for reducing the amount of nicotine in cigarettes and enacted some bans on tobacco flavouring. These types of products vary markedly in terms of their preparation, method of use and toxicity (Hajat et al., 2021).

Given the sheer volume of literature assessing medical outcomes and health impacts of different product types we have attempted to provide an overview of relevant literature on harms and focus our review on literature that is more relevant for the regulation of cannabis, covering the following areas:

- Regulating the psychoactive ingredients
- Regulating product types, particularly:
  - Smokeless tobacco (snus)
  - o Electronic nicotine delivery systems
  - Flavoured tobacco products
- Factors influencing selection of product type.

Overall, more than 25 systematic reviews were found of relevance to the above areas. The consideration of product types in this chapter was influenced by the available literature with the ecigarette literature very large, and for other products lacking (for instance there was only one systematic review found for low alcohol beverages and none for snuff or chewing tobacco). Key concerns of the literature on different product types include how alternative products may contribute to increasing harms or harm reduction, their use among young people, and the role that less harmful products may play in encouraging (smoking) cessation.

## **6.1 Regulating the psychoactive ingredients**

#### 6.1.1 Regulating ethanol content in alcohol

Regulating the amount of the psychoactive ingredient is one approach to reducing harms. The psychoactive ingredient in alcohol is ethanol which is also the main source of harm. The harms from alcohol consumption are well documented and are short-term and long-term in nature. The psychoactive effects of ethanol impact cognition and psychomotor coordination and can have physiological and psychological effects (Babor et al., 2010). Ethanol is a carcinogen that can, with excessive or prolonged use, cause a range of injuries and disease and death. Intoxication is a key risk factor for adverse consequences of drinking and sustained heavy use of alcohol can cause dependence (Babor et al., 2010).

Alcoholic products are regulated based on their ethanol content: restrictions apply to differing levels of ethanol content in some countries (e.g., In the USA ethanol content impacts where products can be sold, in parts of Australia there are restrictions on the sale of higher alcohol content beverages on-premises such as ban of shots of spirits after midnight). Additionally taxes are often based on ethanol content resulting in higher prices for higher potency products which then creates an incentive for manufacturers to reduce the average ethanol concentration in their products (Rehm et al., 2019) (see Chapter 4 on tax and pricing for further information). Other policy levers discussed in this report may also apply differently to types of beverages with high ethanol content, for instance through bans on advertising of only those beverages with high ethanol content.

One approach is to regulate the ethanol content, and/or encourage low-ethanol content alcohol as the preferred beverage. One scoping review of reduced ethanol content in beverages (Anderson et al., 2021) (including 70 studies) cited only one study examining reduced ethanol content of alcoholic beverages as a means to reduce harmful use of alcohol. That study found too little evidence to draw conclusions. Most of the studies found by Anderson et al. (2021) on low and reduced alcoholic beverages focussed on sales numbers and preferences. Eight publications indicated that taste, prior experiences, brand, health and wellbeing issues, price differentials, and overall decreases in the social stigma associated with drinking alcohol-free beverages were drivers of the purchase and consumption of low- and no-alcohol beers and wines (Anderson et al., 2021).

Alcohol is primarily consumed as a beverage although it can be present in food, for instance in chocolate liqueurs. No systematic reviews or even primary research reports were found that considered the regulation of chocolate liqueurs or other foodstuffs containing alcohol. From a brief review of country and jurisdictional regulations, it appears that liqueurs are regulated based both on ethanol content and proportion of ethanol to the product by weight (e.g. Western Australian regulations require liqueurs to be sold as separate pieces each weighing no more than 15.6g, with ethanol containing no more than 5.1g of liquid and not exceeding 5% concentration).

## 6.1.2 Regulating nicotine content

For tobacco, the active ingredient is nicotine. Nicotine can cause dependency, one of the harms arising from consumption. (We note that there are harms from use of tobacco that are unconnected to nicotine and deal with this later in the chapter). The burden of disease and death from smoking cigarettes and tobacco are extensive and also well documented, with smoking estimated to kill 8 million people each year, including through direct use and passive smoking (World Health Organization, 2022).

Article 9 of the WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control (the Tobacco Framework Convention) provides for the regulation of the contents of tobacco products, noting that signatories will adopt and implement effective guidelines for testing and measuring the contents and emissions of tobacco products, and for the regulation of these contents and emissions. While the accompanying guidelines to Article 9 are partial (published in 2017) they provide recommendations for regulatory authorities (without specifying nicotine levels, or emissions).

Regulating nicotine to reduce the level in cigarettes (so called Very Low Nicotine Cigarettes, VLNC) has been discussed by the WHO (in their 2015 Global Nicotine Reduction Strategy), and the United States Food and Drugs Administration (FDA) have explored the idea of a low nicotine product standard for cigarettes that would set a maximum allowable nicotine level. The intention of capping nicotine levels and introducing VLNC is to reduce the addictiveness of tobacco products to minimal or non-addictive levels, suggested by US studies to be <0.4mg nicotine/tobacco (conventional cigarettes contain approximately 10 to 15 mg/nicotine) (Hatsukami et al., 2022). Despite the reduction in nicotine, research on VLNC has found them to be as carcinogenic as higher nicotine cigarettes, so harm-reduction effects are largely dependent on reduced initiation and use, and increased cessation (Berman & Glasser, 2019).

While some of the literature on VLNCs has focussed on their utility as a product to help people cease smoking, a clear question emerges from the research on whether or not people will continue to use a product with the psychoactive substance removed, or just find alternative products with the desired amount of nicotine. Two high quality systematic reviews were retrieved that examined the evidence on VLNCs (predominantly from lab trials, human experiments and surveys) (Berman & Glasser, 2019; Hatsukami et al., 2022). Berman et al.(2019) (citing 78 papers) focussed on the impact of very low nicotine cigarettes (VLNCs) on use and cessation. Overall studies indicated that VLNCs were associated with a decline in the number of cigarettes per day (except for those smoking menthol cigarettes). However, during trials, those who were assigned to only smoke VLNCs were more likely to report alternate nicotine product use than others assigned e-cigarettes or regular cigarettes, and they also had a higher drop-out rate and non-compliance. The authors noted that VLNCs were "subjectively disliked by current smokers" (Berman & Glasser, 2019). In the studies reviewed by Berman et al., demand for regular cigarettes and e-cigarettes was also found to be higher than VLNCs suggesting that people would not choose alternative, lower-nicotine options if other products were available (Berman & Glasser, 2019). However, price was found to be an influencing factor, with some experiments finding higher demand for VLNCs where prices for other nicotine products rose (Berman & Glasser, 2019).

In a comprehensive review of the state of evidence synthesis for tobacco endgame policies, Puljević et al.(2022) reviewed 49 syntheses, which covered eight tobacco control policies (with the overall goal of ending tobacco use). The strongest evidence came from mandating very low nicotine content cigarettes ("All evidence syntheses on this topic concluded that the policy is likely to result in a notable reduction in cigarette smoking"). While taxation was found to have significant effects on health outcomes and smoking prevalence, across the synthesised reviews there was caution about the ability of this measure alone to end tobacco use (given the required size of the price increases, concerns about increasing inequality, and political feasibility) (Puljević et al., 2022).

A review of survey data found that smokers informed about the low nicotine product standard (that would require all cigarettes in the US to have reduced nicotine levels of <0.4mg/nicotine), reported significantly increased interest in purchasing normal cigarettes illegally (Hatsukami et al., 2022). The feasibility and acceptability of VLNC would require ensuring the availability of alternative products, and strong policies against illegal markets to mitigate any unintended consequences (Hatsukami et al., 2022). The Hatsukami review also considered whether implementing VLNCs should be done gradually or immediately, drawing on results from one clinical trial. People who smoked and were assigned products with gradually reduced nicotine levels were more likely to compensate by smoking more cigarettes, whereas the group provided with <0.4mg VLNCs immediately were more likely to smoke less and cease smoking, but as per the studies above they were also the most likely to drop out of studies (Hatsukami et al., 2022).

### **6.2 Product type**

Cigarette smoke contains more than 7,000 chemicals including at least 69 known carcinogens, exposure to which overtime can result in a range of cancers (Committee on the Public Health Implications of Raising the Minimum Age for Purchasing Tobacco Products, 2015). The different types of tobacco, plus the design of cigarettes (such as filters and length) influence the levels of toxic and carcinogenic chemicals in the combustion emissions of burned tobacco (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (US), 2010). A number of systematic reviews confirm that a range of noncombustible products avoid some of the harms of cigarettes and other combustible products, while still containing the active ingredient (nicotine). However, systematic reviews that evaluated the public health outcomes of the regulation of product types were lacking.

#### 6.2.1 Smokeless tobacco (snus)

Smokeless tobacco (snus) are oral products which are usually place behind the upper lip either loose or in portioned sachets and are primarily used in Sweden and Norway. As the use of snus avoids smoking they are associated with lower health harms than cigarettes, particularly the avoidance of associated respiratory illnesses, and therefore have potential to provide net health benefits (to the population) as an alternative (Foulds et al., 2003; Hajat et al., 2021; Lee, 2007). A systematic review by Colilla for example (Colilla, 2010) concluded that "epidemiologic studies have not shown strong evidence of elevated tobacco-related disease risks with ST [smokeless tobacco] use".

#### 6.2.2 Electronic Nicotine Delivery Systems (ENDS)

ENDS are battery-powered devices used to smoke or "vape" a flavoured solution which usually contains nicotine. For the purposes of this report, the term is used here to cover both vaporises (containing refillable pods) and e-cigarettes. As ENDS are not burning tobacco leaves, they do not have the thousands of chemicals present in cigarette smoke and are therefore a less harmful means of consuming nicotine than cigarettes (Kim et al., 2021; Rahman et al., 2015).

The majority of literature on e-cigarettes is concerned with their harmfulness relative to cigarettes or their effectiveness as quitting agents. The reviews (systematic and meta-analytic) support the view that for individuals who currently smoke, e-cigarettes are less harmful and a lower risk alternative to cigarettes (Corona et al., 2020; Drovandi et al., 2020; Erku et al., 2020; Farsalinos & Polosa, 2014; Goniewicz et al., 2020).

While ENDS are a demonstrably less harmful means of consuming nicotine than smoking tobacco, there are some emergent health concerns around the use of ENDS, for instance systematic reviews and meta-analysis have found indicative results suggesting there may be links between e-cigarette use and oral cancers (Amato et al., 2020); bronchitis and asthma (Liu et al., 2018) and potential pathway to chronic pulmonary disease (Bravo-Gutiérrez et al., 2021; Skotsimara et al., 2019). There is some concern also that cutting agents used in e-liquids, particularly vitamin E have been responsible for some lung injuries (Cecchini et al., 2020). However, the long-term effects of ENDS use are largely unknown and the evidence is mixed with a lack of RCTs preventing more concrete findings. There is a need for well-conducted studies with longer follow-up periods to assess health effects (Amato et al., 2020; Rahman et al., 2015).

Given the lower risk profile of ENDS compared to cigarettes, a major public health concern is how much they act as a gateway to smoking cigarettes (Rahman et al., 2015). There are more than 20 systematic reviews on the relationship between e-cigarettes and smoking behaviour (whether as a cessation aid, harm reduction aid, or as new initiation to nicotine) however, there is no consensus about the balance of harm reducing effects of ENDS versus new initiates to nicotine, and potential emerging harms from ENDS in themselves. Some argue that e-cigarettes are a useful tool for smoking reduction and cessation and others support the position that they encourage uptake of cigarette smoking (Rahman et al., 2015). In analysing the available literature, a review of reviews by Kim et al.(2021) (n=20 reviews), argue for caution, noting methodological limitations across many systematic reviews, and call for additional high-quality studies to be undertaken in order to determine the role of e-cigarettes in initiation or cessation. In addition, the industry's role in e-cigarette research has been subject to research, finding that conflicts of interest deserve greater attention in evaluating the scientific evidence (Hendlin et al., 2019; Martinez et al., 2018; Pisinger et al., 2019).

Since ENDS first appeared on the market around 2008, policymakers have introduced various regulations for them modelled on tobacco control policies. A particular point of concern around ENDS is their use by adolescents following observations in some countries that e-cigarette use and vaping is becoming increasingly common among young people (Ciapponi et al., 2021; Fadus et al., 2019). Very few of the regulations on ENDS have been evaluated for effectiveness on youth smoking rates or their impact on behaviour (Glasser et al., 2017; O'Connell & Kephart, 2022). As already noted, it is not clear how much cross over there is from ENDS to traditional cigarettes, this includes by young people. Systematic reviews on studies measuring combustible tobacco uptake by young adult users of e-cigarettes suggest some young people may move on to using combustible tobacco who might not have otherwise but firm conclusions cannot be drawn due to limitations of the studies (Glasser et al., 2019). However, given the concerns over the use of ENDS by young people, it has been suggested that profiling users and usage patterns of e-cigarettes is a first step in deciding appropriate public health programs and regulatory responses (Rahman et al., 2015).

In a scoping review of local and state regulations addressing ENDS (drawing on 93 studies), O'Connell and Kephart (2022) found a range of regulatory measures were being employed, including product classification, smoke-free policies, tax, age restrictions, flavour bans, advertising and packaging. They concluded that the regulatory impacts "mimic tobacco control efforts" with few evaluations of effectiveness in preventing youth consumption. Product classification has some bearing on which existing regulatory frameworks may be used for regulating ENDS. The US has reclassified ENDS as a tobacco product bringing it in under existing tobacco legislation whereas the UK has chosen to

define ENDS as a medicinal product "which requires companies to undergo licensing procedures, caps nicotine content and highly regulates manufacturing and sales" (O'Connell & Kephart, 2022). The UK model has had cost implications for producers, meaning it is expected that all except the largest e-cigarette companies will be driven out of the market. Thirteen other countries impose special taxes on e-cigarettes and/or e-cigarette liquids (O'Connell & Kephart, 2022).

#### 6.2.3 Flavoured nicotine products

Flavourings for tobacco products exist both for products consumed electronically and smoked through flavoured cigarettes or waterpipes. Five systematic reviews were found that just looked at flavoured tobacco products and regulations<sup>27</sup>. A main concern of research on flavoured nicotine products, and particularly ENDS is how much they contribute to uptake and ongoing use, particularly among young people.

Looking firstly at traditional smoked cigarettes, the use of flavouring in cigarettes (outside of menthol) has been banned in many countries including the United States and Australia in order to reduce their appeal to children (Erinoso et al., 2021). A systematic review (40 studies) of Canadian restrictions that banned the sale of all flavoured cigarettes (except menthol), little cigars, cigarillos and blunt wraps that weighed under 1.4g found that prevalence of flavoured tobacco use among Canadian high school students remained high after the ban (Huang et al., 2017). They argued that this was because the ban did not include all categories of tobacco products (pipe tobacco and smokeless tobacco were exempt), and that the tobacco industry reformulated flavoured cigarillos to circumvent the bill by increasing the product weight.

The majority of people who use ENDS consume flavoured ENDS and reviews overall found that flavours and the range of flavours offered, are an important factor in the appeal, increasing use and ongoing use of e-cigarettes and other types of ENDS, particularly among young people (Feirman et al., 2016; Huang et al., 2017; Kowitt et al., 2017; Zare et al., 2018). Flavours such as fruits and desserts were found to be among the most popular for young people, although still popular with adults (Notley et al., 2021; Rogers et al., 2022; Zare et al., 2018). Flavoured tobacco is also seen to be more appealing and less harmful by both tobacco and non-tobacco users across all age brackets (Huang et al., 2017; Zare et al., 2018). Two reviews found evidence to suggest that young people generally prefer initiating and continuing e-cigarette use with flavoured over non-flavoured products (Notley et al., 2021; Zare et al., 2018). There was no definitive research that found a link between the use of flavoured e-liquids in ENDS and the subsequent uptake of tobacco smoking (Notley et al., 2021). One systematic review of the use of e-liquid flavours by young people (Notley et al., 2021) (58 studies) argued that the quality of evidence was extremely low with most studies relying on cross-sectional survey designs for information on flavour use and preference (Notley et al., 2021).

As of March 31, 2021, 336 jurisdictions in the United States (states and local counties and municipalities) had passed flavour restriction policies that include flavoured e-cigarettes and some of which also restrict the sale of menthol tobacco products (Rogers et al., 2022). FDA rules as of November 2018 also ban e-cigarette products that are appealing to youth, such as those with names of products similar to childhood confectionary such as bubble gum or cotton candy (Fadus et al., 2019). Two systematic reviews (O'Connell & Kephart, 2022; Rogers et al., 2022) considered the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> (Feirman et al., 2016; Huang et al., 2017; Kowitt et al., 2017; Notley et al., 2021; Rogers et al., 2022)

effectiveness and impact of the US flavour bans. O'Connell et al. (2022) found evidence from New York City that suggested sales of e-cigarette and vaping flavoured tobacco products decreased after the introduction of the ban. Evidence from Massachusetts showed a significant decrease in availability of flavoured tobacco products following implementation of product restriction legislation and indicated that there was a decrease in use of flavoured products in the short-term (although the authors note the evidence here was limited) (O'Connell & Kephart, 2022). In both areas, O'Connell et al., (2022) noted that the bans relied on retailer compliance and an enforcement body to ensure full implementation

Rogers et al. (2022) were more critical of the sales evidence finding that studies demonstrated significant short-term reductions in availability and sales following policy implementation, but that several longer-term studies found continued availability of flavoured products. They also found that tobacco industry and retailers exploited policy loopholes to continue to sell flavoured tobacco, for example by labelling products 'purple' instead of 'grape', or through creation of new flavour profiles (Rogers et al., 2022). The same review found other studies using sales data showed reduced flavoured tobacco sales but increased non-flavoured products (suggesting substitution) and evidence that a ban on menthol and flavoured tobacco products resulted in increased cross-border and alternative-source purchases by tobacco users (Rogers et al., 2022). Rogers et al. ultimately found issues in implementing flavoured tobacco regulation occurred where different levels of government were responsible for different parts of the regulation. Local and state bodies had created regulation that varied in strength, clarity and comprehensiveness and they did not have the enforcement resources that a national body would have had.

#### 6.3 Factors influencing selection of product type

Examining the research on factors influencing the selection of product types is useful because it may suggest structural or regulatory measures which could be employed to encourage moderate use or encourage switching to less harmful products. Systematic reviews were predominantly concerned with ENDS use and the reasons why people might choose ENDS over other nicotine products.

Overall, there were a range of practical and psychosocial factors found to influence the use of ENDS, and the use of ENDS over cigarettes. Practical considerations included price, flavour, perceptions of e-cigarettes as less harmful, the desire to avoid smokefree policies and as a tool for nicotine cessation (Ciapponi et al., 2021; Fadus et al., 2019; Glasser et al., 2019; Zare et al., 2018).

Ciapponi et al. (2021) (49 studies) conducted a rapid systematic review to assess how and to what extent a switch from conventional cigarettes to electronic nicotine delivery systems (ENDS) occurs. They found that price had a major impact on decision making. Fourteen economic studies all suggested a negative relationship between consumption and price increases of e-cigarettes and conventional cigarettes. Demand for e-cigarettes increases when price of conventional cigarettes increases. The study also found that people switched to ENDS as a method of reducing and stopping use (Ciapponi et al., 2021). Given price is a consideration among consumers in choosing nicotine products, it has been suggested that differential taxation is applied to all nicotine products based on their relative risk (not just the nicotine content) (Hatsukami et al., 2022).

Nicotine strength was another practical consideration found to influence e-cigarette product selection in Zare at al. (2018) (n=66) with new or non-smokers found to prefer no or low-nicotine

products whereas people who currently smoked preferred higher nicotine products. E-cigarette use history and gender also impacted choice with women and inexperienced e-cigarette users having a preference for disposable e-cigarettes. In addition to price and product type, a range of personal and psychosocial factors were found in reviews to influence the uptake and use of e-cigarettes included exposure to advertising, influence of peers, friends, family, and social norms (Amin et al., 2020; Pacek et al., 2019).

Young people and adolescents were found to be particularly motivated by psychosocial factors in the uptake or use of e-cigarettes (Amin et al., 2020; Fadus et al., 2019; Han & Son, 2022). For instance, one review found peer influences to be amongst the most common reasons for e-cigarette experimentation among high school and college students, and other uptake reasons were related to exposure to advertising and social media campaigns and the perception that e-cigarettes are "cool" (Fadus et al., 2019). Other influences of e-cigarette use among young people were found to include perceptions of e-cigarettes as less risky or harmful than cigarettes, where social norms suggested e-cigarette use is socially acceptable or where use was associated with social enhancement (gaining of friends, respect and popularity) (Fadus et al., 2019). A review by Han & Son (2022) noted that adolescence is a period of identity establishment, and e-cigarettes may be a tool to shape image and peer-relations.

Social norms clearly play a role in product preferences. Parental disapproval of underage drinking was found by one review to only have a very limited impact on social norms (2018) and overall, the review concluded that "we have found no evidence as to whether or not purposeful changes in collective social norms that disfavour the harmful use of alcohol are effective at the population level" (Anderson et al., 2018). In a potentially corroborating review of studies of neighbourhood social and collective effects, Jackson et al., (2014) found that adolescent alcohol consumption was not significantly associated with neighbourhood attitudes to drinking, social capital and collective efficacy. It seems there is little evidence from alcohol research to transfer to changing collective social norms around particular product types.

## 6.4 Product types and product modifications – Implications for cannabis

Regulating the psychoactive ingredient: In attempting to apply the lessons from alcohol and tobacco to cannabis, it is important to recognise the unique characteristics and different harm profiles for each substance. The psychoactive ingredient in alcohol is the main source of harm from the product, while much of the harm from cigarettes and other smoked tobacco products does not come directly from nicotine, the main psychoactive ingredient, but from the route of administration (smoking) and the carcinogens found in different tobacco products.

For cannabis the psychoactive profile is more complex and there are differences in types and degrees of potential harm between different potencies, cannabinoid composition, and modes of use (as well as consumption patterns) (Room, 2018). Cannabis contains hundreds of phytocannabinoids; tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) and cannabidiol (CBD) are both psychoactive, but THC is the one most often linked to public health risks such as addiction, cognitive harm and psychomotor impairment (Bidwell et al., 2021; Solowij et al., 2019).

Setting appropriate limits in potency for cannabis products will also be a critical consideration, not just for THC but also the balance of THC and CBD. Research is somewhat in its infancy regarding CBD to THC ratios, but suggests that CBD ameliorates some of the more negative short-term side effects of THC use such as paranoia, anxiety, nausea and cognitive impairment, especially in cannabis with high CBD to THC content (Drennan et al., 2021; Manthey, 2019). Recent research finding that low CBD to THC ratios can increase intoxication effects compared to THC alone (Solowij et al., 2019) indicates further research is necessary to determine ideal ratios of THC, and THC to CBD for public health considerations.

In US states where cannabis is legal, the regulations for THC content are specified as maximum THC levels per serving (varying by state, but between 5mg and 10mg for combustibles, higher for edibles) (Gourdet et al., 2017). Noting the complexity of specifying a standard dose, a recommendation for a 5mg THC content has been proposed (Freeman & Lorenzetti, 2020).

The evidence in relation to capping the level of nicotine may also have lessons for cannabis. The evidence from VLNCs suggests that consumers who are dependent on nicotine seek out nicotine from alternative products (from the legal or black market). If the caps on the THC levels in cannabis are so extreme as to nullify the effects of the product, the same behaviours are likely to occur. However, at least some people will be encouraged to take up products with lower psychoactive properties where there are significant differences in price. A sliding scale of taxation/price could therefore potentially nudge people towards less harmful products (both in terms of appropriate levels of psychoactive properties and in terms of type of administration).

Regulating product types: Another consideration in the regulation of cannabis products is in the different routes of administration and different types of products. There are a large variety of forms of cannabis (dried herb, concentrates/tinctures, oils, edibles, and drinks) and routes of administration (smoked, vaped, swallowed/eaten, dapping, inhalation etc) (Blake & Nahtigal, 2019; Goodman et al., 2020). Each of these forms and routes of administration are likely to be associated with differing harm profiles (given an equivalent amount of THC), but again, research is still in its infancy.

A number of cannabis researchers, especially from the US, have been documenting the proliferation of cannabis products and modifications (Goodman et al., 2020) with some concern. The prevailing assumption is that a greater range and number of cannabis products and types is associated with increased likelihood of cannabis uptake or continuation — which would suggest limiting the range of product types available. We did not locate any alcohol or tobacco systematic reviews that could confirm this.

From a regulatory point of view, the lesson for cannabis regulators is to increase the availability of lower-harm forms of cannabis products, for example through taxation levers (and hence price) for instance through lower taxes on ENDS cannabis products over higher harm products e.g. prerolled joints or raw product. Again, appropriate taxation and pricing levels will need to be driven by health guidance on appropriate levels of THC/CBD content, and relative harm of the type of product.

As per ENDS use, vaping of cannabis is purported to offer a method of consumption with fewer harms than smoking, although with the same discussion around whether or not the availability of

vaping encourages or acts as a gateway to smoking cannabis (Budney et al., 2015). Edible cannabis products offer another means of administration with lower harm impacts than smoking, although again, regulating the levels of psychoactive substances in edible products as well as capping the amount of cannabis/THC in a product is a critical consideration. Emerging research on legal cannabis markets has documented cases of acute psychological distress and severe vomiting from the ingestion of high-potency cannabis edibles leading to hospitalisation and in rare cases death (Matheson & Le Foll, 2020). This has led some researchers to call for a ban on edibles until proper regulatory frameworks (potency levels, labelling and enforcement mechanisms among retailers) can be implemented (Matheson & Le Foll, 2020).

Flavoured cannabis products: The evidence from the tobacco literature demonstrates that flavoured products are potentially more attractive to a younger cohort and have been partially blamed for uptake of ENDS among young people. Flavoured smoked tobacco has already been banned in many countries for this reason along with banning names similar to childhood confectionary. Given the evidence on the link between flavours and use of tobacco products in children, a ban on flavoured cannabis products and names/brands marketed to children could also be applied. Given the evidence from the US that retailers may try and subvert such bans (for instance rebranding as purple), a large scope and clear guidance will likely be necessary alongside appropriate enforcement mechanisms.

# **Chapter 7: Regulating advertising and promotion**

Regulating the extent of advertising, including regulating the allowable days/time, amount, visual images as well as regulating promotions (such as banning two-for-one promotions) is seen as a key regulatory measure to reduce alcohol and tobacco consumption. In line with this, one of the three WHO 'best buys' for alcohol is: "enact and enforce bans or comprehensive restrictions on exposure to alcohol advertising". For tobacco, the WHO 'best buy' is a comprehensive ban on advertising ("enact and enforce comprehensive bans on tobacco advertising, promotion and sponsorship"). This chapter examines the evidence for the public health impacts of restricting advertising.

As defined by Lovato, Watts and Stead (Lovato et al., 2011), advertising can be defined as: "the use of media to create positive product imagery or positive product associations or to connect the product with desirable personal traits, activities or outcomes. Promotion, also called marketing, can be defined as the mix of all activities that are designed to increase sales".

There is strong evidence that exposure to advertising/promotion is associated with alcohol and tobacco consumption, increased consumption and/or intention to use alcohol or tobacco products. The type of promotion appears to matter little with systematic reviews finding this relationship regardless of advertising being on billboards, television, print, radio, on-line, point-of-sale, and/or sponsorship.

This chapter starts with a brief review of the literature on evidence of the impact of advertising and consumption on different groups and patterns of use (aggregate consumption, heavy use patterns and young people). We then review evidence for the following:

- Effectiveness of partial advertising bans
- Effectiveness of full advertising bans
- Regulating internet-based advertising and social media marketing
- Statutory versus voluntary codes of advertising.

## 7.1 Relationship between advertising and consumption

#### 7.1.1 Aggregate consumption rates and advertising exposure

There is strong evidence that exposure to advertising/promotions is associated with alcohol and tobacco consumption, increased consumption and/or intention to use alcohol or tobacco products. Many systematic reviews have demonstrated this. <sup>28</sup> For example, in a large review of 52 studies, Capella et al. (2011) found exposure to cigarette advertising was a significant predictor of smoking initiation and continuation, although with relatively small effects. Similarly for alcohol, several systematic reviews have demonstrated that exposure to advertising and promotion may increase alcohol use (Noel et al., 2020; Stautz et al., 2016), including initiation of alcohol use (Smith &

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> (Anderson, de Bruijn, et al., 2009; Bryden et al., 2012; Buchanan et al., 2018; Capella et al., 2011; Cerdá et al., 2010; Donaldson et al., 2022; Finan et al., 2020; Gupta et al., 2016; Jernigan et al., 2017; Lovato et al., 2003; Lovato et al., 2011; Nunez-Smith et al., 2010; Sargent & Babor, 2020; Scott et al., 2017; Smith & Foxcroft, 2009; Stautz et al., 2016; Wellman et al., 2006)

Foxcroft, 2009). One meta-analysis of the advertising elasticity for beer by Gallet et al.(2007) found that for every 10% increase in advertising expenditure, the expenditure on beer increased by 0.2%.

The relationship between advertising and higher consumption was found across different sites, including promotions at the point of sale (Paynter & Edwards, 2009; Robertson et al., 2016; Robertson et al., 2015). Point-of-sale promotions include advertising, exterior and interior signage and location of products in preferred positions on display. The association between advertising exposure and consumption also held for advertising at events such as sporting events (Brown, 2016; Finan et al., 2020) and through traditional and online advertising and promotions via social media (Curtis et al., 2018; Donaldson et al., 2022; Gupta et al., 2016; Noel et al., 2020). Despite the wealth of research showing an association between greater advertising exposure and higher consumption patterns, the studies which are reviewed are primarily of cross-sectional associations, so the causal direction of an association is not tested. Even for longitudinal studies, it is possible that someone may have a predisposing interest which means they notice and remember the advertising.

#### 7.1.2 Heavy/harmful use and advertising exposure

There is some evidence from studies that exposure to advertising is associated with heavier patterns of alcohol consumption, with a review by Smith and Foxcroft (2009) finding consistent patterns of association over a range of types of advertising including TV programmes and music videos. Findings on associations between heavy drinking patterns and advertising exposure were particularly prevalent in studies on adolescents and young adults (Finan et al., 2020; Jernigan et al., 2017; Scott et al., 2017). One review cited a longitudinal study from the US that found adolescents and young adults more likely to binge drink if exposed to alcohol advertisements containing a 'party' theme (Jernigan et al., 2017).

Alcohol sports sponsorship has also been identified as potentially increasing drinking amongst school-aged children and has been associated with increased hazardous drinking amongst adults (Brown, 2016). Reviews that found increased consumption rates and risky drinking rates among adults were generally associated with sponsorship agreements that included free/discounted alcohol to athletes, and where sports clubs with licensed venues received alcohol sponsorship (Brown, 2016).

For those people who had previously experienced heavy consumption and had chosen to reduce or quit their tobacco use, advertising can impact on those intentions. In one systematic review Robertson et al. (2015) found that point-of-sale advertisements can have an effect on those trying to cease smoking, with studies demonstrating a link between such advertising and an increased risk of impulse purchasing and urges to purchase tobacco products.

#### 7.1.3 Impact on overall consumption rates of young people

The impact of advertising on young people has been subject to considerable analysis, with 12 systematic reviews identified on this topic.<sup>29</sup> All reviews show an association between advertising and young people's alcohol or tobacco consumption, although the strength of association varied.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> (Anderson, Chisholm, et al., 2009; Anderson, de Bruijn, et al., 2009; Buchanan et al., 2018; Finan et al., 2020; Jernigan et al., 2017; Lovato et al., 2003; Lovato et al., 2011; Sargent & Babor, 2020; Scott et al., 2017; Smith & Foxcroft, 2009; Wellman et al., 2006) and a further five considered young people as a separate population in

From the alcohol literature, reviews that looked at young people specifically tended to find that exposure to advertising and promotion increased the likelihood of intended and actual consumption of alcohol (Buchanan et al., 2018; Gupta et al., 2016; Scott et al., 2017) as well as heavier consumption (Anderson, de Bruijn, et al., 2009; Bryden et al., 2012; Jernigan et al., 2017).

There was some suggestion in the literature that social media may be more influential on adolescent alcohol use than traditional media exposure due to the potential influence of networks (friends, families etc) sharing information and product content which blurs the boundary between marketing and online peer activities (Buchanan et al., 2018; Noel et al., 2020) (social media is considered in more detail in section 7.3 below). In a review of 15 studies, Gupta et al. (2016) found there was a significant association between exposure to internet-based alcohol content (inclusive of alcohol brand marketing and other internet content that displayed alcohol) and subsequent alcohol use amongst 12- to 25-year-old people. Similarly, Curtis et al. (2018) reviewed 19 studies exploring young people's engagement in alcohol-related social media (e.g., friends' posts showing alcohol) and subsequent alcohol use and alcohol-related problems and found a significant relationship.

Point-of-sale advertisements were found to have some limited/unclear effects on the consumption of alcohol by young people although with stronger results for tobacco. One review found limited positive association between exterior advertising near schools and adolescent drinking (Bryden et al., 2012). On the other hand one meta-analysis found that exposure to point-of-sale advertising of tobacco for children and young people (aged between 9 and 17 years) was associated with a 1.6 times higher chance of having tried smoking and a 1.3 times higher chance of being susceptible to future smoking (Robertson et al., 2016).

Reviews of the impact of tobacco advertising on young people's consumption found exposure to cigarette advertising was significantly associated with positive attitudes towards smoking, initiation and continuation of tobacco use (Lovato et al., 2003; Lovato et al., 2011; Wellman et al., 2006). Many reviews have also explored the impact of e-cigarette advertisement on subsequent e-cigarette use. Amin et al. (2020) reviewed 43 studies exploring advertising of e-cigarettes, social interactions, and social norms and found that exposure to advertising was consistently associated with increased intentions to use e-cigarettes. Similarly, a review by Collins et al. (2019) found there was some evidence to suggest e-cigarette advertising could increase trial of e-cigarettes, but not cigarette consumption. A review by Han & Son (2022) however, reviewing 14 studies on media found that exposure to e-marketing was found to be a risk factor for e-cigarette use. One meta-analysis found that exposure to different types of e-cigarettes were found to lower the perceived harm of smoking among children (Vasiljevic et al., 2018).

#### 7.2 Effectiveness of advertising bans

Given the overwhelming evidence on exposure to any kind of advertising/promotion and increased consumption or intention to consume, banning advertising is an obvious solution. There have been a number of reviews examining the impact of either partial (i.e., some types of media, such as point-of-sale or television) or full (all types of media) bans on advertising. Tobacco literature often

the review, alongside adults (Brown, 2016; Bryden et al., 2012; Paynter & Edwards, 2009; Robertson et al., 2016; Siegfried et al., 2014).

considered evidence on partial and full bans. Limited real-world examples exist for full bans for alcohol advertising (outside of those nations where consumption is also banned), so most of the alcohol reviews drew data from countries with partial bans. To compensate for the lack of literature on full alcohol bans we have included two studies on the effects of full alcohol advertising bans in Norway.

#### 7.2.1 Partial advertising bans

Evidence suggests that the impact of partial bans on consumption patterns of alcohol and tobacco are limited. Partial bans can apply to certain products (e.g. spirits only), or to certain hours of television, to specific types of media (e.g. print media ban only) and to the location of advertising (e.g. billboard bans within a certain radius of schools) but then still allow other types of advertising to occur (e.g. point-of-sale, online or sports sponsorship). There was very little consideration in the literature of how different types of partial bans may have different effects on consumption patterns, and reviews drew on studies with varying types of bans. Much of the literature on partial advertising bans used studies prior to the advent of social media and smart phones.

Three tobacco reviews considered the impact of partial bans on consumption.<sup>30</sup> Quentin et al. (2007) undertook an analysis of econometric time series data from the USA and 22 other OECD countries. Of 24 studies reviewed, 15 were on TV and radio cigarette ad bans in the US (enacted in 1971), the review overall found mixed results – five of the US studies found the ban significantly decreased aggregate consumption, seven found non-significant results, with the other three finding no or increased aggregate consumption. Although the authors noted substantial issues with econometric analyses (e.g., many of the studies quantified intensity of the ban using expenditure on advertising), the studies analysed together did show a tendency towards small, negative reductions in aggregate consumption (Quentin et al., 2007). As most of the evidence was drawn from partial bans, the authors further suggest that complete advertising bans may have more substantial impacts.

Capella et al. (2008) undertook meta-analysis of the entire published cigarette advertising ban research (n=27 studies). Like other authors they found that research on cigarette advertising bans was "plagued with methodological difficulties" but overall found the majority of research suggests partial or limited bans generally have no or little effect on cigarette consumption often because of substitution to non-banned media. In an omnibus review of multiple tobacco control mechanisms, Wilson et al. (2012) reviewed five studies measuring the before/after impact of tobacco advertising bans. These studies included a mixture of bans on sponsorships, billboard, print, radio, and broadcast media. Where studies did demonstrate declines in smoking, they noted that attribution issues and lack of control groups limited the inferences that could be made. Comprehensiveness of ban, level of enforcement and level of industry shifting to other marketing initiatives appeared to impact on results in studies reviewed. Overall, they found insufficient evidence that partial bans impacted tobacco consumption (Wilson et al., 2012). <sup>31</sup>

Attempts to measure the effect sizes of advertising bans on alcohol consumption have produced varying estimates. As noted by Sargent and Babor (2020), alcohol advertising restrictions in most countries are 'piecemeal' applying only to certain beverages (e.g. spirits), or certain hours of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> (Capella et al., 2008; Quentin et al., 2007; Wilson et al., 2012)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Price and taxation had the strongest impact on consumption (Wilson et al., 2012).

television or specific media, meaning that reviews on alcohol advertisements consider only the impacts of partial alcohol advertising bans on consumption. In an umbrella review of various alcohol control measures, Siegfried and Parry (2019) found uncertain evidence of the impact of bans on consumption. Drawing from two other systematic reviews on alcohol advertising bans (Siegfried et al., 2014; Stautz et al., 2016) they found that evidence suggested any beneficial effects of advertising bans are likely to only be in the short term. Nelson et al. (2010) in their study of advertising bans in 17 OECD countries between 1975-2002 also found that (any) alcohol advertising bans do not decrease market demand for alcohol. They also criticised studies finding a relationship between advertising bans and alcohol consumption, arguing that they do not appropriately consider local contexts and are therefore biased (Nelson, 2010).

Some reviews also argue there has been relatively little work produced in measuring the effects of advertising bans on alcohol consumption in adolescents (Jernigan et al., 2017), and that low quality evidence inhibits the ability to draw a direct link between consumption and advertising bans (Smith & Foxcroft, 2009). Two reviews considered alcohol advertising bans on youth in detail. Siegfried and colleagues (2014) included clinical trials, RCTs and before and after interrupted time series studies (ITS). One ITS study assessed by Siegfried et al. measured the change on consumption after the lifting of a total ban on all forms of advertising to a partial ban on spirits advertising only. They found that following this change, beer and wine sales increased but spirits sales decreased significantly, although the quality of this study was rated very low due to risk of high bias. Siegfried at al. (2014) overall found the evidence on advertising bans to be very low quality (Siegfried et al., 2014). Similarly, a review by Stockings et al., considering a range of interventions for decreasing adolescent alcohol consumption, also found insufficient evidence for the effect of bans on young people's alcohol consumption (Stockings et al., 2016).

On the other hand, Saffer and Dave (2002) have produced a range of work finding positive associations between advertising bans and reduced alcohol consumption levels. In their 2002 study using pooled time series data from 20 countries over 26 years, they found results that indicated advertising bans decrease alcohol consumption and that the effects of bans may increase as the number of bans increases. Saffer estimated for instance that one ban on beer and wine or spirits would reduce consumption by 5%, and one more ban on all alcohol advertising in one type of media would reduce consumption by 8% (Saffer & Dave, 2002). Other work by Saffer on youth drinking behaviours estimated that a complete ban on alcohol advertising could reduce monthly levels of adolescent drinking by 24% and young binge drinking by 42% (Saffer & Dave, 2006). A later review of econometric studies of alcohol bans on consumption by Saffer (2020) suggested that older studies were "suspect" by current econometric standards but that some new studies that address issues of endogeneity have found small effects of advertising bans on consumption, especially for young adults.

#### 7.2.2 Full advertising bans

The extent of evidence on the effect of full advertising bans on alcohol and tobacco was limited, and the findings mixed, although four reviews suggested that full tobacco bans would likely be more effective than partial bans (Blecher, 2008; Capella et al., 2008; Feirman et al., 2017; Quentin et al., 2007). A systematic review of 40 studies exploring the impact on tobacco consumption of a variety of tobacco control measures (n = 2 on advertising regulations) used computational models to estimate the effects of full advertising bans on smoking rates (Feirman et al., 2017). One of their reviewed studies found a national complete ban on advertising could produce a 5.3% reduction in

smoking after 5-years, and a 6.1% reduction over 40-years. The second study similarly predicted that banning tobacco advertising for 25 years could prevent 60,000 tobacco-related deaths (both based in the US). Although these results are promising, the impacts of pricing and taxation changes were more substantial compared to advertising restrictions. Another review found that comprehensive tobacco advertising bans result in a significant reduction in consumption (estimated to be 6.7% per capita), with limited bans having no significant impact on consumption in developed nations (Blecher, 2008).

While the Capella et al. (2008) meta-analysis found little evidence on the impact of partial bans on cigarette consumption they suggested that stage of 'product life cycle' <sup>32</sup> is important with advertising bans more likely to have a "significant negative impact" on consumption if introduced in the introductory stages of the product life cycle (i.e. before product is established) and that bans in later stages of product cycle have no effect when markets are already mature.

Norway is one of the few non-Muslim nations to implement a complete advertising ban which has been in place since 1975 for all beverages with an alcohol content above 2.5%. As there were no systematic reviews analysing Norwegian data, we draw on the singular study here (Rossow, 2021a, 2021b). Under a full alcohol advertising ban introduced in 1975, recorded alcohol sales between 1960 and 2006 reduced by 7%. Rossow did note however that the study pertained to the impact of traditional marketing and given the extent of digital platforms she hypothesised that if a fully enforced ban on marketing happened today the effects could be larger than that observed in Norway post-1975. (Issues in regulating online marketing and social media is discussed in 7.3 of this chapter below). As noted by Rossow (2021b): "Bans and comprehensive restrictions on alcohol advertising, sponsorship and promotion are recommended as effective measures to curb alcohol consumption and harm. However, direct evidence to support this recommendation is still meagre; the studies are few and the findings are mixed. It seems likely that the effectiveness of a ban on marketing depends on its comprehensiveness and that a complete ban offers the best protection from marketing impact".

While the evidence on the relationship between advertisement bans and consumption is weak, the relationship between exposure to advertising and consumption of both alcohol and tobacco is strong (Anderson, Chisholm, et al., 2009).<sup>33</sup> Particularly where partial bans are implemented, companies are able to redirect their advertising to other platforms meaning that people are still exposed to marketing messages which can affect their consumption (World Health Organization, 2022). As Booth et al. (2008) note, where there is an underlying common mechanism – here exposure to advertising – prevention should be applied across all possible sites, events, types, and situations where any product advertising may occur. "This takes account of the fact that promotion is never static, even in established markets, as new cohorts of young people, with new media preferences, become targets for marketing activity as they mature." (Booth et al., 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Described as a popular marketing term referring to four major stages from market introduction to sales decline.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Anderson et al., report on a meta-analysis of 322 estimated advertising expenditure elasticities showed a positive effect on alcohol consumption.

Another argument for a full advertising ban comes from applying the precautionary principle (Babor et al., 2010). Given that when the Bradford Hill Criteria for causation <sup>34</sup> are applied (confirming a causal link between advertising exposure and consumption) (Sargent & Babor, 2020) the application of the precautionary principle – banning all advertising – is justified.

#### 7.3 Regulation of online and social media marketing and promotions

The WHO notes that the emergence of social media has transformed advertising and promotion, with digital platforms able to collect and sell information on users which then feeds into complex algorithms used to create targeted advertising content (World Health Organization, 2022). At the same time the advent of smart phones has increased accessibility of content, with people now able to easily and rapidly view and share promotional and advertising content and messages, and access sites of online sales (Freeman, 2012).

While most countries have some form of regulation for alcohol and tobacco marketing in traditional media, almost half of countries have no regulations in place for online and social media marketing (World Health Organization, 2022). Even where bans of online and social media promotion might exist, implementing regulation is complicated given that promotional content might be via social media influencers and paid content creators (where it is not clear content is paid), and user - generated content with the latter almost wholly unregulated. Therefore alcohol, cigarette and ecigarette companies are still able to promote their products on social media platforms (Donaldson et al., 2022), for instance through users sharing posts about products (O'Connell & Kephart, 2022) and tech industries have so far been mostly successful at pushing for a regulation-free zone (Room & O'Brien, 2021).

Systematic reviews have analysed the extent and impact of marketing via social media and have been mostly concerned with alcohol, tobacco and e-cigarette promotions, and the use of social media marketing targeted at young people. One review on alcohol for instance found that online alcohol marketing has grown over the past two decades and is now prevalent across social media, for instance with many popular alcohol brands having YouTube channels with hundreds of thousands of followers, and posts on Facebook and Instagram designed to elicit interaction and emotional responses (Noel et al., 2020). We located no reviews examining the effectiveness of social media regulations.

Seven reviews were found that contained analysis of the extent of social media marketing for tobacco or e-cigarettes.<sup>35</sup> Overall the reviews found that tobacco advertising was readily available. For instance a review by Freeman (2012) found multiple studies that demonstrated tobacco imagery was prolific and easily accessible on YouTube and a review by Donaldson et al. (2022) found tobacco promotion across social platforms including Twitter, Facebook, Instagram, and YouTube, and that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Bradford Hill causality of criteria are: a) strength of association, (b) consistency, (c) specificity of association, (d) temporality, (e) biological gradient, (f) biological plausibility, (g) coherence, (h) experimental evidence, and (i) analogy.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> (Collins et al., 2019; Donaldson et al., 2022; Fadus et al., 2019; Freeman, 2012; Grilo et al., 2021; Lee et al., 2020; O'Connell & Kephart, 2022).

tobacco-brand generated content featuring topics like product design, flavours and promotions were regularly discussed on these platforms.

Within the literature there are concerns that corporations are taking advantage of the lax regulatory environment to promote products directly to children and young people, and that age-gating technologies are ineffective (Noel et al., 2020). Grilo et al., (2021) found adolescents and young adults were more likely to be exposed to e-cigarette and 'heated tobacco products' advertisements from digital sources than adults aged 26 and over. Donaldson et al., (2022) cited studies which found over half of adolescent participants reported past 30-day exposure to tobacco content on social media and that those levels of exposure were associated with tobacco-related attitudes and behaviours.

The role of social media advertising of e-cigarette and vape products to young people has emerged as a particular area of concern with one review finding e-cigarette information widely available across social media channels (Collins et al., 2019). Two reviews suggested there was evidence social media campaigns were partly responsible for a rapid rise in the use of e-cigarettes and vapes by young people (Fadus et al., 2019; O'Connell & Kephart, 2022) (albeit without either review including details of the methods or results of the cited studies).

Three reviews included detailed analysis of the leading e-cigarette brand JUUL which had publicity accounts across Twitter, Instagram and YouTube as well as affiliate marketers producing content on behalf of JUUL on Instagram and YouTube (Fadus et al., 2019; Lee et al., 2020; O'Connell & Kephart, 2022). These studies found that a majority of JUUL's social media followers were under 21 and that their content was highly targeted towards young people, for example analysis of JUUL's Twitter account estimated that 81% of its followers were aged 13 to 20 years (Lee et al., 2020). Following the release of such studies and a crackdown by the FDA, JUUL deactivated most of their social media accounts, and eBay removed online sales listings for JUUL, although it appears vendors continued to post their products just without advertising the brand name (Fadus et al., 2019; Lee et al., 2020).

#### 7.3.1 Options for the regulation of social media and online promotional activities

Overviews of existing legislation aimed at curbing online and social media alcohol and tobacco promotions only received cursory mentions in systematic reviews and there were no reviews that attempted to assess the relative impact of such measures.

The review by Freeman (2012) found a number of practical issues with implementing more rigorous alcohol and tobacco advertising bans on social media including:

- Cross-border/jurisdictional issues with sites easily able to switch their domains to other countries to avoid domestic policies
- Problems on prohibiting user-generated content as it conflicts with freedom of speech provisions that many countries have
- Problems with implementing any regulation e.g. in screening all tobacco content and assessing if it constitutes commercial advertising or not

Freeman (2012) suggested that governments should work with popular social networking sites to implement voluntary bans to eliminate tobacco advertising, noting that a number of sites already have advertising policies; for example at the time of Freeman's study Facebook prohibited tobacco products from advertising – although this policy only applies to click through advertisements and not

fan pages or groups. The World Health Organization report (2022) on reducing harm from cross-border alcohol marketing notes case examples where countries are trialling various social media regulations for alcohol advertising. Potentially existing domestic statutory and voluntary codes already exist in law that may be better utilised to enforce limitations to advertising via social media (World Health Organization, 2022). These are now explored below.

#### 7.4 Statutory versus voluntary codes of advertising

Advertising restrictions can either be statutory and monitored through a governmental regulatory agency or voluntary and be monitored through industry self-regulation. Statutory advertising regulations tend to cover broadcast hours, and the content and placement of advertisements. Voluntary codes, developed by the industry or by industry associations, tend to cover guidelines regarding the content of advertising and guidelines regarding exposure to vulnerable populations.<sup>36</sup>

We identified a number of systematic reviews concerned with examining the ability of voluntary codes to effectively regulate advertising. Noel et al., (2017) explored industry compliance with voluntary guidelines through a review of 96 publications. The authors found that alcohol advertising consistently violated the guidelines within self-regulation codes, containing themes that were considered harmful to young people. All the studies reviewed detected harmful content, and the 57 studies that looked at exposure demonstrated young people had a high awareness of alcohol advertising (Noel et al., 2017). Anderson, Chisholm, et al. (2009) also reported on the effectiveness of self-regulation, including that self-regulation does not prevent harmful marketing tactics. Another review by Knai et al. (2015) explored the evidence for the content of alcohol self-regulation codes, as opposed to the codes themselves. Across the reviews, it is fair to conclude that industry self-regulation of alcohol advertising does not show evidence of efficacy, in terms of compliance with the guidelines.

In a systematic review of 17 studies concerned with the arguments used by industry to maintain self-regulation, Savell and colleagues (2016) found that the alcohol industry used three main points to promote the continued use of voluntary codes (and self-regulation): emphasizing industry responsibility and the effectiveness of self-regulation, questioning the effectiveness of statutory regulation, and focusing on consumers' individual responsibility. The eagerness for industry to continue with voluntary codes and self-regulation suggests that this approach to suppressing inappropriate advertising is likely failing. Given the identified weaknesses in self-regulation, a later review by Noel et al., (2020) suggested that governments implement marketing regulation under the precautionary principle as self-regulated marketing codes are "likely ineffective at protecting populations vulnerable to alcohol-related harm".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> The AVMSD (the European guidelines for alcohol advertising), for example, include "shall not create the impression that the consumption of alcohol contributes towards social or sexual success" and "may not be specifically aimed at minors" (European Centre for Monitoring Alcohol Marketing (EUCAM).

7.5 Restrictions on advertising – Implications for cannabis

The extent of advertising restrictions – whether a full ban on cannabis advertising or a partial ban, is linked to market structure. We assume that if a government monopoly were chosen, there would likely be a full advertising ban. With a privatised market (with for-profit and/or not-for-profit retailers), the regulations around advertising become important.

The evidence on the association between exposure to advertising/ promotion of alcohol and tobacco and increased consumption and/or intentions to consume alcohol or tobacco products is strong (Capella et al., 2011; Paynter & Edwards, 2009; Robertson et al., 2016). These impacts are felt across all locations of promotion including traditional media, point-of-sale, sporting events and social media. It is a reasonable assumption that cannabis advertising will be associated with the same or similar positive intentions to consume cannabis and greater uptake of cannabis consumption. Young people have been found to be particularly vulnerable to the impact of tobacco and e-cigarette advertising (Amin et al., 2020; Lovato et al., 2003; Lovato et al., 2011; Wellman et al., 2006).

Evidence from tobacco studies and from a study on Norwegian alcohol advertising bans suggest that total advertising bans would be more effective than partial bans (although evidence is still largely indicative). Restrictions on point-of-sale advertisements are needed to prevent impulse purchases (Robertson et al., 2016). Ensuring that total bans include appropriate regulation to moderate online and social media promotions will be critical.

The meta-analysis by Capella et al., (2008) suggests that advertising bans initiated at the introductory stages of the product life cycle are likely to yield a significant impact. This suggests that cannabis advertising bans should be implemented at the outset, before the product lifecycle matures. This is in line with the argument that it is better to introduce stricter regulation at the start, leaving the opportunity for future loosening of regulations, rather than attempting to retroactively apply restrictions once industry, and industry influence has been established (McCambridge et al., 2019; Savell et al., 2016).

The area of online and social media advertising is fraught and has demonstrated the power of for-profit industry to maximise the use of social media channels in their advertising (Donaldson et al., 2022; Freeman, 2012; Grilo et al., 2021). Multiple marketing violations by current cannabis businesses, particularly in-store promotions and content posted online (Carlini et al., 2022), suggest that appropriate regulatory mechanisms will also need strong compliance infrastructure to be effective.

A final consideration is for the use of taxes to curb the marketing budgets of corporations. As noted in a report by Anderson-Luxford et al., (2021), marketing is often a deductible business expense for tax purposes. Prohibiting this as a tax deduction has been suggested by the US Surgeon General as a means to reduce advertising budgets and marketing expenditure (Anderson-Luxford et al, 2021).

\_\_\_\_\_\_

# **Chapter 8: Regulation of retail sales**

The retail sales of alcohol and tobacco are highly regulated. For tobacco and alcohol, regulations cover off-premise sales (that is the selling of tobacco or packaged alcohol) and for alcohol, retail regulations also cover on-premise sales (alcohol consumed within the venue). Regulation is commonly applied through licensing laws<sup>37</sup> which specify the various requirements for the retail sale of these products. Restrictions on retail sales are all aimed at regulating the physical availability of the products. One of the three WHO best buys for alcohol is to "enact and enforce restrictions on the physical availability of retailed alcohol (via reduced hours of sale)".<sup>38</sup> This chapter reviews the evidence from systematic reviews of retail regulation.

The retail sale of alcohol (and in some cases tobacco) is commonly regulated through a permit or licensing system. This is often administered at a local/regional level, especially in federated nations. Licenses or permits can apply to all types of alcohol, or be differentiated by alcohol type (spirits versus beer and wine), and be differentiated by whether the license or permit covers off-premise sales, or on-premise consumption or both. Products may be restricted to specialist stores only (i.e. that only sell alcohol, tobacco or electronic cigarettes such as 'vape stores'). One scoping review of US state policies to restrict e-cigarette sales by introducing retail licences found that the introduction of retail licenses reduced past 30-day e-cigarette use among adolescents (O'Connell & Kephart, 2022). No evaluation data were presented on an additional measure to restrict e-cigarette sales to 'adult only' stores (O'Connell & Kephart, 2022).

Where products are allowed to be sold in more generalist stores like supermarkets, there may be restrictions on product placement such as alcohol being restricted to certain aisles in the supermarket to discourage impulse purchases and reduce alcohol sales (Foster, 2017). Bans of products within a certain distance of a school are also in place, for instance New York does not allow sales of tobacco within 1000 feet of schools (Ribisl et al., 2017). These various examples demonstrate the complexity of retail regulations: where stores are located may be important; where products are placed within stores may be important; and where sales are restricted through limiting the number of licenses/permits may be important. Perhaps surprisingly, we did not locate any systematic reviews or meta-analysis examining the broad impact or effectiveness of differing licensing or permit systems. There are, however, many reviews examining the conditions within licenses/permits, including the location of licenses/permits granted (outlet density), trading hours, sales to minors and so on.

Thirty-two systematic reviews were identified concerned with retail sales regulations for alcohol and tobacco. Twenty-one of these reviews were focused on alcohol only, 10 were focused on tobacco, and one was focused on alcohol, tobacco, and illicit drugs. These reviews covered various interventions including:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> We use the term 'licensing' throughout this chapter to capture the regulatory systems for retail sales, while recognising that a formal licensing or permit scheme is not the only method of administering and enacting the regulations. Other than licensing or permit schemes, retail premises can be regulated through registration and reporting requirements as well as accreditation and certification programs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> The five WHO best buys for tobacco do not include retail sales restrictions.

- Limiting outlet density
- Restricting trading hours and days of the week
- Regulating online sales
- Banning sales to minors
- Regulating the drinking environments and mandating responsible server training
- Enacting alcohol server liability laws
- Applying rations or quantity purchase limits
- Enforcing these various retail restrictions and regulations.

In what follows we review the evidence according to each of these key aspects of retail regulation.

#### **8.1 Outlet Density**

Outlet density is typically a measure of the number of retail outlets per area or head of population. Regulating the alcohol or tobacco outlet density works through increasing the amount of time it may take for someone to purchase alcohol or tobacco and hence reduce consumption. For alcohol, lower outlet density is also associated with lower alcohol-related harms, such as injury and violence. We identified nine systematic reviews examining the relationship between outlet density and alcohol consumption and harm and one systematic review examining the association between tobacco retail density and consumption. The majority of these reviews found higher outlet density was associated with an increase in alcohol consumption (Campbell et al., 2009; Popova et al., 2009; Sherk et al., 2018; Taylor et al., 2018) and related harms (Campbell et al., 2009; Popova et al., 2009). For example, in a review of 44 studies of alcohol outlet density, Popova et al. (2009) found the majority of studies showed a reduction in alcohol consumption or harms associated with lower outlet density.

A minority of reviews drew more cautious conclusions (Bryden et al., 2012; Gmel et al., 2016; Wilson et al., 2014). These reviews noted that while there is strong evidence outlet density is associated with consumption at the aggregate level, more research is needed to refine the relationship between outlet density and harmful consumption for different outlet types (such as bars compared to retail shops) (Gmel et al., 2016). The single tobacco review of 40 studies found higher outlet density to be associated with higher smoking prevalence, greater tobacco use, and higher smoking initiation (Valiente et al., 2021).

Although much of the outlet density literature was focused on the whole population, three reviews focussed specifically on the impacts on young people (Finan et al., 2019; Marsh et al., 2021; Nuyts et al., 2021). Despite concerns about methodological quality leading to some caution (Nuyts et al., 2021) Finan et al.'s (2019) meta-analysis of 11 studies on tobacco outlet density around homes and schools and young people's smoking behaviours, found a significant association between higher tobacco outlet density around the home and smoking behaviours in young people (OR=1.08), but not for higher tobacco outlet density around schools. Marsh et al. (2021) supported these findings; their review of 35 studies confirmed the positive association between tobacco outlet density near homes and young peoples' tobacco consumption. These reviewers highlighted the importance of regulations of outlets in residential areas.

#### 8.2 Trading Hours and Days

Ten reviews examined restrictions on trading hours and restrictions on days of the week sales. Eight of these concluded that increasing the days of the week or the hours of sale can lead to increased

alcohol consumption (Middleton et al., 2010; Popova et al., 2009; Sherk et al., 2018) and an increase in alcohol-related harms (Hahn et al., 2010; Middleton et al., 2010; Popova et al., 2009; Sanchez-Ramirez & Voaklander, 2018; Wilkinson et al., 2016). For example, in a review of 26 studies, Sanchez-Ramirez and Voaklander (2018) found that restricting hours of sale is effective harm reduction; restricted hours of sales can reduce injuries, hospital presentations, homicides, and crime, and even more so when hours are restricted by at least two hours (Hahn et al., 2010). Two reviews reported less conclusive conclusions; the first of these was focussed on drawing lessons for low and middle income countries (Siegfried & Parry, 2019) and the second was a specific review of intimate partner violence (Hahn et al., 2010; Siegfried & Parry, 2019; Wilson et al., 2014). There were no systematic reviews of the impacts of tobacco trading hour restrictions. <sup>39</sup>

Another way in which alcohol trading hours may be restricted, for some patrons, is through the application of so-called "lockout" policies. A 'lockout', or a 'one-way door' policy is a regulation applied to licensed venues (in night-time entertainment districts) that restricts entry into a venue after a designated time despite the venue remaining open to patrons who are already inside. Patrons may exit the venue; however, re-entry past the lockout time is refused. The objective of the regulation is to reduce alcohol-related injuries and violence which predominantly occur outside and around licensed venues by modifying the night-time entertainment area. Lockouts have been implemented in Scotland (Glasgow), New Zealand and Australia. Lockouts have often been introduced alongside a range of other interventions, including trading hours restrictions, increased policing, and increased surveillance. As a result, it is difficult to evaluate the effectiveness of the lockouts alone.

We located one systematic review of lockouts (Nepal et al., 2018). With five studies included, all of which had design limitations, the results were mixed. On the positive side, two studies showed a decline in assaults and one study showed reductions occurred only inside licensed premises. However two studies showed an increase in assaults; and three studies showed no association between lockouts as an intervention and rates of assaults and/or injuries. The reviewers conclude that "there is not good evidence that lockouts prevent alcohol-related harm" (Nepal et al., 2018).

Studies that have tried to separate the effect of a lockout policy compared to restrictions on trading hours suggest it is the trading hour aspect that is driving reductions in violence and not the lockout. It appears that the specific effect of lockouts as a regulatory tool are not more effective than restricted trading hours, managing outlet density, and employing price restrictions (Taylor et al., 2018). In one review covering 21 studies of restricted alcohol trading hours, the authors note that "Several of the Australian studies involved the combination of a change in closing hours with a lockout requirement earlier in the evening. We have included studies of the combined effects of lockouts and changes in closing hours, but not studies of the effect of a lockout alone" (Wilkinson et al., 2016). This review found that restrictions on late-night trading hours had a significant effect in reducing rates of violence; and longer trading hours increased alcohol-related harm. "The evidence of effectiveness is strong enough to consider restrictions on late-trading hours for bars and pubs as a key approach to reducing late-night violence in Australia" (Wilkinson et al., 2016).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Interestingly, there appears to be very limited research on trading hour restrictions for tobacco, possibly because trading hour restrictions are uncommon. Cigarettes can be sold in 24-hour convenience shops, most supermarkets, tobacconists, and through vending machines. The lack of evaluative research reflects that this dimension of availability has not been much proposed or used as a tobacco control measure.

\_\_\_\_\_\_

The logical extension of restrictions on trading hours and days of the week sales is a total ban on retail alcohol sales. There are a number of countries that either fully or partially (allowed for foreigners) ban alcohol sales; examples include Afghanistan, Saudi Arabia, some province/states in India, United Arab Emirates, Sudan and Afghanistan. We did not locate any meta-analysis or systematic reviews of the effectiveness of alcohol sales bans. Babor et al., (2010) concluded that the effectiveness of sales bans would be high (absent any recent systematic reviews) but they also noted "substantial adverse side-effects from black market, which is expensive to suppress" (p. 264).

In relation to the COVID pandemic, we note that a number of jurisdictions introduced temporary bans on the sale of alcohol in association with other COVID-related restrictions (De Jong et al., 2020; Matzopoulos et al., 2020; Moultrie et al., 2021). To our knowledge, no systematic review has been conducted on the health policy impacts of bans on alcohol sales, but developments on this topic would be interesting to follow.

#### 8.3 Online sales

Only one review was identified which examined online sales of alcohol (Colbert et al., 2021). However, it summarised the presence/absence and characteristics of various interventions specifically governing online alcohol sale and delivery (such as trading hours, quantity limits, sales to minors and responsible server training) as well as evidence of retailer compliance with such policies, rather than the association of such interventions with consumption rates or public health outcomes. The reviewers found a majority of jurisdictions had relaxed alcohol home delivery regulations, and that compliance with age restrictions was low (Colbert et al., 2021). The area of online sales (and alcohol home delivery) has emerged as an important site for new regulatory measures in the retail sales of alcohol and deserves closer attention (Reynolds & Wilkinson, 2020; World Health Organization, 2022).

#### 8.4 Sales to minors and minimum legal drinking age laws

The sale of alcohol and tobacco to children is banned in most countries of the world. The age at which purchase of alcohol or tobacco is allowed varies, but for alcohol it largely ranges from 18 to 21 years and for tobacco from 16 to 18 years of age. Given the lower consumption rates of alcohol and tobacco in people under-age compared to adults, one can assume that this policy is effective (restricted access is associated with reduced consumption) (Baldwin et al., 2022; Jones et al., 2011; Nuyts et al., 2018; Siegfried & Parry, 2019; Stead & Lancaster, 2002, 2005; Stockings et al., 2016).

Poor retail compliance with sales to minor laws - as measured through the use of test purchases in violation of the law<sup>40</sup> - has been widely reported (Fichtenberg & Glantz, 2002b; Nuyts et al., 2018; Richardson et al., 2009; Stead & Lancaster, 2002, 2005). One systematic review found enforcement efforts, such as the use of warnings and fines for non-compliant tobacco retailers did reduce the proportion of retailers who were willing to sell tobacco to minors, but did not demonstrate a clear

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Sometimes referred to as "mystery shoppers", or as "undercover test purchases" or as "controlled purchase operations".

effect on the behaviours of those young people already smoking nor their perceptions of how easily they can buy cigarettes (Stead & Lancaster, 2002, 2005) <sup>41</sup> (See also section 8.7).

One empirical approach to testing the effect of bans on sales to minors is to take advantage of natural experiments – when a country or region changes the age at which one is allowed to purchase alcohol or tobacco. One study (Baldwin et al., 2022) systematically reviewed 13 studies evaluating the impact of changes in minimum drinking age laws. Studies from Australia and New Zealand, as reviewed by Baldwin (2022), predominated because in both countries there has been a lowering of the minimum drinking age from 20 or 21 years to 18 years of age. The findings, however, are mixed. First, the impacts of lowering the minimum drinking age laws on traffic crash injuries were largely not statistically significant (that is lowering the minimum drinking age did not increase traffic crash injuries). On other alcohol-related harms, study findings were mixed with a lower minimum legal drinking age associated with increases in mortality and hospitalisations in some studies, but not in others. (Baldwin et al., 2022). A smaller body of literature on other outcomes indicated there may be some increases in fatalities for children and adolescents when the minimum age drinking laws are decreased, including accidental drownings, falls and strangulation (Baldwin et al., 2022).

Despite the lack of high-quality evidence to draw strong conclusions on minimum drinking age laws, most reviewers conclude that an older minimum legal drinking age is likely associated with reduced alcohol-related harms (such as hospital admissions for acute alcohol intoxication, alcohol-related motor vehicle accidents, and mortality) (Stockings et al., 2016).

# 8.5 Regulating drinking environments, responsible server training, and alcohol server liability

Drinking environments (such as licensed venues) can have attributes that increase harmful alcohol consumption (and attributes that decrease harmful alcohol consumption). Aside from the regulations governing these venues (such as trading hours, sales to minors), there are other environmental factors shown to impact on harms. In a systematic review of 34 studies (across nine countries), Hughes et al., (2011) found that a permissive environment, cheap alcohol availability, poor cleanliness, crowding, loud music, a focus on dancing and poor staff practice can contribute to increased alcohol-related harm. (See also Jones et al., 2011). Despite these two reviews, there is surprisingly few meta-analytic reviews of specific strategies to reduce harms in drinking environments. One example is serving alcoholic drinks in plastic glassware, rather than in glass vessels (to reduce risk of injuries). Another example is police patrols carrying spare shoes (flip flops) for women who may be intoxicated and be walking barefoot (again to reduce the risk of injuries).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> One reason for this may be that the undercover test purchasers were readily able to be detected by the retailer, and the undercover agents did not sufficiently mimic the look and behaviour of youth, as found in this systematic review (Lee et al., 2016) of the protocols used for undercover test purchases.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Note: non-significant up to three years after the policy change to lower the drinking age, but one study found increased traffic crash injuries from 4 years post-policy change (ie traffic crash risk may be a lagged indicator).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> In New Zealand the number of assaults and crime increased immediately after the decrease in minimum drinking age laws, but this effect had balanced out at a later six-year review.

Mandatory staff training in the 'responsible service of alcohol' (for example not serving alcohol to those already intoxicated) has become commonplace (Stockwell, 2001). However, three different systematic reviews of the effectiveness of responsible service of alcohol training in reducing harmful alcohol consumption all concluded that it has limited effectiveness (Jones et al., 2011; Ker & Chinnock, 2006; Stockings et al., 2016). As aptly concluded by Stockwell et al., (2001): "...skills deficits in the serving of alcohol are not a significant problem compared with the motivational issue for a commercial operation of abiding by laws that are rarely enforced and which are perceived as risking the goodwill of their best customers".

Making the retailer responsible for alcohol-related harm ('server liability') is another potential regulatory measure. This applies particularly to on-premise alcohol consumption, and is found in countries with a strong history of liability laws and which are prone to litigation (primarily the USA). Two reviews examined 'dram shop'<sup>44</sup> server liability. Rammohan (2011) systematically reviewed 11 studies examining the relationship between dram shop liability and alcohol-related harms including: all motor vehicle crashes; alcohol fuelled motor vehicle crashes; alcohol related motor vehicle deaths; alcohol consumption and other harms. The reviewers found that these retailer liability laws were associated with reductions in all outcomes, particularly alcohol related motor vehicle deaths, where there was a median reduction of 6.4% with the presence of dram shop liability laws.

#### 8.6 Rations or quantity purchase limits

Another potential retail regulatory tool is to set limits on the amount of alcohol (or tobacco) that can be purchased. Population-based rationing and quantity limits have occurred historically, but they are uncommon these days, <sup>45</sup> unless targeted at an individual. No systematic reviews of rations or quantity purchase limits were located. We do, however, note that historical programs of rationing the amount of alcohol that could be purchased were arguably effective in reducing total population consumption of alcohol and reducing alcohol-related mortality (Room, 2012). As described by Room, these permit-based schemes in Sweden (1916-1955), Ontario (1927-1962) and Finland (1943-1957) all featured a form of individual permit and monitoring system whereby all alcohol purchases (days of the week and amount) were recorded. In association with these permits (or rations) also came the ability to refuse a permit or ban someone from being allowed to use rations to purchase alcohol. As Room notes, there was little evaluation of these various schemes but notably in Sweden, the cessation of the permit system (known as the Bratt system), was associated with a 25% increase in alcohol consumption in the following two years.

#### 8.7 Enforcement of retail regulations

All of the above regulations (eg trading hour restrictions, sales to minors, responsible service regulations) rely on effective implementation. There is ample research evidence of alcohol and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> 'Dram shop' is a peculiarly American term to mean an on-premise licensed establishment (a bar or tavern). Historically, it was a shop where spirits were sold by the dram, a small unit of liquid, hence the name.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Restrictions associated with COVID-19 regulations has seen the introduction, in some countries, of rations or limits placed on the amount of alcohol allowed to be purchased at any one time (Colbert et al., 2021; Keric & Stafford, 2021; Neufeld et al., 2020). There is no evaluation to date and isolating the effects of quantity purchase limits from the myriad of other COVID-19-related impacts would be difficult.

tobacco retailer non-compliance (for example, Berg et al., 2021; Gosselt et al., 2007; Milam et al., 2021). This then speaks to the ability of regulators to monitor and enforce the regulations. The majority of the systematic reviews of retail regulations conclude with calls for greater enforcement. Indeed, the common conclusion is that retail restrictions are less effective because they are not enforced (Martineau et al., 2013). This presents a significant problem disentangling the efficacy of a regulation from its enforcement.<sup>46</sup>

Enforcement requires detection of breaches in the regulations (for example see above, section 8.7 on undercover test purchases), which in turn require investment in enforcement processes. Once breaches are detected, the penalties provided can include warnings, fines, public shaming (e.g., lists of venues that have breached the regulations) and sales curtailment. Ultimately, the removal of a permit (or license) to sell alcohol or tobacco is also available to regulators.

Strong empirical evaluations of the effectiveness of detecting breaches and the effectiveness of different penalties or consequences is lacking. No systematic reviews of enforcement (either detection of breaches or penalties) were located. One strong individual study of enforcement efforts for retail alcohol sales was sourced (Wagenaar et al., 2005a; Wagenaar et al., 2005b). Enforcement checks (for sales to minors) resulted in immediate improvement in regulatory compliance (a 17% decline in alcohol sales to minors), however this effect had decayed entirely for off-premise alcohol purchases three months later and had reduced to an 8% decline for on-premise alcohol purchases. The enforcement effects only occurred for those premises subject to checking (there was no generalisability across retailers). This study suggests that consistent and regular compliance checks, across all stores, is required.

In one systematic review on tobacco (which included 60 different studies, of which 20 were concerned with retail restrictions), there was a single reported study of enforcement (tobacco sales to minors) which found reductions in the number of retail violations after enforcement, compared to before (Richardson et al., 2009). In a meta-analysis of eight studies of sale of cigarettes to minors, there was no evidence that increased compliance was associated with decreased prevalence of youth smoking (Fichtenberg & Glantz, 2002b). However, another review concluded that routine inspections involving test purchases was an effective enforcement strategy (DiFranza, 2012). In relation to the effectiveness of enforcement strategies in relation to smoke-free bans, one review (26 studies) concluded that the evidence is weak that enforcement strategies increase compliance with smoke-free policies (Wynne et al., 2018). Strong empirical findings are hampered for a number of reasons: the restrictions themselves vary; compliance appears difficult to assess; there is limited data comparing different enforcement measures; and the outcomes rarely extend beyond an assessment of future compliance to public health outcomes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> In clinical research, a clear distinction is made between 'efficacy' (whether an intervention works under trial conditions) and 'effectiveness' (whether an intervention works in real life with all its attendant complexity and compliance issues). Such an efficacy-effectiveness distinction is lacking in alcohol and tobacco policy research, because controlled trials are rare.

#### 8.8 Retail sales and distribution - Implications for cannabis

Outlet density: Research shows that when there are more alcohol and tobacco outlets in a given area, overall consumption and harms increase (Finan et al., 2019; Popova et al., 2009; Sherk et al., 2018; Valiente et al., 2021). The research on young people smoking and tobacco outlet density reinforces that regulating outlet density may prevent underage consumption (especially outlet density in residential areas). Regulating cannabis store outlet density is supported by this research from alcohol and tobacco. Furthermore, research has shown that a greater density of medical cannabis stores has been associated with increased cannabis use and presentations in hospitals due to cannabis-related problems (Berg et al., 2018). Medical cannabis stores are also more likely to be placed in areas with relatively low socio-economic status (Berg et al., 2018). Density limits — including limits on retails outlets and caps on dispensaries — have been implemented in Canada to offset the harms associated with the increased availability of cannabis (Silver et al., 2020). Buffer zones have also been implemented in Canada, where the state requires a minimum distance between cannabis retail outlets; between cannabis stores and schools, day-cares, and community centres; and between cannabis stores and alcohol and tobacco retailers (Caulkins & Kilborn, 2019).

Trading hours and days restrictions: The evidence from alcohol points to a strong correlation between longer sales times and greater days of week and higher consumption and alcohol-related harms (for example Hahn et al., 2010; Middleton et al., 2010; Popova et al., 2009; Sanchez-Ramirez & Voaklander, 2018; Sherk et al., 2018; Wilkinson et al., 2016). Limiting the days of the week for cannabis sales, and the trading hours for cannabis sales is likely to be an effective regulatory measure based on the alcohol literature (Haden & Emerson, 2014). We note that cannabis retail stores in Canada are often open until the evening, perhaps in order to compete with the illegal market (which operates 24/7).

Online sales: There are no systematic reviews of the effectiveness of online sales regulation for alcohol and tobacco, and as such, no empirical evidence to transfer across to cannabis. Whether legal online sales of cannabis are allowed or not could be informed by the general principles surrounding availability and access – for alcohol and tobacco where availability and access is high, consumption is high, and where consumption is high, harms are high. There is one recently published study describing internet "age gates" (online barriers where people under the age of 18 cannot access the website of cannabis dispensaries) (Madson, 2022).

**Specialist stores only:** There are no systematic reviews investigating the impact of trading from specialist stores on consumption of alcohol or tobacco, although they have certainly been instigated as a method of reducing access, particularly by people under the age of 18. Accessibility is linked to consumption and harms, and so instigation of specialist retailers may be informed by general principles surrounding availability and access. We note that restricting cannabis sales to specialist outlets only is a model used in the Netherlands and parts of the US, and an initiative suggested by some as having relevance for cannabis (Transform Drug Policy Foundation, 2022).

Sales to minors: Rates of alcohol and tobacco consumption amongst people under the age of 18 are lower than those over the age of 18. Whether this is driven by the ban on sales to minors, or is a simple age-effect is not able to be precisely determined but there is little disagreement that a ban on sales to minors is a sensible policy. For alcohol, there is limited empirical evidence for a difference between 18 years of age and 21 years of age as the legal age for purchase and/or consumption, but when the legal age is lowered, alcohol-related harms appear to be higher (Baldwin et al., 2022; Stockings et al., 2016).

Responsible service training, alcohol server liability: Responsible server training for alcohol does not have a strong evidence-base. This does not suggest that training service staff is harmful. It seems sensible to ensure that staff working in cannabis retail outlets are trained in the potential harms of cannabis, and in detecting problematic cannabis use. However there is no evidence from the alcohol literature to suggest that this will have a positive impact on public health outcomes. Research on alcohol server liability has shown that liability laws are associated with reductions in driving-related alcohol harms (Rammohan et al., 2011), in the context of on-premise alcohol consumption. Liability laws that hold the retailer to account for any harms arising from on-site

cannabis consumption may be effective in reducing cannabis-related road crashes where alcohol

is involved (see section 9.6 re cannabis and driving).

Rations or quantity purchase limits: While there are no systematic reviews of the public health effects of alcohol quantity purchase limits, historical experience of rationing systems (e.g., Bratt system, Sweden) suggests that when such limits are removed, total alcohol consumption increases (Room, 2012). Given that the rationing schemes arose following alcohol prohibition (the parallel with cannabis) this suggests that rations or purchase quantity limits may reduce levels of total population consumption.

**Enforcement of retail regulations**: There is limited evidence to inform enforcement regimes: either in terms of methods for detecting non-compliance with retail regulations, or assessment of the effectiveness of different penalties. There is evidence from both alcohol and tobacco literature that enforcement effects decay over time, suggesting significant investment in routine compliance checks, across all stores, is necessary.

**Chapter 9: Drink-Driving Countermeasures** 

One of the harms from alcohol is road traffic crashes caused by intoxicated drivers. The harms accrue to both drivers under the influence and to others (passengers and/or bystanders). The introduction of laws against driving under the influence of alcohol has been

associated with significant declines in road traffic crashes - including both fatalities and

injuries.

A total of 22 systematic reviews on drink-driving interventions were retrieved<sup>47</sup>. One literature review of high relevance was also included for consideration (Aston & Liguori, 2013). The literature investigated a range of interventions for reducing drink-driving including those that encouraged people not to drink and then drive a vehicle through Blood Alcohol Concentration (BAC) measures (including education, testing and the level at which BAC is set), mass media and designated driver programs. The reviews also covered a range of enforcement strategies (drink-driving checkpoints and random breath tests) and programs aimed at reducing drink-driving recidivism including investigating ignition interlocks, remedial programs, and license suspension.

Outside of differentiated BAC levels based on age, none of the studies segmented their results for young people. Where impacts were recorded it was at the general population level and for total reduction in drink-driving occasions, alcohol-related injuries, mortality from road accidents and drink-driving recidivism.

A meta-analysis by Waagenaar et al., (1995) using studies from 1960 to 1991 (n=125) found that all interventions assessed<sup>48</sup> were associated with reductions in drink-driving and traffic crashes, although studies were often poor quality and failed to include basic data for meta-analysis. One review using more recent data (from 1982 to 2015) also compared multiple drink-driving interventions but found strongest evidence for establishing or lowering BAC limits for drivers and drink-driving checkpoints, and weakest evidence for mass media campaigns (Esser et al., 2016). Esser et al., (2016) also note that there was limited evidence on the effectiveness of designated driver programs. Esser et al.'s findings are substantiated by the other reviews, although with the addition that there appears to be a high degree of evidence for drink-driving checkpoints and random breath tests in reducing drink-driving, and for ignition interlocks in reducing drink-driving at least in the short-term among people with criminal convictions for drink-driving. Reviews considering license suspension were split with one review suggesting there may be some impacts in the short-term, but only in some jurisdictions (McArthur & Kraus, 1999) and another suggesting license suspension had strong evidence (Elder et al., 2011).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> (Buckley et al., 2016; Ditter et al., 2005; Elder et al., 2004; Elder et al., 2011; Erke et al., 2009; Esser et al., 2016; Fell & Scherer, 2017; Fisa et al., 2022; Goss et al., 2008; Ker & Chinnock, 2008; McArthur & Kraus, 1999; Miller et al., 2015; Morrison et al., 2003; Peek-Asa, 1999; Shults et al., 2009; Siegfried & Parry, 2019; Tay, 2005; Tippetts et al., 2005; Wagenaar et al., 1995; Wells-Parker et al., 1995; Willis et al., 2004; Yadav & Kobayashi, 2015).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Administrative license suspension, breath tests, mandatory jail sentences, mandatory community services, mandatory license suspension, limits on plea bargaining, mandatory fines, selective enforcement patrols, regular police patrols and sobriety checkpoints.

#### 9.1 Blood alcohol concentration limits

Setting an appropriate BAC level (0.00; 0.05; 0.08 or other) to limit impairment and therefore the likelihood of road crashes has been key to drink-driving policy. Four reviews assessed BAC limits. Two systematic reviews considered BAC limits among a range of strategies to address alcoholrelated harm and suggested that the evidence supporting low or reduced BAC was strong (Esser et al., 2016; Morrison et al., 2003). One meta-analysis investigated the number of drink-drivers in fatal crashes after the introduction of a BAC limit of .08 g/dl in the US from 1982 to 2000, and assessed the impact of this change against other key safety laws and economic conditions (Tippetts et al., 2005). The number of drink-drivers in fatal crashes declined in 16 of 19 District of Columbia jurisdictions after the introduction of the 0.08 BAC limit, with nine of these found to be statistically significant. More pronounced effect sizes where found in states where 0.08 BAC was supported by license suspension/revocation laws and drink-driving checkpoints (Tippetts et al., 2005). One metaanalysis of studies on lowering BAC limits found reducing the BAC limit from 0.08 to 0.05 g/dl would result in an 11.2% decline in fatal alcohol-related crashes (resulting in 1,790 saved lives in the US per year) (Fell & Scherer, 2017). One additional review also found that further reducing the legal BAC could be beneficial, as there was still an 18% higher risk of accident at 0.04 g/dl, compared to 0.00 g/dl (Fell & Voas, 2009).

In Sweden when the BAC legal limit was lowered to 0.02 g/dl there was a 10% decrease in fatal car accidents (Fell & Voas, 2009). Some countries have adopted lower limits for young people, such as 'zero tolerance' (i.e., a 0.00 g/dl for people under 21) or lower limits such as 0.02 g/dl (Fell & Voas, 2009). Studies of lower BAC limits for young people were all found to result in significant decreases in car accidents compared to when young people were under the same BAC legal limits as the general population (Fell & Voas, 2009).

One literature review assessed programs designed to train people to estimate their BAC more accurately and assess their own impairment (Aston & Liguori, 2013). There was limited success in training those experiencing alcohol addiction but some success among people who drink moderately (Aston & Liguori, 2013). It is not clear how such training might occur outside of a lab setting, although the reviewers argue that this provides some support for increased education and information for the general public on signs of impairment.

#### 9.2 Mass media (drink-driving campaigns)

Three systematic reviews directly investigated the influence of mass media on drink-driving with some mixed findings. A review by Elder et al., (2004) (drawing on nine papers) noted that most mass media campaigns are either focussed on persuading individuals to take personal steps to avoid drink-driving, or to prevent others from drink-driving. Among the reviewed studies, they found that under certain conditions "well-executed mass media campaigns can contribute to a reduction in AID [alcohol involved driving] and alcohol-related crashes" (Elder et al., 2004). Another systematic review and meta-analysis by Tay et al. (2005) (n=11) found that mass media campaigns significantly reduced drink-driving and alcohol-related crashes.

However, a larger systematic review by Yadav and Kbayashi (2015) (n=19) found that the different study methodologies were so diverse that they were unable to draw any conclusions on the impact

of mass media campaigns in reducing risk of alcohol-related injuries or crashes. Studies that evaluated the impact of mass media independent of other interventions, showed reduction in alcohol-related driving injuries more consistently than when mass media was combined with enforcement activities. The pooled analysis undertaken by Yadav and Kobayashi (2015) did not find evidence that media campaigns reduced the risk of alcohol-related fatalities. One other systematic review assessing alcohol industry initiatives to address drink-driving found that mass media campaigns undertaken by industry commonly included distribution of leaflets, giveaways and fliers and so acted as a form of marketing and brand exposure (Esser et al., 2016). As such, Esser et al., (2016) found that alcohol industry involvement in information or media around drink-driving can have a negative impact, with the "vast majority of the alcohol industry's actions" not reflecting public-health based recommendations (Esser et al., 2016).

#### 9.3 Designated driver programs

Designated driver programs encourage patrons to abstain from alcohol by providing incentives for drivers (e.g. through free club entry and free non-alcoholic beverages) or by providing alternate modes of transport home such as taxis through 'safe ride' programs.

One systematic review investigated various designated driver incentive programs (Ditter et al., 2005) which all indicated some self-reported decreases in the number of people travelling with a drink-driver or increases in the number of designated drivers being used by patrons per night. The authors concluded: "It is apparent that consistent, concerted promotional efforts are needed to obtain and maintain small increases in the number of self-reported designated drivers" (Ditter et al., 2005). A second study looked at public health strategies based on media campaigns that encourage people to intervene and prevent someone else from driving while impaired (Buckley et al., 2016). Findings from this study were inconclusive. Neither of these systematic reviews assessed the impact of the programs on alcohol-related motor vehicle injuries. One Cochrane review on server settings for minimising harm (Ker & Chinnock, 2008) noted that an individual study of a drink-driving service reported a 15 per cent reduction in injury road crashes in the experimental area but the authors argued that there was insufficient evidence to draw any overall conclusions.

#### 9.4 Law enforcement: drink-driving checkpoints and random breath testing

The most common law enforcement interventions described in the literature were drink-driving/ sobriety checkpoints whereby a stationary checkpoint is set up on a road to check for impaired drivers, and random breath testing whereby police can stop drivers anywhere at any time to check for blood alcohol levels.

Evidence from a meta-analysis of drink-driving checkpoints suggested that presence of checkpoints are consistently found to reduce crashes with the largest reductions in crashes found within the first three to six months after introduction of a checkpoint program (Erke et al., 2009). The meta-analysis found a 14-17% mean reduction in crashes involving alcohol after the introduction of drink-driving checkpoints, with those studies using a control group finding smaller reductions in crashes (Erke et al., 2009). Erke et al., note that there are some differences between how checkpoints work in each country, for instance some may only stop or test drivers suspected of driving impaired. Most effective checkpoints (measured by crash reduction) were found to be those that tested all drivers

who were stopped (not just those potentially acting impaired) tested a high number of total drivers, and that were highly visible to drivers (Erke et al., 2009).

A Cochrane review by Goss et al. (2008) investigated the impact of increased random breath testing via police patrols for preventing alcohol impaired driving. While studies generally found reductions in traffic crashes and fatalities following implementation of police patrols, study quality and reporting were often poor. However, a recent overview of systematic reviews on all traffic crashes found evidence that both random breath testing and drink-driving/sobriety checkpoints were effective in reducing alcohol-related crashes (Fisa et al., 2022). One systematic review by Peek-Asa (1999) on the effects of random alcohol screening (used in the Fisa et al., review) found the same, but also that evidence suggested random breath tests may be more effective at reducing car crash fatalities and injuries than sobriety checkpoints.

#### 9.5 Interventions aimed at people convicted of drink-driving offences

One systematic review compared all interventions aimed at reducing recidivism of people convicted of drink-driving offences (Miller et al., 2015). Drawing from 40 studies, the reviewers found that the most common interventions included ignition interlocks, education, victim impact panels, intensive supervision programs and drink-driving courts.

Ignition interlocks are devices that require drivers to undertake a breath test in order for the car to start. They are installed on vehicles of people found guilty of drink-driving offences and sometimes offered as an alternative to license suspension. A systematic review by Elder et al. (2011) updated an earlier Cochrane review on ignition interlocks by Willis et al. (2004). Based on 15 studies, the reviewers found that installation of ignition locks was consistently associated with large reduction in re-arrest rates for alcohol-impaired driving, but following removal, arrest rates reverted to similar levels. Limited evidence from a few studies suggests that alcohol-related accidents also decrease while interlocks are installed in vehicles (Elder et al., 2011). The review by Miller et al. (2015) found similar results – interlock ignitions only worked as long as the device was installed in the vehicle and that the people concerned did not drive other vehicles.

An older systematic review by Wells-Parker et al., (1995) provided a meta-analysis for remedial interventions (e.g., treatment or education) for people convicted of drink-driving. The reviewers identified that remedial programs were associated with a 7-9% reduction in recidivism and alcohol-related accidents, compared to treatment as usual (e.g., license suspension or a fine).

A review by McArthur et al. (1999) evaluated the effect of 'administrative per se' laws (i.e., when a license can be suspended for drink-driving, when no other offences have occurred) on recidivism rates for people charged with drink-driving offences. The reviewers concluded that administrative per se laws appear to reduce recidivism in some jurisdictions but not others, however the studies were not easily comparable, and the methodological issues made it difficult for the reviewers to draw firm conclusions. When there was an observed effect on recidivism, this appeared to be most apparent in the year following license suspension (McArthur & Kraus, 1999). The review by Elder et al., (2011) on the other hand suggested that license suspension provides the strongest and most consistent evidence of effectiveness in reducing drink-driving recidivism but there is evidence that many people continue to drive unlicensed (and as noted above people with interlock devices can drive different vehicles).

Miller et al. (2015) also note that there are relatively few high-quality evaluations for other drink-driving interventions, but that the existing results support the use of intensive supervision and education in programs for people who are convicted of drink-driving offences. They also suggest that multi-component programs, i.e. those utilising a range of interventions, may work best.

#### 9.6 Drink-drive countermeasures – Implications for cannabis

**Driving under the influence:** Drink-drive countermeasures have been regarded as a highly successful public health measure that has reduced alcohol-related harm – both for people consuming alcohol and for third parties.

Drink-driving countermeasures that have demonstrated effectiveness are those which legally specify a blood alcohol limit for drivers and enforce that limit through checkpoints and/or random breath tests (Esser et al., 2016; Morrison et al., 2003). Legal consequences for exceeding BAC levels (i.e. license suspension) have mixed evidence for effects on road traffic crash reductions (McArthur & Kraus, 1999). Remedial programs, which aim to provide treatment and education to people who have been convicted for drink-driving, appear to be effective at reducing recidivism rates (Miller et al., 2015).

In terms of communicating the risks of driving under the influence, mass media campaigns have not been shown to be highly effective for alcohol but may play a role in reducing the likelihood of driving under the influence. For cannabis, as a stand-alone tool, it is unlikely to be effective (and given the absence of strong evidence of cannabis-impaired driving, the factual basis for any such campaign could be questioned).

Research on cannabis and driving is still emerging, with some evidence that cannabis does impair driving, although modestly (Alvarez et al., 2021; Sevigny, 2021). The key to the success of the drink-drive countermeasures has been the ability to specify a legal limit of alcohol in a driver's blood that is associated with impairment and increases the risk of a road accident. The BAC standard (at between 0.05 and 0.08), known as *per se* laws<sup>49</sup>, developed over many years of research (both in driver simulations and on-road tests) to establish the most appropriate level at which driving is impaired. Such a program for cannabis, establishing the appropriate level of cannabis in a person's blood that is likely to impair driving performance is the key to moving forward with per se laws as a cannabis-driving countermeasure.

There is no strong evidence yet that a specific range THC concentration is strongly correlated with impairment (Arkell et al., 2021) and detection methods remain a pressing research priority. In Canada, however, sobriety/impairment tests have been implemented alongside a per se THC threshold for driving of  $\leq 2$  ng/mL and  $\leq 5$  ng/mL, despite considerable uncertainty (Peng et al., 2020; Windle et al., 2021). While this research agenda emerges (and we recommend a systematic review of all cannabis-related driving research), a parsimonious cannabis regulation would be to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> There are three different types of regulations applicable here: *per-se* laws specify a legal limit of blood concentration of a substance (and the *per-se* refers to the assumption that anyone driving above the limit is *per-se* impaired). The second option is effect-based or impairment-based driving laws which specify that police must detect impairment in driving (eg through on-road performance or roadside impairment tests). The third option is zero-tolerance, that is no cannabis may be detected in a driver.

avoid specifying a legal limit given the unknown evidence for any such limit, and provide strong advice to not drive after consuming cannabis (the "wait" policy).<sup>50</sup> One review of medicinal cannabis and driving found the driving impairments from cannabis tended to be most prominent in the two hours after reaching the 'subjective high', then gradually decrease in the subsequent four hours (Neavyn et al., 2014). An eight hour wait time was therefore suggested as a

There is strong evidence that the combination of alcohol and cannabis is associated with higher crash risk (Neavyn et al., 2014). Enforcing drink-driving laws (through random breath testing) is likely therefore to have an effect on driving-related crashes involving cannabis and alcohol.

'conservative' recommendation. However, some studies found some impairment over the 24-

hours post-consumption (Neavyn et al., 2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> The conservative policy option is to introduce zero limits – that is to regulate that no cannabis in blood concentrations is allowable under the law (no detectable presence of cannabis is permitted). This has been adopted in some countries (such as Australia) with significant legal and ethical criticisms and is not justified from an evidentiary point of view.

### **Chapter 10: Regulating allowable places for consumption**

The consumption of tobacco is banned in workplaces, educational institutions, public places and other venues (such as restaurants). These smoke-free regulations aim to protect third parties from the harms of second-hand smoke. "Eliminating exposure to second-hand tobacco smoke in all indoor workplaces, public places, public transport" is one of the five WHO best buys for tobacco control. The goal of these bans is to reduce second hand-smoke as exposure to second-hand smoke has been associated with various health outcomes, including increased rates of asthma and heart disease (Himathongkam et al., 2013). In addition, smoking bans aim to reduce opportunities to smoke and smoking prevalence. Alcohol consumption is also banned in prescribed places, sometimes as a temporary measure (e.g. alcohol-free zones in public parks on New Year's Eve). This chapter summarises the evidence from systematic reviews about the effectiveness of these place-based consumption bans in reducing harmful consumption and reducing the harms to third parties.

We located 30 systematic reviews of smoke-free policies.<sup>51</sup> The reviews covered a range of venues where smoking has been restricted or banned, including workplaces/universities; prisons; and in cars when children are present. More commonly however, the systematic reviews do not differentiate specific venues, and provide analysis of comprehensive bans of smoking in public venues.

The reviews examined a range of outcomes from smoke-free policies, including:

- Health outcomes, such as acute myocardial infarction rates (Gao et al., 2019), asthma (Hauri et al., 2011), and respiratory diseases (Rado et al., 2021)
- Tobacco consumption behaviours e.g., (Bennett et al., 2017; Callinan et al., 2010)
- Childhood health outcomes (Wang et al., 2015)
- Perinatal health outcomes (Been et al., 2014; Faber et al., 2017)
- Young people's smoking behaviours (Freedman et al., 2012; Heris et al., 2020).

#### 10.1 Smoke-free policies and population health outcomes

Across the reviews, the most frequently recommended intervention was 'comprehensive' smoking bans (Bafunno et al., 2019; Faber et al., 2017; Gao et al., 2019; Hauri et al., 2011; Mackay et al., 2011; Rado et al., 2021; Tan & Glantz, 2012). Although the definition varies, it appears this tends to refer to smoking bans at multiple public venues (generally indoor spaces) such as public transport, schools/universities, workplaces, and restaurants/bars. Comprehensive smoke-free policies have been associated with improved population-level health-related outcomes. For example, in a systematic review and meta-analysis of 17 studies of smoke-free legislation, Gao (2019) reported smoking bans were associated with a statistically significant 8% reduction in population acute myocardial infarction mortality rates, and found that more comprehensive laws appear to have stronger results. In a systematic review of 24 studies of European tobacco control strategies, Bafunno et al., (2019) identified that national comprehensive smoking bans were associated with

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> It is interesting that there have been no systematic reviews on (temporary) alcohol consumption bans in public places. This is a common regulatory option, particularly in association with public spaces and/or big events (like New Year's Eve). For an example of such research from Switzerland, see (Demant & Landolt, 2013).

improved health outcomes at the population level, with one study finding smoke-free legislation was associated with a 1.6% reduction in population-wide onset of lung disease. Other health outcomes identified in systematic reviews included population prevalence reductions in acute coronary events (Mackay et al., 2011) and population reductions in ischaemic heart disease (Hauri et al., 2011). Of the reviews that reported on multiple types of public venue smoke-free policies, all stated that more comprehensive bans (i.e., bans at more venues) were associated with improved population prevalence health outcomes (Bafunno et al., 2019; Faber et al., 2017; Gao et al., 2019; Hauri et al., 2011; Mackay et al., 2011; Rado et al., 2021; Tan & Glantz, 2012).

Smoke-free workplaces have been found to be associated with improved workforce health outcomes. Tompa et al., (2016) found moderate evidence that smoke-free workplaces were associated with reduced respiratory symptoms for employees. However, in a systematic review of 14 studies, Rashidenet al., (2020) found that although workplace smoke-free policies were associated with reductions in second hand-smoke exposure, employees were still exposed. This may indicate issues with enforcement or implementation of these policies in some cases.

#### **10.2 Smoking behaviours**

Aside from population-based health outcomes from reduced exposure to second-hand smoke, smoke-free policies also impact on smoking behaviours of those who smoke. In a systematic review of 50 studies on smoke-free legislation, Callinan et al., (2010) found that of the studies that examined smoking prevalence (n = 15) following the introduction of smoke-free legislation, all found either a reduction or no change in smoking prevalence. Furthermore, of the studies that examined tobacco consumption (n = 13), all but one found a reduction in consumption associated with smoke-free policies. Finally, the studies that examined smoking cessation (n = 7) found either no change or some increases in cessation rates associated with a smoking ban (Callinan et al., 2010). Another systematic review of 19 studies (n = 11 examined smoke-free policies) found that comprehensive smoke-free policies were associated with reduced consumption at school and work, but no overall population reductions in consumption (Main et al., 2008).

There is considerable evidence that smoke-free workplaces can reduce smoking behaviours (Callinan et al., 2010; Fichtenberg & Glantz, 2002a; Lin et al., 2013; Tompa et al., 2016). In a review of 26 studies assessing workplace tobacco smoking bans, Fichtenberg et al., (2002a) found complete bans at work were associated with significant reductions in smoking prevalence and number of cigarettes smoked per day. Similarly, Lin et al., (2013) reviewed 18 studies of smoke- free workplaces and other sites and found significant reductions in smoking prevalence and second-hand smoke exposure. In an omnibus review of 50 studies, Callinan et al., (2010) found significant reductions in workplace second hand-smoke exposure, particularly for hospitality workers, following smoke-free policies which included workplace bans.<sup>52</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> There are other workplace policies, such as alcohol and drug testing that can impact on consumption behaviour. Systematic reviews of this area include: (Cashman et al., 2009; Els et al., 2020; Osilla et al., 2012; Pidd & Roche, 2014). Although some reviews identified a potential deterrent effect from random testing, this does not appear to be a long-term effect (Cashman et al., 2009; Els et al., 2020). In relation to workplace injuries, there appears to be slightly stronger evidence for reductions associated with drug/alcohol testing, however there remain methodological issues with many of the studies (Cashman et al., 2009; Pidd & Roche, 2014). One review of 57 studies evaluated workplace interventions targeted at individual people who smoke,

Bans on smoking in schools/university settings have also been shown to impact on smoking behaviour. We located two systematic reviews looking at smoking bans at schools and universities, which demonstrated strong acceptance of smoke-free policies as well as reductions in smoking behaviours (Bennett et al., 2017; Lupton & Townsend, 2015). In a review of 11 cross-sectional and longitudinal studies, Bennett et al., (2017) found that university smoking bans had mixed results on smoking behaviour in the cross-sectional studies. However, in the longitudinal studies there were reductions in both smoking behaviour and pro-smoking attitudes, suggesting a more long-term effect of these restrictions. Smoke-free policies also appear to be supported by both university students and staff. Lupton (2015) reviewed 19 studies of university students' and staff's perceptions of smoke-free policies and found 58% of students and 68% of staff supported the policies. Two of the included studies assessed smoking behaviours and both found significant reductions in prevalence of smoking in the one to three years following the introduction of the smoke-free policies (Lupton & Townsend, 2015).

Research from smoking bans in prisons found that they may reduce smoking behaviours in the short-term, but this does not appear to have long-term efficacy (de Andrade & Kinner, 2017; Kennedy et al., 2015). Furthermore, issues with enforcement and implementation may inhibit the effect of the bans in carceral settings (de Andrade & Kinner, 2017; Kennedy et al., 2015).

Smoke-free policies can also impact on young people's smoking initiation. Two systematic reviews were identified that examined smoke-free policies association with initiation of smoking for young people (Freedman et al., 2012; Heris et al., 2020). In a systematic review of 27 studies, Freedman et al. (2012) found smoke-free policies reduced the number of young people who initiated smoking tobacco. In a systematic review exploring factors associated with smoking behaviours amongst Indigenous young people, Heris et al., (2020) found smoke-free spaces (including in the home) were a protective factor for risk of smoking.

A final omnibus systematic review was identified that explored qualitative studies on young people and the impacts of tobacco control policies, including smoke-free legislation. Papanastasiou et al., (2019) reviewed multiple studies which explored young people and smoke-free legislation. The reviewers identified that smoke-free policies may serve to change the perceptions of smoking amongst young people and encourage young people to want to quit smoking if it is more difficult to smoke in public places such as bars and restaurants. Furthermore, the reviewers suggest that comprehensive smoke-free policies may act to prevent young people who socially smoke from transitioning to more regular smoking.

Turning to health equity, Brown (2014a) reviewed one study that found smoke-free legislation was associated with reductions in smoking prevalence for 14–18-year-olds and high SES young people, but not associated with any change in smoking prevalence for low SES young people, which may indicate an increase in health inequities.

and workplace environment policies aiming to reduce/prevent smoking (Cahill & Lancaster, 2014). Group behaviour therapy, individual counselling and cessation medications were found to be effective in the workplace to help employees stop smoking. However, self-help methods, support from friends, family and workmates, relapse prevention programmes, environmental cues, or comprehensive programmes targeted at high-risk behaviours were not found to be effective at helping people stop smoking. Workplace incentives showed mixed results on cessation behaviours.

\_\_\_\_\_

#### 10.3 Childhood health outcomes

Children's exposure to second-hand smoke is associated with negative health outcomes, including asthma (Wang et al., 2015). Two systematic reviews have evaluated the impact of comprehensive smoke-free policies on children's health outcomes, generally finding significant improvements. Been et al., (2014) found smoke-free policies were associated with significant reductions in childhood asthma presentations at hospitals, whilst Faber et al., (2017) found reductions in both asthma and respiratory tract infection hospital attendances for children.

The evidence of smoke-bans on child health equity is mixed. In a systematic review of 38 studies (n = 12 on smoke-free policies), Brown (2014a) found smoke-free legislation tended to either have more of an effect on higher SES groups or equal effect by SES when looking at children's exposure to second-hand-smoke. This appeared to be related to the source of second-hand smoke exposure for children, in particular, whether their main source was in the home or in public places (Brown et al., 2014a). In contrast, a systematic review of eight studies, Nanninga et al., (2019) found smoke-free policies do not appear to lead to 'inequality widening' by SES, suggesting this may be an effective policy from a health equity perspective.

Although there had been some suggestion that public smoking bans may encourage smoking within the home, a meta-analysis of 15 studies found most studies showed exposure to smoke in the home for children decreased after smoking bans, with only two studies showing an increase (Nanninga et al., 2018).

We did not locate any systematic reviews that specifically evaluated smoking bans in cars when children are present. However, individual studies have demonstrated that smoking while driving can lead to unsafe levels of respirable suspended particles, even if windows remain open (e.g. Rees & Connolly, 2006). As a result, it has been suggested that smoking while driving with children present should be banned.

Two systematic reviews identified impacts of smoke-free policies on perinatal outcomes (Been et al., 2014; Faber et al., 2017). Both systematic reviews found smoke-free policies were associated with reductions in preterm birth, however there were mixed findings on birthweight and perinatal mortality outcomes (Been et al., 2014; Faber et al., 2017).

#### 10.4 Strategies to make smoke-free policies more effective

Two reviews considered strategies to make smoke-free policies more effective (Wynne et al., 2018; Zhou et al., 2016). Wynne et al., (2018) suggested signage, enforcement officers, penalties, and increasing awareness may assist with increasing the effectiveness of smoke-free policies. Zhou et al., (2016) suggested ensuring convenient designated smoking areas may assist with compliance.

It is worth noting one additional review assessed the quality of studies evaluating the economic impacts of smoke-free policies in the hospitality industry (Scollo et al., 2003). Of the 97 studies examined, Scollo et al., found that all those that concluded a negative impact of smoking bans on the economy were funded by the tobacco industry, and 94% of the tobacco industry funded studies reported a negative impact. Compared to the studies that were not supported by the tobacco industry, tobacco-funded studies were also significantly more likely to not be peer reviewed (Scollo

et al., 2003).

#### 10.5 Regulating allowable places of consumption – Implications for cannabis

**Smoke-free policies:** Smoke free policies for tobacco (given the health harms of both smoking and exposure to second-hand smoke) has been a highly effective public health measure for both decreasing tobacco consumption and protecting the health of third parties (Callinan et al., 2010; Faber et al., 2017).

Comprehensive smoking bans have been associated with reductions in smoking behaviours, including smoking prevalence and quantity of cigarettes smoked (Callinan et al., 2010). In addition, there have been considerable positive health outcomes from comprehensive smoke-free policies, such as reduced heart and lung disease (Faber et al., 2017). Comprehensive smoking bans have also been associated with reduced respiratory infections, asthma, and second-hand smoke exposure for children, as well as reduced smoking initiation in young people (Been et al., 2014; Freedman et al., 2012).

While evidence supports smoke-free policies at specific venues such as workplaces and universities, most reviews noted that the more comprehensive the bans, the better the outcomes (Bafunno et al., 2019; Faber et al., 2017; Gao et al., 2019; Hauri et al., 2011; Mackay et al., 2011; Rado et al., 2021; Tan & Glantz, 2012). Prison smoke-free policies appear to be less effective, possibly due to enforcement and implementation (de Andrade & Kinner, 2017; Kennedy et al., 2015). One review of workplace smoke-free policies also suggested there may be issues with implementation in some cases (Rashiden et al., 2020).

One review identified that more widespread use of cannabis may be a barrier to tobacco smoking cessation, due to the mixing of cannabis and tobacco (Papanastasiou et al., 2019). Therefore, restrictions on public consumption of cannabis may also assist with reducing tobacco smoking.

The implementation of the Framework Convention on Tobacco Control with its ban on public consumption of tobacco could be simply extended to cover cannabis (Steinberg et al., 2019). In Canada, most provinces ban cannabis consumption where tobacco consumption is prohibited (Shanahan & Cyrenne, 2021). The face-validity of regulations banning cannabis smoking in public places relies on evidence of harms from second-hand cannabis smoke. Some people mix their cannabis with tobacco when smoking, and in those cases, the second-hand tobacco smoke is well-known to be toxic to third parties (Carreras et al., 2019). There is also evidence of second-hand cannabis smoke toxicity (independent of tobacco) (Chatkin et al., 2019; Holitzki et al., 2017). The research on whether there are second-hand harms from vaping cannabis is nascent (Cone et al., 2015; Wilson, 2016)

Although it has been suggested that public smoke-free policies could increase smoking in the home (with children present), this has not eventuated with tobacco (Nanninga et al., 2018). Whilst it is unclear whether the same would apply for cannabis, ensuring public venues are free from second-hand cannabis smoke, particularly when children are present, should remain a priority.

Further considerations may be whether other non-inhalation forms of cannabis consumption is allowable in public (such as edibles). It may require considering the intention of the policies – is it

.....

to reduce consumption (as is one of the intentions of tobacco smoking bans) or to reduce the harms associated with second hand-smoke exposure? If the intention is to reduce consumption, placing bans on consuming other forms of cannabis may be considered. However, if the primary goal is to prevent harms to third parties, then evidence of such harms would be required to justify such a policy.

\_\_\_\_\_\_

# **PART 3 CONCLUSIONS**

\_\_\_\_\_

# **Chapter 11: Synthesis**

#### 11.1 What works best: alcohol and tobacco?

Taking a bird's eye view across both alcohol and tobacco, and assessing the evidence for effective regulations, the most effective measure for both alcohol and tobacco with the strongest level of empirical support is price/taxation measures. In all cases, higher prices to the consumer discourage consumption. For tobacco, the implementation of smoke-free legislation has had significant positive public health effects and ranks second in terms of evidence of reduced consumption and harm to others. For alcohol, the second most effective regulation in reducing harms is drink-driving legislation and notably breath testing of drivers. The third-ranked most effective regulation for both alcohol and for tobacco is curtailment (or banning) of advertising. The empirical evidence shows a strong relationship between higher consumption (of both alcohol and tobacco) in association with exposure to advertising (across all forms).

At this point, the two substances diverge: there is strong evidence for retail sales restrictions for alcohol, notably lower outlet density, reduced hours and days of week sales (such evidence is not so readily available for tobacco). Health warnings (including graphic displays on packaging) for tobacco have shown impacts on awareness, initiation and intentions (health warnings for alcohol to date have not shown significant effectiveness in reducing consumption). Minimum purchasing age research is complicated to interpret but has strong face validity (people under 18 years of age consume less alcohol and tobacco than those aged over 18 years of age). Government monopoly of the market has some empirical support at the retail and production level but evidence at the wholesale/manufacturer level is overall lacking, despite most experts arguing that a government monopoly across both manufacture and retail is the least harmful approach. Quantity purchase limits (alcohol only) has historical support from one country (Sweden) but otherwise limited evidence from our current times. Mandatory server training has little empirical support to date. Limiting the allowable level of the psychoactive ingredient (ethanol and nicotine) has not been shown to be an effective regulatory strategy, but this may be because it has not been implemented. Lower-harm products (such as e-cigarettes) remain controversial within the context of tobacco control. Finally, there is strong evidence for the ways in which a for-profit industry influences the regulatory approach: indeed, perhaps the most important finding across all this work is that mechanisms to control industry and limit policy influence are paramount to successful alcohol and tobacco control.

These 'bird's eye' conclusions are supported by 'policy index' research (Moxham-Hall & Ritter, 2017). Policy indexes aim to scale regulatory alcohol or tobacco policies for their effectiveness in order to compare different jurisdictions' approaches to alcohol regulation. Five different alcohol policy indexes have been developed, which cover between 10 and 29 different policy measures. Pricing and taxation policies were consistently rated as highly effective, in the scales that included these policies (Brand et al., 2007; Karlsson & Österberg, 2007; Naimi et al., 2014). Drink-driving restrictions including legal blood alcohol concentration limits and random breath testing were also consistently rated moderate to high in effectiveness across the indices (Brand et al., 2007; Karlsson & Österberg, 2001, 2007; Korcha et al., 2018; Naimi et al., 2014). Policies that regulated the distribution of alcohol were also rated moderate to highly effective across the scales, specifically government monopolies, outlet density, and hours of sale restrictions. For tobacco, a tobacco control scale ranked the following regulations in order of effectiveness: tobacco pricing, smoke-free workplaces and other

smoke-free public sites, public information campaigns, bans on advertising and promotion, large and direct health warning labels, and individual treatment for smoking cessation (Feliu et al., 2020; Joossens & Raw, 2006).

While the above 'bird's eye' view summarises the effectiveness of individual measures, in reality measures are not introduced individually, and what is of most interest is the relative effectiveness when regulatory measures are mixed together. This is a challenging research task because there are no standardised outcome measures, and study designs and study quality vary greatly (with many reviews having low quality ratings for individual studies) (Martineau et al., 2013). One alternative research approach to assessing relative effectiveness of a mix of regulations is to use policy simulation modelling. Policy simulation modelling combines multiple different regulatory levers to predict the health outcomes (and sometimes the cost-benefits) of a mix of regulatory levers. In one such policy simulation model for tobacco control, the authors included six policy levers: taxation, youth prevention, smoke-free policies, mass media campaigns, marketing/advertising restrictions, and product regulation (Feirman et al., 2017). The modelling results demonstrated both the independent and combined effects of these interventions on decreasing projected future smoking prevalence. The pricing/taxation effects were the most robust. Another tobacco control model, SimSmoke (Levy et al., 2006; Levy et al., 2002) includes taxation, smoke-free legislation, marketing bans, health warnings, media and educational campaigns, cessation treatment, and youth access restrictions. Across all applications of the model, taxation (price controls) produces the greatest effect on smoking prevalence; see for example the cross-country European application (Levy et al., 2014). The equivalent in the alcohol domain is the Sheffield Alcohol Policy Model (Brennan et al., 2016; Brennan et al., 2015) which covers price, availability, and advertising controls. The Sheffield model has mainly been used to date to model the effects of minimum unit price of alcohol.

The above summary of regulation measures and their relative effectiveness is largely with reference to total population consumption and does not provide analysis for specific population groups or types of harm. We summarise this next.

#### 11.2 Young people, high risk consumption and harmful use, and third party harms

As detailed in Chapter 1 (section 1.4), the Federal Office of Public Health specified four areas of particular interest: preventing underage use; preventing high risk consumption; reducing harms amongst those consuming alcohol and/or tobacco at high risk levels; and protecting third parties.

#### 11.2.1 Preventing underage use

Preventing underage use of alcohol and tobacco is primarily achieved through regulations which prohibit sales of alcohol or tobacco to minors (and through mass media and schools-based education programs – both of which are out of scope for this review as they are not structural regulatory measures).<sup>53</sup> Prohibiting sales to minors needs to be matched with compliance checking and an enforcement regime. Methods for assessing compliance with regulations regarding sales to minors include test purchases (see section 8.4) but research evidence about differential effectiveness of penalties is lacking. There are no systematic reviews in this area. One strong individual study (see section 8.7) found that enforcement checks for sales to minors resulted in immediate improvement

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> We also note that the evidence demonstrating effectiveness for both of these is somewhat slim.

in regulatory compliance, however this effect had decayed entirely for off-premise alcohol purchases three months later (Wagenaar et al., 2005a; Wagenaar et al., 2005b).

While prohibiting sales to minors is an obvious regulatory lever, other regulatory approaches discussed across this report have also been shown to reduce youth consumption. Stockings et al. (2016) reviewed measures to prevent or reduce youth consumption of alcohol and tobacco. They found that pricing measures were the most successful measure to reduce alcohol use and harms in young people. For tobacco, Stockings et al. (2016) found good evidence of pricing measures in reducing problematic use in youth but inconclusive evidence about preventing use overall (see also Mannocci et al., 2019). The reviewers also found strong evidence for the effectiveness of public consumption bans for tobacco but insufficient evidence for alcohol. For the various measures concerned with availability or sales restrictions, young people's alcohol or tobacco use was not shown to be affected by these control measures.

As discussed in section 7.1.3, young people's exposure to alcohol advertising and promotion increased the likelihood of intended and actual consumption of alcohol (Buchanan et al., 2018; Gupta et al., 2016; Scott et al., 2017) as well as heavier consumption (Anderson, de Bruijn, et al., 2009; Bryden et al., 2012; Jernigan et al., 2017). Despite the strong evidence of the relationship between advertising exposure and consumption, the parallel evidence of the effectiveness of advertising bans (whether full or partial) is less strong. Stockings et al. (2016) found insufficient evidence in their systematic review for banning or regulating alcohol advertising; but strong evidence for banning or regulating tobacco advertising to reduce youth tobacco consumption.

There was some suggestion in the literature that social media may be more influential on adolescent alcohol use than traditional media exposure due to the potential influence of networks (friends, families etc) sharing information, and product content which blurs the boundary between marketing and online peer activities (Buchanan et al., 2018; Noel et al., 2020). This suggests that to successfully prevent underage consumption (of either alcohol or tobacco), strong regulation of social media platforms will be required.

The availability of flavoured electronic cigarettes and vapes, and the range of flavours offered have been found to increase their appeal and use among young people (Feirman et al., 2016; Huang et al., 2017; Kowitt et al., 2017; Zare et al., 2018) (see chapter 6.2.3). In response, flavoured ENDS products have been banned in many different countries and jurisdictions. There is some limited evidence from these areas of short-term success in reducing use of flavoured products in the total population where such bans were accompanied by enforcement and retailer compliance (O'Connell & Kephart, 2022; Rogers et al., 2022).

#### 11.2.2 Preventing high-risk consumption and harms

The literature on the effectiveness of regulatory measures to address heavy drinking, or heavy episodic drinking, is instructive for considering which measures may reduce harmful or dependent cannabis consumption.

Market structures that include government monopoly appear to be associated with lower alcohol-related harms, including alcohol-related hospitalizations, psychosis, injuries and accidents, and liver cirrhosis (Ramstedt, 2002; Stockwell et al., 2018). As detailed in Chapter 4 (section 4.3.1) higher prices tend to reduce heavy drinking (and those who experience harms from their alcohol). People

who drink more heavily may have lower elasticity of demand, but the quantity reductions in alcohol consumption with increased prices for someone who is drinking heavily represent positive health impacts. At a population level, higher prices are associated with reductions in mortality and morbidity including violence, traffic accident fatalities, drink-driving, rates of sexually-transmitted diseases (STDs) and risky sexual behaviour, other drug use and crime (Wagenaar et al., 2010). Another consideration from the alcohol literature is the research on 'cheap' forms of alcohol. Cheap alcohol is consumed at higher quantities amongst those who are alcohol dependent. Regulations around minimum unit price attempt to deal with the cheaper forms of alcohol, and hence have the potential to impact on dependent use (Boniface et al., 2017). While not every review found conclusive results (Nelson & McNall, 2017), the price effects on harmful consumption have been shown across many reviews, and the relationship between price and harm is well-established.

For alcohol, regulating outlet density is associated with a reduction in violence and injury (Campbell et al., 2009; Popova et al., 2009) (see section 8.1). In addition, restricting alcohol trading hours is effective harm reduction: restricted hours of sales can reduce injuries, hospital presentations, homicides, and crime (Hahn et al., 2010; Sanchez-Ramirez & Voaklander, 2018).

Some forms of nicotine consumption are more harmful than others — notably it depends on the route of administration, and the presence of co-occurring chemicals and other substances. The harms from the many chemicals associated with cigarettes (and tobacco) can be mitigated by consuming nicotine through snus, vaping or other electronic nicotine delivery systems. These are all demonstrably less harmful than smoking (see section 6.2). As such ENDS represent an excellent harm reduction strategy for tobacco that could be readily applied to cannabis, albeit a contested one (some argue that ENDS act as a gateway to cigarette use but there is no conclusive evidence to support this).

Exposure to tobacco or alcohol advertising is associated with heavier patterns of consumption (Finan et al., 2020; Scott et al., 2017; Smith & Foxcroft, 2009), and restricting and/or banning advertising has strong face validity. In their systematic review, Robertson et al., (2015) found that point-of-sale advertisements can affect those trying to cease smoking, with studies demonstrating a link between exposure to such advertising and an increase in impulse purchasing and urges to purchase tobacco products. While screening and brief interventions, and treatment for alcohol or nicotine dependence were outside the scope of this report, we note the extensive literature on the effectiveness of both screening and treatment to reduce harmful levels of consumption in those who are experiencing problems (for example Brose, 2015; Moyer et al., 2002; Phimarn et al., 2022; Prochaska et al., 2004; Rigotti et al., 2022; Stockings et al., 2016; Zakiyah et al., 2021). There have also been a number of non-treatment interventions focussed on individuals with alcohol use disorder, such as 'banned drinker registries' (Room, 2012). As this review is focussed on the structural regulatory level, individualised control measures, such as 'banned drinker registries' were outside our scope.

Drinking environments (such as licensed venues) can have attributes that increase harmful alcohol consumption and attributes that decrease harmful alcohol consumption. Aside from the regulations governing these venues (see chapter 8 retail regulations), there are other environmental factors shown to impact. In a systematic review of 34 studies (across 9 countries), Hughes et al., (2011) found that a permissive environment, cheap alcohol availability, poor cleanliness, crowding, loud music, a focus on dancing and poor staff practice can contribute to increased alcohol-related harm

({ee also Jones et al., 2011). Despite these two reviews, there is surprisingly little meta-analytic reviews of specific strategies to reduce harms in drinking environments.

#### 11.2.3 Protection of third parties

The final population of interest is the general population who may experience harms from other people's alcohol and/or tobacco consumption. For alcohol this includes violence, injury, and road accidents; for tobacco this includes exposure to second-hand smoke.

Drink-driving countermeasures and smoke-free places have been the two key interventions to address protection of third parties from harm. In addition, reduced density of drinking outlets have also been shown to reduce violence associated with drinking areas.

One key feature of tobacco policy is the success of the 'harm to others' framing. Second-hand smoking harms opened up an avenue for policy reform that introduced smoke-free workplaces, smoke-free recreational settings and the like, premised on protecting the 'innocent' population members from the ill-effects of second-hand tobacco smoke. This gave significant impetus to the lowering of smoking rates across western nations.

While cannabis smoked with tobacco will produce the same harm to third parties, there is limited evidence to date about cannabis smoke alone. Third party harms from vaping are unknown (and for edibles it is also unknown). Careful mapping of harms to others from cannabis consumption is required in order that regulations that prohibit consumption in prescribed places is driven by a strong evidence-base.

As we note (see Chapter 10), part of the rationale for prohibiting tobacco consumption in public places has been that it encourages cessation amongst people who smoke (that is, its goal extends beyond solely protecting third parties). If the goal is to minimise cannabis consumption at a population level, then banning consumption in public places not only reduces consumption, it also sends social norms signals about the acceptability of cannabis consumption.

#### 11.3 Vulnerable populations and equity considerations

Some population groups are more susceptible to higher consumption and/or greater harms from alcohol and tobacco, including people of low socio-economic status, sexual and gender minorities (LGBTIQ+), and ethnic and racial minorities. Most regulatory policy levers fail to account for differential impacts on vulnerable populations. Cannabis regulation provides the opportunity to address this from the start of a regulatory regime. Given the evidence that ethnic and other minorities have greater exposure to and risk from alcohol and tobacco (for example, Baskerville et al., 2017; Grier & Kumanyika, 2008) there is no reason to think this will be different for legalised cannabis.

Equity from a regulatory perspective includes whether regulations have significantly more positive effects on marginalised or deprived populations; whether regulations increase health equity (that is improve health status of those more marginalised/deprived); whether regulations increase economic equity (that is address poverty considerations); and whether regulations increase social (and justice) equity (that is address social conditions). We can see some tensions here: take the example of taxation policy (see Chapter 4) - while higher prices may improve health equity (due to

their larger impact on poorer populations), they may at the same time increase economic inequity (poorer people least able to afford higher prices).

Equity is an important consideration for all health policies (Lal et al., 2018). For cannabis regulations, a review of the equity considerations associated with each regulatory measure would represent best practice in health policy design. There are three separate questions related to equity considerations: Does cannabis legalisation resolve existing inequities created through prohibition? Do new cannabis regulations create new inequities and/or perpetuate existing ones? Can new cannabis regulations redress past inequities? None of these questions have straightforward answers (Kilmer et al., 2021).

Focussing on the ways in which different regulations may increase or decrease equity, we note that alcohol and tobacco control policies have been very slow to embrace an equity lens. This is despite the well-known fact that low socio-economic groups carry a greater burden of alcohol and tobacco use and harms (Grilo et al., 2021). A number of reviews consider alcohol and tobacco regulations from an equity perspective (Brown et al., 2014b; Hill et al., 2014; Jain et al., 2020; Lorenc et al., 2013; Main et al., 2008; Nanninga et al., 2019; Thomas et al., 2008). In each case, they find trade-offs: some regulations increase health equity, others have no effect, and in some cases regulations decrease equity (in the case of distributional or economic equity).

There is strong evidence of alcohol and tobacco industry marketing to racial minorities and in poorer neighbourhoods (Grier & Kumanyika, 2008). Retailer non-compliance with marketing regulations was significantly associated with racial/ethnic neighbourhood composition (Higgins et al., 2019). These findings mirror another systematic review which found significant disparities in tobacco marketing by tobacco retailers for neighbourhoods with more Black residents (Lee et al., 2015). For cannabis regulation, this suggests attention to both the location of retail outlets, and strong enforcement of regulations in poorer neighbourhoods. There is already evidence of equity-related issues with reference to cannabis retail locations (Firth et al., 2020; Firth et al., 2022; Rhee et al., 2022; Unger et al., 2020). Researchers have shown that neighbourhoods with cannabis retailers (both licensed and unlicensed) had higher proportions of Hispanics, African Americans, and residents living below the poverty level {Firth, 2022 #420; Unger, 2020 #421}. This suggests careful attention to equity in cannabis licensing that does not set up a regulatory system that further perpetuates inequity. It also links to regulating outlet density, and special attention to outlet density in poorer neighbourhoods (see section 8.1 on outlet density).

Cannabis regulations can be designed to specifically address past inequity. In such an attempt, some US states have introduced so-called "equity licences", that is licenses to sell cannabis are provided to those who had previously participated in the black market and were from poorer neighbourhoods. For example in 2018, California's Cannabis Equity Act was signed into law, which funds local jurisdictions to develop programs that reduce barriers to licensure, and increase employment opportunities in the cannabis industry for people disproportionately impacted by prohibition. However, as detailed in a New York Times story<sup>54</sup> (March 2022), this approach to address equity has proven difficult for several reasons including that people are not experienced retail operators; as a cash-only business (due to federal laws), there is a high risk of crime and theft which brings very high security costs to the legal stores; and the industry is not profitable (as quoted "[I] did better selling

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> https://www.nytimes.com/2022/03/15/business/cannabis-dispensaries-oakland.html

weed on the street"). Despite the policy intention to support Black communities to establish legal cannabis businesses, this news story suggests significant problems in practice. In addition, greater outlet density in poorer neighbourhoods is likely to contribute to higher consumption and therefore higher harms (Berg et al., 2018).

Another important consideration is gender and the extent to which men and women are differentially responsive to alcohol and/or tobacco control policies, especially given gender differences in consumption rates (Higgins et al., 2015). There is limited research evidence on how the regulation of alcohol and/or tobacco affects women differently from men (Fitzgerald et al., 2016). The systematic review literature is suggestive however, of gender differences, for example that men are more impacted by outlet density regulations; and that women may be more price sensitive (Fitzgerald et al., 2016; Nelson, 2014). However, given the limited strong evidence, implications for cannabis regulations for men compared to women cannot be drawn.

Regulatory impact assessments<sup>55</sup> are a tool to assess the positive and negative effects of proposed cannabis regulations. Taking equity into consideration in these regulatory impact assessments is crucial to being aware of potential intended and unintended effects on vulnerable and/or marginalised populations.

## 11.4 Some other important considerations for cannabis regulation

Beyond addressing each of the multiple regulatory approaches for cannabis, as covered in Chapters 3 through 10, and thinking through the specific population groups and equity (as above), there are some broader considerations in translating the evidence from alcohol and tobacco to cannabis. We canvass these briefly here.

# 11.4.1 Prevalence and stage of epidemic

The underlying population prevalence matters for the choice and relative emphasis between regulatory control measures. Effective regulation differs for low prevalence versus high prevalence substances. The current prevalence of use for Europe differs significantly between the three substances (last month consumption: alcohol = 60%; tobacco = 18%, cannabis = 4%; see Table 1). The widely different prevalence rates speak to the social acceptability and norms surrounding regular alcohol, tobacco, and cannabis consumption.

The stage of an epidemic is another important issue to consider when applying regulatory strategies (Caulkins, 2007). Prevention strategies are most important early on when prevalence is low; harm reduction and treatment strategies are more important later, when prevalence is higher. This would suggest that given the current low population prevalence of cannabis use relative to tobacco and alcohol, the most important regulations will be those that support the prevention of commencement of consumption. This means a focus on advertising restrictions, retail sales regulations, public consumption bans and price. All these mechanisms reduce the acceptability and availability of cannabis and contribute towards lower population prevalence of consumption.

Lower population prevalence of consumption is key to alcohol control policies. In this work for the Swiss government, we recognise that the summary of systematic reviews of alcohol regulations are

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Also referred to as Health Impact Assessments

predominantly focused on regulations that reduce total population consumption. As noted in Chapter 2, the most common outcome measure used in alcohol (and to a lesser extent tobacco) control research is total population consumption, rather than high-risk or harmful consumption. Regulatory measures are regarded as effective if they reduce total population consumption. This is an assumption that should be empirically interrogated for its application to cannabis.

The history of alcohol policy is very instructive for understanding the importance of this issue. Alcohol policy has seen two distinct phases: up to the 1950s, the focus was on 'alcoholism' and those individuals who were 'alcoholic'. Policy focussed on correcting this deviance, providing treatment, care and support for people afflicted with alcoholism. The population consumption of alcohol was irrelevant for dealing with 'alcoholics'. In that sense there were two categories of people: those who drank socially unproblematically and people who drank problematically. This is mirrored in the drug policy discourse around recreational (non-problematic) use versus problematic use. Alcohol policy historically, concerned itself solely with the 'alcoholics'. In the 1960s and 1970s, as summarised by Room & Livingston (2017) there was a paradigm shift. The work of French researcher Sally Ledermann, and Norwegian Ole-Jorgen Skog, empirically demonstrated that the "levels and patterns of drinking in the population as a whole affected the rates of drinking-related problems in that population" (Room & Livingston, 2017, p. 11).

This 'distribution of consumption' held across countries and populations, bringing with it the shift to the then "new" public health approach: policy concerned itself with the total population consumption, and policy efforts focussed on reducing population consumption of alcohol. While this is the prevailing policy approach globally, it is worth noting that it is not without controversy. Vested interests (such as the alcohol industry), cultural inequity (such as wealthy white people consuming alcohol moderately), and the cultural desire to "other" people who experience alcohol (or drug) dependence, have worked against the wholesale acceptance of the 'total consumption model' and the associated public health approach of focussing on population level consumption. As Room and Livingston (2017) note, this focus on population level consumption "remains politically contentious, since its implications for policy are inconvenient for important economic interests and conceptual frames" (p. 18). Indeed the WHO "best buys" for alcohol are premised on the effectiveness of measures to reduce overall population consumption. This speaks directly to the goals for cannabis regulation. Assuming the population distribution of cannabis consumption follows the same pattern as alcohol (that is higher total population consumption is associated with greater harms), then public health focussed cannabis regulation would be concerned with reducing total population prevalence.

#### 11.4.2 Market considerations

The stage of market maturity is another important consideration. The majority of the alcohol research is within the context of a privatised market. There are key differences in regulatory opportunities for a newly established market that has not previously existed compared to an established market. For Regulations can become much more difficult to implement once a market has been established. In addition to thinking about the market maturity, there are other questions about the number of market players — whether multiple small suppliers and retailers or a few large (multinational) companies (oligopoly). In the main, there has been a preference to avoid oligopolies, as seen in the USA move to a three-tiered system which we understand was motivated by the desire to reduce the power and influence of any one (or small numbers) of big private players — in order to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Noting that there are already private interests – medicinal cannabis suppliers and retailers.

increase regulatory controls. This is a different context to the current cannabis situation, where arguably there are attempts to try and consolidate the cannabis industry into fewer players to increase the level of regulatory control.

Additionally, there are not the constraints on formulating national policy and configuring markets for cannabis as there is/has been on alcohol and tobacco, due to the lack of free trade agreements in this area. For instance, rules of the European Economic Area resulted in Norway abolishing their alcohol monopolies (Örnberg & Ólafsdóttir, 2008) and elsewhere governments have spent considerable sums fighting industry interests in national and international courts to implement tobacco plain packaging. This would not be the case with cannabis plain packaging regulations.

#### 11.4.3 Regulating the black market for public health outcomes

Finally, much has already been written about how to structure a legal market that has the potential to reduce the size and influence of the black market. Indeed, in some countries, the legalisation of cannabis has been explicitly tied to the policy goal of reducing the black market (for example Uruguay). For this project however, the concern is not with the size of the black market and the ability of a legal regulated market to reduce the black market; rather our task here is to examine the effective regulatory levers from alcohol and tobacco for public health outcomes. This then generates some important questions about the relationship between the black market and public health outcomes.

We think there are two overarching questions: 1. Are there better health impacts in a legal cannabis market compared to an illegal cannabis market? 2. Is the presence of the cannabis black market linked to potential iatrogenic or limited effects of some policy levers/regulations? In relation to the first question, while legal markets may provide accurate consumer information (of limited effectiveness - see chapter 5) and quality control of the product (which for cannabis is not a definitive issue regarding harms), the legal market will most likely increase population prevalence of consumption. Whether that in turn increases cannabis-related harms is yet to be determined (see above discussion of total consumption model), especially in light of the significantly lower harm profile of cannabis compared to alcohol, although there is some very limited research that synthetic cannabinoid use may be reduced with cannabis legalisation (Klein et al., 2022). In relation to the second question, the presence of the cannabis black market does reduce the potential of some regulatory measures to operate with their full force – the most pertinent example is price. If there were no black market for cannabis, then price-setting could be undertaken such that it minimises consumption. These are currently matters of speculation (see section 11.6 below for research gaps) but we think it is useful to keep them in mind when discussing regulations from a public health perspective.

#### 11.5 Limitations

Our review focussed on English-language published systematic reviews and meta-analysis. There are thousands of empirical studies of alcohol and tobacco and their regulation which examine public health outcomes. While randomised controlled trials are unusual (because regulatory features mostly cannot be randomised, just observed) other methods are employed to ensure valid comparisons between a regulatory intervention and a suitable comparison or control. These include cohort studies, case control studies, time-series analyses, and cross-sectional studies. Systematic reviews represent the highest level of evidence, and they overcome the potential confounds in any

one individual study. Focussing on systematic reviews also made the three-month project manageable. The limitation is that for some regulatory interventions there were no systematic reviews (to date), or only one or two systematic reviews available. We moderate our conclusions in these circumstances, and in some cases, we cite selected strong individual empirical studies as indicative of effectiveness.

We did not conduct an analysis as applied to the Swiss context specifically – there will be particular cultural, social, and normative aspects in Switzerland where some of the English-language literature is less likely to be applicable; and where the regulatory options need to be shaped by local conditions.

Our work focussed on regulatory measures at the population level – not interventions directed at individual behaviours. We know that treatment works to reduce harmful consumption. This should not be forgotten in establishing systems for the legal regulation of cannabis. Investment in treatment services, especially outpatient counselling services are vital to deal with the potential growing demand from cannabis use disorders. While the data from places that have legalised cannabis is still emerging, there appears to be evidence of increased prevalence of cannabis use disorders in association with legalisation (Leung et al., 2020; Rivera-Aguirre et al., 2022; Smart & Pacula, 2019).

There are some areas which time and resources did not permit coverage of. In the harms to third parties, our review did not include synthesis of the evidence about foetal alcohol spectrum disorder, and the harm to foetuses from alcohol consumption (Jacobsen et al., 2022). Research on prenatal cannabis use disorder has shown adverse neonatal outcomes which are moderated by race/ethnicity as well as co-consumption of tobacco (Shi et al., 2021). Another area that we were not able to cover is home brewing/home distilling. The extent of home brewing/self-supply of alcohol will vary by country/region. We did search for research on this topic and any studies of the impacts of different arrangements to regulate home brewing, but found an absence of research.

#### 11.6 Research gaps

As noted elsewhere, for this work we relied on systematic reviews and meta-analyses because these represent the highest level of evidence. In order to build the evidence-base, individual studies are required which then are subject to systematic review and/or meta-analysis. There are several areas where more research evidence is required, and specific gaps that would assist in understanding how to more effectively regulate cannabis.

Most of the existing research on market structures comes from historical studies and opportunities to analyse natural experiments, when a region or state shifts its market structure. These designs cannot be planned, but in the case of cannabis there is an opportunity to deliberately set out a research agenda around market structures to study the impacts of differing ownership arrangements. There is no comparative outcome research on not-for-profit models. All the research to date has been descriptive in nature and while valuable in its own right, this does not provide evidence one way or another about whether not-for-profit market arrangements are associated with lower, higher, or no different public health impacts.

Given that most alcohol and tobacco markets are structured around private interests (for-profit), the various regulations (such as restrictions on promotions, retail sales regulations, product labelling) all require enforcement (compliance checking and penalties for non-compliance). There appears to be a major research gap on enforcement of the various regulations. Firstly, there have been a number of different approaches to compliance checking, including routine inspections, test purchases and variants of the mystery shopper. But no research has compared these various compliance checking approaches nor established which methods are most effective and least costly. Secondly, no research that we identified has compared the effectiveness of different penalties – whether that be fines, public shaming, restrictions on trade, loss of license or other penalties. Evidence about which penalties have the greatest effect (in terms of both the individual non-compliant trader and the market as whole) would be extremely valuable in setting up systems for cannabis regulation if a forprofit model is chosen.

Cannabis and driving is an active research area, and studies are underway with results emerging. A key research priority is to establish the best detection methods and the most appropriate limits/levels to THC content, that does not impair driving but does not penalise people unnecessarily. More evidence is required about the length of time (hours) after cannabis consumption where driving may be impaired, as well as mechanisms to enforce this.

The regulation of online sales is an important research priority, particularly examining the effectiveness of different regulatory measures for online sales. The one systematic review we located concerned the extent of compliance, but not the effectiveness of regulatory options.

Quantity purchase restrictions is another research priority. As noted, only historical studies are available that concern the impacts of placing limits on the amount of alcohol that can be purchased by any one individual. This is an area of some importance for cannabis regulation, given the desire to limit sales. We also note that proposals to legalise other currently illegal drugs commonly argue for purchase limits (for example Transform Drug Policy Foundation, 2020), adding priority to this research agenda.

There is a large amount of research on price elasticity of demand for both alcohol and tobacco that should translate well for cannabis regulation. Research on the price elasticity of demand for cannabis has been undertaken (for example Amlung et al., 2019), within the context of the illegal market or medicinal cannabis markets. New research on cannabis price elasticity of demand in legally regulated markets will assist in establishing the best price setting levers. In addition, while it appears that higher prices on more harmful forms of cannabis will be a useful tool to nudge people towards purchase of less harmful forms, empirical evidence of pricing as an effective nudge strategy for cannabis is lacking.

The protection of third parties from any harmful emissions from cannabis consumption is a priority research agenda. While smoking cannabis with tobacco will be harmful to third parties given the known emissions from tobacco, there is still limited evidence for any harmful emissions from cannabis smoke on its own, let alone cannabis as vaped. This evidence will be crucial in justifying bans on public consumption.

As discussed earlier in this chapter, the alcohol policy research relies on the 'total consumption model' – harms accrue to individuals in a linear relationship with population consumption. This

needs to be empirically tested for cannabis, given the different harm profiles of the two substances. If the 'total consumption model' does not hold up for cannabis, some of the regulatory measures discussed here may be less important or relevant for controlling high risk/harmful consumption.

There is little research on the health impacts of black-market sourced cannabis. Most drug policy relies on the assumption that black market drugs contain very harmful cutting agents and other contaminants (as suppliers seek to maximise profits by increasing quantity weights with cutting agents). The toxic fentanyl in the North American heroin market is a classic example where illicit supplies are associated with significantly more harm than a legally regulated supply for that particular drug. Is this true for cannabis? Is the margin of harm for an illegally purchased gram of cannabis significantly higher than for a legally purchased gram of cannabis? The research so far does not seem to suggest so.

Aside from the quality of the product itself, one other major public health harm from illicit markets is violence and injury. Is this also the case with the cannabis black market? These questions are important because understanding the relationship between the black-market health harms and the legal market health harms will help guide public health policy concerning the regulation of cannabis. Of course, it may be that there are considerations other than public health (i.e., crime, stigma) driving regulation, in which case, lessons can be drawn from those fields as to what are the best settings to achieve desired outcomes.

A clear gap in the literature is the lack of directly comparable alcohol and tobacco products to edible cannabis products. We recognise the emergent literature in cannabis from legal markets here as a guide to appropriate regulatory settings and also literature from alcohol and tobacco on regulations concerning psychoactive products.

Finally, there has been some concern that cannabis product proliferation is associated with higher consumption (and hence higher harms). There is no empirical data that we are aware of that tests the association between the number of product types available and the associated population harm.

------

# **REFERENCES**

- Adams, P. J., Rychert, M., & Wilkins, C. (2021). Policy influence and the legalized cannabis industry: learnings from other addictive consumption industries. *Addiction*, *116*(11), 2939-2946. https://doi.org/10.1111/add.15483
- Alvarez, L., Colonna, R., Kim, S., Chen, C., Chippure, K., Grewal, J., . . . Leung, V. (2021). Young and under the influence: A systematic literature review of the impact of cannabis on the driving performance of youth. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, *151*, 105961. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2020.105961
- Amato, L., Cruciani, F., Solimini, R., Barca, A., Pacifici, R., & Davoli, M. (2020). Effects of electronic cigarettes on health: a systematic review of the available evidence. *Recenti Prog Med,* 111(1), 30-43. 10.1701/3294.32651
- Amin, S., Dunn, A. G., & Laranjo, L. (2020). Social influence in the uptake and use of electronic cigarettes: A systematic review. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, *58*(1), 129-141. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2019.08.023">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2019.08.023</a>
- Amlung, M., Reed, D. D., Morris, V., Aston, E. R., Metrik, J., & MacKillop, J. (2019). Price elasticity of illegal versus legal cannabis: a behavioral economic substitutability analysis. *Addiction*, 114(1), 112-118. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/add.14437">https://doi.org/10.1111/add.14437</a>
- Amul, G. G. H., Tan, G. P. P., & van der Eijk, Y. (2021). A Systematic Review of Tobacco Industry Tactics in Southeast Asia: Lessons for Other Low- And MiddleIncome Regions. *Int J Health Policy Manag*, *10*(6), 324-337. 10.34172/ijhpm.2020.97
- Anderson-Luxford, D., Norman, T., & Room, R. (2021). Regulating the Digital Marketing of Alcohol: Exploring Evidence-based Policy Options.
- Anderson, P. (2011). Die WHO-Strategie zur Reduktion des schadlichen Alkoholkonsums: Folgerungen für die Alkoholpolitik. *Sucht: Zeitschrift für Wissenschaft und Praxis*, *57*(2), 85-98. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1024/0939-5911.a000099">http://dx.doi.org/10.1024/0939-5911.a000099</a>
- Anderson, P., Chisholm, D., & Fuhr, D. C. (2009). Effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of policies and programmes to reduce the harm caused by alcohol. *The Lancet, 373*(9682), 2234-2246. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(09)60744-3
- Anderson, P., de Bruijn, A., Angus, K., Gordon, R., & Hastings, G. (2009). Impact of alcohol advertising and media exposure on adolescent alcohol use: A systematic review of longitudinal studies. *Alcohol and Alcoholism, 44*(3), 229-243. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/alcalc/agn115">http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/alcalc/agn115</a>
- Anderson, P., Jané-Llopis, E., Hasan, O. S. M., & Rehm, J. (2018). Changing collective social norms in favour of reduced harmful use of alcohol: A review of reviews. *Alcohol and Alcoholism*, *53*(3), 326-332. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/alcalc/agx121">http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/alcalc/agx121</a>
- Anderson, P., Kokole, D., & Llopis, E. J. (2021). Production, Consumption, and Potential Public Health Impact of Low- and No-Alcohol Products: Results of a Scoping Review. *Nutrients*, *13*(9), 3153. 10.3390/nu13093153
- Arkell, T. R., Spindle, T. R., Kevin, R. C., Vandrey, R., & McGregor, I. S. (2021). The failings of per se limits to detect cannabis-induced driving impairment: Results from a simulated driving study. *Traffic Injury Prevention*, 22(2), 102-107. 10.1080/15389588.2020.1851685
- Assunta, M., & Dorotheo, E. U. (2016). SEATCA Tobacco Industry Interference Index: a tool for measuring implementation of WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control Article 5.3. *Tobacco Control, 25*(3), 313. 10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2014-051934
- Aston, E. R., & Liguori, A. (2013). Self-estimation of blood alcohol concentration: A review. *Addictive Behaviors*, *38*(4), 1944-1951. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.addbeh.2012.12.017">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.addbeh.2012.12.017</a>
- Babor, T., Caetano, R., Casswell, S., Edwards, G., Giesbrecht, N., Graham, K., . . . Rossow, I. (2010). *Alcohol: No ordinary commodity: Research and public policy, 2nd ed*. Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780199551149.001.0001

- Back, C. (2020). Ending the Federal Cannabis Prohibition: Lessons Learned from the History of Alcohol Regulations, Twenty-first Amendment, and Dormant Commerce Clause Jurisprudence. *Case Western. Resserve. L. Rev., 71*(4), 1323-1347.
- Bader, P., Boisclair, D., & Ferrence, R. (2011). Effects of tobacco taxation and pricing on smoking behavior in high risk populations: a knowledge synthesis. *Int J Environ Res Public Health,* 8(11), 4118-4139. 10.3390/ijerph8114118
- Bafunno, D., Catino, A., Lamorgese, V., Del Bene, G., Longo, V., Montrone, M., . . . Galetta, D. (2020). Impact of tobacco control interventions on smoking initiation, cessation, and prevalence: A systematic review. *Journal of Thoracic Disease*, *12*(7), 3844-3856. http://dx.doi.org/10.21037/jtd.2020.02.23
- Bafunno, D., Catino, A., Lamorgese, V., Pizzutilo, P., Di Lauro, A., Petrillo, P., . . . Galetta, D. (2019).

  Tobacco control in Europe: A review of campaign strategies for teenagers and adults. *Critical Reviews in Oncology/Hematology, 138*, 139-147.

  http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.critrevonc.2019.01.022
- Baldwin, R., Miller, P. G., Coomber, K., Patafio, B., & Scott, D. (2022). A systematic narrative review of the effects of alcohol supply reduction policies on children and adolescents. *Int J Drug Policy, 101*, 103581. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2022.103581">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2022.103581</a>
- Baskerville, N. B., Dash, D., Shuh, A., Wong, K., Abramowicz, A., Yessis, J., & Kennedy, R. D. (2017). Tobacco use cessation interventions for lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender and queer youth and young adults: A scoping review. *Preventive Medicine Reports*, 6, 53-62. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.pmedr.2017.02.004">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.pmedr.2017.02.004</a>
- Bauer, J. M., & Reisch, L. A. (2019). Behavioural Insights and (Un)healthy Dietary Choices: a Review of Current Evidence: Journal of Consumer Policy. *Journal of Consumer Policy*, 42(1), 3-45. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10603-018-9387-y
- Been, J. V., Nurmatov, U. B., Cox, B., Nawrot, T. S., van Schayck, C. P., & Sheikh, A. (2014). Effect of smoke-free legislation on perinatal and child health: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *The Lancet*, 383(9928), 1549-1560.
- Bennett, B. L., Deiner, M., & Pokhrel, P. (2017). College anti-smoking policies and student smoking behavior: a review of the literature. *Tobacco Induced Diseases, 15*(1), 1-11. http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s12971-017-0117-z
- Berg, C. J., Barker, D. C., Meyers, C., Weber, A., Park, A. J., Patterson, A., . . . Henriksen, L. (2021). Exploring the Point-of-Sale Among Vape Shops Across the United States: Audits Integrating a Mystery Shopper Approach. *Nicotine & Tobacco Research*, 23(3), 495-504. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntaa041">https://doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntaa041</a>
- Berg, C. J., Henriksen, L., Cavazos-Rehg, P. A., Haardoerfer, R., & Freisthler, B. (2018). The emerging marijuana retail environment: Key lessons learned from tobacco and alcohol retail research. *Addictive Behaviors*, *81*, 26-31.
- Berman, M. L., & Glasser, A. M. (2019). Nicotine reduction in cigarettes: Literature review and gap analysis. *Nicotine & Tobacco Research, 21*(Suppl 1), S133-S144. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntz162
- Bidwell, L. C., Martin-Willett, R., & Karoly, H. C. (2021). Advancing the science on cannabis concentrates and behavioural health. *Drug and Alcohol Review, 40*(6), 900-913. https://doi.org/10.1111/dar.13281
- Blake, A., & Nahtigal, I. (2019). The evolving landscape of cannabis edibles. *Current Opinion in Food Science*, 28, 25-31. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cofs.2019.03.009
- Blanchette, J. G., Pacula, R. L., Smart, R., Lira, M. C., Boustead, A. E., Caulkins, J. P., . . . Naimi, T. S. (2022). Rating the comparative efficacy of state-level cannabis policies on recreational cannabis markets in the United States. *International Journal of Drug Policy, 106*, 103744. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2022.103744">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2022.103744</a>

- Blecher, E. (2008). The impact of tobacco advertising bans on consumption in developing countries. *Journal of Health Economics*, 27(4), 930-942. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhealeco.2008.02.010
- Boderie, N. W., Molenberg, F. J. M., Sheikh, A., Bramer, W. M., Burdorf, A., Van Lenthe, F. J., & Been, J. V. (2021). Assessing public support for extending smoke-free policies beyond enclosed public places and workplaces: Protocol for a systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMJ Open*, 11(2), e040167. https://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2020-040167
- Boniface, S., Scannell, J. W., & Marlow, S. (2017). Evidence for the effectiveness of minimum pricing of alcohol: a systematic review and assessment using the Bradford Hill criteria for causality. BMJ Open, 7(5), e013497. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2016-013497
- Booth, A., Meier, P., Stockwell, T., Sutton, A., Wilkinson, A., & Wong, R. (2008). *Independent Review of the Effects of Alcohol Pricing and Promotion. Part A: Systematic Reviews*. The University of Sheffield. <a href="https://www.sheffield.ac.uk/polopoly-fs/1.43097!/file/dh">https://www.sheffield.ac.uk/polopoly-fs/1.43097!/file/dh</a> 091366.pdf
- Bowring, A. L., Gold, J., Dietze, P., Gouillou, M., van Gemert, C., & Hellard, M. E. (2012). Know your limits: awareness of the 2009 Australian alcohol guidelines among young people. *Drug Alcohol Rev, 31*(2), 213-223. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1465-3362.2011.00409.x
- Brady, M. (2017). Teaching 'Proper'Drinking?: Clubs and pubs in Indigenous Australia. ANU Press.
- Brand, D. A., Saisana, M., Rynn, L. A., Pennoni, F., & Lowenfels, A. B. (2007). Comparative analysis of alcohol control policies in 30 countries. *PLoS medicine*, *4*(4), e151.
- Bravo-Gutiérrez, O. A., Falfán-Valencia, R., Ramírez-Venegas, A., Sansores, R. H., Ponciano-Rodríguez, G., & Pérez-Rubio, G. (2021). Lung Damage Caused by Heated Tobacco Products and Electronic Nicotine Delivery Systems: A Systematic Review. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*, 18(8). <a href="https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18084079">https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18084079</a>
- Brennan, A., Meier, P., Purshouse, R., Rafia, R., Meng, Y., & Hill-Macmanus, D. (2016). Developing policy analytics for public health strategy and decisions—the Sheffield alcohol policy model framework. *Annals of Operations Research*, 236(1), 149-176. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10479-013-1451-z
- Brennan, A., Meier, P., Purshouse, R., Rafia, R., Meng, Y., Hill-Macmanus, D., . . . Holmes, J. (2015).

  The Sheffield Alcohol Policy Model A Mathematical Description. *Health Economics*, *24*(10), 1368-1388. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1002/hec.3105">https://doi.org/10.1002/hec.3105</a>
- Brose, L. S. (2015). E-cigarettes may help smokers stop or reduce smoking. *Evidence-Based Medicine*, 20(4), 134. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/ebmed-2015-110179">http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/ebmed-2015-110179</a>
- Brown, K. (2016). Association between alcohol sports sponsorship and consumption: A systematic review. *Alcohol and Alcoholism*, *51*(6), 747-755. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/alcalc/agw006">http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/alcalc/agw006</a>
- Brown, T., Platt, S., & Amos, A. (2014a). Equity impact of interventions and policies to reduce smoking in youth: Systematic review. *Tobacco Control: An International Journal, 23*(e2), e98-e105. http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2013-051451
- Brown, T., Platt, S., & Amos, A. (2014b). Equity impact of population-level interventions and policies to reduce smoking in adults: A systematic review. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, *138*, 7-16. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2014.03.001">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2014.03.001</a>
- Bryden, A., Roberts, B., McKee, M., & Petticrew, M. (2012). A systematic review of the influence on alcohol use of community level availability and marketing of alcohol. *Health Place*, *18*(2), 349-357. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2011.11.003">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2011.11.003</a>
- Buchanan, L., Kelly, B., Yeatman, H., & Kariippanon, K. (2018). The Effects of Digital Marketing of Unhealthy Commodities on Young People: A Systematic Review. *Nutrients*, *10*(2). https://doi.org/10.3390/nu10020148
- Buckley, L., Chapman, R. L., & Lewis, I. (2016). A Systematic Review of Intervening to Prevent Driving While Intoxicated: The Problem of Driving While Intoxicated (DWI). *Subst Use Misuse*, *51*(1), 104-112. https://doi.org/10.3109/10826084.2015.1090452

- Budney, A. J., Sargent, J. D., & Lee, D. C. (2015). Vaping cannabis (marijuana): parallel concerns to ecigs? *Addiction*, *110*(11), 1699-1704. 10.1111/add.13036
- Bui, M. Y., Burton, S., Howlett, E., & Kozup, J. (2008). What Am I Drinking? The Effects of Serving Facts Information on Alcohol Beverage Containers. *Journal of Consumer Affairs*, 42(1), 81-99. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-6606.2007.00095.x
- Cahill, K., & Lancaster, T. (2014). Workplace interventions for smoking cessation. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*(2).
- Callinan, J. E., Clarke, A., Doherty, K., & Kelleher, C. (2010). Legislative smoking bans for reducing secondhand smoke exposure, smoking prevalence and tobacco consumption. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev*(4), Cd005992. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD005992.pub2">https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD005992.pub2</a>
- Callinan, S., & MacLean, S. (2020). COVID-19 makes a stronger research focus on home drinking more important than ever. *Drug and Alcohol Review, 39*(6), 613-615. https://doi.org/10.1111/dar.13125
- Camara, M., Chamorro, E., & Moreno, A. (2009). Stakeholder Reporting: The Spanish Tobacco Monopoly (1887–1986). *European Accounting Review, 18*(4), 697-717. https://doi.org/10.1080/09638180902863753
- Campbell, C. A., Hahn, R. A., Elder, R., Brewer, R., Chattopadhyay, S., Fielding, J., . . . Middleton, J. C. (2009). The effectiveness of limiting alcohol outlet density as a means of reducing excessive alcohol consumption and alcohol-related harms. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 37(6), 556-569. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2009.09.028
- Cantrell, J., Huang, J., Greenberg, M. S., Xiao, H., Hair, E. C., & Vallone, D. (2020). Impact of ecigarette and cigarette prices on youth and young adult e-cigarette and cigarette behaviour: evidence from a national longitudinal cohort. *Tobacco Control*, *29*(4), 374. https://doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2018-054764
- Capella, M. L., Taylor, C. R., & Webster, C. (2008). The effect of cigarette advertising bans on consumption: A meta-analysis. *Journal of Advertising*, *37*(2), 7-18. http://dx.doi.org/10.2753/JOA0091-3367370201
- Capella, M. L., Webster, C., & Kinard, B. R. (2011). A review of the effect of cigarette advertising. *International Journal of Research in Marketing, 28*(3), 269-279. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ijresmar.2011.05.002">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ijresmar.2011.05.002</a>
- Carlini, B. H., Garrett, S., Firth, C., & Pinsky, I. (2022). Cannabis Industry Marketing Violations in Washington State, 2014–2019. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol and Drugs, 83*(1), 18-26. <a href="https://doi.org/10.15288/jsad.2022.83.18">https://doi.org/10.15288/jsad.2022.83.18</a>
- Carreras, G., Lugo, A., Gallus, S., Cortini, B., Fernández, E., López, M. J., . . . Pérez, P. (2019). Burden of disease attributable to second-hand smoke exposure: A systematic review. *Preventive Medicine*, 129, 105833. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2019.105833">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2019.105833</a>
- Cashman, C. M., Ruotsalainen, J. H., Greiner, B. A., Beirne, P. V., & Verbeek, J. H. (2009). Alcohol and drug screening of occupational drivers for preventing injury. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev,* 2009(2), Cd006566. https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD006566.pub2
- Casswell, S. (2012). Why have guidelines at all? A critical perspective. *Drug Alcohol Rev, 31*(2), 151-152. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1465-3362.2011.00376.x
- Caulkins, J. P. (2007). The need for dynamic drug policy. *Addiction, 102*(1), 4-7. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2006.01685.x
- Caulkins, J. P., & Kilborn, M. L. (2019). Cannabis legalization, regulation, & control: a review of key challenges for local, state, and provincial officials. *The American Journal of Drug and Alcohol Abuse*, 45(6), 689-697.
- Cecchini, M. J., Mukhopadhyay, S., Arrossi, A. V., Beasley, M. B., Butt, Y. M., Jones, K. D., . . . Larsen, B. T. (2020). E-Cigarette or Vaping Product Use-Associated Lung Injury: A Review for Pathologists. *Arch Pathol Lab Med*, *144*(12), 1490-1500. https://doi.org/10.5858/arpa.2020-0024-RA

- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (US). (2010). How Tobacco Smoke Causes Disease: The Biology and Behavioral Basis for Smoking-Attributable Disease: A Report of the Surgeon General. <a href="https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/21452462/">https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/21452462/</a>
- Cerdá, J. C., Suess, A., Danet, A., Rodríguez, M. Á., & Vallecillos, M. (2010). Tabaco y publicidad. Revisión de los estudios publicados entre 2000 y 2008. *Atención Primaria*, 42(4), 206-210. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aprim.2009.06.018
- Chalmers, J., Carragher, N., Davoren, S., & O'Brien, P. (2013). Real or perceived impediments to minimum pricing of alcohol in Australia: Public opinion, the industry and the law. *International Journal of Drug Policy, 24*(6), 517-523. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2013.05.002
- Chamberlain, P., Gilmore, A., Silver, K., Zatoński, M., Laurence, L., & Alebshehy, R. (2020). Changes in industry interference in policy in the United Kingdom 2017-2020. *European Journal of Public Health, 30*. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/eurpub/ckaa165.217">http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/eurpub/ckaa165.217</a>
- Chatkin, J. M., Zani-Silva, L., Ferreira, I., & Zamel, N. (2019). Cannabis-associated asthma and allergies. *Clinical Reviews in Allergy & Immunology*, *56*(2), 196-206.
- Ciapponi, A., Rodríguez Cairoli, F., Solioz, G., Rojas-Roque, C., Hernández-Vásquez, A., Palacios, A., & Bardach, A. (2021). Switching from cigarettes to electronic nicotine delivery system: rapid systematic review and meta-analysis and economic aspects. *Rev Peru Med Exp Salud Publica,* 38(4), 537-550. <a href="https://doi.org/10.17843/rpmesp.2021.384.7776">https://doi.org/10.17843/rpmesp.2021.384.7776</a>
- Clarke, N., Pechey, E., Kosīte, D., König, L. M., Mantzari, E., Blackwell, A. K. M., . . . Hollands, G. J. (2021). Impact of health warning labels on selection and consumption of food and alcohol products: Systematic review with meta-analysis. *Health Psychology Review*, *15*(3), 430-453. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/17437199.2020.1780147
- Colbert, S., Wilkinson, C., Thornton, L., Feng, X., & Richmond, R. (2021). Online alcohol sales and home delivery: An international policy review and systematic literature review. *Health Policy*, 125(9), 1222-1237. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.healthpol.2021.07.005
- Colilla, S. A. (2010). An epidemiologic review of smokeless tobacco health effects and harm reduction potential. *Regulatory Toxicology and Pharmacology, 56*(2), 197-211. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.yrtph.2009.09.017
- Collins, L., Glasser, A. M., Abudayyeh, H., Pearson, J. L., & Villanti, A. C. (2019). E-cigarette marketing and communication: How e-cigarette companies market e-cigarettes and the public engages with e-cigarette information. *Nicotine & Tobacco Research, 21*(1), 14-24. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntx284">http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntx284</a>
- Committee on the Public Health Implications of Raising the Minimum Age for Purchasing Tobacco Products. (2015). *Public Health Implications of Raising the Minimum Age of Legal Access to Tobacco Products* (R. J. Bonnie, K. Stratton, & L. Y. Kwan, Eds.). National Academies Press (US),. <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK310412/">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK310412/</a>
- Cone, E. J., Bigelow, G. E., Herrmann, E. S., Mitchell, J. M., LoDico, C., Flegel, R., & Vandrey, R. (2015). Non-smoker exposure to secondhand cannabis smoke. I. Urine screening and confirmation results. *Journal of analytical toxicology, 39*(1), 1-12.
- Contreary, K. A., Chattopadhyay, S. K., Hopkins, D. P., Chaloupka, F. J., Forster, J. L., Grimshaw, V., . . . Fielding, J. E. (2015). Economic impact of tobacco price increases through taxation: A Community Guide systematic review. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 49(5), 800-808. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2015.04.026">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2015.04.026</a>
- Corona, G., Sansone, A., Pallotti, F., Ferlin, A., Pivonello, R., Isidori, A. M., . . . Jannini, E. A. (2020). People smoke for nicotine, but lose sexual and reproductive health for tar: a narrative review on the effect of cigarette smoking on male sexuality and reproduction. *Journal of Endocrinological Investigation, 43*(10), 1391-1408. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s40618-020-01257-x">http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s40618-020-01257-x</a>

- Crépault, J.-F., Rehm, J., & Room, R. (2021). Legalization as more effective control? Parallels between the end of alcohol prohibition (1927) and the legalization of cannabis (2018) in Ontario, Canada. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, *97*, 103367.
- Curtis, B. L., Lookatch, S. J., Ramo, D. E., McKay, J. R., Feinn, R. S., & Kranzler, H. R. (2018). Meta-analysis of the association of alcohol-related social media use with alcohol consumption and alcohol-related problems in adolescents and young adults. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research*, 42(6), 978-986. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/acer.13642
- de Andrade, D., & Kinner, S. A. (2017). Systematic review of health and behavioural outcomes of smoking cessation interventions in prisons. *Tobacco Control: An International Journal*, 26(5), 495-501. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2016-053297">http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2016-053297</a>
- De Jong, M., Vonk, M., Jenkins Louis, S., Reid, S., & Reuter, H. (2020). Prohibiting alcohol sales during the coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic has positive effects on health services in South Africa. *African Journal of Primary Health Care and Family Medicine, 12*(1), 1-4. <a href="https://doi.org/10.4102/phcfm.v12i1.2528">https://doi.org/10.4102/phcfm.v12i1.2528</a>
- Decorte, T., & Pardal, M. (2017). Cannabis social clubs in Europe: prospects and limits. In R. Colson & H. Bergeron (Eds.), *European Drug Policies* (pp. 285-299). Routledge.
- Decorte, T., Pardal, M., Queirolo, R., Boidi, M. F., Avilés, C. S., & Franquero, Ò. P. (2017). Regulating Cannabis Social Clubs: A comparative analysis of legal and self-regulatory practices in Spain, Belgium and Uruguay. *International Journal of Drug Policy, 43*, 44-56.
- Demant, J., & Landolt, S. (2013). Youth Drinking in Public Places: The Production of Drinking Spaces in and Outside Nightlife Areas. *Urban Studies*, *51*(1), 170-184. https://doi.org/10.1177/0042098013484532
- DiFranza, J. R. (2012). Which interventions against the sale of tobacco to minors can be expected to reduce smoking? *Tobacco Control: An International Journal*, *21*(4), 436-442. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2011-050145">http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2011-050145</a>
- Dilley, J. A. (2019). Alcohol Deregulation: Considering the Hidden Costs. *Am J Public Health, 109*(6), 840-842. <a href="https://doi.org/10.2105/ajph.2019.305104">https://doi.org/10.2105/ajph.2019.305104</a>
- Ditter, S. M., Elder, R. W., Shults, R. A., Sleet, D. A., Compton, R., & Nichols, J. L. (2005). Effectiveness of designated driver programs for reducing alcohol-impaired driving. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 28, 280-287.
- Donaldson, S., Dormanesh, A., Perez, C., Majmundar, A., & Allem, J.-P. (2022). Association Between Exposure to Tobacco Content on Social Media and Tobacco Use: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. *JAMA Pediatrics*. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2022.2223">https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2022.2223</a>
- Drennan, M. L., Karoly, H. C., Bryan, A. D., Hutchison, K. E., & Bidwell, L. C. (2021). Acute objective and subjective intoxication effects of legal-market high potency THC-dominant versus CBD-dominant cannabis concentrates. *Scientific Reports, 11*(1), 21744. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-021-01128-2
- Drovandi, A., Salem, S., Barker, D., Booth, D., & Kairuz, T. (2020). Human biomarker exposure from cigarettes versus novel heat-not-burn devices: A systematic review and meta-analysis.

  Nicotine & Tobacco Research, 22(7), 1077-1085. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntz200
- Dryburgh, L. M., Bolan, N. S., Grof, C. P. L., Galettis, P., Schneider, J., Lucas, C. J., & Martin, J. H. (2018). Cannabis contaminants: sources, distribution, human toxicity and pharmacologic effects. *British Journal of Clinical Pharmacology, 84*(11), 2468-2476. https://doi.org/10.1111/bcp.13695
- Elder, R. W., Lawrence, B., Ferguson, A., Naimi, T. S., Brewer, R. D., Chattopadhyay, S. K., . . . Fielding, J. E. (2010). The Effectiveness of Tax Policy Interventions for Reducing Excessive Alcohol Consumption and Related Harms. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 38(2), 217-229. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2009.11.005">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2009.11.005</a>
- Elder, R. W., Shults, R. A., Sleet, D. A., Nichols, J. L., Thompson, R. S., & Rajab, W. (2004). Effectiveness of mass media campaigns for reducing drinking and driving and alcohol-

- involved crashes: a systematic review. *Am J Prev Med, 27*(1), 57-65. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2004.03.002
- Elder, R. W., Voas, R., Beirness, D., Shults, R. A., Sleet, D. A., Nichols, J. L., & Compton, R. (2011). Effectiveness of ignition interlocks for preventing alcohol-impaired driving and alcohol-related crashes: A community guide systematic review. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 40(3), 362-376. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2010.11.012">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2010.11.012</a>
- Els, C., Jackson, T. D., Milen, M. T., Kunyk, D., Wyatt, G., Sowah, D., . . . Straube, S. (2020). Random drug and alcohol testing for preventing injury in workers. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev,* 12(12), Cd012921. https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD012921.pub2
- Erinoso, O., Clegg Smith, K., Iacobelli, M., Saraf, S., Welding, K., & Cohen, J. E. (2021). Global review of tobacco product flavour policies. *Tobacco Control*, *30*(4), 373. https://doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2019-055454
- Erke, A., Goldenbeld, C., & Vaa, T. (2009). The effects of drink-driving checkpoints on crashes--a meta-analysis. *Accident; analysis and prevention, 41*(5), 914-923.

  <a href="http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=emed11&NEWS=N&AN=355">http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=emed11&NEWS=N&AN=355</a>
  899685
- Erku, D. A., Gartner, C. E., Morphett, K., & Steadman, K. J. (2020). Beliefs and self-reported practices of health care professionals regarding electronic nicotine delivery systems: A mixed-methods systematic review and synthesis. *Nicotine & Tobacco Research*, 22(5), 619-629. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntz046
- Esser, M. B., Bao, J., Jernigan, D. H., & Hyder, A. A. (2016). Evaluation of the Evidence Base for the Alcohol Industry's Actions to Reduce Drink Driving Globally. *American Journal of Public Health*, 106(4), 707-713. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2015.303026
- Etter, J. F., Burri, M., & Stapleton, J. (2007). The impact of pharmaceutical company funding on results of randomized trials of nicotine replacement therapy for smoking cessation: A meta-analysis. *Addiction*, 102(5), 815-822. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2007.01822.x
- Fabbri, A. M. D. P., Lai, A. B., Grundy, Q. R. N. P., & Bero, L. A. P. (2018). The Influence of Industry Sponsorship on the Research Agenda: A Scoping Review. *American Journal of Public Health,* 108(11), E9-E16. http://dx.doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2018.304677
- Faber, T., Kumar, A., Mackenbach, J. P., Millett, C., Basu, S., Sheikh, A., & Been, J. V. (2017). Effect of tobacco control policies on perinatal and child health: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *The Lancet Public Health, 2*(9), e420-e437. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S2468-2667%2817%2930144-5">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S2468-2667%2817%2930144-5</a>
- Fadus, M. C., Smith, T. T., & Squeglia, L. M. (2019). The rise of e-cigarettes, pod mod devices, and JUUL among youth: Factors influencing use, health implications, and downstream effects. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence, 201*, 85-93. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2019.04.011
- Farsalinos, K. E., & Polosa, R. (2014). Safety evaluation and risk assessment of electronic cigarettes as tobacco cigarette substitutes: A systematic review. *Therapeutic Advances in Drug Safety,* 5(2), 67-86. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/2042098614524430">http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/2042098614524430</a>
- Feirman, S. P., Glasser, A. M., Rose, S., Niaura, R., Abrams, D. B., Teplitskaya, L., & Villanti, A. C. (2017). Computational models used to assess US tobacco control policies. *Nicotine & Tobacco Research*, *19*(11), 1257-1267. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntx017">http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntx017</a>
- Feirman, S. P., Lock, D., Cohen, J. E., Holtgrave, D. R., & Li, T. (2016). Flavored tobacco products in the United States: A systematic review assessing use and attitudes. *Nicotine & Tobacco Research*, *18*(5), 739-749. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntv176">http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntv176</a>
- Feliu, A., Fernandez, E., Baena, A., Joossens, L., Peruga, A., Fu, M., & Martinez, C. (2020). The Tobacco Control Scale as a research tool to measure country-level tobacco control policy implementation. *Tobacco Induced Diseases*, 18, 91. http://dx.doi.org/10.18332/TID/128318
- Fell, J. C., & Scherer, M. (2017). Estimation of the Potential Effectiveness of Lowering the Blood Alcohol Concentration (BAC) Limit for Driving from 0.08 to 0.05 Grams per Deciliter in the

- United States. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research, 41*(12), 2128-2139. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/acer.13501
- Fell, J. C., & Voas, R. B. (2009). Reducing illegal blood alcohol limits for driving: effects on traffic safety. *Drugs, driving and traffic safety*, 415-437.
- Fichtenberg, C. M., & Glantz, S. A. (2002a). Effect of smoke-free workplaces on smoking behaviour: systematic review. *Bmj, 325*(7357), 188. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.325.7357.188">https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.325.7357.188</a>
- Fichtenberg, C. M., & Glantz, S. A. (2002b). Youth access interventions do not affect youth smoking. *Pediatrics*, 109(6), 1088-1092. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1542/peds.109.6.1088">http://dx.doi.org/10.1542/peds.109.6.1088</a>
- Finan, L. J., Lipperman-Kreda, S., Abadi, M., Grube, J. W., Kaner, E., Balassone, A., & Gaidus, A. (2019). Tobacco outlet density and adolescents' cigarette smoking: a meta-analysis. *Tob Control*, 28(1), 27-33. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2017-054065">https://doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2017-054065</a>
- Finan, L. J., Lipperman-Kreda, S., Grube, J. W., Balassone, A., & Kaner, E. (2020). Alcohol Marketing and Adolescent and Young Adult Alcohol Use Behaviors: A Systematic Review of Cross-Sectional Studies. *J Stud Alcohol Drugs Suppl, Sup 19*(Suppl 19), 42-56. https://doi.org/10.15288/jsads.2020.s19.42
- Firth, C. L., Carlini, B. H., Dilley, J. A., Wakefield, J., & Hajat, A. (2020). What about equity? Neighborhood deprivation and cannabis retailers in Portland, Oregon. *Cannabis*, *3*(2), 157-172.
- Firth, C. L., Warren, K. M., Perez, L., Kilmer, B., Shih, R. A., Tucker, J. S., . . . Pedersen, E. R. (2022). Licensed and unlicensed cannabis outlets in Los Angeles County: the potential implications of location for social equity. *Journal of Cannabis Research*, 4(1), 1-7.
- Fisa, R., Musukuma, M., Sampa, M., Musonda, P., & Young, T. (2022). Effects of interventions for preventing road traffic crashes: an overview of systematic reviews. *BMC Public Health*, 22(1), 513. https://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s12889-021-12253-y
- Fischer, B., Robinson, T., Bullen, C., Curran, V., Jutras-Aswad, D., Medina-Mora, M. E., . . . Hall, W. (2022). Lower-Risk Cannabis Use Guidelines (LRCUG) for reducing health harms from non-medical cannabis use: A comprehensive evidence and recommendations update.

  International Journal of Drug Policy, 99, 1. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2021.103381
- Fitzgerald, N., Angus, K., Emslie, C., Shipton, D., & Bauld, L. (2016). Gender differences in the impact of population-level alcohol policy interventions: Evidence synthesis of systematic reviews. *Addiction*, 111(10), 1735-1747. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/add.13452
- Fogarty, J. (2006). The nature of the demand for alcohol: understanding elasticity. *British Food Journal*, 108(4), 316-332. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1108/00070700610657155">https://doi.org/10.1108/00070700610657155</a>
- Foster, J., Harrison, A., Brown, K., Manton, E., Wilkinson, C. & Ferguson, A. . (2017). *Anytime, anyplace, anywhere? Addressing physical availability of alcohol in Australia and the UK*. <a href="https://fare.org.au/wp-content/uploads/AVAILABILITY-REPORT-30-May-2017-FINAL.pdf">https://fare.org.au/wp-content/uploads/AVAILABILITY-REPORT-30-May-2017-FINAL.pdf</a>
- Foulds, J., Ramstrom, L., Burke, M., & Fagerström, K. (2003). Effect of smokeless tobacco (snus) on smoking and public health in Sweden. *Tobacco Control*, *12*(4), 349. https://doi.org/10.1136/tc.12.4.349
- Francis, D. B., Hall, M. G., Noar, S. M., Ribisl, K. M., & Brewer, N. T. (2017). Systematic review of measures used in pictorial cigarette pack warning experiments. *Nicotine and Tobacco Research*, 19(10), 1127-1137. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntx082">http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntx082</a>
- Freedman, K. S., Nelson, N. M., & Feldman, L. L. (2012). Smoking initiation among young adults in the United States and Canada, 1998-2010: a systematic review. *Prev Chronic Dis*, *9*, E05.
- Freeman, B. (2012). New media and tobacco control. *Tobacco Control*, *21*(2), 139. https://doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2011-050193
- Freeman, T. P., & Lorenzetti, V. (2020). 'Standard THC units': a proposal to standardize dose across all cannabis products and methods of administration. *Addiction, 115*(7), 1207-1216. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/add.14842">https://doi.org/10.1111/add.14842</a>

- Gallagher, A. W. A., Evans-Reeves, K. A., Hatchard, J. L., & Gilmore, A. B. (2019). Tobacco industry data on illicit tobacco trade: a systematic review of existing assessments. *Tob Control*, *28*(3), 334-345. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2018-054295">https://doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2018-054295</a>
- Gallet, C. A. (2007). The demand for alcohol: a meta-analysis of elasticities. *Australian Journal of Agricultural and Resource Economics*, *51*(2), 121-135. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8489.2007.00365.x">https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8489.2007.00365.x</a>
- Gallet, C. A., & List, J. A. (2003). Cigarette demand: A meta-analysis of elasticities. *Health Economics,* 12(10), 821-835. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/hec.765
- Gao, M., Li, Y., Wang, F., Zhang, S., Qu, Z., Wan, X., . . . Zhang, W. (2019). The effect of smoke-free legislation on the mortality rate of acute myocardial infarction: a meta-analysis. *BMC Public Health*, 19(1), 1269. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-019-7408-7
- Gilmore, A. B., Fooks, G., & McKee, M. (2011). A review of the impacts of tobacco industry privatisation: Implications for policy. *Global Public Health, 6*(6), 621-642. 10.1080/17441692.2011.595727
- Glasser, A., Abudayyeh, H., Cantrell, J., & Niaura, R. (2019). Patterns of E-Cigarette Use among Youth and Young Adults: Review of the Impact of E-Cigarettes on Cigarette Smoking. *Nicotine and Tobacco Research*, *21*(10), 1320-1330. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ntr/nty103
- Glasser, A. M., Collins, L., Pearson, J. L., Abudayyeh, H., Niaura, R. S., Abrams, D. B., & Villanti, A. C. (2017). Overview of Electronic Nicotine Delivery Systems: A Systematic Review. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, *52*(2), e33-e66. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2016.10.036
- Gmel, G., Holmes, J., & Studer, J. (2016). Are alcohol outlet densities strongly associated with alcohol-related outcomes? A critical review of recent evidence. *Drug and Alcohol Review,* 35(1), 40-54. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/dar.12304">http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/dar.12304</a>
- Gmel, G., Kuendig, H., Notari, L., Gmel, C. (2017). Suchtmonitoring Schweiz Konsum von Alkohol, Tabak und illegalen Drogen in der Schweiz im Jahr 2016. https://www.suchtmonitoring.ch/docs/library/gmel\_5lbj5rqv9y5i.pdf
- Gohari, M. R., Cook, R. J., Dubin, J. A., & Leatherdale, S. T. (2021). The impact of an alcohol policy change on developmental trajectories of youth alcohol use: examination of a natural experiment in Canada. *Can J Public Health*, *112*(2), 210-218. https://doi.org/10.17269/s41997-020-00366-7
- Golden, S. D., Smith, M. H., Feighery, E. C., Roeseler, A., Rogers, T., & Ribisl, K. M. (2016). Beyond excise taxes: A systematic review of literature on non-tax policy approaches to raising tobacco product prices. *Tobacco Control: An International Journal*, 25(4), 377-385. http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2015-052294
- Golechha, M. (2016). Health promotion methods for smoking prevention and cessation: A comprehensive review of effectiveness and the way forward. *International Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 2016-January, 7. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.4103/2008-7802.173797">http://dx.doi.org/10.4103/2008-7802.173797</a>
- Goniewicz, M. L., Miller, C. R., Sutanto, E., & Li, D. (2020). How effective are electronic cigarettes for reducing respiratory and cardiovascular risk in smokers? A systematic review. *Harm Reduction Journal*, 17, 9. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s12954-020-00440-w">http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s12954-020-00440-w</a>
- González-Roz, A., Jackson, J., Murphy, C., Rohsenow, D. J., & MacKillop, J. (2019). Behavioral economic tobacco demand in relation to cigarette consumption and nicotine dependence: A meta-analysis of cross-sectional relationships. *Addiction*, *114*(11), 1926-1940. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/add.14736
- Goodman, S., Leos-Toro, C., & Hammond, D. (2022). Do Mandatory Health Warning Labels on Consumer Products Increase Recall of the Health Risks of Cannabis? *Substance Use & Misuse*, *57*(4), 569-580. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/10826084.2021.2023186">https://doi.org/10.1080/10826084.2021.2023186</a>
- Goodman, S., Wadsworth, E., Leos-Toro, C., & Hammond, D. (2020). Prevalence and forms of cannabis use in legal vs. illegal recreational cannabis markets. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 76, 102658. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2019.102658

- Goss, C. W., Van Bramer, L. D., Gliner, J. A., Porter, T. R., Roberts, I. G., & Diguiseppi, C. (2008). Increased police patrols for preventing alcohol-impaired driving. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev*(4), Cd005242. https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD005242.pub2
- Gosselt, J. F., van Hoof, J. J., de Jong, M. D., & Prinsen, S. (2007). Mystery shopping and alcohol sales: do supermarkets and liquor stores sell alcohol to underage customers? *J Adolesc Health*, 41(3), 302-308. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2007.04.007">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2007.04.007</a>
- Gourdet, C., Giombi, K. C., Kosa, K., Wiley, J., & Cates, S. (2017). How four U.S. states are regulating recreational marijuana edibles. *International Journal of Drug Policy, 43*, 83-90. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2017.01.018
- Grier, S., & Kumanyika, S. (2008). The Context for Choice: Health Implications of Targeted Food and Beverage Marketing to African Americans. *American Journal of Public Health, 98*(9), 1616-1629.
- Grilo, G., Crespi, E., & Cohen, J. E. (2021). A scoping review on disparities in exposure to advertising for e-cigarettes and heated tobacco products and implications for advancing a health equity research agenda. *International Journal for Equity in Health, 20*(1), 238. https://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s12939-021-01576-2
- Guindon, G. E. (2014). The impact of tobacco prices on smoking onset: A methodological review. *Tobacco Control: An International Journal, 23*(2), 97-111. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2012-050496">http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2012-050496</a>
- Guindon, G. E., Fatima, T., Abbat, B., Bhons, P., & Garasia, S. (2020). Area-level differences in the prices of tobacco and electronic nicotine delivery systems A systematic review. *Health and Place*, *65*, 102395. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2020.102395">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2020.102395</a>
- Guindon, G. E., Paraje, G. R., & Chaloupka, F. J. (2015). The Impact of Prices and Taxes on the Use of Tobacco Products in Latin America and the Caribbean. *American Journal of Public Health*, 105(3), E9-E19. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2014.302396r
- Guindon, G. E., Paraje, G. R., & Chaloupka, F. J. (2018). The Impact of Prices and Taxes on the Use of Tobacco Products in Latin America and the Caribbean. *American Journal of Public Health*, 108(S6), S492-S502. 10.2105/AJPH.2014.302396r
- Gupta, H., Pettigrew, S., Lam, T., & Tait, R. J. (2016). A systematic review of the impact of exposure to internet-based alcohol-related content on young people's alcohol use behaviours. *Alcohol and Alcoholism*, *51*(6), 763-771. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/alcalc/agw050">http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/alcalc/agw050</a>
- Haden, M., & Emerson, B. (2014). A vision for cannabis regulation: a public health approach based on lessons learned from the regulation of alcohol and tobacco. *Open Medicine*, 8(2), e73.
- Hahn, R. A., Kuzara, J. L., Elder, R., Brewer, R., Chattopadhyay, S., Fielding, J., . . . Lawrence, B. (2010). Effectiveness of policies restricting hours of alcohol sales in preventing excessive alcohol consumption and related harms. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, *39*(6), 590-604. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2010.09.016">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2010.09.016</a>
- Hahn, R. A., Middleton, J. C., Elder, R., Brewer, R., Fielding, J., Naimi, T. S., . . . Campbell, C. A. (2012). Effects of alcohol retail privatization on excessive alcohol consumption and related harms: a community guide systematic review. *Am J Prev Med, 42*(4), 418-427. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2012.01.002
- Hajat, C., Stein, E., Ramstrom, L., Shantikumar, S., & Polosa, R. (2021). The health impact of smokeless tobacco products: a systematic review. *Harm Reduction Journal, 18*(1), 123. https://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s12954-021-00557-6
- Halcoussis, D., Lowenberg, A. D., & Roof, Z. (2017). Estimating the price elasticity of demand for Cannabis: A geographical and crowdsourced approach. *Revista de Métodos Cuantitativos para la Economía y la Empresa, 23,* 119-136.
  - https://www.upo.es/revistas/index.php/RevMetCuant/article/view/2689
- Hall, W. (2017). Alcohol and cannabis: Comparing their adverse health effects and regulatory regimes. *Int J Drug Policy*, 42, 57-62. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2016.10.021

- Hammond, D. (2021). Communicating THC levels and 'dose' to consumers: Implications for product labelling and packaging of cannabis products in regulated markets. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 91, 102509. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2019.07.004
- Han, G., & Son, H. (2022). A systematic review of socio-ecological factors influencing current ecigarette use among adolescents and young adults. *Addictive Behaviors*, 107425. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.addbeh.2022.107425
- Harrison, L., Kelly, P., Lindsay, J., Advocat, J., & Hickey, C. (2011). 'I don't know anyone that has two drinks a day': Young people, alcohol and the government of pleasure. *Health Risk & Society*, 13(5), 469-486. https://doi.org/10.1080/13698575.2011.596190
- Hatsukami, D. K., Xu, D., & Ferris Wayne, G. (2022). Regulatory Approaches and Implementation of Minimally Addictive Combusted Products. *Nicotine and Tobacco Research*, *24*(4), 453-462. https://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntab138
- Hauri, D. D., Lieb, C. M., Rajkumar, S., Kooijman, C., Sommer, H. L., & Röösli, M. (2011). Direct health costs of environmental tobacco smoke exposure and indirect health benefits due to smoking ban introduction. *European Journal of Public Health*, *21*(3), 316. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/eurpub/ckq142
- Hawkins, B., Holden, C., Eckhardt, J., & Lee, K. (2018). Reassessing policy paradigms: A comparison of the global tobacco and alcohol industries. *Global Public Health, 13*(1), 1-19. https://doi.org/10.1080/17441692.2016.1161815
- Hendlin, Y. H., Vora, M., Elias, J., & Ling, P. M. (2019). Financial Conflicts of Interest and Stance on Tobacco Harm Reduction: A Systematic Review. *American Journal of Public Health, 109*(7), e1-e8. <a href="https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2019.305106">https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2019.305106</a>
- Her, M., Giesbrecht, N., Room, R., & Rehm, J. (1999). Privatizing alcohol sales and alcohol consumption: evidence and implications. *Addiction*, *94*(8), 1125-1139. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1360-0443.1999.94811253.x
- Heris, C. L., Chamberlain, C., Gubhaju, L., Thomas, D. P., & Eades, S. J. (2020). Factors Influencing Smoking among Indigenous Adolescents Aged 10-24 Years Living in Australia, New Zealand, Canada, and the United States: A Systematic Review. *Nicotine and Tobacco Research*, 22(11), 1946-1956. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntz219
- Higgins, S. T., Kurti, A. N., Palmer, M., Tidey, J. W., Cepeda-Benito, A., Cooper, M. R., . . . Stanton, C. A. (2019). A review of tobacco regulatory science research on vulnerable populations. \*Preventive Medicine\*, 128, 105709. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2019.04.024">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2019.04.024</a>
- Higgins, S. T., Kurti, A. N., Redner, R., White, T. J., Gaalema, D. E., Roberts, M. E., . . . Atwood, G. S. (2015). A literature review on prevalence of gender differences and intersections with other vulnerabilities to tobacco use in the United States, 2004–2014. *Preventive Medicine: An International Journal Devoted to Practice and Theory, 80*, 89-100. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2015.06.009
- Hill, S., Amos, A., Clifford, D., & Platt, S. (2014). Impact of tobacco control interventions on socioeconomic inequalities in smoking: Review of the evidence. *Tobacco Control: An International Journal*, 23(e2), e89-e97. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2013-051110">http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2013-051110</a>
- Himathongkam, T., Nicogossian, A., Kloiber, O., & Ebadirad, N. (2013). Updates of Secondhand Smoke Exposure on Infants' and Children's Health. *World Medical & Health Policy, 5*(2), 124-140. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/wmh3.40">http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/wmh3.40</a>
- Holitzki, H., Dowsett, L. E., Spackman, E., Noseworthy, T., & Clement, F. (2017). Health effects of exposure to second-and third-hand marijuana smoke: a systematic review. *Canadian Medical Association Open Access Journal*, *5*(4), E814-E822.
- Holmes, J., Beard, E., Brown, J., Brennan, A., Meier, P. S., Michie, S., . . . Buykx, P. F. (2020). Effects on alcohol consumption of announcing and implementing revised UK low-risk drinking guidelines: findings from an interrupted time series analysis. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*, 74(11), 942-949. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1136/jech-2020-213820">https://doi.org/10.1136/jech-2020-213820</a>

- Huang, L. L., Baker, H. M., Meernik, C., Ranney, L. M., Richardson, A., & Goldstein, A. O. (2017). Impact of non-menthol flavours in tobacco products on perceptions and use among youth, young adults and adults: a systematic review. *Tob Control*, *26*(6), 709-719. https://doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2016-053196
- Hughes, K., Quigg, Z., Eckley, L., Bellis, M., Jones, L., Calafat, A., . . . van Hasselt, N. (2011). Environmental factors in drinking venues and alcohol-related harm: The evidence base for European intervention. *Addiction*, *106*(Suppl 1), 37-46. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2010.03316.x">https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2010.03316.x</a>
- Hughes, N., Arora, M., & Grills, N. (2016). Perceptions and impact of plain packaging of tobacco products in low and middle income countries, middle to upper income countries and low-income settings in high-income countries: A systematic review of the literature. *BMJ Open,* 6(3), e010391. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2015-010391">http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2015-010391</a>
- Jackson, N., Denny, S., & Ameratunga, S. (2014). Social and socio-demographic neighborhood effects on adolescent alcohol use: A systematic review of multi-level studies. *Social Science and Medicine*, 115, 10-20. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2014.06.004
- Jacobsen, B., Lindemann, C., Petzina, R., & Verthein, U. (2022). The Universal and Primary Prevention of Foetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders (FASD): A Systematic Review. *Journal of Prevention*, 43(3), 297-316. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10935-021-00658-9
- Jain, V., Crosby, L., Baker, P., & Chalkidou, K. (2020). Distributional equity as a consideration in economic and modelling evaluations of health taxes: A systematic review. *Health Policy*, 124(9), 919. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.healthpol.2020.05.022">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.healthpol.2020.05.022</a>
- Jansseune, L., Pardal, M., Decorte, T., & Pares Franquero, O. (2019). Revisiting the birthplace of the Cannabis Social Club model and the role played by Cannabis Social Club Federations. *Journal of drug issues*, 49(2), 338-354.
- Jawad, M., Lee, J. T., Glantz, S., & Millett, C. (2018). Price elasticity of demand of non-cigarette tobacco products: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Tob Control, 27*(6), 689-695. https://doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2017-054056
- Jernigan, D., Noel, J., Landon, J., Thornton, N., & Lobstein, T. (2017). Alcohol marketing and youth alcohol consumption: a systematic review of longitudinal studies published since 2008. *Addiction*, 112 Suppl 1, 7-20. https://doi.org/10.1111/add.13591
- Jernigan, D., & Ross, C. S. (2020). The Alcohol Marketing Landscape: Alcohol Industry Size, Structure, Strategies, and Public Health Responses. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol and Drugs,*Supplement(s19), 13-25. https://doi.org/10.15288/jsads.2020.s19.13
- Jo, C. L., Ambs, A., Dresler, C. M., & Backinger, C. L. (2017). Child-resistant and tamper-resistant packaging: A systematic review to inform tobacco packaging regulation. *Preventive Medicine: An International Journal Devoted to Practice and Theory, 95*, 89-95. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2016.11.013">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2016.11.013</a>
- Jones, L., Hughes, K., Atkinson, A. M., & Bellis, M. A. (2011). Reducing harm in drinking environments: A systematic review of effective approaches. *Health and Place, 17*(2), 508-518. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2010.12.006">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2010.12.006</a>
- Joossens, L., & Raw, M. (2006). The Tobacco Control Scale: a new scale to measure country activity. *Tobacco Control, 15*(3), 247. https://doi.org/10.1136/tc.2005.015347
- Karlsson, T., & Österberg, E. (2001). A scale of formal alcohol control policy in 15 European countries. *Nordic Studies on Alcohol and Drugs, 18*(1\_suppl), 117-131.
- Karlsson, T., & Österberg, E. (2007). Scaling alcohol control policies across Europe. *Drugs: Education, Prevention and Policy, 14*(6), 499-511.
- Kennedy, S. M., Davis, S. P., & Thorne, S. L. (2015). Smoke-free policies in U.S. prisons and jails: A review of the literature. *Nicotine and Tobacco Research*, *17*(6), 629-635. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntu225

- Ker, K., & Chinnock, P. (2006). Interventions in the alcohol server setting for preventing injuries. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev*(2), Cd005244. https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD005244.pub2
- Ker, K., & Chinnock, P. (2008). Interventions in the alcohol server setting for preventing injuries. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*(3).

  https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD005244.pub3
- Keric, D., & Stafford, J. (2021). Alcohol industry arguments for putting profit before health in the midst of a pandemic: The Western Australian experience. *Drug and Alcohol Review, 40*(2), 201-204. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/dar.13147">https://doi.org/10.1111/dar.13147</a>
- Kerr, W. C., & Stockwell, T. I. M. (2012). Understanding standard drinks and drinking guidelines. *Drug and Alcohol Review*, *31*(2), 200-205. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1465-3362.2011.00374.x">https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1465-3362.2011.00374.x</a>
- Kilmer, B., Caulkins, J. P., Kilborn, M., Priest, M., & Warren, K. M. (2021). Cannabis legalization and social equity: some opportunities, puzzles, and trade-offs. *BUL Rev.*, *101*, 1003.
- Kim, M. M., Pound, L., Steffensen, I., & Curtin, G. M. (2021). Reporting and methodological quality of systematic literature reviews evaluating the associations between e-cigarette use and cigarette smoking behaviors: a systematic quality review. *Harm Reduction Journal*, 18(1), 121. https://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s12954-021-00570-9
- Kim, S. J., Minich, M., Tveleneva, A., Liu, J., Padon, A. A., Silver, L. D., & Yang, S. (2022). Textual and pictorial enhancement of cannabis warning labels: An Online experiment among at-risk U.S. young adults. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 237, 109520. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2022.109520
- Klein, T. A., Dilley, J. A., Graves, J. M., & Liebelt, E. L. (2022). Synthetic cannabinoid poisonings and access to the legal cannabis market: findings from US national poison centre data 2016–2019. *Clinical Toxicology*, 1-5. 10.1080/15563650.2022.2099887
- Knai, C., Petticrew, M., Durand, M. A., Eastmure, E., & Mays, N. (2015). Are the Public Health Responsibility Deal alcohol pledges likely to improve public health? An evidence synthesis. *Addiction*, 110(8), 1232-1246. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/add.12855">https://doi.org/10.1111/add.12855</a>
- Korcha, R. A., Witbrodt, J., Cherpitel, C. J., Ye, Y., Andreuccetti, G., Kang, J., & Monteiro, M. (2018). Development of the international alcohol policy and injury index. *Revista panamericana de salud publica*, 42, e6.
- Kowitt, S. D., Meernik, C., Baker, H. M., Osman, A., Huang, L. L., & Goldstein, A. O. (2017).

  Perceptions and Experiences with Flavored Non-Menthol Tobacco Products: A Systematic Review of Qualitative Studies. *International Journal of Environmient Res Public Health*, 14(4). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph14040338
- KPMG. (2020). Illicit cigarette consumption in the EU, UK, Norway and Switzerland.

  <a href="https://www.pmi.com/resources/docs/default-source/stop-illegal-blogs/kpmg-report-illicit-cigarette-consumption-in-the-eu-uk-norway-and-switzerland-2019-results.pdf?sfvrsn=302ee2b7">https://www.pmi.com/resources/docs/default-source/stop-illegal-blogs/kpmg-report-illicit-cigarette-consumption-in-the-eu-uk-norway-and-switzerland-2019-results.pdf?sfvrsn=302ee2b7</a> 2
- Krishnamoorthy, Y., Majella, M. G., & Murali, S. (2020). Impact of tobacco industry pricing and marketing strategy on brand choice, loyalty and cessation in global south countries: A systematic review. *International Journal of Public Health*, 65(7), 1057-1066. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00038-020-01422-2
- Lachenmeier, D. W., Neufeld, M., & Rehm, J. (2021). The Impact of Unrecorded Alcohol Use on Health: What Do We Know in 2020? *J Stud Alcohol Drugs*, 82(1), 28-41.
- Lachenmeier, D. W., & Rehm, J. (2015). Comparative risk assessment of alcohol, tobacco, cannabis and other illicit drugs using the margin of exposure approach. *Scientific Reports*, *5*(1), 8126. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep08126
- Lachenmeier, D. W., Taylor, B. J., & Rehm, J. (2011). Alcohol under the radar: Do we have policy options regarding unrecorded alcohol? *International Journal of Drug Policy, 22*(2), 153-160. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2010.11.002">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2010.11.002</a>

- Lal, A., Moodie, M., Peeters, A., & Carter, R. (2018). Inclusion of equity in economic analyses of public health policies: systematic review and future directions. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health*, 42(2), 207-213.
- Lee, J. G., Gregory, K. R., Baker, H. M., Ranney, L. M., & Goldstein, A. O. (2016). "May I Buy a Pack of Marlboros, Please?" A Systematic Review of Evidence to Improve the Validity and Impact of Youth Undercover Buy Inspections. *PLoS ONE, 11*(4), e0153152. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0153152
- Lee, J. G. L., Henriksen, L., Rose, S. W., Moreland-Russell, S., & Ribisl, K. M. (2015). A Systematic Review of Neighborhood Disparities in Point-of-Sale Tobacco Marketing. *American Journal of Public Health*, 105(9), E8-E18.
- Lee, K., & Eckhardt, J. (2017). The globalisation strategies of five Asian tobacco companies: a comparative analysis and implications for global health governance. *Global Public Health*, 12(3), 367-379. https://doi.org/10.1080/17441692.2016.1273370
- Lee, P. N. (2007). Circulatory disease and smokeless tobacco in Western populations: a review of the evidence. *International Journal of Epidemiology, 36*(4), 789-804. https://doi.org/10.1093/ije/dym039
- Lee, S., Ling, P. M., & Glantz, S. A. (2012). The vector of the tobacco epidemic: tobacco industry practices in low and middle-income countries. *Cancer Causes and Control*, 23(1), 117-129. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10552-012-9914-0
- Lee, S. J., Rees, V. W., Yossefy, N., Emmons, K. M., & Tan, A. S. L. (2020). Youth and Young Adult Use of Pod-Based Electronic Cigarettes From 2015 to 2019: A Systematic Review. *JAMA Pediatrics*, 174(7), 714-720. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2020.0259">https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2020.0259</a>
- Leos-Toro, C., Fong, G. T., Meyer, S. B., & Hammond, D. (2020). Cannabis labelling and consumer understanding of THC levels and serving sizes. *Drug Alcohol Depend*, *208*, 107843. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2020.107843
- Leung, J., Chan, G. C. K., Hides, L., & Hall, W. D. (2020). What is the prevalence and risk of cannabis use disorders among people who use cannabis? a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Addictive Behaviors*, 109, 106479. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.addbeh.2020.106479
- Levy, D. T., Bauer, J. E., & Lee, H. R. (2006). Simulation modeling and tobacco control: creating more robust public health policies. *Am J Public Health*, *96*(3), 494-498. https://doi.org/10.2105/ajph.2005.063974
- Levy, D. T., Chaloupka, F., Gitchell, J., Mendez, D., & Warner, K. E. (2002). The Use of Simulation Models for the Surveillance, Justification and Understanding of Tobacco Control Policies. *Health Care Management Science, 2*(5), 113-120.
- Levy, D. T., Huang, A. T., Currie, L. M., & Clancy, L. (2014). The benefits from complying with the framework convention on tobacco control: a SimSmoke analysis of 15 European nations. *Health Policy Plan, 29*(8), 1031-1042. https://doi.org/10.1093/heapol/czt085
- Lin, H., Wang, H., Wu, W., Lang, L., Wang, Q., & Tian, L. (2013). The effects of smoke-free legislation on acute myocardial infarction: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMC Public Health*, 13, 529. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-13-529
- Liu, X., Liao, S., Deng, Z., Zhang, Z., Liu, Y., & Lu, W. (2018). Efficiency and adverse events of electronic cigarettes: A systematic review and meta-analysis (PRISMA-compliant article). *Medicine (United States)*, *97*(19), e0324. http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/MD.0000000000010324
- Livingston, M. (2012). Perceptions of low-risk drinking levels among Australians during a period of change in the official drinking guidelines. *Drug and Alcohol Review, 31*(2), 224-230.
- Lorenc, T., Petticrew, M., Welch, V., & Tugwell, P. (2013). What types of interventions generate inequalities? Evidence from systematic reviews. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*, *67*(2), 194-197. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/jech-2012-201257">http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/jech-2012-201257</a>

- Lovato, C., Linn, G., Stead, L. F., & Best, A. (2003). Impact of tobacco advertising and promotion on increasing adolescent smoking behaviours. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev*(4), Cd003439. https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.Cd003439
- Lovato, C., Watts, A., & Stead, L. F. (2011). Impact of tobacco advertising and promotion on increasing adolescent smoking behaviours. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev, 2011*(10), Cd003439. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD003439.pub2">https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD003439.pub2</a>
- Lovatt, M., Eadie, D., Meier, P. S., Li, J., Bauld, L., Hastings, G., & Holmes, J. (2015). Lay epidemiology and the interpretation of low-risk drinking guidelines by adults in the United Kingdom. *Addiction*, 110(12), 1912-1919. https://doi.org/10.1111/add.13072
- Lupton, J. R., & Townsend, J. L. (2015). A systematic review and meta-analysis of the acceptability and effectiveness of university smoke-free policies. *Journal of American College Health*, 63(4), 238-247. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2015.1015029
- Luu, B. N., Nguyen, T. T., & Newman, I. M. (2014). Traditional alcohol production and use in three provinces in Vietnam: an ethnographic exploration of health benefits and risks. *BMC Public Health*, *14*(1), 731. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-14-731">https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-14-731</a>
- Mackay, D. F., Irfan, M. O., Haw, S., & Pell, J. P. (2011). Republished paper: Meta-analysis of the effect of comprehensive smoke-free legislation on acute coronary events. *Postgraduate Medical Journal*, *87*(1026), 311-316. http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/pgmj.2010.199026rep
- Madson, M. J. (2022). You Shall Not Pass? The Design of Age Gates in an Emerging Cannabis Market. *Journal of Technical Writing and Communication*, 00472816221104497.

  https://doi.org/10.1177/00472816221104497
- Main, C., Thomas, S., Ogilvie, D., Stirk, L., Petticrew, M., Whitehead, M., & Sowden, A. (2008).

  Population tobacco control interventions and their effects on social inequalities in smoking:

  Placing an equity lens on existing systematic reviews. *BMC Public Health, 8*, 178.

  http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-8-178
- Mäkelä, P. (2002). Whose drinking does the liberalization of alcohol policy increase? Change in alcohol consumption by the initial level in the Finnish panel survey in 1968 and 1969. Addiction, 97(6), 701-706. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1360-0443.2002.00144.x
- Manning, L., & Kowalska, A. (2021). Illicit Alcohol: Public Health Risk of Methanol Poisoning and Policy Mitigation Strategies. *Foods*, *10*(7). <a href="https://doi.org/10.3390/foods10071625">https://doi.org/10.3390/foods10071625</a>
- Mannocci, A., Backhaus, I., D'Egidio, V., Federici, A., Villari, P., & La Torre, G. (2019). What public health strategies work to reduce the tobacco demand among young people? An umbrella review of systematic reviews and meta-analyses. *Health Policy, 123*(5), 480. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.healthpol.2019.02.009">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.healthpol.2019.02.009</a>
- Manthey, J. (2019). Cannabis use in Europe: Current trends and public health concerns. *International Journal of Drug Policy, 68*, 93-96. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2019.03.006">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2019.03.006</a>
- Manthey, J., Freeman, T. P., Kilian, C., López-Pelayo, H., & Rehm, J. (2021). Public health monitoring of cannabis use in Europe: prevalence of use, cannabis potency, and treatment rates. *The Lancet Regional Health Europe, 10,* 100227. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lanepe.2021.100227
- Marsh, L., Vaneckova, P., Robertson, L., Johnson, T. O., Doscher, C., Raskind, I. G., . . . Henriksen, L. (2021). Association between density and proximity of tobacco retail outlets with smoking: A systematic review of youth studies. *Health Place*, *67*, 102275. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2019.102275">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2019.102275</a>
- Martineau, F., Tyner, E., Lorenc, T., Petticrew, M., & Lock, K. (2013). Population-level interventions to reduce alcohol-related harm: an overview of systematic reviews. *Prev Med*, *57*(4), 278-296. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2013.06.019
- Martinez-Loredo, V., Gonzalez-Roz, A., Secades-Villa, R., Fernandez-Hermida, J. R., & MacKillop, J. (2021). Concurrent validity of the Alcohol Purchase Task for measuring the reinforcing efficacy of alcohol: an updated systematic review and meta-analysis. *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, 116(10), 2635-2650. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/add.15379">http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/add.15379</a>

- Martinez, C., Fu, M., Galan, I., Perez-Rios, M., Martinez-Sanchez, J. M., Lopez, M. J., . . . Fernandez, E. (2018). Conflicts of interest in research on electronic cigarettes. *Tobacco Induced Diseases*, *16*(June), 28. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.18332/tid/90668">http://dx.doi.org/10.18332/tid/90668</a>
- Matheson, J., & Le Foll, B. (2020). Cannabis Legalization and Acute Harm From High Potency Cannabis Products: A Narrative Review and Recommendations for Public Health. *Front Psychiatry*, 11, 591979. <a href="https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2020.591979">https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2020.591979</a>
- Matzopoulos, R., Walls, H., Cook, S., & London, L. (2020). South Africa's COVID-19 Alcohol Sales Ban: The Potential for Better Policy-Making. *International Journal of Health Policy and Management*, *9*(11), 486-487. <a href="https://doi.org/10.34172/ijhpm.2020.93">https://doi.org/10.34172/ijhpm.2020.93</a>
- McArthur, D. L., & Kraus, J. F. (1999). The specific deterrence of administrative per se laws in reducing drunk driving recidivism. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 16(1), 68-75.
- McCambridge, J., Coleman, R., & McEachern, J. (2019). Public Health Surveillance Studies of Alcohol Industry Market and Political Strategies: A Systematic Review. *J Stud Alcohol Drugs*, 80(2), 149-157. https://doi.org/10.15288/jsad.2019.80.149
- McCambridge, J., & Mialon, M. (2018). Alcohol industry involvement in science: A systematic review of the perspectives of the alcohol research community. *Drug and Alcohol Review, 37*(5), 565-579. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/dar.12826
- McNeill, A., Gravely, S., Hitchman, S. C., Bauld, L., Hammond, D., & Hartmann-Boyce, J. (2017). Tobacco packaging design for reducing tobacco use. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev, 4*(4), Cd011244. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD011244.pub2">https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD011244.pub2</a>
- Melendez-Torres, G. J., Thomas, J., Lorenc, T., O'Mara-Eves, A., & Petticrew, M. (2018). Just how plain are plain tobacco packs: Re-analysis of a systematic review using multilevel meta-analysis suggests lessons about the comparative benefits of synthesis methods. *Systematic Reviews*, 7(1), 153. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s13643-018-0821-7">http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s13643-018-0821-7</a>
- Metzner, C., & Kraus, L. (2008). Review The impact of alcopops on adolescent drinking: a literature review. *Alcohol and Alcoholism, 43*(2), 230-239. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/alcalc/agm148">https://doi.org/10.1093/alcalc/agm148</a>
- Mialon, M., & McCambridge, J. (2018). Alcohol industry corporate social responsibility initiatives and harmful drinking: a systematic review. *Eur J Public Health, 28*(4), 664-673. https://doi.org/10.1093/eurpub/cky065
- Mialon, M., Vandevijvere, S., Carriedo, A., Bero, L., Gomes, F., Petticrew, M., . . . Sacks, G. (2021). Mechanisms for addressing the influence of corporations on public health. *European Journal of Public Health*, 31. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/eurpub/ckab164.090">http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/eurpub/ckab164.090</a>
- Middleton, J. C., Hahn, R. A., Kuzara, J. L., Elder, R., Brewer, R., Chattopadhyay, S., . . . Lawrence, B. (2010). Effectiveness of policies maintaining or restricting days of alcohol sales on excessive alcohol consumption and related harms. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine, 39*(6), 575-589. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2010.09.015">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2010.09.015</a>
- Milam, A. J., Furr-Holden, C. D. M., Nesoff, E. D., & Trangenstein, P. J. (2021). Evaluation of a Local Ordinance to Prevent Any Underage Purchases in Liquor Stores: The Need for Enforcement. *J Stud Alcohol Drugs*, 82(2), 219-227. https://doi.org/10.15288/jsad.2021.82.219
- Miller, P. G., Curtis, A., Sønderlund, A., Day, A., & Droste, N. (2015). Effectiveness of interventions for convicted DUI offenders in reducing recidivism: a systematic review of the peer-reviewed scientific literature. *Am J Drug Alcohol Abuse*, *41*(1), 16-29. https://doi.org/10.3109/00952990.2014.966199
- Miracolo, A., Sophiea, M., Mills, M., & Kanavos, P. (2021). Sin taxes and their effect on consumption, revenue generation and health improvement: a systematic literature review in Latin America. *Health Policy and Planning, 36*(5), 790-810. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/heapol/czaa168
- Moodie, C., Angus, K., & Stead, M. (2021). Consumer response to standardized tobacco packaging in the United Kingdom: A synthesis of evidence from two systematic reviews. *Risk*

- Management and Healthcare Policy, 14, 1465-1480. http://dx.doi.org/10.2147/RMHP.S272259
- Morrison, D. S., Petticrew, M., & Thomson, H. (2003). What are the most effective ways of improving population health through transport interventions? Evidence from systematic reviews. *J Epidemiol Community Health*, *57*(5), 327-333. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1136/jech.57.5.327">https://doi.org/10.1136/jech.57.5.327</a>
- Moultrie, T. A., Dorrington, R. E., Laubscher, R., Groenewald, P., Parry, C. D. H., Matzopoulos, R., & Bradshaw, D. (2021). Unnatural deaths, alcohol bans and curfews: Evidence from a quasinatural experiment during COVID-19. *South African Medical Journal*, *111*(9), 834-837. https://doi.org/10.7196/SAMJ.2021.v111i9.15813
- Moxham-Hall, V., & Ritter, A. (2017). Indexes as a metric for drug and alcohol policy evaluation and assessment. *World Medical & Health Policy*, *9*(1), 104-126.
- Moyer, A., Finney, J. W., Swearingen, C. E., & Vergun, P. (2002). Brief interventions for alcohol problems: A meta-analytic review of controlled investigations in treatment-seeking and non-treatment-seeking populations. *Addiction*, *97*(3), 279-292. http://dx.doi.org/10.1046/j.1360-0443.2002.00018.x
- Muhunthan, J., Angell, B., Hackett, M. L., Wilson, A., Latimer, J., Eades, A. M., & Jan, S. (2017). Global systematic review of Indigenous community-led legal interventions to control alcohol. *BMJ Open*, 7(3), e013932. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2016-013932">http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2016-013932</a>
- Mutti-Packer, S., Collyer, B., & Hodgins, D. C. (2018). Perceptions of plain packaging and health warning labels for cannabis among young adults: findings from an experimental study. *BMC Public Health*, *18*(1), 1361. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-018-6247-2">https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-018-6247-2</a>
- Myran, D. T., Brown, C. R. L., & Tanuseputro, P. (2019). Access to cannabis retail stores across Canada 6 months following legalization: a descriptive study. *CMAJ Open, 7*(3), E454-e461. https://doi.org/10.9778/cmajo.20190012
- Naimi, T. S., Blanchette, J., Nelson, T. F., Nguyen, T., Oussayef, N., Heeren, T. C., . . . Xuan, Z. (2014). A new scale of the US alcohol policy environment and its relationship to binge drinking. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 46(1), 10-16.
- Naimi, T. S., Xuan, Z., Brown, D. W., & Saitz, R. (2013). Confounding and studies of 'moderate' alcohol consumption: the case of drinking frequency and implications for low-risk drinking guidelines. *Addiction*, 108(9), 1534-1543. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2012.04074.x">https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2012.04074.x</a>
- Nanninga, S., Lehne, G., Ratz, T., & Bolte, G. (2019). Impact of public smoking bans on social inequalities in children's exposure to tobacco smoke at home: an Equity-Focused systematic review. *Nicotine and Tobacco Research*, *21*(11), 1462-1472.
- Nanninga, S., Lhachimi, S. K., & Bolte, G. (2018). Impact of public smoking bans on children's exposure to tobacco smoke at home: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMC Public Health*, *18*(1), 749. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-018-5679-z
- Nazar, G. P., Sharma, N., Chugh, A., Abdullah, S. M., Lina, S., Mdege, N. D., . . . Arora, M. (2021). Impact of tobacco price and taxation on affordability and consumption of tobacco products in the South-East Asia Region: A systematic review. *Tobacco Induced Diseases*, 19(December), 97. https://dx.doi.org/10.18332/tid/143179
- Neavyn, M. J., Blohm, E., Babu, K. M., & Bird, S. B. (2014). Medical marijuana and driving: a review. *Journal of Medical Toxicology, 10*(3), 269-279.
- Nelson, J. P. (2010). Alcohol advertising bans, consumption and control policies in seventeen OECD countries, 1975–2000. *Applied Economics*, 42(7), 803-823. https://doi.org/10.1080/00036840701720952
- Nelson, J. P. (2014). Gender differences in alcohol demand: A systematic review of the role of prices and Taxes. *Health Economics (United Kingdom), 23*(10), 1260-1280. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/hec.2974

- Nelson, J. P. (2015). Binge drinking and alcohol prices: A systematic review of age-related results from econometric studies, natural experiments and field studies. *Health Economics Review*, 5(1). http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s13561-014-0040-4
- Nelson, J. P., & McNall, A. D. (2016). Alcohol prices, taxes, and alcohol-related harms: A critical review of natural experiments in alcohol policy for nine countries. *Health Policy, 120*(3), 264-272. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.healthpol.2016.01.018
- Nelson, J. P., & McNall, A. D. (2017). What happens to drinking when alcohol policy changes? A review of five natural experiments for alcohol taxes, prices, and availability. *European Journal of Health Economics*, 18(4), 417-434. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10198-016-0795-0
- Nepal, S., Kypri, K., Pursey, K., Attia, J., Chikritzhs, T., & Miller, P. (2018). Effectiveness of lockouts in reducing alcohol-related harm: Systematic review. *Drug and Alcohol Review, 37*(4), 527-536. https://doi.org/10.1111/dar.12699
- Neufeld, M., Lachenmeier, D. W., Ferreira-Borges, C., & Rehm, J. (2020). Is Alcohol an "Essential Good" During COVID-19? Yes, but Only as a Disinfectant! *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research*, 44(9), 1906-1909.
- Neufeld, M., & Rehm, J. (2018). Effectiveness of policy changes to reduce harm from unrecorded alcohol in Russia between 2005 and now. *Int J Drug Policy, 51*, 1-9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2017.09.006
- Noel, J. K., Babor, T. F., & Robaina, K. (2017). Industry self-regulation of alcohol marketing: A systematic review of content and exposure research. *Addiction*, *112*(Suppl 1), 28-50. https://doi.org/10.1111/add.13410
- Noel, J. K., Sammartino, C. J., & Rosenthal, S. R. (2020). Exposure to Digital Alcohol Marketing and Alcohol Use: A Systematic Review. *J Stud Alcohol Drugs Suppl, Sup 19*(Suppl 19), 57-67. https://doi.org/10.15288/jsads.2020.s19.57
- Notley, C., Gentry, S., Cox, S., Dockrell, M., Havill, M., Attwood, A. S., . . . Munafò, M. R. (2021). Youth use of e-liquid flavours—a systematic review exploring patterns of use of e-liquid flavours and associations with continued vaping, tobacco smoking uptake or cessation. *Addiction*. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/add.15723">http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/add.15723</a>
- Nunez-Smith, M., Wolf, E., Huang, H. M., Chen, P. G., Lee, L., Emanuel, E. J., & Gross, C. P. (2010). Media exposure and tobacco, illicit drugs, and alcohol use among children and adolescents: A systematic review. *Substance Abuse*, *31*(3), 174-192. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/08897077.2010.495648
- Nuyts, P. A. W., Davies, L. E. M., Kunst, A. E., & Kuipers, M. A. G. (2021). The association between tobacco outlet density and smoking among young people: A systematic methodological review. *Nicotine & Tobacco Research*, 23(2), 239-248. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntz153
- Nuyts, P. A. W., Kuijpers, T. G., Willemsen, M. C., & Kunst, A. E. (2018). How can a ban on tobacco sales to minors be effective in changing smoking behaviour among youth?—A realist review. Preventive Medicine: An International Journal Devoted to Practice and Theory, 115, 61-67. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2018.08.013">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2018.08.013</a>
- Nystrand, C., Gebreslassie, M., Ssegonja, R., Feldman, I., & Sampaio, F. (2020). A systematic review of economic evaluations of public health interventions targeting alcohol, tobacco, illicit drug use and problematic gambling: Using a case study to assess transferability. *Health Policy*. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.healthpol.2020.09.002
- O'Connell, M., & Kephart, L. (2022). Local and state policy action taken in the United States to address the emergence of e-cigarettes and vaping: A scoping review of literature. *Health Promotion Practice*, 23(1), 51-63. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/1524839920963691">http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/1524839920963691</a>
- Obradors-Pineda, A., Bouso, J.-C., Parés-Franquero, Ò., & Romaní, J.-O. (2021). Harm reduction and cannabis social clubs: Exploring their true potential. *International Journal of Drug Policy, 97*, 103358.

- Okaru, A. O., Rehm, J., Sommerfeld, K., Kuballa, T., Walch, S. G., & Lachenmeier, D. W. (2019). *The threat to quality of alcoholic beverages by unrecorded consumption*. Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-815269-0.00001-5
- Örnberg, J. C., & Ólafsdóttir, H. (2008). How to sell alcohol? Nordic alcohol monopolies in a changing epoch. *Nordic Studies on Alcohol and Drugs*, *25*(2), 129-153.
- Osilla, K. C., Van Busum, K., Schnyer, C., Larkin, J. W., Eibner, C., & Mattke, S. (2012). Systematic review of the impact of worksite wellness programs. *Am J Manag Care*, *18*(2), e68-81.
- Pacek, L. R., Wiley, J. L., & Joseph McClernon, F. (2019). A conceptual framework for understanding multipletobacco product use and the impact of regulatory action. *Nicotine and Tobacco Research*, 21(3), 268-277. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ntr/nty129
- Pacula, R. L., Kilmer, B., Wagenaar, A. C., Chaloupka, F. J., & Caulkins, J. P. (2014). Developing public health regulations for marijuana: lessons from alcohol and tobacco. *American Journal of Public Health*, 104(6), 1021-1028.
- Pang, B., Saleme, P., Seydel, T., Kim, J., Knox, K., & Rundle-Thiele, S. (2021). The effectiveness of graphic health warnings on tobacco products: a systematic review on perceived harm and quit intentions. *BMC Public Health, 21*(1), 884. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-021-10810-z">https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-021-10810-z</a>
- Papanastasiou, N., Hill, S., & Amos, A. (2019). Evidence from qualitative studies of youth about the impacts of tobacco control policy on young people in Europe: A systematic review. *Nicotine & Tobacco Research*, *21*(7), 863-870. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ntr/nty007">http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ntr/nty007</a>
- Pardal, M., Decorte, T., Bone, M., Parés, Ò., & Johansson, J. (2020). Mapping cannabis social clubs in Europe. *European Journal of Criminology*, 1477370820941392.
- Pasitska, O. (2017). The Tobacco Monopoly: The world and domestic experience *EUREKA: Social and Humanities*, *O*(1), 31-35. https://doi.org/10.21303/2504-5571.2017.00277
- Patra, J., Giesbrecht, N., Rehm, J., Bekmuradov, D., & Popova, S. (2012). Are Alcohol Prices and Taxes an Evidence-Based Approach to Reducing Alcohol-Related Harm and Promoting Public Health and Safety? A Literature Review. *Contemporary Drug Problems, 39*(1), 7-48. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/009145091203900103">https://doi.org/10.1177/009145091203900103</a>
- Paynter, J., & Edwards, R. (2009). The impact of tobacco promotion at the point of sale: A systematic review. *Nicotine & Tobacco Research*, 11(1), 25-35. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntn002">http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntn002</a>
- Peek-Asa, C. (1999). The effect of random alcohol screening in reducing motor vehicle crash injuries. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine, 16*(1, Supplement 1), 57-67. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/S0749-3797(98)00116-0">https://doi.org/10.1016/S0749-3797(98)00116-0</a>
- Peng, Y. W., Desapriya, E., Chan, H., & R Brubacher, J. (2020). Residual blood THC levels in frequent cannabis users after over four hours of abstinence: A systematic review. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, *216*, 108177. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2020.108177
- Petticrew, M., Maani, N., Pettigrew, L., Rutter, H., & Van Schalkwyk, M. C. (2020). Dark Nudges and Sludge in Big Alcohol: Behavioral Economics, Cognitive Biases, and Alcohol Industry Corporate Social Responsibility. *Milbank Quarterly*, *98*(4), 1290-1328. https://dx.doi.org/10.1111/1468-0009.12475
- Phimarn, W., Chamnanjit, P., Anunworapunya, W., Saramunee, K., & Sungthong, B. (2022). Efficacy and Safety of Baclofen for Treatment of Alcohol Dependence: An Updated Meta-Analysis and Meta-Regression Study. *Indian Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences*, 84(1), 137-149. <a href="https://dx.doi.org/10.36468/pharmaceutical-sciences.905">https://dx.doi.org/10.36468/pharmaceutical-sciences.905</a>
- Pidd, K., & Roche, A. M. (2014). How effective is drug testing as a workplace safety strategy? A systematic review of the evidence. *Accident Analysis & Prevention, 71*, 154-165. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2014.05.012
- Pisinger, C., Godtfredsen, N., & Bender, A. M. (2019). A conflict of interest is strongly associated with tobacco industry-favourable results, indicating no harm of e-cigarettes. *Preventive Medicine*, 119, 124-131. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2018.12.011">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2018.12.011</a>

- Popova, S., Giesbrecht, N., Bekmuradov, D., & Patra, J. (2009). Hours and days of sale and density of alcohol outlets: Impacts on alcohol consumption and damage: A systematic review. *Alcohol and Alcoholism*, 44(5), 500-516. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/alcalc/agp054">http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/alcalc/agp054</a>
- Prochaska, J. J., Delucchi, K., & Hall, S. M. (2004). A meta-analysis of smoking cessation interventions with individuals in substance abuse treatment or recovery. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 72(6), 1144-1156. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/0022-006X.72.6.1144
- Puljević, C., Morphett, K., Hefler, M., Edwards, R., Walker, N., Thomas, D. P., . . . Gartner, C. E. (2022). Closing the gaps in tobacco endgame evidence: a scoping review. *Tob Control, 31*(2), 365-375. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2021-056579">https://doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2021-056579</a>
- Purmehdi, M., Legoux, R., Carrillat, F., & Senecal, S. (2017). The effectiveness of warning labels for consumers: A meta-analytic investigation into their underlying process and contingencies. *Journal of Public Policy & Marketing*, 36(1), 36-53. http://dx.doi.org/10.1509/jppm.14.047
- Quentin, W., Neubauer, S., Leidl, R., & Konig, H. H. (2007). Advertising bans as a means of tobacco control policy: A systematic literature review of time-series analyses. *International Journal of Public Health*, *52*(5), 295-307. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00038-007-5131-0">http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00038-007-5131-0</a>
- Rabinovich, L., Brutscher, P.-B., de Vries, H., Tiessen, J., Clift, J., & Reding, A. (2009). The affordability of alcoholic beverages in the European Union. *Cambridge, RAND Europe*. https://www.infocenters.co.il/ada/multimedia/full-pdf/alcohol\_rand\_pricing-2009.pdf
- Rabinovich, L., Hunt, P., Staetsky, L., Goshev, S., Nolte, E., Pedersen, J. S., & Tiefensee, C. (2012). Further Study on the Affordability of Alcoholic Beverages in the EU: A Focus on Excise Duty Pass-Through, On- and Off-Trade Sales, Price Promotions and Statutory Regulations. *Rand Health Q*, 2(2), 17.
- Rado, M. K., Molenberg, F. J. M., Westenberg, L. E. H., Sheikh, A., Millett, C., Burdorf, A., . . . Been, J. V. (2021). Effect of smoke-free policies in outdoor areas and private places on children's tobacco smoke exposure and respiratory health: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *The Lancet Public Health*, *6*(8), e566-e578. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S2468-2667%2821%2900097-9">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S2468-2667%2821%2900097-9</a>
- Rahman, M. A., Hann, N., Wilson, A., Mnatzaganian, G., & Worrall-Carter, L. (2015). E-Cigarettes and smoking cessation: Evidence from a systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLoS ONE, 10*(3), e0122544. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0122544">http://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0122544</a>
- Rammohan, V., Hahn, R. A., Elder, R., Brewer, R., Fielding, J., Naimi, T. S., . . . Zometa, C. (2011). Effects of dram shop liability and enhanced overservice law enforcement initiatives on excessive alcohol consumption and related harms: Two community guide systematic reviews. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 41(3), 334-343. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2011.06.027">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2011.06.027</a>
- Ramstedt, M. (2002). The repeal of medium strength beer in grocery stores in Sweden: the impact on alcohol-related hospitalisations in different age group. In R. Room (Ed.), *The effects of Nordic alcohol policies: what happens to drinking and harm when alcohol controls change?* (pp. 117-131).
- Rashiden, I., Tajuddin, A., Amani, N., Yee, A., Zhen, S. T. E., & bin Amir Nordin, A. S. (2020). The efficacy of smoking ban policy at the workplace on secondhand smoking: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, *27*(24), 29856-29866.
- Reed, D. D., Naudé, G. P., Salzer, A. R., Peper, M., Monroe-Gulick, A. L., Gelino, B. W., . . . Higgins, S. T. (2020). Behavioral economic measurement of cigarette demand: A descriptive review of published approaches to the cigarette purchase task. *Experimental and Clinical Psychopharmacology*, 28(6), 688-705. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/pha0000347">http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/pha0000347</a>
- Rees, V. W., & Connolly, G. N. (2006). Measuring Air Quality to Protect Children from Secondhand Smoke in Cars. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, *31*(5), 363-368. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2006.07.021
- Rehm, J., Crépault, J. F., Hasan, O. S. M., Lachenmeier, D. W., Room, R., & Sornpaisarn, B. (2019). Regulatory Policies for Alcohol, other Psychoactive Substances and Addictive Behaviours:

- The Role of Level of Use and Potency. A Systematic Review. *International Journal of Environment Research and Public Health, 16*(19). <a href="https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph16193749">https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph16193749</a>
- Rehm, J., & Fischer, B. (2015). Cannabis legalization with strict regulation, the overall superior policy option for public health. *Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics*, *97*(6), 541-544.
- Rehm, J., Neufeld, M., Room, R., Sornpaisarn, B., Stelemekas, M., Swahn, M. H., & Lachenmeier, D. W. (2022). The impact of alcohol taxation changes on unrecorded alcohol consumption: A review and recommendations. *International Journal of Drug Policy, 99*, 103420. https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2021.103420
- Reynolds, J., & Wilkinson, C. (2020). Accessibility of 'essential' alcohol in the time of COVID-19: Casting light on the blind spots of licensing? *Drug and Alcohol Review, 39*(4), 305-308. https://doi.org/10.1111/dar.13076
- Reynolds, J. P., Archer, S., Pilling, M., Kenny, M., Hollands, G. J., & Marteau, T. M. (2019). Public acceptability of nudging and taxing to reduce consumption of alcohol, tobacco, and food: A population-based survey experiment. *Soc Sci Med, 236*, 112395. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2019.112395
- Rhee, J. U., Vieira, V. M., Firth, C. L., Pedersen, E. R., Dunbar, M. S., & Timberlake, D. S. (2022). Concentration of Cannabis and Tobacco Retailers in Los Angeles County, California: A Spatial Analysis of Potential Effects on Youth and Ethnic Minorities. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol and Drugs*, 83(4), 502-511.
- Ribisl, K. M., Luke, D. A., Bohannon, D. L., Sorg, A. A., & Moreland-Russell, S. (2017). Reducing Disparities in Tobacco Retailer Density by Banning Tobacco Product Sales Near Schools. *Nicotine & Tobacco Research*, 19(2), 239-244. https://doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntw185
- Richardson, L., Hemsing, N., Greaves, L., Assanand, S., Allen, P., McCullough, L., . . . Amos, A. (2009). Preventing smoking in young people: A systematic review of the impact of access interventions. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 6*(4), 1485-1514. http://dx.doi.org/10.3390/ijerph6041485
- Rigotti, N. A., Kruse, G. R., Livingstone-Banks, J., & Hartmann-Boyce, J. (2022). Treatment of Tobacco Smoking: A Review. *JAMA Journal of the American Medical Association*, 327(6), 566-577. https://dx.doi.org/10.1001/jama.2022.0395
- Riley, S., Vellios, N., & van Walbeek, C. (2020). An economic analysis of the demand for cannabis: some results from South Africa. *Drugs: Education, Prevention and Policy, 27*(2), 123-130. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/09687637.2019.1581139">https://doi.org/10.1080/09687637.2019.1581139</a>
- Rivera-Aguirre, A., Castillo-Carniglia, A., Laqueur, H. S., Rudolph, K. E., Martins, S. S., Ramírez, J., . . . Cerdá, M. (2022). Does recreational cannabis legalization change cannabis use patterns? Evidence from secondary school students in Uruguay. *Addiction*.
- Robertson, L., Cameron, C., McGee, R., Marsh, L., & Hoek, J. (2016). Point-of-sale tobacco promotion and youth smoking: a meta-analysis. *Tob Control, 25*(e2), e83-e89. https://doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2015-052586
- Robertson, L., McGee, R., Marsh, L., & Hoek, J. (2015). A systematic review on the impact of point-of-sale tobacco promotion on smoking. *Nicotine & Tobacco Research*, *17*(1), 2-17. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntu168
- Roerecke, M., & Rehm, J. (2014). Alcohol consumption, drinking patterns, and ischemic heart disease: a narrative review of meta-analyses and a systematic review and meta-analysis of the impact of heavy drinking occasions on risk for moderate drinkers. *BMC Medicine*, *12*(1), 182. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1186/s12916-014-0182-6">https://doi.org/10.1186/s12916-014-0182-6</a>
- Rogers, T., Brown, E. M., Siegel-Reamer, L., Rahman, B., Feld, A. L., Patel, M., . . . Schillo, B. A. (2022). A Comprehensive Qualitative Review of Studies Evaluating the Impact of Local US Laws Restricting the Sale of Flavored and Menthol Tobacco Products. *Nicotine and Tobacco Research*, 24(4), 433-443. <a href="https://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntab188">https://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntab188</a>

- Room, R. (2000). Alcohol monopolies as instruments for alcohol control policies. In O. E. (Ed.), International seminar on alcohol retail monopolies (pp. 7-16). National Research & Development Centre for Welfare and Health.
- Room, R. (2008). In thinking about cannabis policy, what can be learned from alcohol and tobacco? In S. Rødner Sznitman, Olsson, B. and Room, R., (Ed.), A Cannabis Reader: Global Issues and Local Experiences Perspectives on Cannabis Controversies, Treatment and Regulation in Europe. (pp. 119-135). EMCDDA.
- Room, R. (2012). Individualized Control of Drinkers: Back to the Future? *Contemporary Drug Problems, 39*(2), 311-343. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/009145091203900207">https://doi.org/10.1177/009145091203900207</a>
- Room, R. (2018). Drug legalization and public health: general issues, and the case of cannabis. In H. Pickard & S. Ahmed (Eds.), *The Routledge Handbook of Philosophy and Science of Addiction* (pp. 518-530). Routledge.
- Room, R. (2020). The Monopoly Option: Obsolescent or a "Best Buy" in Alcohol and Other Drug Control? *The Social History of Alcohol and Drugs, 34*(2), 215-232. 10.1086/707513
- Room, R., & Livingston, M. (2017). The Distribution of Customary Behavior in a Population: The Total Consumption Model and Alcohol Policy. *Sociological Perspectives, 60*(1), 10-22. https://doi.org/10.1177/0731121416683278
- Room, R., & O'Brien, P. (2021). Alcohol marketing and social media: A challenge for public health control. *Drug and Alcohol Review, 40*(3), 420-422. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/dar.13160">https://doi.org/10.1111/dar.13160</a>
- Room, R., & Örnberg, J. C. (2019). Government monopoly as an instrument for public health and welfare: lessons for cannabis from experience with alcohol monopolies. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 74, 223-228.
- Rossow, I. (2021a). The alcohol advertising ban in Norway: A response to Nelson's comments. *Drug and Alcohol Review, 40*(7), 1399-1401. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/dar.13349">https://doi.org/10.1111/dar.13349</a>
- Rossow, I. (2021b). The alcohol advertising ban in Norway: Effects on recorded alcohol sales. *Drug Alcohol Review*, 40(7), 1392-1395. 10.1111/dar.13289
- Rotering, T., & Apollonio, D. E. (2022). Cannabis industry lobbying in the Colorado state legislature in fiscal years 2010–2021. *International Journal of Drug Policy, 102*, 103585. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2022.103585">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2022.103585</a>
- Rychert, M., & Wilkins, C. (2019). A 'community enterprise' model for recreational cannabis: Lessons from alcohol licensing trusts in New Zealand. *International Journal of Drug Policy, 67*, 72-78. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2019.03.007
- Rychert, M., & Wilkins, C. (2020). "You have to make some money before you can do some good":

  Balancing the commercial, social and public health objectives in a "community enterprise" regulatory model for alcohol and cannabis. *Int J Drug Policy, 77*, 102689.

  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2020.102689
- Saffer, H. (2020). Evaluating Econometric Studies of Alcohol Advertising. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol and Drugs, Supplement*(s19), 106-112. https://doi.org/10.15288/jsads.2020.s19.106
- Saffer, H., & Dave, D. (2002). Alcohol consumption and alcohol advertising bans. *Applied Economics,* 34(11), 1325-1334. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/00036840110102743">https://doi.org/10.1080/00036840110102743</a>
- Saffer, H., & Dave, D. (2006). Alcohol advertising and alcohol consumption by adolescents. *Health Economics*, 15(6), 617-637. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1002/hec.1091">https://doi.org/10.1002/hec.1091</a>
- Sanchez-Ramirez, D. C., & Voaklander, D. (2018). The impact of policies regulating alcohol trading hours and days on specific alcohol-related harms: a systematic review. *Inj Prev, 24*(1), 94-100. https://doi.org/10.1136/injuryprev-2016-042285
- Sargent, J. D., & Babor, T. F. (2020). The Relationship Between Exposure to Alcohol Marketing and Underage Drinking Is Causal. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol and Drugs Sup 19*(Suppl 19), 113-124. https://doi.org/10.15288/jsads.2020.s19.113

- Savell, E., Fooks, G., & Gilmore, A. B. (2016). How does the alcohol industry attempt to influence marketing regulations? A systematic review. *Addiction*, 111(1), 18-32. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/add.13048
- Savell, E., Gilmore, A. B., & Fooks, G. (2014). How does the tobacco industry attempt to influence marketing regulations? A systematic review. *PLoS ONE*, *9*(2), e87389. http://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0087389
- Scollo, M., Lal, A., Hyland, A., & Glantz, S. (2003). Review of the quality of studies on the economic effects of smoke-free policies on the hospitality industry. *Tobacco Control*, 12(1), 13-20.
- Scott, S., Muirhead, C., Shucksmith, J., Tyrrell, R., & Kaner, E. (2017). Does Industry-Driven Alcohol Marketing Influence Adolescent Drinking Behaviour? A Systematic Review. *Alcohol Alcohol,* 52(1), 84-94. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/alcalc/agw085">https://doi.org/10.1093/alcalc/agw085</a>
- Sevigny, E. L. (2021). Cannabis and driving ability. *Current Opinion in Psychology, 38*, 75-79. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.copsyc.2021.03.003
- Shanahan, M., & Cyrenne, P. (2021). Cannabis policies in Canada: How will we know which is best? International Journal of Drug Policy, 91, 102556. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2019.09.004
- Shanthosh, J., Angell, B., Wilson, A., Latimer, J., Hackett, M. L., Eades, A.-M., & Jan, S. (2018). Generating sustainable collective action: Models of community control and governance of alcohol supply in Indigenous minority populations. *International Journal of Drug Policy, 62*, 78-85. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2018.09.011">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2018.09.011</a>
- Sharma, A., Sinha, K., & Vandenberg, B. (2017). Pricing as a means of controlling alcohol consumption. *British Medical Bulletin*, 123(1), 149-158. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/bmb/ldx020
- Shemilt, I., Hendry, V., & Marteau, T. M. (2017). What do we know about the effects of exposure to 'Low alcohol' and equivalent product labelling on the amounts of alcohol, food and tobacco people select and consume? A systematic review. *BMC Public Health*, *17*(1), 29. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-016-3956-2
- Sherk, A., Stockwell, T., Chikritzhs, T., Andreasson, S., Angus, C., Gripenberg, J., . . . Woods, J. (2018). Alcohol Consumption and the Physical Availability of Take-Away Alcohol: Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses of the Days and Hours of Sale and Outlet Density. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol and Drugs, 79*(1), 58-67. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.15288/jsad.2018.79.58">http://dx.doi.org/10.15288/jsad.2018.79.58</a>
- Shi, Y., Zhu, B., & Liang, D. (2021). The associations between prenatal cannabis use disorder and neonatal outcomes. *Addiction*, 116(11), 3069-3079. https://doi.org/10.1111/add.15467
- Shover, C. L., & Humphreys, K. (2019). Six policy lessons relevant to cannabis legalization. *The American Journal of Drug and Alcohol Abuse, 45*(6), 698-706. https://doi.org/10.1080/00952990.2019.1569669
- Shults, R. A., Elder, R. W., Nichols, J. L., Sleet, D. A., Compton, R., & Chattopadhyay, S. K. (2009). Effectiveness of multicomponent programs with community mobilization for reducing alcohol-impaired driving. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, *37*(4), 360-371. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2009.07.005
- Siegfried, N., & Parry, C. (2019). Do alcohol control policies work? An umbrella review and quality assessment of systematic reviews of alcohol control interventions (2006 2017). *PLoS ONE*, 14(4), e0214865. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0214865">http://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0214865</a>
- Siegfried, N., Pienaar, D. C., Ataguba, J. E., Volmink, J., Kredo, T., Jere, M., & Parry, C. D. (2014). Restricting or banning alcohol advertising to reduce alcohol consumption in adults and adolescents. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev, 2014*(11), Cd010704. https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD010704.pub2
- Silver, L. D., Naprawa, A. Z., & Padon, A. A. (2020). Assessment of incorporation of lessons from tobacco control in city and county laws regulating legal marijuana in California. *JAMA network open, 3*(6), e208393-e208393.

- Skotsimara, G., Antonopoulos, A. S., Oikonomou, E., Siasos, G., Ioakeimidis, N., Tsalamandris, S., . . . Tousoulis, D. (2019). Cardiovascular effects of electronic cigarettes: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *European Journal of Preventive Cardiology, 26*(11), 1219-1228. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/2047487319832975">http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/2047487319832975</a>
- Sloan, F. A., & Wang, Y. (2008). Economic theory and evidence on smoking behavior of adults. *Addiction*, 103(11), 1777-1785. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2008.02329.x">http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2008.02329.x</a>
- Smart, R., & Pacula, R. L. (2019). Early evidence of the impact of cannabis legalization on cannabis use, cannabis use disorder, and the use of other substances: Findings from state policy evaluations. *The American Journal of Drug and Alcohol Abuse, 45*(6), 644-663. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/00952990.2019.1669626">https://doi.org/10.1080/00952990.2019.1669626</a>
- Smith, K. E., Savell, E., & Gilmore, A. B. (2013). What is known about tobacco industry efforts to influence tobacco tax? A systematic review of empirical studies. *Tob Control, 22*(2), 144-153. https://doi.org/10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2011-050098
- Smith, L. A., & Foxcroft, D. R. (2009). The effect of alcohol advertising, marketing and portrayal on drinking behaviour in young people: systematic review of prospective cohort studies. *BMC Public Health*, *9*, 51. 10.1186/1471-2458-9-51
- Snider, S. E., Cummings, K. M., & Bickel, W. K. (2017). Behavioral economic substitution between conventional cigarettes and e-cigarettes differs as a function of the frequency of e-cigarette use. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, *177*, 14-22. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2017.03.017
- Solowij, N., Broyd, S., Greenwood, L.-m., van Hell, H., Martelozzo, D., Rueb, K., . . . Croft, R. (2019). A randomised controlled trial of vaporised Δ9-tetrahydrocannabinol and cannabidiol alone and in combination in frequent and infrequent cannabis users: acute intoxication effects. *European Archives of Psychiatry and Clinical Neuroscience, 269*(1), 17-35. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/s00406-019-00978-2">https://doi.org/10.1007/s00406-019-00978-2</a>
- Sornpaisarn, B., Shield, K., Cohen, J., Schwartz, R., & Rehm, J. (2013). Elasticity of alcohol consumption, alcohol-related harms, and drinking initiation in low- and middle-income countries: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *International Journal of Alcohol and Drug Research*, *2*(1), 45-58. 10.7895/ijadr.v2i1.50
- Stautz, K., Brown, K. G., King, S. E., Shemilt, I., & Marteau, T. M. (2016). Immediate effects of alcohol marketing communications and media portrayals on consumption and cognition: a systematic review and meta-analysis of experimental studies. *BMC Public Health*, 16, 465. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s12889-016-3116-8">http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s12889-016-3116-8</a>
- Stead, L. F., & Lancaster, T. (2002). Interventions for preventing tobacco sales to minors. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev*(1), Cd001497. https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.Cd001497
- Stead, L. F., & Lancaster, T. (2005). Interventions for preventing tobacco sales to minors. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev*(1), Cd001497. https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD001497.pub2
- Stead, M., Moodie, C., Angus, K., Bauld, L., McNeill, A., Thomas, J., . . . Bryce, S. L. (2013). Is Consumer Response to Plain/Standardised Tobacco Packaging Consistent with Framework Convention on Tobacco Control Guidelines? A Systematic Review of Quantitative Studies. *PLoS ONE*, 8(10), e75919. http://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0075919
- Steinberg, J., Unger, J. B., Hallett, C., Williams, E., Baezconde-Garbanati, L., & Cousineau, M. R. (2019). A Tobacco Control Framework for Regulating Public Consumption of Cannabis: Multistate Analysis and Policy Implications. *American Journal of Public Health, 110*(2), 203-208. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2019.305423
- Stewart, L., & Casswell, S. (1992). Community Control and Liquor Licensing: A Public Health Issue in New Zealand. *Journal of drug issues*, 22(3), 743-755. https://doi.org/10.1177/002204269202200319
- Stockings, E., Hall, W. D., Lynskey, M., Morley, K. I., Reavley, N., Strang, J., . . . Degenhardt, L. (2016). Prevention, early intervention, harm reduction, and treatment of substance use in young

- people. *The Lancet Psychiatry, 3*(3), 280-296. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S2215-0366%2816%2900002-X">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S2215-0366%2816%2900002-X</a>
- Stockwell, T., Butt, P., Beirness, D., Gliksman, L., & Paradis, C. (2012). The basis for Canada's new low-risk drinking guidelines: A relative risk approach to estimating hazardous levels and patterns of alcohol use. *Drug and Alcohol Review, 31*(2), 126-134. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1465-3362.2011.00342.x
- Stockwell, T., Sherk, A., Norström, T., Angus, C., Ramstedt, M., Andréasson, S., . . . Mäkelä, P. (2018). Estimating the public health impact of disbanding a government alcohol monopoly: application of new methods to the case of Sweden. *BMC Public Health, 18*(1), 1400. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-018-6312-x
- Stockwell, T., Zhao, J., Macdonald, S., Pakula, B., Gruenewald, P., & Holder, H. (2009). Changes in per capita alcohol sales during the partial privatization of British Columbia's retail alcohol monopoly 2003-2008: a multi-level local area analysis. *Addiction, 104*(11), 1827-1836. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2009.02658.x">https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2009.02658.x</a>
- Stockwell, T. I. M. (2001). Responsible alcohol service: lessons from evaluations of server training and policing initiatives. *Drug and Alcohol Review, 20*(3), 257-265. https://doi.org/10.1080/09595230120079567
- Stoklosa, M., Drope, J., & Chaloupka, F. J. (2016). Prices and E-Cigarette Demand: Evidence From the European Union. *Nicotine & Tobacco Research*, *18*(10), 1973-1980. https://doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntw109
- Subritzky, T., Lenton, S., & Pettigrew, S. (2016). Legal cannabis industry adopting strategies of the tobacco industry. *Drug and Alcohol Review, 35*(5), 511-513. https://doi.org/10.1111/dar.12459
- Subritzky, T., Pettigrew, S., & Lenton, S. (2017). Into the void: Regulating pesticide use in Colorado's commercial cannabis markets. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, *42*, 86-96.
- Tan, C. E., & Glantz, S. A. (2012). Association between smoke-free legislation and hospitalizations for cardiac, cerebrovascular, and respiratory diseases: A meta-analysis. *Circulation*, 126(18), 2177-2183. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.112.121301">http://dx.doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.112.121301</a>
- Tay, R. (2005). Mass media campaigns reduce the incidence of drinking and driving. *Evidence-Based Healthcare and Public Health*, *9*(1), 26-29. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ehbc.2004.11.013">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ehbc.2004.11.013</a>
- Taylor, N., Miller, P., Coomber, K., Mayshak, R., Zahnow, R., Patafio, B., . . . Ferris, J. (2018). A mapping review of evaluations of alcohol policy restrictions targeting alcohol-related harm in night-time entertainment precincts. *International Journal of Drug Policy, 62*, 1-13. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2018.09.012">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2018.09.012</a>
- Thomas, S., Fayter, D., Misso, K., Ogilvie, D., Petticrew, M., Sowden, A., . . . Worthy, G. (2008).

  Population tobacco control interventions and their effects on social inequalities in smoking: Systematic review. *Tobacco Control: An International Journal*, *17*(4), 230-237.

  <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tc.2007.023911">http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/tc.2007.023911</a>
- Tippetts, A. S., Voas, R. B., Fell, J. C., & Nichols, J. L. (2005). A meta-analysis of .08 BAC laws in 19 jurisdictions in the United States. *Accident; analysis and prevention, 37*(1), 149-161. <a href="http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=emed9&NEWS=N&AN=39706803">http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=emed9&NEWS=N&AN=39706803</a>
- Tompa, E., Kalcevich, C., Foley, M., McLeod, C., Hogg-Johnson, S., Cullen, K., . . . Irvin, E. (2016). A systematic literature review of the effectiveness of occupational health and safety regulatory enforcement. *American journal of industrial medicine*, *59*(11), 919-933.
- Toumbourou, J. W., Stockwell, T., Neighbors, C., Marlatt, G. A., Sturge, J., & Rehm, J. (2007). Interventions to reduce harm associated with adolescent substance use. *The Lancet, 369*(9570), 1391-1401. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(07)60369-9">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(07)60369-9</a>
- Transform Drug Policy Foundation. (2020). *How to Regulate Stimulants*.

  <a href="https://transformdrugs.org/assets/files/PDFs/how-to-regulate-stimulants-full-text-medres-2020.pdf">https://transformdrugs.org/assets/files/PDFs/how-to-regulate-stimulants-full-text-medres-2020.pdf</a>

- Transform Drug Policy Foundation. (2022). *How to Regulate Cannabis A Practical Guide (Third Edition)*. <a href="https://transformdrugs.org/assets/files/PDFs/How-to-Regulate-Cannabis\_3rd\_ed.pdf">https://transformdrugs.org/assets/files/PDFs/How-to-Regulate-Cannabis\_3rd\_ed.pdf</a>
- Ünal, E., & Metintaş, S. (2021). Effectiveness of anti-smoking interventions towards community: a meta-analysis study. *Cent Eur J Public Health, 29*(2), 134-142. https://doi.org/10.21101/cejph.a6350
- Unger, J. B., Vos, R. O., Wu, J. S., Hardaway, K., Sarain, A. Y. L., Soto, D. W., . . . Steinberg, J. (2020). Locations of licensed and unlicensed cannabis retailers in California: A threat to health equity? *Preventive Medicine Reports*, 19, 101165.
- Valiente, R., Escobar, F., Urtasun, M., Franco, M., Shortt, N. K., & Sureda, X. (2021). Tobacco Retail Environment and Smoking: A Systematic Review of Geographic Exposure Measures and Implications for Future Studies. *Nicotine Tob Res, 23*(8), 1263-1273. https://doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntaa223
- Vasiljevic, M., St John Wallis, A., Codling, S., Couturier, D.-L., Sutton, S., & Marteau, T. M. (2018). Ecigarette adverts and children's perceptions of tobacco smoking harms: an experimental study and meta-analysis. *BMJ Open, 8*(7), e020247. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2017-020247">https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2017-020247</a>
- Vogel, M., Nordt, C., Bitar, R., Boesch, L., Walter, M., Seifritz, E., . . . Herdener, M. (2019). Cannabis use in Switzerland 2015–2045: A population survey based model. *International Journal of Drug Policy, 69*, 55-59. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2019.03.008">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2019.03.008</a>
- Wagenaar, A. C., Salois, M. J., & Komro, K. A. (2009). Effects of beverage alcohol price and tax levels on drinking: A meta-analysis of 1003 estimates from 112 studies. *Addiction*, 104(2), 179-190. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2008.02438.x
- Wagenaar, A. C., Tobler, A. L., & Komro, K. A. (2010). Effects of alcohol tax and price policies on morbidity and mortality: a systematic review. *Am J Public Health, 100*(11), 2270-2278. https://doi.org/10.2105/ajph.2009.186007
- Wagenaar, A. C., Toomey, T. L., & Erickson, D. J. (2005a). Complying with the minimum drinking age: Effects of enforcement and training interventions. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research*, 29(2), 255-262.
- Wagenaar, A. C., Toomey, T. L., & Erickson, D. J. (2005b). Preventing youth access to alcohol: outcomes from a multi-community time-series trial. *Addiction*, 100(3), 335-345. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2005.00973.x
- Wagenaar, A. C., Zobeck, T. S., Williams, G. D., & Hingson, R. (1995). Methods used in studies of drink-drive control efforts: A meta-analysis of the literature from 1960 to 1991. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 27(3), 307-316. https://doi.org/10.1016/0001-4575(94)00073-U
- Wang, Z., May, S. M., Charoenlap, S., Pyle, R., Ott, N. L., Mohammed, K., & Joshi, A. Y. (2015). Effects of secondhand smoke exposure on asthma morbidity and health care utilization in children: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Annals of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology, 115*(5), 396-401.e392. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anai.2015.08.005
- Watson, T. M., Hyshka, E., Bonato, S., & Rueda, S. (2019). Early-stage cannabis regulatory policy planning across Canada's four largest provinces: A descriptive overview. *Substance Use & Misuse*, *54*(10), 1691-1704. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/10826084.2019.1608249">http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/10826084.2019.1608249</a>
- Weishaar, H., Collin, J., Smith, K., Grüning, T., Mandal, S., & Gilmore, A. (2012). Global health governance and the commercial sector: a documentary analysis of tobacco company strategies to influence the WHO framework convention on tobacco control. *PLoS Med, 9*(6), e1001249. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1001249">https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1001249</a>
- Weissenborn, R., & Nutt, D. J. (2012). Popular intoxicants: what lessons can be learned from the last 40 years of alcohol and cannabis regulation? *Journal of Psychopharmacology, 26*(2), 213-220.
- Wellman, R. J., Sugarman, D. B., DiFranza, J. R., & Winickoff, J. P. (2006). The extent to which tobacco marketing and tobacco use in films contribute to children's use of tobacco: a meta-analysis.

- Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med, 160(12), 1285-1296. https://doi.org/10.1001/archpedi.160.12.1285
- Wells-Parker, E., Bangert-Drowns, R., McMillen, R., & Williams, M. (1995). Final results from a metaanalysis of remedial interventions with drink/drive offenders. *Addiction*, *90*(7), 907-926.
- Wettlaufer, A. (2018). Can a Label Help me Drink in Moderation? A Review of the Evidence on Standard Drink Labelling. *Subst Use Misuse*, *53*(4), 585-595. https://doi.org/10.1080/10826084.2017.1349798
- Wilkinson, C., Livingston, M., & Room, R. (2016). Impacts of changes to trading hours of liquor licences on alcohol-related harm: a systematic review 2005-2015. *Public Health Res Pract,* 26(4). https://doi.org/10.17061/phrp2641644
- Wilkinson, C., & Room, R. (2009). Warnings on alcohol containers and advertisements: international experience and evidence on effects. *Drug Alcohol Rev, 28*(4), 426-435. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1465-3362.2009.00055.x
- Williams, E., Kerr, W. C., & Barnett, S. B. L. (2020). Price Changes in Washington Following the 2012 Liquor Privatization: An Update Through 2016 With Comparisons to California, Idaho, and Oregon. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research, 44*(2), 501-510. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/acer.14255">https://doi.org/10.1111/acer.14255</a>
- Willis, C., Lybrand, S., & Bellamy, N. (2004). Alcohol ignition interlock programmes for reducing drink driving recidivism. *Cochrane database of systematic reviews (Online)*(4), CD004168. <a href="http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=emed8&NEWS=N&AN=39704121">http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=emed8&NEWS=N&AN=39704121</a>
- Wilson, I. M., Graham, K., & Taft, A. (2014). Alcohol interventions, alcohol policy and intimate partner violence: a systematic review. *BMC Public Health, 14*, 881. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-14-881
- Wilson, K. M. (2016). Secondhand marijuana smoke is not benign. Am Heart Assoc, 5(8), e004004.
- Wilson, L. M., Avila Tang, E., Chander, G., Hutton, H. E., Odelola, O. A., Elf, J. L., . . . Apelberg, B. J. (2012). Impact of tobacco control interventions on smoking initiation, cessation, and prevalence: A systematic review. *Journal of Environmental and Public Health, 2012*, 961724. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1155/2012/961724">http://dx.doi.org/10.1155/2012/961724</a>
- Windle, S. B., Sequeira, C., Filion, K. B., Thombs, B. D., Reynier, P., Grad, R., . . . Eisenberg, M. J. (2021). Impaired driving and legalization of recreational cannabis. *Canadian Medical Association Journal*, 193(14), E481. https://doi.org/10.1503/cmaj.191032
- Winstock, A. R., Lynskey, M. T., Maier, L. J., Ferris, J. A., & Davies, E. L. (2021). Perceptions of cannabis health information labels among people who use cannabis in the U.S. and Canada. *International Journal of Drug Policy, 91*, 102789. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2020.102789
- World Health Organization. (2018). Global status report on alcohol and health 2018.
- World Health Organization. (2022). Reducing the harm from alcohol by regulating cross-border alcohol marketing, advertising and promotion. WHO. <a href="https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240046504">https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240046504</a>
- Wright, A., Smith, K. E., & Hellowell, M. (2017). Policy lessons from health taxes: a systematic review of empirical studies. *BMC Public Health*, *17*(1), 583. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-017-4497-z">https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-017-4497-z</a>
- Wynne, O., Guillaumier, A., Twyman, L., McCrabb, S., Denham, A. M. J., Paul, C., . . . Bonevski, B. (2018). Signs, fines and compliance officers: A systematic review of strategies for enforcing smoke-free policy. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *15*(7), 1386. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.3390/ijerph15071386">http://dx.doi.org/10.3390/ijerph15071386</a>
- Yadav, R. P., & Kobayashi, M. (2015). A systematic review: effectiveness of mass media campaigns for reducing alcohol-impaired driving and alcohol-related crashes. *BMC Public Health, 15,* 857. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-015-2088-4">https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-015-2088-4</a>

- Yao, T., Sung, H.-Y., Huang, J., Chu, L., St. Helen, G., & Max, W. (2020). The impact of e-cigarette and cigarette prices on e-cigarette and cigarette sales in California. *Preventive Medicine Reports*, 20, 101244. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pmedr.2020.101244
- Yong, H. H., Borland, R., Cummings, K. M., Hammond, D., O'Connor, R. J., Hastings, G., & King, B. (2011). Impact of the removal of misleading terms on cigarette pack on smokers' beliefs about 'light/mild' cigarettes: cross-country comparisons. *Addiction*, 106(12), 2204-2213. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2011.03533.x
- Zakiyah, N., Purwadi, F. V., Insani, W. N., Abdulah, R., Puspitasari, I. M., Barliana, M. I., . . . Suwantika, A. A. (2021). Effectiveness and safety profile of alternative tobacco and nicotine products for smoking reduction and cessation: A systematic review. *Journal of Multidisciplinary Healthcare*, 14, 1955-1975. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.2147/JMDH.S319727">http://dx.doi.org/10.2147/JMDH.S319727</a>
- Zare, S., Nemati, M., & Zheng, Y. (2018). A systematic review of consumer preference for e-cigarette attributes: Flavor, nicotine strength, and type. *PLoS ONE, 13*(3), e0194145. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0194145
- Zhao, J., Stockwell, T., Roemer, A., Naimi, T., & Chikritzhs, T. (2017). Alcohol Consumption and Mortality From Coronary Heart Disease: An Updated Meta-Analysis of Cohort Studies. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol and Drugs, 78*(3), 375-386. https://doi.org/10.15288/jsad.2017.78.375
- Zhou, L., Niu, L., Jiang, H., Jiang, C., & Xiao, S. (2016). Facilitators and barriers of smokers' compliance with smoking bans in public places: A systematic review of quantitative and qualitative literature. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 13*(12), 1228. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.3390/ijerph13121228">http://dx.doi.org/10.3390/ijerph13121228</a>

### Appendix 1: Database searches – search terms (keywords and subject headings)

This appendix provides the list of specific search terms that were used for each of the four databases. The Cochrane library was hand searched. Each database has a different structure and thesaurus for its subject headings and keywords. Note: EMBASE and PubMed both use 'subject headings' which contain many of the keywords required for the searches but which are not shown here.

Table 1: Alcohol control measures search terms (subject headings and keywords)

Alcohol (and synonyms) AND systematic review; meta-analysis AND:

Database	Search terms (keywords and subject headings)
PsychInfo	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Education Policy") OR
	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Government Policy Making") OR
	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Law (Government)") OR
	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Social Marketing") OR
	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Government") OR
	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Marketing") OR
	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Digital Media") OR
	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Social Media") OR
	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("News Media") OR
	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Communications Media") OR
	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Mass Media") OR
	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Health Care Policy")
	"(Social Marketing)" OR "(Retail Industry)" OR "(Advertising)" OR "(News Media)" OR "(Digital Media)" OR "(Marketing)" OR Cost OR Pric* OR Taxation OR "(Mass Media)" OR "(minimum unit price)" OR excise OR duty OR availability OR "(outlet density)" OR "(hours of sale)" OR "on-premise" OR "off-premise" OR "(trading hour)" OR "physical availability" OR lockout* OR "(age limit)" OR "(legal age)" OR "(test purchasing)" OR "(license)" OR "responsible beverage service" OR "responsible service of alcohol" OR "dram shop liabiliy" OR monopol* OR "free market" OR "(self-regulation)" OR "alcohol trusts" OR privatis* OR privatiz* OR rations OR "(alcohol free zone)" OR "(consumption site ban)" OR "(restriction on consumption)" OR "(drink drive)" OR "(alcohol impaired driving)" OR sponsorship OR packag* OR "(package label)" OR "(health warning)" OR "(warning label)" OR "(product label)" OR "(safe drinking
	guideline)" OR "(safe consumption guideline)" OR "(drinking guideline)" OR "(alcohol guideline)" OR "(public policy)" OR "(health policy)" OR "(education policy)" OR bans OR law OR legislation OR government OR "(government regulation)" OR "market structure" OR third party harms" OR "mystery shopper" OR administrative measures" OR "for profit" OR "not-for-profit" OR public consumption" OR "workplace measures" OR "mandatory training" OR "labels interventions" OR "environmental prevention" OR "harm reduction" OR "limit purchase quantities" OR "plain packaging" OR " home brew" OR "self-supply" OR "staff training" OR sales restrictions" OR "quantity limits" OR "license revocation" OR "nudge"
EMBASE	regulatory mechanism/price fixing/ price/ consumer price index/tax/ or tax incentive/ "cost"/ "cost control"/product market/ market/ policy/ or public policy/
	retail outlet/purchasing/
	licensing/licence/ law enforcement/ or law/government/ or government
	regulation/ drunken driving/advertizing/ or advertising/ packaging/ or

......

packaging material/mass medium/social media/ marketing/ or social marketing/ wine industry/ harm reduction/ alcohol production/ quality control/ workplace/ economics/"systematic review"/ health education/ quality control/

price.tw.

regulation.tw.

bans.tw.

advert\*.tw.

tax.tw.

packag\*.tw.

market.tw.

licens\*.tw.

"third party harms".tw.

"mystery shopper".tw.

"test purchase".tw.

"administrative measure".tw.

for-profit.tw.

"mandatory training".tw.

"structural prevention".tw.

"environmental prevention".tw.

"situational prevention".tw.

"staff training".tw.

"quantity limits".tw.

"sales restrictions".tw.

nudge.tw.

"outlet density".tw.

lockout\*.tw.

"age limit"tw.

"legal age".tw.

self-regulation.tw.

"alcohol trusts".tw.

"responsible service of alcohol".tw.

"free market".tw.

"government monopoly".tw.

#### PubMed

Social Control, Formal"[Mesh] OR "Government Regulation"[Mesh] OR "Commerce"[Mesh] OR "Economic Competition"[Mesh] OR "Economics"[Mesh] OR "Legislation,

Drug"[Mesh] OR "Law Enforcement"[Mesh] OR "Driving Under the Influence"[Mesh] OR "Marketing"[Mesh] OR "Advertising"[Mesh] OR "Product Labeling"[Mesh] OR "Mass Media"[Mesh] OR "Social Media"[Mesh] OR "Policy"[Mesh] OR "Public Policy"[Mesh] OR "Health Policy"[Mesh] OR "Social Control Policies"[Mesh] OR "Guidelines as Topic"[Mesh] OR

"Workplace" [Mesh] OR "Organization and Administration" [Mesh]

Price\*[TW] OR Tax [TW] OR Regulation [TW] OR "Retail outlet" [TW] or Packag\* [TW] OR Market\* [TW] OR Licens\*[tw] OR "alcohol policy" [tw] OR "Drunk driving" [TW] OR "Bans" [TW] OR ""Quality Control" OR "market structure" [tw] OR "third party harms" [tw] OR "mystery

shopper"[tw] OR "test purchase"[tw] OR "for-profit" [tw] OR "mandatory training"[tw] OR "structural prevention"[tw] OR "environmental prevention"[tw] OR "situational prevention"[tw] OR "Harm Reduction"[Majr] OR "plain packaging" [tw] OR "staff training" [tw] OR "quantity limits" OR "sales restrictions" [tw] OR "license revocation" [tw] OR "license suspension"[tw] OR nudge [tw] OR Lockout\*[tw] OR "Outlet density"[tw] OR "age limit" [tw] OR "legal age" [tw] OR "Self regulation" [tw] OR "Alcohol trusts" [tw] OR "Free market" [tw] OR "monopoly" [tw] PAIS MAINSUBJECT.EXACT("Alcohol Abuse") OR MAINSUBJECT.EXACT("Alcoholism") OR MAINSUBJECT.EXACT("Alcohol")) AND (MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Social Marketing") OR MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("News Media") OR MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Digital Media") OR MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Health Policy") OR MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Markets") OR MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Marketing") OR MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Government") OR MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Policy") OR MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Public Policy") OR MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Law") OR MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Government Policy") "(Social Marketing)" OR "(Retail Industry)" OR "(Advertising)" OR "(News Media)" OR "(Digital Media)" OR "(Marketing)" OR Cost OR Pric\* OR Taxation OR "(Mass Media)" OR "(minimum unit price)" OR excise OR duty OR availability OR "(outlet density)" OR "(hours of sale)" OR "on-premise" OR "off-premise" OR "(trading hour)" OR "physical availability" OR lockout\* OR "(age limit)" OR "(legal age)" OR "(test purchasing)" OR "(license)" OR "responsible beverage service" OR "responsible service of alcohol" OR "dram shop liabiliy" OR monopol\* OR "free market" OR "(self-regulation)" OR "alcohol trusts" OR privatis\* OR privatiz\* OR rations OR "(alcohol free zone)" OR "(consumption site ban)" OR "(restriction on consumption)" OR "(drink drive)" OR "(alcohol impaired driving)" OR sponsorship OR packag\* OR "(package label)" OR "(health warning)" OR "(warning label)" OR "(product label)" OR "(safe drinking guideline)" OR "(safe consumption guideline)" OR "(drinking guideline)" OR "(alcohol guideline)" OR "(public policy)" OR "(health policy)" OR "(education policy)" OR bans OR law OR legislation OR government OR "(government regulation)" OR "market structure" OR third party harms" OR "mystery shopper" OR administrative measures" OR "for profit" OR "not-for-profit" OR public consumption" OR "workplace measures" OR "mandatory training" OR "labels interventions" OR "environmental prevention" OR "harm reduction" OR "limit purchase quantities" OR "plain packaging" OR "home brew" OR "self-supply" OR "staff training" OR sales restrictions" OR "quantity limits" OR "license revocation" OR "nudge"

# Table 2: Tobacco control search terms (keywords and subject headings)

Tobacco (and synonyms) AND systematic review; meta-analysis AND:

Database	Search terms (keywords and subject headings)
PsychInfo	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Education Policy") OR
	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Television Advertising") OR
	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Social Marketing") OR
	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Marketing") OR
	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Digital Media") OR
	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Social Media") OR
	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Digital Marketing") OR
	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Taxation") OR
	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Communications Media") OR
	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Mass Media") OR
	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Advertising") OR
	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Electronic Retailing") OR
	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT("Television") OR MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Retailing") OR
	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Laws") OR MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Health
	Care Policy") OR MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Government Policy Making") OR
	MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Costs and Cost Analysis")
	pric* OR "(price index)" OR "(price policy)" OR "(licensing)" OR bans OR "(regulatory mechanism)" OR regulation OR advert* OR packag* OR "(product package)" OR
	"(quality control)" OR "(consumer protection)" OR taxation OR "public policy" OR
	"health policy" OR "education policy" OR "market structure" OR "third party harms"
	OR mystery shoppers" OR "test purchase" OR "administrative measures" OR "for-
	profit" OR "not-for-profit" OR public consumption" OR "workplace measures" OR
	"mandatory training" OR "labels interventions" OR "environmental prevention" OR
	"harm reduction" OR "limit purchase quantities" OR "plain packaging" OR "self-supply" OR "staff training" OR "sales restrictions" OR "license revocation" OR "nudge"
	"passive smoking" AND "systematic review"
EMBASE	regulatory mechanism/price fixing/ or price/ or consumer price index/tax/tax
	incentive/price/tobacco industry/licensing/ licence/ or law/market/ or product market/smoking cessation/ or smoking ban/ or passive smoking/television/ or
	advertizing/ or advertising/OR packaging/ or packaging material/mass
	medium/social media/marketing/ or social marketing/policy/ or public policy/quality
	control/consumer protection/OR retail outlet/ OR smoking ban/ Commercial
	phenomena/ economics/ workplace/"cost"/"cost control"/
	Tobacconist.tw.
	Package. tw.
	regulation.tw.
	Market.tw.
	Licens*.tw.
	advert*.tw.
	"minimum price".tw
	"market structure".tw.
	"third party harms" .tw.
	"mystery shoppers" .tw.
	"test purchase" .tw.
	"administrative measures" .tw.

"structural prevention".tw. "situational prevention".tw. "for-profit" .tw. "public consumption" .tw. "workplace measures" .tw. "mandatory training" .tw. "labels interventions".tw. "environmental prevention".tw. "harm reduction" .tw. "limit purchase quantities" .tw. "plain packaging" .tw. "self-supply" .tw. "staff training" .tw. "sales restrictions" .tw. "license revocation" .tw. "nudge" .tw. Ban.tw. "quantity limits"tw. "self regulation".tw. "free market".tw. "cost control".tw. "smoke free".tw. "passive smoking" AND "systematic review" PubMed "Social Control, Formal" [Mesh] OR "Government Regulation" [Mesh] OR "Commerce" [Mesh] OR "Economic Competition" [Mesh] OR "Economics" [Mesh] OR "Taxes"[Mesh] OR "Tobacco Industry"[Majr] OR "Licensure"[Mesh] OR "Legislation, Drug"[Mesh] OR "Law Enforcement"[Mesh] OR "Marketing"[Mesh] OR "Smoke-Free Policy"[Mesh] OR "Advertising"[Mesh] OR "Product Labeling"[Mesh] OR "Mass Media"[Mesh] OR "Social Media"[Mesh] OR "Policy"[Mesh] OR "Public Policy"[Mesh] OR "Health Policy" [Mesh] OR "Social Control Policies" [Mesh] OR "Organization and Administration"[Mesh] OR "Workplace"[Mesh] Price\*[TW] OR Tax [TW] OR Regulation [TW] OR Tobacconist [TW] OR "Retail outlet" [TW] or Packag\* [TW] OR "Quality Control" [TW] OR "tobacco policy" [tw] OR "market structure" [tw] OR "third party harms" [tw] OR "mystery shoppers"[tw] OR "test purchase"[tw] OR "mandatory training"[tw] OR "public consumption" [tw] OR "structural prevention" [tw] OR "environmental prevention" [tw] OR "situational prevention" [tw] OR "Harm Reduction"[Majr] OR "plain packaging"[tw] OR "staff training"[tw] OR "quantity limits" OR "sales restrictions"[tw] OR "license revocation"[tw] OR "license suspension" [tw] OR nudge [tw] OR "administrative measures" [tw] OR license [tw] OR "plain packaging" [tw] OR ban [tw] OR "self regulation" [tw] OR advert\* [tw] OR "quality control" [tw] OR "consumer protection" [tw] OR label\* [tw] "passive smoking" AND "systematic review" PAIS MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Social Marketing") OR MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Retail Industry") OR

MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Advertising") OR MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Tax Policy") OR MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Digital Media") OR

MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Markets") OR

MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Marketing") OR

MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Television") OR

MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Licenses") OR MAINSUBJECT.EXACT("Policy") OR MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Public Policy") OR MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Prices") OR MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Price Policies") OR MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Price Indexes") OR MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Taxation") OR MAINSUBJECT.EXACT.EXPLODE("Mass Media")

"(regulatory mechanism)" OR "(smoking cessation)" OR "(smoking ban)" OR "(passive smoking)" OR regulat\* OR advert\* OR packag\* OR "(product packaging)" OR tobacconist OR "(quality control)" OR "(consumer protection)" OR bans OR "market structure" OR "third party harms" OR mystery shoppers" OR "test purchase" OR "administrative measures" OR "for-profit" OR "not-for-profit" OR public consumption" OR "workplace measures" OR "mandatory training" OR "labels interventions" OR "environmental prevention" OR "harm reduction" OR "limit purchase quantities" OR "plain packaging" OR "self-supply" OR "staff training" OR "sales restrictions" OR "license revocation" OR "nudge"

"passive smoking" AND "systematic review"